# Understanding demand for songbirds within Indonesia's captive bird trade

## H MARSHALL

PhD 2020

## Understanding demand for songbirds within Indonesia's captive bird trade

### HARRY MARSHALL

A thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements of Manchester Metropolitan University for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

> Department of Natural Sciences Manchester Metropolitan University in collaboration with Chester Zoo

> > 2020

#### Abstract

Many South-East Asian bird species are in rapid decline due to offtake for the cagebird trade, driven largely by consumption in Indonesia and labelled the 'Asian Songbird Crisis'. The overall aim of this thesis is to identify the scale and scope of demand for songbirds as pets, and identify a portfolio of interventions to reduce the impact of demand on wild populations of songbirds. This will be achieved by quantifying, characterising, and exploring demand for songbirds among Java's population, through assessing the spatial and temporal patterns of songbird ownership, and profiling the behaviour, preferences and motivations of songbirdkeeping consumers. Moreover, I will explore people's perceptions and attitudes towards bird-keeping and wild birds, and develop a methodology to determine effective behaviour change message content.

Using data from over 3,000 households across Java, it was determined that cagebird ownership levels were significantly higher in urban areas and the eastern provinces of the island, with a huge number of birds kept across a third of all households. Profiling three songbird-keeping user-groups (Hobbyists, Contestants and Breeders) uncovered that user-groups diverged in their bird-keeping habits and preferences, which influence the impact that they each have on wild bird populations. Exploring public attitudes around bird-keeping in Java revealed convergent and divergent opinions on the environmental importance and impact of keeping birds in households, and the importance of peer pressure and social norms in driving bird-keeping habits. Exploring what campaign messages may be the most persuasive uncovered that messages focussed on the negative impacts of overexploitation on Indonesia's wildlife, or on the cultural heritage of bird-keeping, to be the most persuasive. This thesis provides a deep understanding of the demand for songbirds, and the actors involved, which can be used to inform behaviour change efforts and improve the conservation of wild bird populations in Indonesia and beyond.

#### Acknowledgements

The work in this thesis would not have been possible without the help and support from many people over the last three and a half years, and I hope I have included all those who should be part of this list, and apologies for any omission errors.

I am extremely grateful to my supervisory team for giving me the opportunity to contribute to such an important body of work and allowing me the right amount of freedom to develop the project, helping to guide the work into something insightful and hopefully useful. In particular many thanks must go to my Director of Studies Stu Marsden, for his perseverance in drawing this thesis out of me, without his hard work, humour and help my experience over the course of writing this thesis would have been a lot less enjoyable and enriching. Many thanks are also due to my co-supervisors, Nigel Collar, Alex Lees and Andy Moss. I have learnt a great deal from their supervision, and am proud to have had such a diverse, supportive and experienced team. Further, huge thanks as well must go to my Indonesian counterpart Pramana Yuda from Universitas Atma Jaya Yogyakarta, whose patience, understanding, and assistance helped ensure the thesis was possible, and for teaching me about conducting research and conservation in Indonesia.

Beyond my supervisory team, the contribution of all my friends and colleagues has been invaluable, and I am deeply grateful for their patience and support during our time spent together. A few notable mentions go to Tom Squires, for supporting and keeping me sane during fieldwork, to Ollie Metcalf for having to sit next to me in the E401 and consistently giving me useful advice, and Fraser Baker, who made much of the work possible through patiently explaining how to code. Many thanks to my family and friends beyond MMU. Most importantly however, massive thanks go to Sarah; without whom I would never have started or survived this experience.

Thank you to Manchester Metropolitan University, Chester Zoo, and the Oriental Bird Club for funding this work, without which this research could not have taken place. Many thanks also to the Indonesian research authority (RISTEKDIKTI) for giving permission to carry out this research under permits 427/.A/SIP/FRP/E5/Dit.KI/II/2018 and 2/TKPIPA/E5/Dit.KI/II/2020.

2

Many thanks to all those who helped with the field work over the course of the project. First and foremost, to Panji Gusti Akbar and Gracia A. Glorizky, without whom this thesis would not have been possible; I appreciate their patience and understanding dealing with a *londo* who has nowhere near their levels of patience, coordinating fieldwork and bureaucracy both with respect and efficiency. A special mention as well for Mas AB (Ahmad Budi Mulya), Mas Raden (Arif Alfauzi) and Andika Hagi, who along with Panji and Grace, taught me so much about how to live, behave and be sensitive to Indonesian (in particular Javanese) ways of life; I am deeply grateful to have had the opportunity to have learnt and shared experiences with you. I would also like to thank all the students & graduates who assisted with data collection over the course of my time in Indonesia, to name a few: Melany Putri Ariawan, Fajriansyah, Andri Pram Sitangguh, Daru Aji Saputro, Caecilia Bekti, and Sisilia Fitri Anggraini. The thesis would not have been possible without their contributions, and I would not have had so much fun during my time in Indonesia. I thank all the government employees (from every administrative level) who facilitated my project by granting permission to carry out research across the diverse communities of Java. The biggest contribution and thanks must be given to all the respondents who agreed to be interviewed for this research, including those who participated in the pilot studies.

Thanks are also owed to Valerie de Liedekerke and Diogo Verrísimo for reviewing draft versions of the survey questionnaire used in Chapters 2–4, and also to Paul Jepson and four anonymous reviewers for their helpful suggestions and comments that greatly improved the published versions of Chapters 2 & 3.

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

1 In	trodu	ction	7
1.1	Bad	skground	7
1.	1.1	Wildlife trade and the threat it poses to biodiversity	7
1.1.2		The Asian Songbird Crisis	8
1.	1.3	Approaches to combatting unsustainable trade	9
1.2 Stu		dy area – Java, Indonesia	17
1.2.1		Importance of Indonesian avian biodiversity	17
1.2.2		Cultural and economic importance of bird-keeping	17
1.2.3		Severity of crisis in Indonesia	18
1.3	Out	line of the thesis	20
1.	3.1	Thesis aims and objectives	20
1.	3.2	Chapter outlines	20
1.4	Lite	rature cited	23
-		temporal dynamics of consumer demand driving the Asian Songbi	
2.1		oduction	
2.2		thods	
	2.1	Study design	
2.2.2		Ethics statement	
	2.3	Data analysis	
2.3	Res	sults	
2.	3.1	Prevalence of bird-keeping	
2.3.2		Species composition, total volume and extrapolations of ownership	43
2.3.3		Patterns of bird ownership across Java	46
2.	3.4	Decadal changes in ownership	48
2.4	Dis	cussion	51
2.5	Lite	rature cited	55
2.6	Арр	pendices	58
2.	6.1	Appendix A – supporting tables and figures	58
2.6.2		Appendix B – survey questions	61
2.	6.3	Appendix C – species list	63
		terising bird-keeping user-groups on Java reveals distinct behavio	
		l potential for change	
3.1		oduction	
3.2		thods	
3.	2.1	Study design	69

3.2	2 Analysis	71
3.2	.3 Ethics Statement	72
3.3	Results	72
3.3	.1 Household demographic data	72
3.3	.2 Bird-keeping behaviours	73
3.3	.3 User-group classification	74
3.3	.4 Socio-economic profiles	75
3.4	Discussion	79
3.4	.1 Informing evidence-based behaviour change	79
3.4	.2 Limitations and caveats	82
3.4	.3 Conclusions	82
3.5	Literature cited	84
3.6	Appendices	90
3.6	Appendix A – Detailed account of methodology	90
3.6	.2 Appendix B – Survey Questions	92
3.6	Appendix C – Supplementary Tables	95
	ploring pathways to reduce demand among bird-keepers for songbi	
4.1	Introduction	
4.2	Methods	
4.2		
4.2		
4.3	Results	
4.3		
4.3		
4.3		
4.3		
4.3		
4.4	Discussion	
4.5	Literature cited	
-	entifying messages to facilitate behaviour change in overconsuming	
	rd-keeping communities on Java	
5.1	Introduction	125
5.2	Methods	127
5.2	2.1 Survey design	127
5.2		128
5.2	.3 Data analysis	131
5.3	Results	131

5.3.1		Study sample	131
5.3.2		Likelihood of changing behaviours	132
5.3.3		Optimal message for changing behaviours	134
5.3.4		Barriers to changing behaviours	134
5.4	Disc	cussion	138
5.5	Lite	rature cited	142
5.6	Арр	pendices	146
5.6	.1	Appendix A – Online Survey Questions	146
5.6.2		Appendix B - Demographic characteristics	151
5.6.3		Appendix C - User-group bird-keeping profiles	153
6 Ge	neral	I conclusions and future directions	155
6.1	Intro	oduction	155
6.2	Sun	nmary of key chapter results	155
6.3	Lim	itations and opportunities for future research	158
6.3.1 Priorities for future research		Priorities for future research	160
6.4	Арр	plications to conservation and future directions	163
6.5	Lite	rature Cited	165

#### **1 INTRODUCTION**

#### 1.1 BACKGROUND

#### 1.1.1 Wildlife trade and the threat it poses to biodiversity

1.1.1.1 Global wildlife trade

Trade in wildlife, both legal and illegal (Hinsley et al., 2015), is a lucrative industry, generating billions of dollars worldwide and providing livelihoods for a large portion of the world's population (Challender et al., 2014; McNamara et al., 2016; Biggs et al., 2017). The trade in wildlife has been estimated to involve around 18% of all terrestrial bird, mammal, amphibian and squamate reptile species (Scheffers et al., 2019) and many species of plants (Liu et al., 2019) to supply demand for various purposes, notably pets (Alves et al., 2010; Bush et al., 2014), food (Veríssimo et al., 2018; Chausson et al., 2019), medicine (Davis et al., 2016; Theng et al., 2018) and ornaments (Harrison et al., 2016; Harris et al., 2019). However, the trade in wildlife has recently been linked to outbreaks of infectious diseases (Karesh et al., 2005), as well as to large-scale criminal activity (Wyatt et al., 2020). As demand for wildlife and wildlife products continues, many harvested species decline due to extraction pressures on wild populations (Auliya et al., 2016; Benítez-López et al., 2017; Tingley et al., 2017) and consequently many species are threatened with extinction (Ribeiro et al., 2019; Scheffers et al., 2019). As such the role the wildlife trade is playing in the current extinction crisis demands urgent attention (Barnosky et al., 2011; Ceballos et al., 2015; Symes, McGrath, et al., 2018).

#### 1.1.1.2 Asian wildlife trade

Asia is one of the most biodiverse regions in the world, within which South-East Asia is particularly species rich (Myers et al., 2000). The region's biota is also one of the most threatened with extinction (Symes, Edwards, et al., 2018), particularly for certain taxonomic groups such as mammals (Schipper et al., 2008). The regional threats to biodiversity are numerous, and one of the biggest is the trade in wildlife and their products (Nijman, 2010; Hughes, 2017). Much of the trade is international (Symes, McGrath, et al., 2018) but across the region there are also large internal markets for wildlife (Davis et al., 2020). The drivers of the trade are diverse but similar to those operating at the global scale, i.e. typically encompassing use as

food (Drury, 2011), medicine (Davis et al., 2016), ornaments (Collar, 2015; Wyatt et al., 2018), and pets (McMillan et al., 2020). Accordingly, many taxa are threatened across the region including pangolin (Hinsley et al., 2017; Ingram et al., 2018; Theng et al., 2018) with examples of rhino and tiger species locally extirpated from some areas due in part to trapping pressure (Brook et al., 2014; Davis et al., 2020).

#### 1.1.1.3 Trade in birds

Birds are among the most abundant groups of wild animals repeatedly found in both international and domestic trade (Ribeiro et al., 2019), of which around one third of all identified species are traded globally (Harris et al., 2017). Many taxa are involved in the trade including parrots (Pires and Moreto, 2011; Marsden et al., 2016), hornbills (Beastall et al., 2016), and songbirds (Regueira and Bernard, 2012). Across the globe, such is the diversity and abundance of birds that a varied array of uses drive demand, again encompassing food (Bezerra et al., 2019), ornaments (Nijman and Shepherd, 2015b) and pets (Souto et al., 2017). Consequently birds are one of the groups of wild animals most threatened with extinction by trade (Bush et al., 2014).

#### 1.1.2 The Asian Songbird Crisis

#### 1.1.2.1 Overview

Although habitat loss is a common threat for many South-East Asian songbird species (BirdLife, 2020) the wildlife trade threatens South-East Asia's wildlife more than any other region (Coleman et al., 2019), and the cumulative effect on wild bird populations is a major conservation issue (Symes, Edwards, et al., 2018). Indeed, South-East Asia is currently facing such high levels of avian extinction risk that the issue is commonly referred to as the Asian Songbird Crisis (Sykes, 2017; Nijman et al., 2019). This is exemplified by the fact that in 2015 conservationists working in the region organised the first 'Asian Songbird Crisis Summit' (ASCS: Lee, Chng and Eaton, 2016) to address the increasing significance of the issue. The consequences of this crisis for biodiversity and ecosystem services are still largely unknown, but many species commonly found in the trade are frugivorous and therefore seed-dispersers, so that their declines could have pervasive impacts on the long-term vegetative composition on defaunated forests (McConkey and O'Farrill, 2016). There are also concerns that trapping pressure may have altered wild bird behaviour

(Eaton et al., 2015), and there is evidence that mixed-species flocks containing species often targeted by the trade are shifting their composition (Marthy and Farine, 2018).

#### 1.1.2.2 Scale of issue

The trade in Asian songbirds has been on the conservation horizon for the last three decades (Nash, 1993), but only in the past five years has quantitative scientific research on wild bird populations of birds affected by trade emerged (Harris et al., 2015, 2017; Symes, Edwards, et al., 2018). Understandably, a priority of conservationists in the region is assessing the volume of the wildlife trade and identifying where it is occurring (Coleman et al., 2019). A key tool employed by practitioners and researchers to provide such information is the market survey (Chng et al., 2015; Su et al., 2015)—the systematic recording of taxa available for sale in markets in a particular location. These surveys have highlighted the sheer volume of the trade and the diversity of the taxa threatened by trapping pressure (Nijman, Sari, et al., 2017; Chng et al., 2018), with market surveys across Java alone finding over one hundred native Indonesian species for sale (Profauna, 2009; Chng et al., 2015). The results of various market surveys have demonstrated consistently over the last two decades that it is Indonesia which is the biggest source of demand for songbirds across the region (Chng et al., 2015; Leupen et al., 2018).

#### 1.1.3 Approaches to combatting unsustainable trade

#### 1.1.3.1 Top-down approaches

The threat to global biodiversity from the wildlife trade is a major cause for concern among conservationists (Ribeiro et al., 2019; Scheffers et al., 2019). To combat this threat, the Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Fauna and Flora (CITES) was agreed upon in 1973, and brought into effect in 1975 (CITES, 2020). The convention is an international agreement between Parties (nation states) to ensure international trade in CITES-listed species (currently >37,000) of animals and plants is either prohibited altogether or else sustainable, legal and traceable (Harfoot et al., 2018; CITES, 2020). CITES represents the principal mechanism for controlling international wildlife trade, relying on precise and specific regulatory measures such as trade bans and controls based on assessments of species' extinction risk and thorough monitoring (Challender et al., 2015b; Harfoot et al., 2018). Based on species' assessed extinction risk they are included in one of three appendices: Appendix I includes species threatened with extinction and typically precludes trade; Appendix II includes species of conservation concern in which trade is authorised on the basis of quotas involving export or re-export permits; whereas Appendix III includes species that are protected in at least one country, and while trade is controlled by export and re-export permits, changes to listed species are at each Party's discretion (Nijman and Shepherd, 2015a; CITES, 2020).

CITES represents an international top-down legislative and regulatory approach to reducing pressure on wildlife populations that has had success at driving the national policy of many countries (currently 183 Parties are signatories; CITES, 2020), yet there are questions about its efficacy at solving what has been described as the "wicked" problem—problems that generally lack clear solutions because each is linked to other problems, and the nature and characterization of each cannot be isolated—of trade in wildlife (Rittel and Webber, 1973; Challender and MacMillan, 2014; Thomas-Walters et al., 2020). To begin with, the monitoring processes to assess extinction risk are often impeded by incomplete population data for many CITES-listed species (Challender et al., 2015b). Moreover, CITES regulates the legal international trade in wildlife, but is naturally unable to deal with the widespread illegal trade, which is estimated to be worth US\$20 billion annually across the globe involving large swathes of the planet's biodiversity (Challender et al., 2015b; Wyatt et al., 2020). Additionally, there is evidence that the legal international trade in wildlife in some cases may actually facilitate the illegal domestic trade (Daut, Brightsmith, Mendoza, et al., 2015), which has been highlighted as one of the most important conservation issues for some regions (Coleman et al., 2019). Often when species are recommended for Appendix I listing there is little appreciation of the socio-ecological context within which the wildlife in question exists, and there are no requirements to assess the potential consequences of the listing question (Challender et al., 2019). There is evidence that the listing of species can lead to unintended reactions domestically that exacerbate rather than reduce pressure on wildlife, such as elevating prices leading to increased poaching and local extirpations (e.g. black rhinoceros Diceros bicornis; Leader-Williams, 2002). Consequently, there are high levels of non-compliance, as

well as a lack of influence, awareness and knowledge, attributed to CITES actors globally (Challender et al., 2015a).

#### 1.1.3.2 Approaches based in social science and consumer research

Almost all significant biodiversity loss is driven by human activities and hence behaviours (Schultz, 2011; Veríssimo, 2019). To arrest this loss, conservation and environmental practitioners are increasingly aware of the need to engage with the drivers of problematic human behaviour (Sandbrook et al., 2013; Bennett et al., 2017). Indeed, much of human subsistence activity such as agriculture and fishing is based on behaviours that directly drive biodiversity declines, threatening wildlife populations in myriad ways including land conversion, pesticide use, and overextraction (Maxwell et al., 2016). A major driver of biodiversity loss is trapping pressure associated with the exploitation of biodiversity resources for economic or cultural purposes (Symes, Edwards, et al., 2018), of which the unregulated and illegal trade in wildlife is a pervasive and destructive component (Ribeiro et al., 2019). Although a large body of work since the turn of the century has focused on attitudes to conservation issues, only recently has there been a realisation that, in order to reduce the impact of human activity on wildlife, focus also needs to be directed towards the perceptions, attitudes and preferences that lie behind destructive human behaviours, to gain the understanding by which such behaviours, and the motivations behind them, can be changed (St. John et al., 2010).

There is a large and growing body of research that has used a variety of approaches to examine and understand the perceptions of actors affected or involved in particular conservation issues in order to inform more effective management approaches and interventions (Kanagavel et al., 2014; Jefferson et al., 2015; Bennett et al., 2016; White et al., 2017). When focusing on the trade in wildlife it is therefore logical to focus on the various actors involved, typically those who consume or purchase wildlife products. Consequently conservationists have started borrowing from disciplines focused on consumers and their behaviour (Gratwicke et al., 2008; Shairp et al., 2016), including methodologies from social marketing (Drury, 2011; Williams et al., 2018; Lundberg et al., 2020). Understanding the drivers of consumer preferences and their potential impacts on wildlife can reveal important characteristics that can help inform the efforts of conservationists

seeking to reduce trapping pressure on wild populations (Hinsley et al., 2015; Shairp et al., 2016). For example, the power of preferences and cultural factors in affecting the plight of species in the trade is highlighted by the observed Anthropogenic Allee effect (AAE: Courchamp *et al.*, 2006). Across taxa it has been shown that consumers prefer and prize certain wild products on the assessment that they are rare, resulting in a species perceived in such a way becoming scarcer still as the incentives for trappers and traders increase (Hall et al., 2008). Historically conservationists have raised the profile of threatened taxa by highlighting their rarity, but this has, unfortunately, actually been shown in some cases to increase demand for such taxa, thereby increasing trapping pressure and the risk of extinction (Angulo and Courchamp, 2009). Indeed, the importance of conservationists developing a deep understanding of the socio-ecological context of species threatened by trade is paramount to developing effective solutions (Bennett and Dearden, 2014; Daut, Brightsmith and Peterson, 2015).

#### 1.1.3.3 Demand reduction and behaviour change

Regulatory approaches, such as CITES, seek to reduce the impact of consumer behaviour on wildlife population through reducing demand and making consumption more sustainable (e.g. promoting captive-bred alternatives), yet they typically focus solely on the legal trade. In situations where enforcement is ineffective or regulation lacking, which is often the case with trade in wildlife (Cooney and Jepson, 2006; Roe et al., 2020), interventions targeting consumer behaviour offer a potentially valuable avenue to reduce pressure from such behaviour (Rowcliffe et al., 2004; Chausson et al., 2019). Assuming similarities in human behaviour across societal issues, conservationists have looked to other disciplines that seek to understand the drivers of particular habits and to explore pathways to reducing or shifting such behaviours (Kidd, Garrard, et al., 2019). Indeed, approaches combining techniques from social psychology (Abrahamse et al., 2009) and social marketing (Greenfield and Veríssimo, 2019) have shown that positive behavioural change can be produced by targeting relevant consumer behaviours in fields such as public health (Stead et al., 2007; Adams et al., 2012), energy (Issock Issock et al., 2017) and land conservation (Metcalf et al., 2019).

An important part of creating interventions aimed at reducing demand and changing consumer behaviours is the process of segmenting (Razavi and Gharipour, 2018), or breaking down, the public into identifiable groups who differentially impact wildlife (Greenfield and Veríssimo, 2019). By characterising consumers based on their preferences and behaviours, researchers have been able to break homogeneous audiences into identifiable groups to inform and focus demand reduction efforts (Yeo et al., 2017; Williams et al., 2018; Bezerra et al., 2019). Borrowing from such approaches, conservation researchers have used an array of techniques to understand demand for a variety of wildlife products including rhino horn (Truong et al., 2016; Dang Vu and Nielsen, 2018), saiga horn (Theng et al., 2018; Doughty et al., 2019) and orchids (Hinsley et al., 2015). Beyond behaviour and preferences, an understanding of how audiences and stakeholders involved in the wildlife trade can also be broken down or segmented into targetable groups, through demographic (e.g., age, education) and/or psychographic (e.g., attitudes) attributes, also allows researchers and practitioners opportunities to promote proconservation behaviour and attitudes using culturally appropriate messages and channels (Veríssimo et al., 2020).

Drawing on a diverse array of disciplines, conservationists have been attempting demand reduction campaigns and interventions for around 50 years (Greenfield and Veríssimo, 2019; Salazar et al., 2019). The number of demand reduction campaigns has increased, particularly in Asia (Veríssimo and Wan, 2019), but there is mixed evidence of their effectiveness in improving the status of the wildlife threatened by demand (Wallen and Daut, 2018; MacFarlane et al., 2020). Unfortunately, the number of demand-reductions campaigns that report on the biological impact of their efforts has been low, likely due to logistical issues surrounding the collection of sufficient data on a large enough spatial scale (Rissman and Smail, 2015; Veríssimo and Wan, 2019). Indeed, the lack of measurable goals in many demand reduction campaigns and the belief that raising awareness of issues will eventually lead to behavioural changes have meant opportunities for evaluation and learning from previous efforts has historically been lacking (Kelly and Barker, 2016; Olmedo et al., 2018). Moreover, beyond biological impact, the ever-adaptable and fluid dynamics of certain markets involving threatened taxa combined with the long-term nature of behaviour change at various levels act to complicate efforts to measure the effectiveness of demand reduction interventions (Ayling, 2016). In spite of the associated temporal investment, attempts to measure the impact of behaviour change and demand reduction efforts need to gain deep understandings of the target behaviour and the surrounding context to produce robust assessments of effectiveness (Reddy et al., 2017; Veríssimo et al., 2020).

#### 1.1.3.4 Theory of planned behaviour

There are numerous methods by which behaviour change efforts have targeted the 'demand side' of exploitation. In attempting to understand the drivers behind decision-making behaviour, social psychologists have developed theories to model behavioural choices (Kidd, Garrard, et al., 2019), with some suggesting that at least 60 different theories are relevant to understanding and informing behaviour change efforts (Darnton, 2008). One which has proved to be a popular model in circumstances when it is hard to obtain reliable self-reporting on certain behaviours is the Theory of Planned Behaviour (TPB: Ajzen, 1991). The TPB is based on the assumption that an individual's intention to carry out a behaviour frequently predicts that behaviour (Heath and Gifford, 2002). Through the use of quantitative methods to measure agreement with certain statements that focus on positive or negative attitudes towards particular psychographic factors, researchers have demonstrated that attitudes (Gifford and Nilsson, 2014), social and moral norms (Kaiser, 2006; Chen et al., 2009), 'self-efficacy' (personal judgement of one's competence; Janmaimool and Denpaiboon, 2016), and perceived behavioural control (Heath and Gifford, 2002) are some of the most common predictors of individual intention to carry out a wide variety of behaviours (Hargreaves, 2011). The TPB has been used across multiple disciplines and issues, such as recycling (Lizin et al., 2017), transport (Abrahamse et al., 2009) and green product consumption (Paul et al., 2016) to inform behavioural change interventions, with recent examples in initiatives to change environmental behaviours (Green et al., 2019) and the conservation of wildlife (Janmaimool and Denpaiboon, 2016; Amit and Jacobson, 2017; St. John et al., 2018). An example of its use comes from an obesity risk reduction campaign in a public health setting that attempted to increase individuals' self-efficacy in relation to obesity by demonstrating how more regular physical activity can be incorporated into daily routines (Adams et al., 2012). Although there is a lot to be gained from looking to other disciplines for evidence on how to change behaviours that negatively affect wildlife, biodiversity issues are commonly acutely context-specific or diffuse in nature, making direct links between individual behaviour impacts difficult (Selinske et al., 2018).

#### 1.1.3.5 Effective campaign design: messages and framing

Creating effective campaigns built around key messages that can change behaviour and reduce its impact on wildlife populations is often the overall goal of those who collect evidence through understanding consumer behaviours, attitudes and perceptions (Reddy et al., 2017; Kidd, Garrard, et al., 2019). Previously, conservation efforts have often focused on raising awareness of issues (Olmedo et al., 2018) in order to change behaviours, or emphasizing the shared economic or environmental dividends (Kusmanoff et al., 2016; Reddy et al., 2020). By incorporating aspects of experimental design such as Random Control Trials (RCTs) and Choice Experiments (Stead et al., 2007; Shreedhar and Mourato, 2019; Subroy et al., 2019), research has been able to determine the impact of messages on people's attitudes and behaviours. From such evaluative approaches it has become evident that efforts that focus solely on the economic and environmental benefits of wildlife rarely lead to increases in pro-conservation behaviours or attitudes (Krantz and Monroe, 2016; Reddy et al., 2020).

Despite evidence that focusing solely on raising awareness of issues and society's role in driving environmental and biological declines does not necessarily lead to reduced impact (Olmedo et al., 2018; Green et al., 2019), the importance of understanding the regulation and legality surrounding the use of wildlife means behaviours may not change without active attempts to raise awareness among those involved (Salazar et al., 2019). Indeed, there is evidence that research that examines people's understandings of the impacts of behaviour on biodiversity can inform efforts that seek to both raise awareness and change behaviours (Moss et al., 2017). Raising awareness of conservation issues is not a simple matter however, with evidence that people's trust in sources of information affects the likelihood of them changing their behaviour or attitudes (Krantz and Monroe, 2016). Gaining an understanding of audiences' trust in sources of information and use of particular communication channels has been shown to enable the creation of much

more locally relevant and trustworthy campaigns (Veríssimo et al., 2018; Kidd, Garrard, et al., 2019; Thomas-Walters et al., 2020). As such communication creation and delivery strategy has become a vital component of effective conservation programs and policy development (Jacobson et al., 2006; Mahajan et al., 2019).

The framing and construction of messages that seek to change behaviours are important in achieving the desired response among a target population (Selinske et al., 2018). Despite a long and diverse array of studies exploring framing—the construction of message content to influence individual thoughts-there is no standard list of principles or guides for communicators seeking to use strategic framing to achieve changes in behaviours or attitudes (Kusmanoff, 2017). However, the ability of strategic framing to influence and drive behaviour change has been explored in multiple contexts such as recycling (White et al., 2011), energy consumption (Xu et al., 2018), green commercial consumption behaviour (Grankvist et al., 2004) and climate change mitigation (Spence and Pidgeon, 2010). Indeed, successful media campaigns aimed at increasing vaccination rates (Zimicki et al., 1994) or encouraging people to quit smoking (Tamir et al., 2001) are prime examples of how strategic messaging can be used effectively, demonstrating how other sectors such as public health initiatives commonly incorporate it at the base of their approaches (Stead et al., 2007). However, within conservation there are numerous examples of how framing communications about issues can lead to unintended consequences, including negative attitudes to wildlife (Wilson and Bruskotter, 2009; Douglas and Winkel, 2014), and there is still much discussion about whether to focus on the extrinsic (i.e. appealing to self-interest) or intrinsic (i.e. highlighting intrinsic values) among conservation communicators (Blackmore et al., 2013; Kusmanoff, 2017).

An example of the use of behaviour change interventions in wildlife conservation is the Chi initiative in Vietnam (Offord-Woolley, 2017). TRAFFIC (Trade Records Analysis of Fauna and Flora In Commerce), an international conservation NGO focusing on the wildlife trade, commissioned a social marketing company to carry out market research into the drivers of rhino horn use in Vietnam (Offord-Woolley, 2017). The first stage of the initiative, using social marketing surveys, identified problem users - a distinct demographic, who use rhino horn to impress others by showing off their wealth and status (Offord-Woolley, 2017).

Numerous aspects of the campaign then targeted both the 'problem' demographic and specific consumption behaviour in an attempt to reduce demand (Offord-Woolley, 2017). Although it is too soon to evaluate the effectiveness of this strategy, early signs appear promising (Offord-Woolley, 2017).

#### 1.2 STUDY AREA – JAVA, INDONESIA

#### 1.2.1 Importance of Indonesian avian biodiversity

Indonesia is one of the most biodiverse countries in the world, in part due to its archipelagic structure, with multiple areas of particularly high biodiversity (Harrison et al., 2020). For example, the Sundaland biodiversity hotspot, which includes the islands of Sumatra and Borneo (Myers et al., 2000), is home to an estimated 10,000–15,000 species of flowering plants, 44 endemic bird and 37 endemic mammal species (MacKinnon et al., 1997). Indeed, many islands within Indonesia host huge biodiversity with high levels of endemism, excluding presumably many as yet undocumented species in areas unexplored by western scientists (Cannon et al., 2007; Mittermeier, 2014; Brambach et al., 2017; Harrison et al., 2020). This is especially apparent in the diversity of avian taxa distributed across the many thousands of islands that make up Indonesia (Mittermeier, 2014). Unfortunately, in addition to high levels of biodiversity and endemism, Indonesian flora and fauna are also some of the most threatened globally (Myers et al., 2000). Indeed, the avian diversity of Indonesia is second only to that of Brazil in terms of numbers of threatened species (BirdLife International, 2020). The drivers of avian diversity loss in Indonesia are broad, and range from habitat loss, fragmentation and degradation (Hughes, 2017) due to expanding agriculture (Santika et al., 2019) and urbanisation (Firman, 2017), to trapping pressure to supply demand for food (Harris et al., 2017), ivory (Collar, 2015) and the pet trade (Symes, Edwards, et al., 2018).

#### 1.2.2 Cultural and economic importance of bird-keeping

The Indonesian wildlife trade, which also includes amphibians, reptiles (Natusch and Lyons, 2012), and primates (Nijman, Spaan, et al., 2017) is valued at up to US\$1 billion annually (Marthy and Farine, 2018), of which the cage-bird trade is estimated to be worth at least US\$ 80 million annually (Jepson et al., 2011). Regionally, Indonesia is a source of supply for numerous types of birds (Jepson and Ladle, 2009; Chng et al., 2015; Lee et al., 2016) but in recent years the demand for songbirds has seen large numbers sourced from beyond Indonesia (Leupen et al.,

2018). The importance of the cage-bird trade to the national economy is intrinsically tied to the long history of bird-keeping within Indonesia (Iskandar et al., 2019).

The importance of bird-keeping to Indonesian culture is most evident in the traditional Javanese-the most populous ethnicity within Indonesia-concept of Kukila, whereby the five parts of a balanced life for a man constitute: a vehicle, wife, home, Kris (an ornate dagger), and a bird or hobby (Iskandar et al., 2019). The species traditionally kept as part of this custom was Zebra Dove Geopelia striata, which was perceived to have special powers conferring protection against magic or evil spirits (Iskandar et al., 2019). Despite its traditional origins, keeping birds is a means by which individuals can demonstrate social status, a prime example of a species sought after to demonstrate status being the Bali Myna Leucopsar rothschildi, which is also an example of a species driven to the brink of extinction due to such demand (Jepson, 2016). More recently, however, bird-keeping practices have been influenced by trends across Asia such as the popularity of singing contests, where bird-keepers enter birds to compete based on their song and colour, which has shifted demand to a wider variety of taxa (Jepson and Ladle, 2009; Iskandar et al., 2020). Until the outbreak of avian influenza at the beginning of the 21<sup>st</sup> century many species sought for the contests were imported from abroad, such as Chinese Hwamei Garrulax canorus, yet due to fears of the zoonotic disease, imports dramatically stopped and attention has turned to native species that were suitable substitutes (Jepson, 2008). Bird species targeted by demand for contests have seen dramatic increases in trapping pressure, with demand for Orangeheaded Thrush Geokichla citrina, historically a common entry in contests, already linked to multiple local extinction events on Java (Jepson, 2008; Eaton et al., 2015). Indeed, it is the political and cultural centre of the Archipelago, Java, which is demonstrably the largest source of demand for songbirds within the country (Jepson and Ladle, 2009; Leupen et al., 2018; Indraswari et al., 2020).

#### 1.2.3 Severity of crisis in Indonesia

At least 26 bird species are globally threatened through over-exploitation in Indonesia (BirdLife International, 2020), and much of the trade is domestic (Chng et al., 2015, 2018), but demand is also driving the importation of birds from other countries in the region (Leupen et al., 2018). The legislation surrounding the trade in wild birds in Indonesia is thorough, and the list of protected species, which can

only be traded if they are captive-bred, was recently updated to include newly recognised and recently red-listed species (Chng et al., 2015; Miller et al., 2019). Even the harvest of unprotected wildlife is, in theory at least, regulated through a quota system set by a governmental body, the Indonesian Institute of Sciences (LIPI). Harvest quotas have however only been set for a few species, thereby rendering the capture or trade of any other species illegal (Chng et al., 2015). Nevertheless, the trade and ownership of wild-caught birds is ubiquitous across Indonesia (Chng et al., 2018) and bird traders are often confused about or unaware of the law (Rentschlar et al., 2018), making enforcement both difficult and unpopular (Janssen and Chng, 2018; Miller et al., 2019). In spite of the national and international protective legislation for particular species there is strong evidence that many endangered species are still commonly for sale in markets across Indonesia (Chng et al., 2015, 2016, 2018). The economic and cultural importance has often been seen as the principal reason why regulation and enforcement have failed to control the activity and thereby reduce impacts on wild bird populations (Jepson et al., 2011; Indraswari et al., 2020). Although efforts have been made to promote and solidify demand for captive-bred alternatives (Jepson et al., 2011), concerns among the breeding community over the protected status of birds reducing financial feasibility (Maizura, 2018) demonstrate the complexity of the issue.

#### 1.3 OUTLINE OF THE THESIS

#### 1.3.1 Thesis aims and objectives

The overall aim of this PhD thesis is to identify the scale and scope of demand for songbirds as pets, and identify a portfolio of candidate interventions to reduce the impact of the cage-bird trade on wild populations of songbirds in Indonesia. This will be achieved by quantifying, characterising, and exploring demand for songbirds among Java's human population.

To achieve this aim, chapters of the thesis have the following objectives:

- Chapter 2. To assess the spatial and temporal patterns of songbird ownership across Java
- Chapter 3. To profile the behaviour, preferences and motivations of songbirdkeeping consumers and explore potential for change
- Chapter 4. To explore people's perceptions and attitudes towards birdkeeping and wild birds and profile the reasons for stopping, starting and never owning birds
- Chapter 5. To develop a methodology to determine effective behaviour change message content online
- Chapter 6. Discuss findings and implications for conservation

#### 1.3.2 Chapter outlines

Chapter 2

## Spatio-temporal dynamics of consumer demand driving the Asian Songbird Crisis

*Overview:* The bird-keeping habits of over 3,000 households from 92 urban and rural communities across six provinces on Java, Indonesia, are surveyed, and the prevalence and patterns of bird-keeping compared with those from surveys undertaken a decade ago. Differences in the prevalence of bird-keeping in urban and rural communities across Java are examined to determine what broad-scale demographic factors might influence demand for cage-birds. Numbers of households keeping cage-birds and the numbers of birds owned are extrapolated to assess the volume, composition, and patterns in ownership of species kept across the six provinces of Java.

#### Chapter 3

## Characterising bird-keeping user-groups on Java reveals distinct behaviours, profiles and potential for change

*Overview:* Songbird-keeping user-groups on Java are distinguished based on their behaviours and preferences, and the demographic determinants of user-group membership are identified. Three songbird-keeping user-groups are profiled based on interviews of nearly one thousand bird-keepers across Java: *Hobbyists*, who own birds primarily as pets; *Contestants*, who own birds to enter in singing contests; and *Breeders*, who own birds to breed and train for resale or as a pastime. Differences in bird taxa owned across user-groups and the degree of movement between them over a two-year period are explored. To identify specific threats to wild bird populations, profiles are developed that characterise each group by (a) species typically owned; (b) preferences for wild-caught or captive-bred birds; and (c) number of birds owned and turnover of individual birds.

#### Chapter 4

## Exploring pathways to reduce demand among bird-keepers for songbirds in Java

*Overview:* The self-reported reasons why some people keep birds and others do not, why those that do sometimes stop, and the role age and other demographic characteristics play in these decisions are explored. Further, public attitudes and perceptions around bird-keeping in Java are examined, alongside the potential psychographic drivers of intention to keep wild-caught as opposed to captive-bred birds. Patterns in the attitudes, beliefs and intentions of bird-keepers and non-bird-keepers in Java are identified that will help guide demand-reduction efforts. A profile of suitable and effective conservation message content is provided and issues that could be the focus of conservation education and awareness-raising initiatives are highlighted.

#### Chapter 5

## Identifying messages to facilitate behaviour change in overconsuming songbird-keeping communities on Java

*Overview:* Online surveys with a targeted sample of bird-keepers from across Java are used to explore the likelihood of making bird-keeping behaviours more sustainable, and what campaign messages might be the most persuasive. Respondents were shown pairs of messages, based on the results from previous chapters (3 and 4), aimed at changing their consumption habits, and asked to pick which messages they felt carried the most persuasive information or argument. The theme, framing and behaviour promoted in the messages were explored to determine which might best persuade bird-keepers to change their behaviour. Additionally, areas for specific awareness-raising campaigns and the sources of information and media to use to undertake them are examined.

#### Chapter 6

#### General conclusions and future directions

*Overview:* The results from the previous chapters are summarised and situated in a wider context of songbird conservation research. Insights on how to guide the creation of conservation interventions aimed at changing behaviour and reducing demand within the songbird keeping community are highlighted, and the application of this information to conservation efforts is discussed. Specific recommendations for future work are made and directions for future research are discussed.

#### **1.4 LITERATURE CITED**

- Abrahamse, W., Steg, L., Gifford, R. and Vlek, C. (2009) 'Factors influencing car use for commuting and the intention to reduce it: A question of self-interest or morality?' Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour. 12(4) pp. 317–324.
- Adams, J., Halligan, J., Watson, D. B., Ryan, V., Penn, L., Adamson, A. J. and White, M. (2012)
  'The change4life convenience store programme to increase retail access to fresh fruit and vegetables: A mixed methods process evaluation.' Fielding, R. (ed.) PLoS ONE. 7(6) p. e39431.
- Ajzen, I. (1991) 'The Theory of Planned Behavior Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes.' Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes, 50(2) pp. 179–211.
- Alves, R. R. da N., Nogueira, E. E. G., Araujo, H. F. P. and Brooks, S. E. (2010) 'Bird-keeping in the Caatinga, NE Brazil.' Human Ecology, 38(1) pp. 147–156.
- Amit, R. and Jacobson, S. K. (2017) 'Understanding rancher coexistence with jaguars and pumas: a typology for conservation practice.' Biodiversity and Conservation. 26(6) pp. 1353–1374.
- Angulo, E. and Courchamp, F. (2009) 'Rare Species Are Valued Big Time.' PLoS ONE, 4(4).
- Auliya, M., Altherr, S., Ariano-Sanchez, D., Baard, E. H., Brown, C., Brown, R. M., Cantu, J. C., Gentile, G., Gildenhuys, P., Henningheim, E., Hintzmann, J., Kanari, K., Krvavac, M., Lettink, M., Lippert, J., Luiselli, L., Nilson, G., Nguyen, T. Q., Nijman, V., Parham, J. F., Pasachnik, S. A., Pedrono, M., Rauhaus, A., Córdova, D. R., Sanchez, M. E., Schepp, U., van Schingen, M., Schneeweiss, N., Segniagbeto, G. H., Somaweera, R., Sy, E. Y., Türkozan, O., Vinke, S., Vinke, T., Vyas, R., Williamson, S. and Ziegler, T. (2016) 'Trade in live reptiles, its impact on wild populations, and the role of the European market.' Biological Conservation. pp. 103–119.
- Ayling, J. (2016) 'Transnational environmental crime: meeting future challenges through networked regulatory innovations.' In Hall, M., Wyatt, T., South, N., Nurse, A., Potter, G., and Maher, J. (eds) Greening criminology in the 21st century: contemporary debates and future directions in the study of environmental harm. Routledge, Oxford, United Kingdom., pp. 73–90.
- Barnosky, A. D., Matzke, N., Tomiya, S., Wogan, G. O. U., Swartz, B., Quental, T. B., Marshall, C., McGuire, J. L., Lindsey, E. L., Maguire, K. C., Mersey, B. and Ferrer, E. A. (2011) 'Has the Earth's sixth mass extinction already arrived?' Nature pp. 51–57.
- Beastall, C., Shepherd, C. R., Hadiprakarsa, Y. and Martyr, D. (2016) 'Trade in the Helmeted Hornbill Rhinoplax vigil: The "ivory hornbill." Bird Conservation International. 26(2) pp. 137–146.
- Benítez-López, A., Alkemade, R., Schipper, A. M., Ingram, D. J., Verweij, P. A., Eikelboom, J. A. J. and Huijbregts, M. A. J. (2017) 'The impact of hunting on tropical mammal and bird populations.' Science. 356(6334) pp. 180–183.
- Bennett, N. J. and Dearden, P. (2014) 'From measuring outcomes to providing inputs: Governance, management, and local development for more effective marine protected areas.' Marine Policy, 50 pp. 96–110.

- Bennett, N. J., Roth, R., Klain, S. C., Chan, K., Christie, P., Clark, D. A., Cullman, G., Curran, D.,
  Durbin, T. J., Epstein, G., Greenberg, A., Nelson, M. P., Sandlos, J., Stedman, R., Teel, T.
  L., Thomas, R., Veríssimo, D. and Wyborn, C. (2017) 'Conservation social science:
  Understanding and integrating human dimensions to improve conservation.' Biological
  Conservation pp. 93–108.
- Bennett, N. J., Roth, R., Klain, S. C., Chan, K. M. A., Clark, D. A., Cullman, G., Epstein, G., Nelson,
  M. P., Stedman, R., Teel, T. L., Thomas, R. E. W., Wyborn, C., Curran, D., Greenberg, A.,
  Sandlos, J. and Veríssimo, D. (2016) 'Mainstreaming the social sciences in conservation.'
  Conservation Biology, 31(1) pp. 56–66.
- Bezerra, D. M. M., de Araujo, H. F. P. and Alves, R. R. N. (2019) 'Understanding the use of wild birds in a priority conservation area of Caatinga, a Brazilian tropical dry forest.' Environment, Development and Sustainability.
- Biggs, D., Cooney, R., Roe, D., Dublin, H. T., Allan, J. R., Challender, D. W. S. and Skinner, D. (2017) 'Developing a theory of change for a community-based response to illegal wildlife trade.' Conservation Biology, 31(1) pp. 5–12.
- BirdLife International (2020) Birdlife Data Zone. BirdLife International. [Online] [Accessed on 28th August 2020] http://datazone.birdlife.org/country/indonesia.
- Blackmore, E., Underhill, R., McQuikin, J., Leach, R. and Holmes, T. (2013) Common Cause for Nature. A practical guide to values and frames in conservation.
- Brambach, F., Leuschner, C., Tjoa, A. and Culmsee, H. (2017) 'Diversity, endemism, and composition of tropical mountain forest communities in Sulawesi, Indonesia, in relation to elevation and soil properties.' Perspectives in Plant Ecology, Evolution and Systematics, 27 pp. 68–79.
- Brook, S. M., Dudley, N., Mahood, S. P., Polet, G., Williams, A. C., Duckworth, J. W., Van Ngoc, T. and Long, B. (2014) 'Lessons learned from the loss of a flagship: The extinction of the Javan rhinoceros Rhinoceros sondaicus annamiticus from Vietnam.' Biological Conservation pp. 21–29.
- Bush, E. R., Baker, S. E. and Macdonald, D. W. (2014) 'Global trade in exotic pets 2006-2012.' Conservation Biology, 28(3) pp. 663–676.
- Cannon, C. H., Summers, M., Harting, J. R. and Kessler, P. J. A. (2007) 'Developing conservation priorities based on forest type, condition, and threats in a poorly known ecoregion: Sulawesi, Indonesia.' Biotropica, 39(6) pp. 747–759.
- Ceballos, G., Ehrlich, P. R., Barnosky, A. D., García, A., Pringle, R. M. and Palmer, T. M. (2015) 'Accelerated modern human-induced species losses: Entering the sixth mass extinction.' Science Advances, 1(5) p. e1400253.
- Challender, D. W. S., Harrop, S. R. and MacMillan, D. C. (2015a) 'Towards informed and multifaceted wildlife trade interventions.' Global Ecology and Conservation pp. 129–148.
- Challender, D. W. S., Harrop, S. R. and MacMillan, D. C. (2015b) 'Understanding markets to conserve trade-threatened species in CITES.' Biological Conservation, 187 pp. 249–259.

- Challender, D. W. S., Hinsley, A. and Milner-Gulland, E. J. (2019) 'Inadequacies in establishing CITES trade bans.' Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment, 17(4) pp. 199–200.
- Challender, D. W. S. and MacMillan, D. C. (2014) 'Poaching is more than an enforcement problem.' Conservation Letters, 7(5) pp. 484–494.
- Challender, D. W. S., Wu, S. B., Nijman, V. and MacMillan, D. C. (2014) 'Changing behavior to tackle the wildlife trade.' Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment.
- Chausson, A. M., Rowcliffe, J. M., Escouflaire, L., Wieland, M. and Wright, J. H. (2019)
  'Understanding the Sociocultural Drivers of Urban Bushmeat Consumption for Behavior
  Change Interventions in Pointe Noire, Republic of Congo.' Human Ecology, 47(2) pp. 179– 191.
- Chen, X., Lupi, F., He, G. and Liu, J. (2009) 'Linking social norms to efficient conservation investment in payments for ecosystem services.' Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 106(28) pp. 11812–11817.
- Chng, S. C. L., Eaton, J. A., Krishnasamy, K., Shepherd, C. R. and Nijman, V. (2015) In the market for extinction: An inventory of Jakarta's bird markets.
- Chng, S. C. L., Guciano, M. and Eaton, J. A. (2016) 'In the market for extinction: Sukahaji, Bandung, Java, Indonesia.' BirdingASIA, 26 pp. 22–28.
- Chng, S. C. L., Shepherd, C. R. and Eaton, J. A. (2018) In the market for extinction: birds for sale at selected outlets in Sumatra. TRAFFIC Bulletin.
- CITES (2020) CITES. Cites.org. [Online] [Accessed on 18th September 2020] https://www.cites.org/eng.
- Coleman, J. L., Ascher, J. S., Bickford, D., Buchori, D., Cabanban, A., Chisholm, R. A., Chong, K. Y., Christie, P., Clements, G. R., dela Cruz, T. E. E., Dressler, W., Edwards, D. P., Francis, C. M., Friess, D. A., Giam, X., Gibson, L., Huang, D., Hughes, A. C., Jaafar, Z., Jain, A., Koh, L. P., Kudavidanage, E. P., Lee, B. P. Y. H., Lee, J., Lee, T. M., Leggett, M., Leimona, B., Linkie, M., Luskin, M., Lynam, A., Meijaard, E., Nijman, V., Olsson, A., Page, S., Parolin, P., Peh, K. S. H., Posa, M. R., Prescott, G. W., Rahman, S. A., Ramchunder, S. J., Rao, M., Reed, J., Richards, D. R., Slade, E. M., Steinmetz, R., Tan, P. Y., Taylor, D., Todd, P. A., Vo, S. T., Webb, E. L., Ziegler, A. D. and Carrasco, L. R. (2019) 'Top 100 research questions for biodiversity conservation in Southeast Asia.' Biological Conservation, 234 pp. 211–220.
- Collar, N. J. (2015) 'Helmeted Hornbills Rhinoplax vigil and the ivory trade : the crisis that came out of nowhere.' BirdingASIA, 24 pp. 12–17.
- Cooney, R. and Jepson, P. (2006) 'Forum The international wild bird trade: what's wrong with blanket bans?' Oryx, 40(401) pp. 1–6.
- Courchamp, F., Angulo, E., Rivalan, P., Hall, R. J., Signoret, L., Bull, L. and Meinard, Y. (2006) 'Rarity value and species extinction: The anthropogenic allee effect.' PLoS Biology, 4(12) pp. 2405–2410.

- Dang Vu, H. N. and Nielsen, M. R. (2018) 'Understanding utilitarian and hedonic values determining the demand for rhino horn in Vietnam.' Human Dimensions of Wildlife, 23(5) pp. 417–432.
- Darnton, A. (2008) 'GSR Behaviour Change Knowledge Review Reference Report: An Overvie of behaviour change models and their uses.' Government Social Research, (July) pp. 10–15.
- Daut, E. F., Brightsmith, D. J., Mendoza, A. P., Puhakka, L. and Peterson, M. J. (2015) 'Illegal domestic bird trade and the role of export quotas in Peru.' Journal for Nature Conservation, 27 pp. 44–53.
- Daut, E. F., Brightsmith, D. J. and Peterson, M. J. (2015) 'Role of non-governmental organizations in combating illegal wildlife-pet trade in Peru.' Journal for Nature Conservation, 24 pp. 72– 82.
- Davis, E. O., O'Connor, D., Crudge, B., Carignan, A., Glikman, J. A., Browne-Nuñez, C. and Hunt, M. (2016) 'Understanding public perceptions and motivations around bear part use: A study in northern Laos of attitudes of Chinese tourists and Lao PDR nationals.' Biological Conservation, 203 pp. 282–289.
- Davis, E. O., Willemsen, M., Dang, V., O'Connor, D. and Glikman, J. A. (2020) 'An updated analysis of the consumption of tiger products in urban Vietnam.' Global Ecology and Conservation, 22 p. e00960.
- Doughty, H., Veríssimo, D., Tan, R. C. Q., Lee, J. S. H., Carrasco, L. R., Oliver, K. and Milner-Gulland, E. J. (2019) 'Saiga horn user characteristics, motivations, and purchasing behaviour in Singapore.' PLoS ONE, 14(9).
- Douglas, L. R. and Winkel, G. (2014) 'The flipside of the flagship.' Biodiversity and Conservation, 23(4).
- Drury, R. (2011) 'Hungry for success: Urban consumer demand for wild animal products in Vietnam.' Conservation and Society, 9(3) p. 247.
- Eaton, J. A., Shepherd, C. R., Rheindt, F. E., Harris, J. B. C., van Balen, S., Wilcove, D. S. and Collar, N. J. (2015) 'Trade-driven extinctions and near-extinctions of avian taxa in Sundaic Indonesia.' Forktail, 31 pp. 1–12.
- Firman, T. (2017) 'The urbanisation of Java, 2000–2010: towards "the island of mega-urban regions." Asian Population Studies. 13(1) pp. 50–66.
- Gifford, R. and Nilsson, A. (2014) 'Personal and social factors that influence pro-environmental concern and behaviour: A review.' International Journal of Psychology pp. 141–157.
- Grankvist, G., Dahlstrand, U. and Biel, A. (2004) 'The Impact of Environmental Labelling on Consumer Preference: Negative vs. Positive Labels.' Journal of Consumer Policy, 27(2) pp. 213–230.
- Gratwicke, B., Mills, J., Dutton, A., Gabriel, G., Long, B., Seidensticker, J., Wright, B., You, W. and Zhang, L. (2008) 'Attitudes toward consumption and conservation of tigers in China.' PLoS ONE, 3(7).

- Green, K. M., Crawford, B. A., Williamson, K. A. and DeWan, A. A. (2019) 'A Meta-Analysis of Social Marketing Campaigns to Improve Global Conservation Outcomes.' Social Marketing Quarterly, 25(1) pp. 69–87.
- Greenfield, S. and Veríssimo, D. (2019) 'To What Extent Is Social Marketing Used in Demand Reduction Campaigns for Illegal Wildlife Products? Insights From Elephant Ivory and Rhino Horn.' Social Marketing Quarterly, 25(1) pp. 40–54.
- Hall, R. J., Milner-Gulland, E. J. and Courchamp, F. (2008) 'Endangering the endangered: The effects of perceived rarity on species exploitation.' Conservation Letters, 1(2) pp. 75–81.
- Harfoot, M., Glaser, S. A. M., Tittensor, D. P., Britten, G. L., McLardy, C., Malsch, K. and Burgess,
  N. D. (2018) 'Unveiling the patterns and trends in 40 years of global trade in CITES-listed wildlife.' Biological Conservation, 223 pp. 47–57.
- Hargreaves, T. (2011) 'Practice-ing behaviour change: Applying social practice theory to proenvironmental behaviour change.' Journal of Consumer Culture, 11(1) pp. 79–99.
- Harris, J. B. C., Green, J. M. H., Prawiradilaga, D. M., Giam, X., Giyanto, Hikmatullah, D., Putra, C.
  A. and Wilcove, D. S. (2015) 'Using market data and expert opinion to identify overexploited species in the wild bird trade.' Biological Conservation, 187 pp. 51–60.
- Harris, J. B. C., Tingley, M. W., Hua, F., Yong, D. L., Adeney, J. M., Lee, T. M., Marthy, W.,
  Prawiradilaga, D. M., Sekercioglu, C. H., Suyadi, C. H., Winarni, N. and Wilcove, D. S. (2017) 'Measuring the impact of the pet trade on Indonesian birds.' Conservation Biology, 31(2) pp. 394–405.
- Harris, L., Gore, M. and Mills, M. (2019) 'Compliance with ivory trade regulations in the United Kingdom among traders.' Conservation Biology, 33(4) pp. 906–916.
- Harrison, J. R., Roberts, D. L. and Hernandez-Castro, J. (2016) 'Assessing the extent and nature of wildlife trade on the dark web.' Conservation Biology, 30(4) pp. 900–904.
- Harrison, M. E., Ottay, J. B., D'Arcy, L. J., Cheyne, S. M., Anggodo, Belcher, C., Cole, L., Dohong, A., Ermiasi, Y., Feldpausch, T., Gallego-Sala, A., Gunawan, A., Höing, A., Husson, S. J., Kulu, I. P., Soebagio, S. M., Mang, S., Mercado, L., Morrogh-Bernard, H. C., Page, S. E., Priyanto, R., Ripoll Capilla, B., Rowland, L., Santos, E. M., Schreer, V., Sudyana, I. N., Taman, S. B. B., Thornton, S. A., Upton, C., Wich, S. A. and Veen, F. J. F. (2020) 'Tropical forest and peatland conservation in Indonesia: Challenges and directions.' McPherson, J. (ed.) People and Nature. 2(1) pp. 4–28.
- Heath, Y. and Gifford, R. (2002) 'Extending the Theory of Planned Behavior: Predicting the Use of Public Transportation1.' Journal of Applied Social Psychology, 32(10) pp. 2154–2189.
- Hinsley, A., Nuno, A., Ridout, M., John, F. A. V. S. and Roberts, D. L. (2017) 'Estimating the Extent of CITES Noncompliance among Traders and End-Consumers; Lessons from the Global Orchid Trade.' Conservation Letters pp. 602–609.
- Hinsley, A., Verissimo, D., Roberts, D. L., Veríssimo, D. and Roberts, D. L. (2015) 'Heterogeneity in consumer preferences for orchids in international trade and the potential for the use of market research methods to study demand for wildlife.' Biological Conservation, 190 pp. 80–86.

- Hughes, A. C. (2017) 'Understanding the drivers of Southeast Asian biodiversity loss.' Ecosphere, 8(1) p. e01624.
- Indraswari, K., Noske, R. A., Friedman, R., Shepherd, C. R., Biggs, D., Susilawati, C. and Wilson,
   C. (2020) 'It's in the news: Analysis of indonesia's wild bird trade network from mediareported seizure incidents.' Biological Conservation, 243 p. 108431.
- Ingram, D. J., Coad, L., Abernethy, K. A., Maisels, F., Stokes, E. J., Bobo, K. S., Breuer, T.,
  Gandiwa, E., Ghiurghi, A., Greengrass, E., Holmern, T., Kamgaing, T. O. W., Ndong
  Obiang, A. M., Poulsen, J. R., Schleicher, J., Nielsen, M. R., Solly, H., Vath, C. L., Waltert,
  M., Whitham, C. E. L., Wilkie, D. S. and Scharlemann, J. P. W. (2018) 'Assessing AfricaWide Pangolin Exploitation by Scaling Local Data.' Conservation Letters p. e12389.
- Iskandar, B. S., Iskandar, J. and Partasasmita, R. (2019) 'Hobby and business on trading birds: Case study in bird market of Sukahaji, Bandung, West Java and Splendid, Malang, East Java (Indonesia).' Biodiversitas, 20(5) pp. 1316–1332.
- Iskandar, J., Iskandar, B. S., Mulyanto, D., Alfian, R. L. and Partasasmita, R. (2020) 'Traditional ecological knowledge of the bird traders on bird species bird naming, and bird market chain: A case study in bird market pasty Yogyakarta, Indonesia.' Biodiversitas, 21(6) pp. 2586–2602.
- Issock Issock, P. B., Mpinganjira, M. and Duh, H. (2017) 'Segmenting and Profiling South African Households' Electricity Conservation Behavior.' Social Marketing Quarterly, 23(3) pp. 249– 265.
- Jacobson, S. K., McDuff, M. D. and Monroe, M. C. (2006) Conservation Education and Outreach Techniques. Oxford University Press.
- Janmaimool, P. and Denpaiboon, C. (2016) 'Evaluating determinants of rural Villagers' engagement in conservation and waste management behaviors based on integrated conceptual framework of Pro-environmental behavior.' Life Sciences, Society and Policy, 12(1) p. 12.
- Janssen, J. and Chng, S. C. L. (2018) 'Biological parameters used in setting captive-breeding quotas for Indonesia's breeding facilities.' Conservation Biology, 32(1) pp. 18–25.
- Jefferson, R., McKinley, E., Capstick, S., Fletcher, S., Griffin, H. and Milanese, M. (2015)
   'Understanding audiences: Making public perceptions research matter to marine conservation.' Ocean and Coastal Management, 115 pp. 61–70.
- Jepson, P. (2008) 'Orange-headed thrush Zoothera citrina and the avian X-factor.' Birding Asia, 9 pp. 60–61.
- Jepson, P. (2016) 'Saving a species threatened by trade: a network study of Bali starling Leucopsar rothschildi conservation.' Oryx, 50(03) pp. 480–488.
- Jepson, P. and Ladle, R. J. (2009) 'Governing bird-keeping in Java and Bali: evidence from a household survey.' Oryx, 43(03) p. 364.
- Jepson, P., Ladle, R. J. and Sujatnika (2011) 'Assessing market-based conservation governance approaches: a socio-economic profile of Indonesian markets for wild birds.' Oryx, 45(04) pp. 482–491.

- St. John, F. A. V., Edwards-Jones, G. and Jones, J. P. G. (2010) 'Conservation and human behaviour: lessons from social psychology.' Wildlife Research, 37(8) p. 658.
- St. John, F. A. V., Linkie, M., Martyr, D. J., Milliyanawati, B., McKay, J. E., Mangunjaya, F. M., Leader-Williams, N. and Struebig, M. J. (2018) 'Intention to kill: Tolerance and illegal persecution of Sumatran tigers and sympatric species.' Conservation Letters p. e12451.
- Kaiser, F. G. (2006) 'A moral extension of the theory of planned behavior: Norms and anticipated feelings of regret in conservationism.' Personality and Individual Differences, 41(1) pp. 71–81.
- Kanagavel, A., Raghavan, R. and Veríssimo, D. (2014) 'Beyond the "'general public'": Implications of audience characteristics for promoting species conservation in the Western Ghats Hotspot, India.' Ambio, 43(2) pp. 138–148.
- Karesh, W. B., Cook, R. A., Bennett, E. L. and Newcomb, J. (2005) 'Wildlife trade and global disease emergence.' Emerging Infectious Diseases. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention pp. 1000–1002.
- Kelly, M. P. and Barker, M. (2016) 'Why is changing health-related behaviour so difficult?' Public Health, 136 pp. 109–116.
- Kidd, L. R., Garrard, G. E., Bekessy, S. A., Mills, M., Camilleri, A. R., Fidler, F., Fielding, K. S.,
  Gordon, A., Gregg, E. A., Kusmanoff, A. M., Louis, W., Moon, K., Robinson, J. A.,
  Selinske, M. J., Shanahan, D. and Adams, V. M. (2019) 'Messaging matters: A systematic review of the conservation messaging literature.' Biological Conservation, 236 pp. 92–99.
- Krantz, S. A. and Monroe, M. C. (2016) 'Message framing matters: Communicating climate change with forest landowners.' Journal of Forestry, 114(2) pp. 108–115.
- Kusmanoff, A. (2017) Framing the conservation conversation: an investigation into framing techniques for communicating biodiversity conservation. RMIT University.
- Kusmanoff, A. M., Hardy, M. J., Fidler, F., Maffey, G., Raymond, C., Reed, M. S., Fitzsimons, J. A. and Bekessy, S. A. (2016) 'Framing the private land conservation conversation: Strategic framing of the benefits of conservation participation could increase landholder engagement.' Environmental Science & Policy, 61 pp. 124–128.
- Leader-Williams, N. (2003) 'Regulation and protection: successes and failures in rhinoceros conservation.' In Oldfield, S. (ed.) The Trade in Wildlife: Regulation for Conservation. London, UK: Earthscan, pp. 89–99.
- Lee, J. G. H., Chng, S. C. L. and Eaton, J. A. (2016) 'Conservation Strategy for Southeast Asian Songbirds in Trade.' In Recommendations from the first Asian Songbird Trade Crisis Summit 2015 held in Jurong Bird Park, Singapore 27-29 September 2015. Wildlife Reserves Singapore/TRAFFIC, p. 32.
- Leupen, B. T. C., Krishnasamy, K., Shepherd, C. R., Chng, S. C. L., Bergin, D., Eaton, J. A., Yukin, D. A., Hue, S. K. P., Miller, A., Nekaris, K. A.-I., Nijman, V., Saaban, S. and Imron, M. A. (2018) 'Trade in White-rumped Shamas Kittacincla malabarica demands strong national and international responses.' Forktail, 34 pp. 1–8.

- Liu, H., Gale, S. W., Cheuk, M. L. and Fischer, G. A. (2019) 'Conservation impacts of commercial cultivation of endangered and overharvested plants.' Conservation Biology, 33(2) pp. 288– 299.
- Lizin, S., Van Dael, M. and Van Passel, S. (2017) 'Battery pack recycling: Behaviour change interventions derived from an integrative theory of planned behaviour study.' Resources, Conservation and Recycling, 122, July, pp. 66–82.
- Lundberg, P., Veríssimo, D., Vainio, A. and Arponen, A. (2020) 'Preferences for different flagship types in fundraising for nature conservation.' Biological Conservation, 250 p. 108738.
- MacFarlane, D., Hurlstone, M. J., Ecker, U. K. H., Ferraro, P. J., Linden, S. van der, Wan, A. K. Y., Veríssimo, D., Burgess, G., Chen, F., Hall, W., Hollands, G. J. and Sutherland, W. J. (2020) 'Reducing Demand for Overexploited Wildlife Products: Lessons from Systematic Reviews from Outside Conservation Science.' OSF Preprints.
- MacKinnon, K., Hatta, G., Halim, H. and Mangalik, A. (1997) The ecology of Kalimantan. Oxford University Press.
- Mahajan, S. L., Glew, L., Rieder, E., Ahmadia, G., Darling, E., Fox, H. E., Mascia, M. B. and McKinnon, M. (2019) 'Systems thinking for planning and evaluating conservation interventions.' Conservation Science and Practice, 1(7) pp. 1–8.
- Maizura, I. (2018) Indonesia's sacrificial songbirds. The ASEAN Post. [Online] [Accessed on 21st September 2020] https://theaseanpost.com/article/indonesias-sacrificial-songbirds.
- Marsden, S. J., Loqueh, E., Takuo, J. M., Hart, J. A., Abani, R., Ahon, D. B., Annorbah, N. N. D., Johnson, R. and Valle, S. (2016) 'Using encounter rates as surrogates for density estimates makes monitoring of heavily-traded grey parrots achievable across Africa.' ORYX, 50(4) pp. 617–625.
- Marthy, W. and Farine, D. R. (2018) 'The potential impacts of the songbird trade on mixed-species flocking.' Biological Conservation, 222(November 2017) pp. 222–231.
- Maxwell, S. L., Fuller, R. A., Brooks, T. M. and Watson, J. E. M. (2016) 'Biodiversity: The ravages of guns, nets and bulldozers.' Nature pp. 143–145.
- McConkey, K. R. and O'Farrill, G. (2016) 'Loss of seed dispersal before the loss of seed dispersers.' Biological Conservation, 201, September, pp. 38–49.
- McMillan, S. E., Dingle, C., Allcock, J. A. and Bonebrake, T. C. (2020) 'Exotic animal cafes are increasingly home to threatened biodiversity.' Conservation Letters p. e12760.
- McNamara, J., Rowcliffe, M., Cowlishaw, G., Alexander, J. S., Ntiamoa-Baidu, Y., Brenya, A. and Milner-Gulland, E. J. (2016) 'Characterising wildlife trade market supply-demand dynamics.' PLoS ONE, 11(9) pp. 1–18.
- Metcalf, A. L., Angle, J. W., Phelan, C. N., Muth, B. A. and Finley, J. C. (2019) 'More "Bank" for the Buck: Microtargeting and Normative Appeals to Increase Social Marketing Efficiency.' Social Marketing Quarterly, 25(1) pp. 26–39.
- Miller, A. E., Gary, D., Ansyah, J., Sagita, N., Muflihati, Kartikawati and Adirahmanta, S. N. (2019) 'Socioeconomic Characteristics of Songbird Shop Owners in West Kalimantan, Indonesia.' Tropical Conservation Science, 12.

- Mittermeier, J. C. (2014) Avian Biogeography and Conservation in Eastern Indonesia. Louisiana State University.
- Moss, A., Jensen, E. and Gusset, M. (2017) 'Impact of a global biodiversity education campaign on zoo and aquarium visitors.' Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment, 15(5) pp. 243–247.
- Myers, N., Mittermeier, R. A., Mittermeier, C. G., da Fonseca, G. A. B. and Kent, J. (2000) 'Biodiversity hotspots for conservation priorities.' Nature, 403(6772) pp. 853–858.
- Nash, S. V (1993) Sold for a Song: The Trade in Southeast Asian Non-CITES Birds. Cambridge University Press.
- Natusch, D. J. D. D. and Lyons, J. A. (2012) 'Exploited for pets: the harvest and trade of amphibians and reptiles from Indonesian New Guinea.' Biodiversity and Conservation, 21(11) pp. 2899–2911.
- Nijman, V. (2010) 'An overview of international wildlife trade from Southeast Asia.' Biodiversity and Conservation, 19(4) pp. 1101–1114.
- Nijman, V., Nekaris, K. A. I. and Ali Imron, M. (2019) 'Asian songbird crisis also affects unprotected species.' Oryx, 53(1) p. 13.
- Nijman, V., Sari, S. L., Siriwat, P., Sigaud, M. and Nekaris, K. A. I. (2017) 'Records of four Critically Endangered songbirds in the markets of Java suggest domestic trade is a major impediment to their conservation.' BirdingASIA, 27 pp. 20–25.
- Nijman, V. and Shepherd, C. R. (2015a) Adding up the numbers : an investigation into commercial breeding of Tokay Geckos in Tokay Geckos in Indonesia. Traffic Report.
- Nijman, V. and Shepherd, C. R. (2015b) 'Trade of "captive-bred" birds from the Solomon Islands: a closer look at the global trade in hornbills.' Malayan Nature Journal, 67(2) pp. 258–264.
- Nijman, V., Spaan, D., Rode-Margono, E. J., Wirdateti and Nekaris, K. A. I. (2017) 'Changes in the primate trade in indonesian wildlife markets over a 25-year period: Fewer apes and langurs, more macaques, and slow lorises.' American Journal of Primatology, 79(11) p. e22517.
- Offord-Woolley, S. (2017) 'The Chi initiative: A behaviour change initiative to reduce the demand for rhino horn in Viet Nam.' Pachyderm, 2017(58) pp. 144–147.
- Olmedo, A., Sharif, V. and Milner-Gulland, E. J. (2018) 'Evaluating the Design of Behavior Change Interventions: A Case Study of Rhino Horn in Vietnam.' Conservation Letters, 11(1) p. e12365.
- Paul, J., Modi, A. and Patel, J. (2016) 'Predicting green product consumption using theory of planned behavior and reasoned action.' Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services, 29 pp. 123–134.
- Pires, S. F. and Moreto, W. D. (2011) 'Preventing Wildlife Crimes: Solutions That Can Overcome the "Tragedy of the Commons." European Journal on Criminal Policy and Research, 17(2) pp. 101–123.
- Profauna (2009) Wildlife Trade Survey On The Bird Markets In Java.

- Razavi, R. and Gharipour, A. (2018) 'Rethinking the privacy of the smart grid: What your smart meter data can reveal about your household in Ireland.' Energy Research & Social Science, 44 pp. 312–323.
- Reddy, S. M. W., Montambault, J., Masuda, Y. J., Keenan, E., Butler, W., Fisher, J. R. B., Asah, S. T. and Gneezy, A. (2017) 'Advancing Conservation by Understanding and Influencing Human Behavior.' Conservation Letters, 10(2) pp. 248–256.
- Reddy, S. M. W., Wardropper, C., Weigel, C., Masuda, Y. J., Harden, S., Ranjan, P., Getson, J. M., Esman, L. A., Ferraro, P. and Prokopy, L. (2020) 'Conservation behavior and effects of economic and environmental message frames.' Conservation Letters.
- Regueira, R. F. S. and Bernard, E. (2012) 'Wildlife sinks: Quantifying the impact of illegal bird trade in street markets in Brazil.' Biological Conservation, 149(1) pp. 16–22.
- Rentschlar, K. A., Miller, A. E., Lauck, K. S., Rodiansyah, M., Bobby, Muflihati and Kartikawati (2018) 'A Silent Morning: The Songbird Trade in Kalimantan, Indonesia.' Tropical Conservation Science.
- Ribeiro, J., Reino, L., Schindler, S., Strubbe, D., Vall-Ilosera, M., Araújo, M. B., Capinha, C.,
  Carrete, M., Mazzoni, S., Monteiro, M., Moreira, F., Rocha, R., Tella, J. L., Vaz, A. S.,
  Vicente, J. and Nuno, A. (2019) 'Trends in legal and illegal trade of wild birds: a global assessment based on expert knowledge.' Biodiversity and Conservation, 28(12) pp. 3343–3369.
- Rissman, A. R. and Smail, R. (2015) 'Accounting for Results: How Conservation Organizations Report Performance Information.' Environmental Management, 55(4) pp. 916–929.
- Rittel, H. W. J. and Webber, M. M. (1973) 'Dilemmas in a general theory of planning.' Policy Sciences, 4(2) pp. 155–169.
- Roe, D., Dickman, A., Kock, R., Milner-Gulland, E. J., Rihoy, E. and 't Sas-Rolfes, M. (2020)
  'Beyond banning wildlife trade: COVID-19, conservation and development.' World Development, 136 p. 105121.
- Rowcliffe, J. M., de Merode, E. and Cowlishaw, G. (2004) 'Do wildlife laws work? Species protection and the application of a prey choice model to poaching decisions.' Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series B: Biological Sciences, 271(1557) pp. 2631–2636.
- Salazar, G., Mills, M. and Veríssimo, D. (2019) 'Qualitative impact evaluation of a social marketing campaign for conservation.' Conservation Biology, 33(3) pp. 634–644.
- Sandbrook, C., Adams, W. M., Büscher, B. and Vira, B. (2013) 'Social Research and Biodiversity Conservation.' Conservation Biology, 27(6) pp. 1487–1490.
- Santika, T., Wilson, K. A., Meijaard, E., Budiharta, S., Law, E. E., Sabri, M., Struebig, M., Ancrenaz, M. and Poh, T.-M. (2019) 'Changing landscapes, livelihoods and village welfare in the context of oil palm development.' Land Use Policy, 87 p. 104073.
- Scheffers, B. R., Oliveira, B. F., Lamb, I. and Edwards, D. P. (2019) 'Global wildlife trade across the tree of life.' Science. American Association for the Advancement of Science, 366(6461) pp. 71–76.

Schipper, J., Chanson, J. S., Chiozza, F., Cox, N. A., Hoffmann, M., Katariya, V., Lamoreux, J., Rodrigues, A. S. L., Stuart, S. N., Temple, H. J., Baillie, J., Boitani, L., Lacher, T. E., Mittermeier, R. A., Smith, A. T., Absolon, D., Aguiar, J. M., Amori, G., Bakkour, N., Baldi, R., Berridge, R. J., Bielby, J., Black, P. A., Blanc, J. J., Brooks, T. M., Burton, J. A., Butynski, T. M., Catullo, G., Chapman, R., Cokeliss, Z., Collen, B., Conroy, J., Cooke, J. G., Da Fonseca, G. A. B., Derocher, A. E., Dublin, H. T., Duckworth, J. W., Emmons, L., Emslie, R. H., Festa-Bianchet, M., Foster, M., Foster, S., Garshelis, D. L., Gates, C., Gimenez-Dixon, M., Gonzalez, S., Gonzalez-Maya, J. F., Good, T. C., Hammerson, G., Hammond, P. S., Happold, D., Happold, M., Hare, J., Harris, R. B., Hawkins, C. E., Haywood, M., Heaney, L. R., Hedges, S., Helgen, K. M., Hilton-Taylor, C., Hussain, S. A., Ishii, N., Jefferson, T. A., Jenkins, R. K. B., Johnston, C. H., Keith, M., Kingdon, J., Knox, D. H., Kovacs, K. M., Langhammer, P., Leus, K., Lewison, R., Lichtenstein, G., Lowry, L. F., Macavoy, Z., Mace, G. M., Mallon, D. P., Masi, M., McKnight, M. W., Medellín, R. A., Medici, P., Mills, G., Moehlman, P. D., Molur, S., Mora, A., Nowell, K., Oates, J. F., Olech, W., Oliver, W. R. L., Oprea, M., Patterson, B. D., Perrin, W. F., Polidoro, B. A., Pollock, C., Powel, A., Protas, Y., Racey, P., Ragle, J., Ramani, P., Rathbun, G., Reeves, R. R., Reilly, S. B., Reynolds, J. E., Rondinini, C., Rosell-Ambal, R. G., Rulli, M., Rylands, A. B., Savini, S., Schank, C. J., Sechrest, W., Self-Sullivan, C., Shoemaker, A., Sillero-Zubiri, C., De Silva, N., Smith, D. E., Srinivasulu, C., Stephenson, P. J., Van Strien, N., Talukdar, B. K., Taylor, B. L., Timmins, R., Tirira, D. G., Tognelli, M. F., Tsytsulina, K., Veiga, L. M., Vié, J. C., Williamson, E. A., Wyatt, S. A., Xie, Y. and Young, B. E. (2008) 'The status of the world's land and marine mammals: diversity, threat, and knowledge.' Science, 322(5899) pp. 225-230.

Schultz, P. W. (2011) 'Conservation Means Behavior.' Conservation Biology, 25(6) pp. 1080–1083.

- Selinske, M. J., Garrard, G. E., Bekessy, S. A., Gordon, A., Kusmanoff, A. M. and Fidler, F. (2018) 'Revisiting the promise of conservation psychology.' Conservation Biology, 32(6) pp. 1464– 1468.
- Shairp, R., Veríssimo, D., Fraser, I., Challender, D. W. S. and Macmillan, D. (2016) 'Understanding urban demand for wild meat in Vietnam: Implications for conservation actions.' PLoS ONE, 11(1) pp. 1–14.
- Shreedhar, G. and Mourato, S. (2019) 'Experimental Evidence on the Impact of Biodiversity Conservation Videos on Charitable Donations.' Ecological Economics, 158 pp. 180–193.
- Souto, W. M. S., Torres, M. A. R., Sousa, B. F. C. F., Lima, K. G. G. C., Vieira, L. T. S., Pereira, G. A., Guzzi, A., Silva, M. V. and Pralon, B. G. N. (2017) 'Singing for Cages.' Tropical Conservation Science, 10, pp. 1–19.
- Spence, A. and Pidgeon, N. (2010) 'Framing and communicating climate change: The effects of distance and outcome frame manipulations.' Global Environmental Change, 20(4) pp. 656– 667.
- Stead, M., Gordon, R., Angus, K. and McDermott, L. (2007) 'A systematic review of social marketing effectiveness.' Health Education, 107(2) pp. 126–191.

- Su, S., Cassey, P., Vall-Llosera, M. and Blackburn, T. M. (2015) 'Going cheap: Determinants of bird price in the Taiwanese pet market.' Lambertucci, S. A. (ed.) PLoS ONE. 10(5) p. e0127482.
- Subroy, V., Gunawardena, A., Polyakov, M., Pandit, R. and Pannell, D. J. (2019) 'The worth of wildlife: A meta-analysis of global non-market values of threatened species.' Ecological Economics, 164, p. 106374.
- Sykes, B. (2017) 'The elephant in the room: addressing the Asian songbird crisis.' BirdingASIA, 27 pp. 35–41.
- Symes, W. S., Edwards, D. P., Miettinen, J., Rheindt, F. E. and Carrasco, L. R. (2018) 'Combined impacts of deforestation and wildlife trade on tropical biodiversity are severely underestimated.' Nature Communications, 9(1) p. 4052.
- Symes, W. S., McGrath, F. L., Rao, M. and Carrasco, L. R. (2018) 'The gravity of wildlife trade.' Biological Conservation, 218 pp. 268–276.
- Tamir, D., Polachek, D., Zivlin, O., Amikam, Y., Avraham, M. and Weinstein, R. (2001) 'Smoking prevention campaign for youth in Israel.' In Public Health Reviews, pp. 185–194.
- Theng, M., Glikman, J. A. and Milner-Gulland, E. J. (2018) 'Exploring saiga horn consumption in Singapore.' ORYX, 52(4) pp. 736–743.
- Thomas-Walters, L., Veríssimo, D., Gadsby, E., Roberts, D. and Smith, R. (2020) 'Taking a more nuanced look at behavior change for demand reduction in the illegal wildlife trade.' Conservation Science and Practice, 2(9).
- Tingley, M. W., Harris, J. B. C., Hua, F., Wilcove, D. S. and Yong, D. L. (2017) 'The pet trade's role in defaunation.' Science, 356, p. 916.
- Truong, V. D., Dang, N. V. H. and Hall, C. M. (2016) 'The marketplace management of illegal elixirs: illicit consumption of rhino horn.' Consumption Markets & Culture, 19(4) pp. 353– 369.
- Veríssimo, D. (2019) 'The Past, Present, and Future of Using Social Marketing to Conserve Biodiversity.' Social Marketing Quarterly, 25(1) pp. 3–8.
- Veríssimo, D., Schmid, C., Kimario, F. F. and Eves, H. E. (2018) 'Measuring the impact of an entertainment-education intervention to reduce demand for bushmeat.' Animal Conservation, 21(4) pp. 324–331.
- Veríssimo, D., Vieira, S., Monteiro, D., Hancock, J. and Nuno, A. (2020) 'Audience research as a cornerstone of demand management interventions for illegal wildlife products: Demarketing sea turtle meat and eggs.' Conservation Science and Practice, 2(3) pp. 1–14.
- Veríssimo, D. and Wan, A. K. Y. (2019) 'Characterizing efforts to reduce consumer demand for wildlife products.' Conservation Biology, 33(3) pp. 623–633.
- Wallen, K. E. and Daut, E. (2018) 'The challenge and opportunity of behaviour change methods and frameworks to reduce demand for illegal wildlife.' Nature Conservation, 26 pp. 55–75.
- White, K., Macdonnell, R. and Dahl, D. W. (2011) 'It's the mind-set that matters: The role of construal level and message framing in influencing consumer efficacy and conservation behaviors.' Journal of Marketing Research, 48(3) pp. 472–485.
- White, M. P., Weeks, A., Hooper, T., Bleakley, L., Cracknell, D., Lovell, R. and Jefferson, R. L.
   (2017) 'Marine wildlife as an important component of coastal visits: The role of perceived biodiversity and species behaviour.' Marine Policy, 78 pp. 80–89.
- Williams, S. J., Gale, S. W., Hinsley, A., Gao, J. and St. John, F. A. V. (2018) 'Using consumer preferences to characterize the trade of wild-collected ornamental orchids in China.' Conservation Letters, 11(5) p. e12569.
- Wilson, R. S. and Bruskotter, J. T. (2009) 'Assessing the impact of decision frame and existing attitudes on support for wolf restoration in the United States.' Human Dimensions of Wildlife, 14(5) pp. 353–365.
- Wyatt, T., Johnson, K., Hunter, L., George, R. and Gunter, R. (2018) 'Corruption and Wildlife Trafficking: Three Case Studies Involving Asia.' Asian Journal of Criminology, 13(1) pp. 35–55.
- Wyatt, T., van Uhm, D. and Nurse, A. (2020) 'Differentiating criminal networks in the illegal wildlife trade: organized, corporate and disorganized crime.' Trends in Organized Crime.
- Xu, L., Zhang, X. and Ling, M. (2018) 'Spillover effects of household waste separation policy on electricity consumption: Evidence from Hangzhou, China.' Resources, Conservation and Recycling, 129 pp. 219–231.
- Yeo, L. M., McCrea, R. S. and Roberts, D. L. (2017) 'A novel application of mark-recapture to examine behaviour associated with the online trade in elephant ivory.' PeerJ, 5 p. e3048.
- Zimicki, S., Hornik, R. C., Verzosa, C. C., Hernandez, J. R., De Guzman, E., Dayrit, M., Fausto, A., Lee, M. B. and Abad, M. (1994) 'Improving vaccination coverage in urban areas through a health communication campaign: The 1990 Philippine experience.' Bulletin of the World Health Organization, 72(3) pp. 409–422.

# 2 SPATIO-TEMPORAL DYNAMICS OF CONSUMER DEMAND DRIVING THE ASIAN SONGBIRD CRISIS

[This is an edited version of an article published in Biological Conservation in January 2020 <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2019.108237</u>. A version of the publication has been submitted with PDF version of the thesis.]

# Abstract

Many South-East Asian bird species are in rapid decline due to offtake for the cagebird trade, a phenomenon driven largely by consumption in Indonesia and labelled the 'Asian Songbird Crisis'. Interventions aimed at reducing this offtake require an understanding of the spatial and temporal dynamics of the trade. We surveyed the bird-keeping habits of over 3,000 households from 92 urban and rural communities across six provinces on Java, Indonesia, and compared prevalence and patterns of bird keeping with those from surveys undertaken a decade ago. We estimate that one-third of Java's 36 million households keep 66-84 million cage-birds. Despite over half of all birds owned being non-native species, predominantly lovebirds (Agapornis spp.), the majority of bird-keepers (76%) owned native species. Ownership levels were significantly higher in urban than rural areas, and were particularly high in the eastern provinces of the island. Overall levels of bird ownership have increased over the past decade, and species composition has changed. Notably, lovebirds showed a seven-fold increase in popularity while ownership of genera including groups with globally threatened species such as leafbirds (Chloropsis spp.) and white-eyes (Zosterops spp.) also rose sharply. The volume of some locally threatened birds estimated to be in ownership (e.g., >3 million White-rumped Shama Kittacincla malabarica) cannot have been supplied from Java's forests and research on supply from other islands and Java's growing commercial breeding industry is a priority. Determining temporal and spatial patterns of ownership is a crucial first step towards finding solutions to this persistent, pervasive and adaptive threat to the regional avifauna.

# 2.1 INTRODUCTION

Trade in wildlife is a multi-billion-dollar international industry increasingly driven by demand in certain countries for wildlife products from an emerging middle class (Drury, 2009; Davis et al., 2016; Veríssimo and Wan, 2019). Birds are a major component of this trade, identified as a threat to over 3,000 wild species, approaching a third of the global avifauna (Butchart, 2008). Impacts of this trade are especially acute in South-East Asia, where more than 1,000 songbird species are removed from the wild for various reasons, a level of extraction that has precipitated an 'Asian Songbird Crisis' (Nijman, 2010; Su et al., 2014; Lee et al., 2016; Harris et al., 2017). Indonesia in particular represents a major regional market for cage-birds (Nash, 1993; Nijman, 2010; Chng et al., 2015), with trade significantly affecting at least 26 globally threatened bird species in Indonesia (BirdLife International, 2020).

Indonesia's most densely populated island, Java, with a population of over 140 million people, is considered the biggest source of demand for cage-birds within the region (Jepson and Ladle, 2005; Eaton et al., 2015). Keeping and breeding songbirds is a common pastime in Indonesia, with deep cultural roots (Jepson and Ladle, 2005). The potential of the trade to affect wild populations is significant: decade-old estimates indicated that across six cities in Java and Bali alone over two million native songbirds were kept as pets, almost a million of which were likely wildcaught (Jepson and Ladle, 2005, 2009). Moreover, in the last three decades keeping birds to enter them in singing contests has become increasingly popular in Indonesia (Jepson, 2008). Market surveys across Java have found over one hundred native Indonesian species for sale (Profauna, 2009; Chng et al., 2015) and revealed that the supply is now being met from Sumatra, Borneo and Peninsular Malaysia (Harris et al., 2017; Rentschlar et al., 2018). Expansion of the already strong bird-breeding industry in Java has previously been recommended to reduce pressure on wild bird populations (Jepson, 2010; Jepson et al., 2011), yet in recent years the breeding industry has lobbied for the removal of nationally protected status from widespread household species such as White-rumped Shama (*Kittacincla malabarica*; Maizura, 2018), highlighting the complexities faced in attempting to address the unsustainable offtake of wild birds. Accordingly, despite efforts from one national singing contest accreditation authority to reduce the number of wild-caught birds in their contests (Jepson et al., 2011), wild populations continue to suffer declines due largely to trapping pressure (Harris et al., 2017; Marthy and Farine, 2018; BirdLife International, 2020).

Here we seek to examine the extent and species composition of the cagebird trade and identify patterns of consumption in all six provinces of Java to assess the scale of the threat trade poses to the regional avifauna. Demand for cage-birds is high across urban areas in Indonesia (Jepson and Ladle, 2009), but there has been little research into bird-keeping in rural communities, which are home to around 50% of the human population (Badan Pusat Statistik, 2010). We therefore investigate differences in the prevalence of bird-keeping in urban and rural communities across Java to determine what broad-scale demographic factors might influence demand for cage-birds. We extrapolate the numbers of households keeping cage-birds and the numbers of birds owned to assess the volume, composition, and patterns in ownership of species kept across the six provinces of Java. Finally, we reveal temporal trends in the extent and composition of the trade by comparing our results with those of surveys conducted a decade ago. The results of this study will both highlight the scale of the threat bird-keeping in Java poses to the regional avifauna and form an evidence base to inform and support future interventions aimed at demand reduction as a mechanism to increase the sustainability of songbird-keeping across South-East Asia.

### 2.2 METHODS

#### 2.2.1 Study design

We define a cage-bird as a bird kept or sold as a pet in either households or markets (Su et al., 2014; Chng et al., 2015). This definition encompasses passerine songbirds and other birds that can be entered in singing contests such as lovebirds (*Agapornis* spp.), various doves (Columbiformes) although not feral pigeons (Jepson and Ladle 2005), owls (Strigiformes) (Nijman and Nekaris, 2017), woodpeckers (Piciformes), and cuckoos (Cuculiformes; Chng et al., 2015). Taxonomy follows del Hoyo and Collar (2014, 2016).

We conducted structured household surveys across six provinces on the island of Java, Indonesia (Banten, Daerah Khusus Ibukota [DKI] Jakarta, West Java, Central Java, Daerah Istimewa Yogyakarta [DIY] and East Java; Figure 2.1). Study locations were chosen using a stratified sampling technique to ensure a

representative sample for each province (Newing, 2010). The nested administrative levels of Indonesia are as follows: 1. Province, 2. Regency, 3. District, 4. Community (either a rural village or an urban community), 5. Neighbourhood. The national Indonesian statistics authority (Badan Pusat Statistik, BPS) uses a composite score across a number of factors to define urban and rural areas based on population density, number of households working in agriculture, and the availability of key infrastructure (Badan Pusat Statistik, 2010); we used the 2010 census data on the number and proportion of people living in BPS-defined rural and urban districts (i.e. administrative level 3). Districts were then ranked by the size of their rural populations to create quartiles for each province along a rurality gradient. Owing to the unavailability of recent data, the population density of urban districts we use (based on 2010 census data) is likely conservative as the values may now be higher due to migration from neighbouring rural communities (UNESCO, 2017), although the broad-scale differences between rural and urban districts will remain relatively constant.

Within each province, two districts were selected randomly from each quartile; within each district two communities were again selected randomly (see Figure 2.A.1.). In each community, a target number of surveys to be completed proportional to the community population size was established (20–40 surveys per community). Communities were divided between teams (2–4 interviewers) by neighbourhoods, which were selected randomly. Research was conducted over two four-month periods between January and October 2018. Over each period research teams, comprising 6–10 trained Indonesian students and the principal investigator, systematically searched assigned neighbourhoods for potential respondents in the first ten homes encountered. Once a neighbourhood had been fully searched or when at least five surveys were completed, another random number was used to find the next neighbourhood within the village until the target number of surveys was met.

Following the Indonesian statistical authority, a 'household' was defined as generally a family unit constituting an adult, spouse, and any children below the age of 18 (further examples in BPS, 2010). We aimed to complete surveys with the head of the household (male or female) if present, or else the most senior family member available. The survey was developed in the final quarter of 2017 and finalized after piloting in early 2018. The questions (see 2.6.2 Appendix B) asked by the interviewers fell into three categories: (1) to collect data for household socioeconomic and demographic profiles; (2) to determine whether respondents owned birds and, if so, which species, how many of each, and whether they were captivebred or wild-caught; and (3) to establish their motivations for bird-keeping. Motivations explored in this paper are (a) to enter birds into singing contests and (b) to breed birds on a relatively small scale commercially or as a hobby. Owned birds were shown, or at least visible, to interviewers on more than 80% of occasions, and were identified to species level. When birds were not seen, identification was made to genus level based on respondents' use of market names for their birds. Although the majority of songbird species are not protected by Indonesian legislation, the capture, transportation and sale of wildlife across provinces without permits are considered illegal offences, the keeping of wildlife is not (Chng et al., 2018). Consequently, our questions do not directly relate to perceived illegal behaviour, and we therefore assumed respondents were answering questions about the origins of their birds truthfully, as in other research on songbird keeping in Indonesia (Jepson and Ladle, 2009; Burivalova et al., 2017).

#### 2.2.2 Ethics statement

Research ethical approval was obtained from the Academic Ethics Committee at Manchester Metropolitan University and the Ethical Review Committee at Chester Zoo. A research permit (427/.A/SIP/FRP/E5/Dit.KI/II/2018) was obtained for Indonesia from the Indonesian research authority (RISTEKDIKTI) with the named research partner institution being Universitas Atma Jaya Yogyakarta. Prior to data collection, teams gained permission from the head of the neighbourhood, and agreed on stipulations laid out by the local higher administrative level (i.e. community, district or regency). Interviewers obtained prior informed consent from household members. Interview rejection rates were high (around 40%), more so in urban than rural areas and for the team's non-Javanese interviewers. Commonest reasons for rejection were lack of time or suspicion of a burglary plot. The time and date of the survey were recorded before data were collected, along with the name of the interviewer; all data were subsequently anonymized.

#### 2.2.3 Data analysis

To investigate the role of rurality in determining the prevalence of bird-keeping across Java, the top two quartiles for rurality were grouped together, as were the bottom two, to create a binary category of rural and urban communities. Mean proportions (± SE) of households surveyed keeping native and non-native birds were calculated for each urban and rural community within each province. The provinces of Java are commonly divided into two halves based on socio-economic differences between populations: the western provinces of Banten, DKI and West Java have a more ethnically mixed population with a relatively small Sundanese majority, while the eastern provinces of DIY, Central and East Java are overwhelmingly ethnically Javanese (Table 2.A.1.;Na'im and Syaputra, 2010). To examine the broad-scale correlates of bird-keeping households, we fitted two Poisson generalised linear models (GLMs), using R statistical software (R Core Team, 2018), with the proportion of households keeping 1. native, and, 2. non-native birds, within communities as the continuous dependent variables in separate models. The predictor variables included in both models were binomial factors: whether the community was classed as rural or urban; and whether the community was in the eastern or western half of the island.

Overall cage-bird ownership and that of individual taxa (e.g. White-rumped Shama) were extrapolated to the whole of Java by calculating (a) the mean proportion (± SE) of households keeping each taxon across communities for each province, and (b) the mean number (± SE) of cage-birds owned per household, and then multiplying (a) by the number of households in each province, and (b) by the estimated number of households keeping those taxa. Taxa were then ranked by the estimated number of birds in households. We summarized the number of individuals of each bird species owned, along with the number of households keeping each species. All data on the number of households were obtained from the 2010 Indonesian Census (Badan Pusat Statistik, 2010). To identify the most common origin for each species, we calculated the proportion of that taxon reported as "wild-caught" or "captive-bred", excluding "unknown", summarized by the origin that represented the majority. A similar method to that above, without extrapolation, was also used to calculate the mean percentages of bird-owning respondents citing breeding and contest-going as motivations, and the prevalence of keeping the

twelve most abundant taxa. Observed species richness and Chao 1 estimation of richness (Souto et al., 2017) were calculated for communities in each province and for urban or rural areas. As the majority of non-native species observed in this study and others (Burivalova et al., 2017) were bred and sourced in captivity, whereas native species found in markets are often sourced from the wild (Chng et al., 2015, 2018) our diversity measures included only species native to Indonesia so as to understand better how bird-keeping affects wild bird populations.

Data on cage-bird ownership and taxa recorded from households in Jepson (2009) were obtained, with the lead author's permission, via Oxford University Research Archive (ORA) to examine changes in the prevalence of bird-keeping and the composition of bird taxa owned between 2007 and 2018. The methods employed to collect data in both studies were broadly comparable, but there were some differences regarding sampling strategy and survey methodology: the data collected in Jepson were only collected in urban locations; and Jepson's survey was 'piggybacked' onto other consumer research (see Jepson and Ladle, 2009). As data collected in 2007 were obtained only from a sample of cities in Java and Bali, we used a subset of our data from the same or adjacent urban communities to make the comparison. For the purposes of this study, only data from Jepson's (2009) random sample were used. We examined the difference in total proportion of songbird ownership levels between 2007 and 2018, and calculated the projected population size of native and non-native songbirds using the same method and same number of households as reported in Jepson (2009). We also compared the percentage of people owning different taxa across the two datasets. In this analysis, to ensure congruency between the taxonomy in our study and Jepson's (2009), we grouped certain species together from our dataset (e.g. tailorbirds Orthotomus spp., prinias Prinia spp., Alophoixus bulbul spp., tits Parus spp./Java Sparrows Lonchura oryzivora, flycatchers Cyornis spp., and laughingthrushes Garrulax spp.).

# 2.3 RESULTS

#### 2.3.1 Prevalence of bird-keeping

Of 3,042 households surveyed in 92 communities across all six provinces (Figure 2.1), 958 (31.5%) kept 5,967 individual birds belonging to 112 species or species groups (55% non-native and 45% native). Of bird-keeping households, 726 (76%) owned at least one native bird, and 545 (56%) owned a non-native bird.

Communities in the eastern provinces of the island (Central Java, DIY, East Java) had significantly higher proportions of households keeping both native (32% vs 15%; p < 0.001) and non-native (23% vs 12%; p = 0.003) birds than those in the western provinces (Banten, DKI, West Java; Figure 2.1 and Figure 2.A.2. for non-native bird ownership). Urban communities had significantly higher proportions of households keeping both native (25% vs 23%; p = 0.034) and especially non-native birds (21% vs 14%; p < 0.001) than rural ones (for the full GLM outputs see Table 2.A.2.).

2.3.2 Species composition, total volume and extrapolations of ownership We estimate that 11,973,000 ± 994,000 (SE) households kept 74,321,000 ± 8,490,000 cage-birds across Java in 2018. This equates to roughly one cage-bird for every two people on the island, or two per household. We estimate that over 30 million lovebirds and around 10 million Island Canaries (Serinus canaria var. domestica) were being kept on Java in 2018, but that there were also huge numbers of some native songbirds, including >3 million White-rumped Shamas (Kittacincla malabarica) and > 2 million Oriental Magpie-robins (Copsychus saularis; Table 2.1). Three species and two genera had higher proportions of individuals reported to be wild-caught than captive-bred, and had estimated ownership levels exceeding one million birds (Table 2.1). Of all (140) species and genera kept, > 12% are listed as threatened or Near Threatened (Appendix C); of taxa with estimated ownership levels exceeding one million birds, Javan Pied Starling (*Gracupica jalla*) is listed as Critically Endangered and two genera (leafbirds *Chloropsis* spp. & white-eyes Zosterops spp.) include species listed as threatened or Near Threatened (Table 2.1) on the IUCN (International Union for Conservation of Nature) Red List of Threatened Species (IUCN 2019).



**Figure 1.** Panel (a) Study sites (communities) across the six provinces where households were surveyed between January and October 2018; highlighted in purple are densely populated areas and in green are areas of native forest. Panel (b) Mean prevalence of households owning at least one native bird species for rural and urban communities across the six provinces of Java.

Rank	Species: English name	Species: Scientific name	IUCN status <sup>a</sup>	Number of keepers	Number of birds	Primary source <sup>⊳</sup>	Estimated number of birds in households (SE)
1	Lovebirds	<i>Agaporni</i> s spp.	-	386	2293	NN	33,479,000 (5,957,000)
2	Island Canary	Serinus canaria	-	253	675	NN	9,702,000 (2,467,000)
3	dove spp.	Streptopelia/Spilopelia/Geopelia spp.	LC	223	824	СВ	8,045,000 (1,272,000)
4	White-rumped Shama	Kittacincla malabarica	LC	133	294	СВ	3,386,000 (707,000)
5	Budgerigar	Melopsittacus undulatus	-	34	209	NN	1,694,000 (788,000)
6	Oriental Magpie-robin	Copsychus saularis	LC	116	186	CB	2,457,000 (371,000)
7	white-eyes	Zosterops spp.	с	83	174	WC	1,859,000 (427,000)
8	Yellow-vented Bulbul	Pycnonotus goiavier	LC	120	208	WC	1,644,000 (206,000)
9	leafbirds	Chloropsis spp.	d	92	123	WC	1,596,000 (211,000)
10	Javan Pied Starling	Gracupica jalla	CR	85	125	CB	1,144,000 (143,000)
11	Sooty-headed Bulbul	Pycnonotus aurigaster	LC	55	75	WC	1,028,000 (170,000)
12	Long-tailed Shrike	Lanius schach	LC	73	81	WC	1,011,000 (54,000)

**Table 2.1.** The most abundant taxa reportedly owned ranked by the number of birds in households across the six provinces of Java.

<sup>a</sup> IUCN status; NT: near threatened; VU: vulnerable; EN: endangered; CR: critically endangered.

<sup>b</sup> Primary source represents that most often reported other than "unknown" for each species; NN: non-native, CB: captive-bred, WC: wild-caught. <sup>c</sup> White-eye species: *Zosterops palpebrosus* (LC), *Zosterops montanus* (LC), *Zosterops atricapilla* (LC), *Heleia javanica* (LC), *Zosterops flavus* (VU). <sup>d</sup> Leafbird species: *Chloropsis venusta* (NT), *Chloropsis sonnerati* (VU), *Chloropsis moluccensis* (LC), *Chloropsis cyanopogon* (NT).

### 2.3.3 Patterns of bird ownership across Java

We found considerable spatial variation across provinces and gradients of rurality in species composition and abundance, overall taxonomic diversity and motivations for keeping birds (Table 2.2). The nine most abundant taxa, including eleven species, were doves (Sunda Collared *Streptopelia bitorquata*, Zebra and Eastern Spotted Dove *Spilopelia chinensis*), White-rumped Shama, Oriental Magpie-robin and white-eyes (*Zosterops* spp.), Yellow-vented Bulbul (*Pycnonotus goiavier*), leafbirds (*Chloropsis* spp.), Javan Pied Starling (*Gracupica jalla*), Sooty-headed Bulbul (*Pycnonotus aurigaster*) and Long-tailed Shrike (*Lanius schach*) (Table 2.2). Captive breeding of birds was more common in the eastern provinces, while ownership associated with singing contests was more common in the western provinces, and lower in rural areas than in urban areas across all provinces. Estimated total species richness of birds kept was highest in Yogyakarta and Jakarta. Jakarta had the highest levels of non-native bird ownership, but the locally threatened White-rumped Shama, a highly prized favourite of singing competitions, was also especially common (Table 2.2).

			% bir	d-keep	pers ov	vning:	Spe	cies ric	hness			%	bird-k	keeper	s owni	ng:		
Province	kee	l bird- pers ondents) %	Native birds	Non-native birds	To breed	To enter singing contests	Observed	Expe Chao	cted 1 (SE)	dove spp.*	White-rumped Shama	Oriental Magpie-robin	white-eyes**	Yellow-vented Bulbul	Leafbirds***	Javan Pied Starling	Sooty-headed bulbul	Long-tailed Shrike
Banten	77	16.7	67.6	47.9	14.7	29.6	24	31	(6.6)	22.5	13.4	11.6	9.4	0.0	4.1	3.9	3.9	0.9
DKI Jakarta	106	24.3	69.8	68.5	22.5	31.1	37	88	(35.2)	16.9	22.5	14.8	7.5	13.1	12.6	10.6	3.0	2.9
West Java	104	23.2	73.9	50.3	17.3	30.0	29	43	(11.2)	14.3	14.2	12.2	7.3	4.2	4.7	8.3	12.5	1.9
Central Java	212	34.6	79.1	53.8	37.1	21.0	51	53	(2.4)	20.7	12.4	16.9	7.5	17.6	12.2	12.2	7.5	12.3
DI Yogyakarta	232	39.0	82.9	51.0	40.2	19.8	76	99	(12.2)	29.3	12.4	10.7	9.7	20.6	7.3	8.3	4.8	8.0
East Java	227	47.5	75.3	59.7	40.6	29.1	51	66	(10.0)	27.7	13.2	10.0	7.2	6.8	11.1	3.4	3.2	8.4
Urban	602	33.2	73.9	60.1	29.6	30.1	86	102	(8.7)	21.2	15.9	12.6	8.4	12.4	9.1	8.4	4.7	5.3
Rural	356	29.2	77.3	47.6	30.5	20.4	65	93	(15.8)	24.6	12.3	12.9	7.7	8.8	8.6	6.7	6.9	7.5
Overall	958	31.6	75.2	55.3	30.0	26.3	100	127	(13.5)	22.5	14.5	12.7	8.1	11.0	8.9	7.8	5.6	6.2

 Table 2.2.
 Patterns of ownership across Java's provinces, urban and rural communities and overall.

\* Dove species include Sunda Collared Streptopelia bitorquata, Zebra and Spotted Doves.

# 2.3.4 Decadal changes in ownership

Songbird ownership levels have risen markedly over the last decade in each of the five urban areas sampled in both studies (Table 2.3), with songbird ownership from our survey being double or treble (in Surabaya) that reported by Jepson (2009). Accordingly, there has also been a sharp rise in the projected number of songbirds across all locations, most notably in non-native species such as lovebirds, canaries, and Budgerigars (*Melopsittacus undulatus*). The composition of songbird taxa owned has also changed (Figure 2.2): lovebirds have become seven times more prevalent, and white-eyes, Javan Pied Starlings (*Gracupica jalla*) and leafbirds are now far more common. In contrast, Orange-headed Thrush (*Geokichla citrina*), Long-tailed Shrike (*Lanius schach*), and several bulbul species (*Pycnonotus* and *Alophoixus* spp.) have seen dramatic drops in ownership.



**Figure 2.** Comparison of species/taxon composition between 2007 and 2018, ranked by percent ownership of species/taxon in 2018. Changes in rank across surveys is shown in brackets beside percentage ownership in 2018. Non-native taxa are highlighted in bold. \* indicates species that have been matched despite different taxonomic classification between the two datasets. Scientific names of species are in Appendix C.

	2007					2018					
City / Province	n	Keeping	,	l number of gbirds	n	Keeping	Projected number of songbirds				
		songbirds	native	non-native		songbirds	native	non-native			
Jakarta / DKI	293	8.9	260,812	94,908	371	22.6	124,621	154,573			
Bandung / W. Java	299	8.4	90,718	61,495	194	25.8	980,290	2,074,973			
Yogyakarta / DIY	300	14.7	34,124	9,177	143	34.3	257,857	705,230			
Semarang / C. Java	299	19.1	144,703	61,075	150	35.3	374,494	1,216,178			
Surabaya / E. Java	290	20.0	312,974	126,931	125	62.4	912,774	1,899,143			
Overall	1481	14.2	843,330	353,586	983	31.9	2,650,036	6,050,098			

**Table 2.3.** The percentage of n households in each study location that kept songbird species (including lovebirds and canaries) and the projected number of songbirds kept (both native and non-native species) in 2007 and 2018.

# 2.4 DISCUSSION

Investigating the broad-scale patterns of the trade is crucial to understand the impact on species and the ecological services they provide, and to inform interventions to reduce this impact either through demand reduction (Olmedo et al., 2018; Veríssimo and Wan, 2019) or supply management (Jepson and Ladle, 2009; Nijman et al., 2018). This study examined the spatial variability and temporal dynamics of consumer demand in Java both to highlight the scale of the threat it poses to the regional avifauna and as an evidence base that can inform future interventions aimed at increasing the sustainability of songbird-keeping in Java.

We estimate that some 66–83 million cage-birds are now kept in captivity on Java - one bird for every two of the island's human population. While the majority of these birds are captive bred non-native species, the projected number of native songbirds kept in some of Java's largest urban centres has more than trebled over the last decade. Given that less than 12,000 km<sup>2</sup> of Java's forest remains (Prasetyo et al., 2011) and that little of Java's non-forested land remains suitable for many bird species due to both intense land-use management (Higginbottom et al., 2019) and bird-trapping (Ng et al., 2017; Nijman et al., 2018), we suggest that the number of birds held in cages might approach or actually exceed the number of birds left in the wild on the island. The scale of demand for cage-birds has pushed more than a dozen species to the brink of extinction on Java and beyond (BirdLife International, 2020), and many species affected by trade which were once common and widespread, such as Sumatran Laughingthrush (Garrulax bicolor) and Whiterumped Shama, have now become increasingly difficult to find (Eaton et al., 2015). Even so, despite significant drops in wild bird populations (Harris et al., 2017; Sykes, 2017), bird ownership levels have increased over the past decade.

There was significant variation in multiple bird ownership metrics both across provinces and between urban and rural communities. Overall ownership was higher in Javanese-dominated eastern Java, where both bird-breeding and the keeping of ornamental species such as Yellow-vented Bulbul were much more common. In western Java, bird-keeping was more associated with singing contests, with species such as White-rumped Shama and leafbirds more commonly kept. Even more striking were differences between Java's rural populations and its urban centres. Urban communities were more likely to keep birds, and kept a wider range of species, perhaps reflecting availability of species from Java and other Indonesian islands in their large markets (Chng et al., 2015) and higher disposable incomes (UNESCO, 2017). They also kept a higher proportion of non-native birds such as lovebirds and canaries, and were much more likely to enter singing contests, which may be associated with the larger proportion of rural populations employed in low-wage labour-intensive work than urban ones. Conservation interventions aimed at demand reduction or other behavioural change will need to start with an appreciation of these differences (Challender et al., 2015a; Olmedo et al., 2018), focusing on the habits of hobby breeders in the eastern half of the island, and the preferences of singing-contest enthusiasts in urban centres in the western half.

A major conservation concern is the decline in ownership of species such as Orange-headed Thrush, Long-tailed Shrike, and some *Pycnonotus* and *Alophoixus* bulbuls. Whether ownership of these taxa has declined more due to a reduction in availability through declines in wild populations, or something more benign like simple trends in what is fashionable, requires investigation. Previous work found an increase in ownership of *Geokichla* thrush species (including Orange-headed Thrush) between 1999 and 2006 (Jepson and Ladle, 2009) due to their popularity in singing contests, and during the same period they appear to have been trapped to local extinction across Java (Jepson, 2008). Regional trends in ownership of some of these taxa open the possibility that availability in the wild may be a key factor in predicting presence in captivity, and that demand shifts to more highly abundant taxa when one source dries up (Eaton et al., 2015). These trends highlight how understanding the popularity of species with individual bird-keepers will be key to predicting which species may be targeted as substitutes in future.

Another major concern is the growth over the last decade in ownership of taxa such as leafbirds and white-eyes, both of which, despite growing fears for wild populations of these taxa (Lee et al., 2016), are yet to become staples of the captivebreeding industry (Nijman et al., 2018). The large numbers of these taxa entering the market reflects the ability of the songbird trade in Java to switch to previously unexploited sources. Recent research on bird-keeping in Sumatra, and Kalimantan demonstrate how leafbirds and white-eyes have become popular outside Java and how wild-caught individuals are often more desirable than captive-bred alternatives (Burivalova et al., 2017; Rentschlar et al., 2018). Notable are within-country regional trends in consumer demand for cage-birds, for example the large numbers of munias found in markets in Medan to supply merit releases by the large ethnically Chinese population (Chng et al., 2018), or significant levels of trapping (primarily parrots) observed in Maluku to supply local demand for pets (Cottee-Jones et al., 2014; Tamalane et al., 2019). The importance of Java as the biggest regional source of demand however is demonstrated by the large number of birds from higher value species supplied by other islands within Indonesia, notably Sumatra (Bušina et al., 2018) and Kalimantan (Rentschlar et al., 2018).

The huge numbers of White-rumped Shamas in households, a species of great commercial value now virtually extirpated from Javan forests, must be supplied through importation of wild birds from outside of Java (Rentschlar et al., 2018), and commercial breeding (Nijman et al., 2018). We know from seizures that thousands of Shamas arrive in Java from Indonesia's other Sundaic islands, Malaysia and Thailand (Leupen et al., 2018), and the further spread of Java's pervasive demand for songbirds to adjacent areas of Asia must now be regarded as a real and serious danger to wild populations. The degree to which demand for White-rumped Shamas is being or might be met by commercial breeding is unclear, as it is for other species such as Javan Pied Starling, Bali Myna (Leucopsar rothschildi), and Oriental Magpie-robin. The numbers of these high-value species kept and reportedly sourced from commercial breeders indicates that the avicultural community in Indonesia has considerable capacity (Jepson et al., 2011). At present, however, legitimate concerns exist that breeding facilities possess the potential to 'launder' wild birds (Eaton et al., 2015; Nijman et al., 2018; Rentschlar et al., 2018) and even that successful commercial breeding may simply stimulate rather than satisfy demand. It is therefore a matter of urgency to establish whether and how commercial captive breeding of popular native or once-native species could be developed and regulated to replace, rather than add to, Java's current consumption of wild-caught birds.

The great increase in ownership of easy-to-breed non-native species, especially lovebirds, also raises the possibility that higher-volume production of these and other birds could meet indiscriminate demand for cage-birds and song competitors. However, the huge increase in the numbers of non-native birds relative to a still remarkable increase in native birds, suggests that trade in captive-bred non-

native species may simply be supplementing rather than supplanting demand for native songbirds. Again, it is critical to investigate the scale and scope of the industry to determine the commercial viability of expanding businesses sustainably to meet the increasing demand. It is particularly important to explore whether sustainably breeding highly sought-after taxa such as leafbirds and white-eyes, which have thus far proved difficult to breed at commercial scales, could realistically reduce pressure on wild populations. Evidence is also urgently needed, through an intensive profiling of consumer behaviour, preferences, and socio-economic circumstance (Drury, 2009; Offord-Woolley, 2017), to inform a conservation response that can induce a genuine and lasting behavioural change in consumption habits and thereby prevent further exacerbation of the Asian Songbird Crisis.

# 2.5 LITERATURE CITED

- Badan Pusat Statistik (2010) Sensus Penduduk 2010 Indonesia. BPS. [Online] [Accessed on 5th June 2018] http://sp2010.bps.go.id/index.php/publikasi/index.
- BirdLife International (2020) Birdlife Data Zone. BirdLife International. [Online] [Accessed on 28th September 2019] http://datazone.birdlife.org/country/indonesia.
- Burivalova, Z., Lee, T. M., Hua, F., Lee, J. S. H., Prawiradilaga, D. M. and Wilcove, D. S. (2017)
  'Understanding consumer preferences and demography in order to reduce the domestic trade in wild-caught birds.' Biological Conservation. Elsevier Ltd, 209 pp. 423–431.
- Bušina, T., Pasaribu, N. and Kouba, M. (2018) 'Ongoing illicit trade of Sumatran Laughingthrush
   Garrulax bicolor: One-year market monitoring in Medan, North Sumatra.' Kukila, 21 pp. 27– 34.
- Butchart, S. H. M. (2008) 'Red List Indices to measure the sustainability of species use and impacts of invasive alien species.' Bird Conservation International, 18 pp. S245–S262.
- Challender, D. W. S., Harrop, S. R. and MacMillan, D. C. (2015) 'Towards informed and multifaceted wildlife trade interventions.' Global Ecology and Conservation pp. 129–148.
- Chng, S. C. L., Eaton, J. A., Krishnasamy, K., Shepherd, C. R. and Nijman, V. (2015) In the market for extinction: An inventory of Jakarta's bird markets.
- Chng, S. C. L., Shepherd, C. R. and Eaton, J. A. (2018) In the market for extinction: birds for sale at selected outlets in Sumatra. TRAFFIC Bulletin.
- Cottee-Jones, H. E. W., Mittermeier, J. C., Purba, E. C., Ashuri, N. M. and Hesdianti, E. (2014) 'An assessment of the parrot trade on Obi Island (North Moluccas) reveals heavy exploitation of the Vulnerable Chattering Lory Lorius garrulus.' Kukila, 18(1) pp. 1–9.
- Davis, E. O., O'Connor, D., Crudge, B., Carignan, A., Glikman, J. A., Browne-Nuñez, C. and Hunt, M. (2016) 'Understanding public perceptions and motivations around bear part use: A study in northern Laos of attitudes of Chinese tourists and Lao PDR nationals.' Biological Conservation, 203 pp. 282–289.
- Drury, R. (2009) 'Reducing urban demand for wild animals in Vietnam: examining the potential of wildlife farming as a conservation tool.' Conservation Letters, 2(6) pp. 263–270.
- Eaton, J. A., Shepherd, C. R., Rheindt, F. E., Harris, J. B. C., van Balen, S., Wilcove, D. S. and Collar, N. J. (2015) 'Trade-driven extinctions and near-extinctions of avian taxa in Sundaic Indonesia.' Forktail, 31 pp. 1–12.
- Harris, J. B. C., Tingley, M. W., Hua, F., Yong, D. L., Adeney, J. M., Lee, T. M., Marthy, W.,
  Prawiradilaga, D. M., Sekercioglu, C. H., Suyadi, C. H., Winarni, N. and Wilcove, D. S. (2017) 'Measuring the impact of the pet trade on Indonesian birds.' Conservation Biology, 31(2) pp. 394–405.
- Higginbottom, T. P., Collar, N. J., Symeonakis, E. and Marsden, S. J. (2019) 'Deforestation dynamics in an endemic-rich mountain system: Conservation successes and challenges in West Java 1990–2015.' Biological Conservation. Elsevier, 229, January, pp. 152–159.
- del Hoyo, J. and Collar, N. J. (2014) HBW and BirdLife International Illustrated Checklist of the Birds of the World: Non-passerines. Barcelona, Spain: Lynx Edicions.

- del Hoyo, J. and Collar, N. J. (2016) HBW and BirdLife International Illustrated Checklist of the Birds of the World: Passerines. Barcelona, Spain: Lynx Edicions.
- Jepson, P. (2008) 'Orange-headed thrush Zoothera citrina and the avian X-factor.' Birding Asia, 9 pp. 60–61.
- Jepson, P. (2010) 'Towards an indonesian bird conservation ethos: Reflections from a study of bird-keeping in the cities of java and bali.' Ethno-Ornithology: Birds, Indigenous Peoples, Culture and Society, (January 2010) pp. 313–330.
- Jepson, P. and Ladle, R. J. (2005) 'Bird-keeping in Indonesia: conservation impacts and the potential for substitution-based conservation responses.' Oryx, 39(4) pp. 442–448.
- Jepson, P. and Ladle, R. J. (2009) 'Governing bird-keeping in Java and Bali: evidence from a household survey.' Oryx, 43(03) p. 364.
- Jepson, P., Ladle, R. J. and Sujatnika (2011) 'Assessing market-based conservation governance approaches: a socio-economic profile of Indonesian markets for wild birds.' Oryx, 45(04) pp. 482–491.
- Lee, J. G. H., Chng, S. C. L. and Eaton, J. A. (2016) 'Conservation Strategy for Southeast Asian Songbirds in Trade.' In Recommendations from the first Asian Songbird Trade Crisis Summit 2015 held in Jurong Bird Park, Singapore 27-29 September 2015. Wildlife Reserves Singapore/TRAFFIC, p. 32.
- Leupen, B. T. C., Krishnasamy, K., Shepherd, C. R., Chng, S. C. L., Bergin, D., Eaton, J. A., Yukin, D. A., Hue, S. K. P., Miller, A., Nekaris, K. A.-I., Nijman, V., Saaban, S. and Imron, M. A. (2018) 'Trade in White-rumped Shamas Kittacincla malabarica demands strong national and international responses.' Forktail, 34 pp. 1–8.
- Maizura, I. (2018) Indonesia's sacrificial songbirds. The ASEAN Post. [Online] [Accessed on 21st September 2020] https://theaseanpost.com/article/indonesias-sacrificial-songbirds.
- Marthy, W. and Farine, D. R. (2018) 'The potential impacts of the songbird trade on mixed-species flocking.' Biological Conservation, 222(November 2017) pp. 222–231.
- Na'im, A. and Syaputra, H. (2010) Nationality, Ethnicity, Religion, and Daily Language of Indonesian Population.
- Nash, S. V (1993) Sold for a Song: The Trade in Southeast Asian Non-CITES Birds. Cambridge.
- Newing, H. (2010) Conducting Research in Conservation: Social Science Methods and Practice.
- Ng, E. Y. X., Garg, K. M., Low, G. W., Chattopadhyay, B., Oh, R. R. Y., Lee, J. G. H. and Rheindt,
   F. E. (2017) 'Conservation genomics identifies impact of trade in a threatened songbird.'
   Biological Conservation. Elsevier, 214, October, pp. 101–108.
- Nijman, V. (2010) 'An overview of international wildlife trade from Southeast Asia.' Biodiversity and Conservation, 19(4) pp. 1101–1114.
- Nijman, V., Langgeng, A., Birot, H., Imron, M. A. and Nekaris, K. A. I. (2018) 'Wildlife trade, captive breeding and the imminent extinction of a songbird.' Global Ecology and Conservation. Elsevier, 15, July, p. e00425.
- Nijman, V. and Nekaris, K. A. I. (2017) 'The Harry Potter effect: The rise in trade of owls as pets in Java and Bali, Indonesia.' Global Ecology and Conservation. Elsevier, 11, July, pp. 84–94.

- Offord-Woolley, S. (2017) 'The Chi initiative: A behaviour change initiative to reduce the demand for rhino horn in Viet Nam.' Pachyderm, 2017(58) pp. 144–147.
- Olmedo, A., Sharif, V. and Milner-Gulland, E. J. (2018) 'Evaluating the Design of Behavior Change Interventions: A Case Study of Rhino Horn in Vietnam.' Conservation Letters, 11(1) p. e12365.
- Prasetyo, L. B., Wijaya, C. I. and Setiawan, Y. (2011) 'Spatial Model Approach for Deforestation.' In Land Use, Climate Change and Biodiversity Modeling, pp. 376–387.
- Profauna (2009) Wildlife Trade Survey On The Bird Markets In Java.
- R Core Team (2018) 'R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing.' Vienna, Austria.
- Rentschlar, K. A., Miller, A. E., Lauck, K. S., Rodiansyah, M., Bobby, Muflihati and Kartikawati (2018) 'A Silent Morning: The Songbird Trade in Kalimantan, Indonesia.' Tropical Conservation Science, 11, January.
- Souto, W. M. S., Torres, M. A. R., Sousa, B. F. C. F., Lima, K. G. G. C., Vieira, L. T. S., Pereira, G. A., Guzzi, A., Silva, M. V. and Pralon, B. G. N. (2017) 'Singing for Cages.' Tropical Conservation Science, 10, January, pp. 1–19.
- Su, S., Cassey, P. and Blackburn, T. M. (2014) 'Patterns of non-randomness in the composition and characteristics of the Taiwanese bird trade.' Biological Invasions, 16(12) pp. 2563– 2575.
- Sykes, B. (2017) 'The elephant in the room: addressing the Asian songbird crisis.' BirdingASIA, 27 pp. 35–41.
- Tamalane, M. N., Hasan, S. and Kartika (2019) 'Local knowledge and community behavior in the exploitation of parrot in surrounding area of aketajawe lolobata national park.' Biosfer: jurnal pendidikan biologi, 12(1) pp. 24–33.
- UNESCO (2017) 'Overview of Internal Migration in Indonesia.' Unesco.
- Veríssimo, D. and Wan, A. K. Y. (2019) 'Characterizing efforts to reduce consumer demand for wildlife products.' Conservation Biology, 33(3) pp. 623–633.

# 2.6 APPENDICES

# 2.6.1 Appendix A – supporting tables and figures



**Figure 2.A.1.** An example of village selection: A) DI Yogyakarta province showing districts coloured by their placement within the quartiles (1. Very Urban – 4. Very Rural. B) Randomly selected districts (shown in red) with villages (grey dots) assigned numbers and selected by using a random number generator.

Province	Total		Reported ethnicity (%)			Mean	Mean household	Occu	pationa	l group	s (%) <sup>b</sup>
FIOVINCE	respondents	Javanese	Sundanese	Betawi	Other <sup>a</sup>	age	asset index	L	В	С	NFE
Banten	461	44.5	47.1	1.3	7.1	39.7	6.6	28.4	26.5	11.7	33.4
DKI Jakarta	432	30.1	8.3	48.2	13.5	42.1	6.8	24.4	15.7	15.0	44.4
West Java	449	12.5	84.2	1.1	2.2	41.3	6.9	30.5	21.6	10.0	37.9
Central Java	611	98.9			1.1	42	7.2	39.0	22.6	14.7	23.7
DI Yogyakarta	594	97.9	0.7	0.2	1.2	43.6	7.4	43.3	17.7	16.3	22.7
East Java	478	96.7	—	—	3.4	44.2	7.6	33.1	24.1	15.1	27.8
Rural	1,218	73.4	25.7		0.9	42.0	7.1	44.7	16.7	12.2	26.4
Urban	1,807	63.4	17.8	12.2	6.6	42.1	7.1	26.8	24.4	15.2	33.6

**Table 2.A.1.** Descriptive statistics using our survey data for each province, and rural and urban communities sampled. Provinces in the eastern half of the island, where the population is overwhelmingly 'Javanese' are delineated by a grey line.

<sup>a</sup> For reported ethnicity 'Other' includes: Chinese, Batak, Lampung, Madurese, Balinese.

<sup>b</sup> Occupational categories; L: Labour; B: Business; C: Clerical; NFE: No Formal Employer.



**Fig. 2.A.2.** Mean prevalence of bird-keeping households that keep at least one non-native bird species for rural and urban villages across the six provinces of Java.

**Table 2.A.2.** Parameters of the generalized linear models predicting proportion of native and non-native bird-keeping households across the six provinces of Java.

	Effect	Coefficient	SE	t	p-value
	(Intercept)	0.29	0.016	18.1	<0.001
bird ship	Province (Western)	-0.19	0.029	-6.7	<0.001
Native bird ownership	Rurality (Urban)	0.05	0.023	2.2	0.034
Nat owi	Interaction term (Province*Rurality)	0.02	0.037	0.4	0.676
ird	(Intercept)	0.18	0.020	8.8	<0.001
Non-native bird ownership	Province (Western)	-0.11	0.036	-3.1	0.003
	Rurality (Urban)	0.11	0.028	3.9	<0.001
	Interaction term (Province*Rurality)	-0.03	0.046	-0.7	0.501

Q1.1 W	/here d	lo you live now	ı?						
		District				Regen	су		
Q1.2 W	/hat is '	your ethnicity?	)						
Q.1.2 11		Javanese		0	Betawi			Chinese	
	0			Batak				Madurese	
	Sunda	nese		Baline	se			Other	
Q1.3 W	/hat is	your religion?							
		Islam		Buddh	ism			Protestan	
		Hinduism		Cathol	ic			Other	
Q1.4 H	ow old	are you? (in y	ears)						
Q1.5 W	/hat wa	as your last lev	el of educa	ation?					
		No formal ed	ucation			Baccal	aureate	/ Academy	
		Did not finish	E. School			Bachel	or		
		Elementary S	School			Postgra	aduate		
		Junior High S	School			Doctora	ate		
		High School				Prefer	not to sa	ау	
Q1.6 W	/hat is	your primary s	ource of in	come /o	occupatio	n?			
Bird trade	r / bree	der/ C	Office wo	orker		Housewife			
Driver / Tr	ansnor	+	🗆 Unskil	led labo	ourer	Entrepreneur			
arming	anopoi	t .	Warur	ng worke	er	C	) Local	leader	
Selling / T	rading		Civil s				Stude		
Skilled pro	•	nal	Unem				C Retire		
•			Landle			C	) Other		
Q1.7 H		ny hours do yo	ou work a v	veek?	_				
		0 - 20				41 - 60			
04.0 0		21 - 40				61+			
Q1.8 D	•	have a motorb					0	Disusla	
01.0.14		Motorbike		Car	1002			Bicycle	
Q1.9 M		ectronics do yo M. Phone		Tablet				Computo	
<b>.</b>		have a TV?		rapiel				Computer	

		Television				Cable T	V
Q1.11	What u	tilities do you have	∋?				
		Flush		Air conditioner			Fridge/freezer
toilet		_		Concrete floor			
cookei	r r	Gas		Wood stove			
Q1.12	Do you	own land and / or	proper	ty? (other than th	nis one)		
		Land (fields etc.)			Proper	ty (landlo	ord)
Q1.13	How ma	any members are	there in	your household	?		_
Q1.14	How ma	any (bed) rooms c	lo you h	ave in your hous	sehold?		
<u>Sectio</u>	<u>n 2 – Bi</u>	rd-keeping behavi	our				
Q2.1 [	Do you k	eep any animals	at home	e as pets?			
		Yes		No			Prefer not to say
Displa	y This C	Question: If Do you	ı keep a	any animals at ho	ome as	pets? = `	Yes
Q2.2 V	Vhat typ	es of animal do y	ou keep	as pets?			
	Primate	е		Reptile			Cat / Dog
	Bird			Poultry			Other
	Fish			Livestock			

Display This Question: If What types of animal do you keep as pets? = Bird

Q2.3 Are / were you the principal bird-keeper/owner in your household?

□ Yes

□ No

Q2.4 What birds do you keep?										
	Bird species	Quantity	Source (wild caught / captive bred or unknown)							
Bird 1 - 10										

#### Section 3 – Motivations for bird-keeping

Q3.1 Why do you keep birds? (Choose as many as apply)

- For companionship
- For good luck
- As a hobby
- To protect them from dying in the wild
- To remind me of nature
- To protect myself from danger
- $\circ \qquad \text{To remind me of my hometown} \qquad \qquad$
- To enter singing contests
- To raise my status
- As a symbol of my culture
- To listen to their song
- To admire their beauty
- To breed birds (as a hobby)

# 2.6.3 Appendix C – species list

Full list of taxa recorded (ranked by number of birds in households), the number of households where the taxa were observed, the number of birds recorded, and the IUCN status where applicable. Taxonomy follows del Hoyo & Collar (2014, 2016).

Rank	English name	Scientific name	Number of keepers	Number of birds	IUCN status
1	Lovebird sp.	Agapornis spp.	386	2,293	*
2	Island Canary	Serinus canaria	253	675	*
3	Zebra Dove	Geopelia striata	155	610	LC
4	White-rumped Shama	Kittacincla malabarica	133	294	LC
5	Budgerigar	Melopsittacus undulatus	34	209	LC
6	Yellow-vented Bulbul	Pycnonotus goiavier	120	208	LC
7	Oriental Magpie-robin	Copsychus saularis	116	186	LC
8	White-eye sp.	Zosterops spp.	83	174	*
9	Eastern Spotted Dove	Spilopelia chinensis	65	169	LC
10	Javan Pied Starling	Gracupica jalla	85	125	CR
11	Leafbird sp.	Chloropsis spp.	92	123	*
12	Long-tailed Shrike	Lanius schach	73	81	LC
13	Sooty-headed Bulbul	Pycnonotus aurigaster	55	75	LC
14	Javan Myna	Acridotheres javanicus	46	53	VU
15	Common Iora	Aegithina tiphia	27	48	LC
16	Tailorbird sp.	Orthotomus spp.	33	47	*
17	Sunbird sp.	Nectariniidae spp.	19	43	*
18	Collared Dove sp.	Streptopelia spp.	26	41	*
19	Prinia sp.	<i>Prinia</i> spp.	19	33	*
20	Black-throated Canary	Crithagra atrogularis	7	26	LC
21	Orange-headed Thrush	Geokichla citrina	15	25	LC
22	Horsfield's Bushlark	Mirafra javanica	11	23	LC
23	Grey-cheeked Bulbul	Alophoixus tephrogenys	22	22	LC
24	Myna sp.	Sturnidae spp.	16	19	*
25	Purple-throated Sunbird	Leptocoma sperata	13	17	LC
26	Owl sp.	Strigidae spp.	3	15	*
27	Red-billed Leiothrix	Leiothrix lutea	3	15	LC
28	White-breasted Woodswallow	Artamus leucoryn	4	12	LC
29	Cockatiel	Nymphicus hollandicus	1	12	LC
30	Chestnut-capped Thrush	Geokichla interpres	4	11	NT
31	Java Sparrow	Lonchura oryzivora	2	11	VU
32	Great Tit	Parus major	8	10	LC
33	Common Myna	Acridotheres tristis	8	9	LC
34	Black-naped Oriole	Oriolus chinensis	8	9	LC
35	Tit sp. / Java Sparrow	Parus spp. / Lonchura oryzivora	8	8	*
36	Unidentified	NA	7	8	*
37	Lesser Shortwing	Brachypteryx leucophris	6	8	LC
38	White-rumped Seedeater	Crithagra leucopygia	3	8	LC
39	Black-winged Myna	Acridotheres melanopterus	6	7	CR

40	Common Hill Myna	Gracula religiosa	6	7	LC
41	Ashy Tailorbird	Orthotomus ruficeps	6	7	LC
42	Thrush sp.	Geokichla spp.	5	7	*
43	Olive-backed Sunbird	Cinnyris jugularis	5	7	LC
44	Hill Blue-flycatcher	Cyornis banyumas	5	7	LC
45	Scarlet-headed Flowerpecker	Dicaeum trochileum	5	7	LC
46	Flycatcher sp.	Ficedula spp.	6	6	*
47	Straw-headed Bulbul	Pycnonotus zeylanicus	6	6	EN
48	Bar-winged Prinia	Prinia familiaris	6	6	LC
49	Munia sp.	Lonchura spp.	4	6	*
50	Pied Bushchat	Saxicola caprata	4	6	LC
51	Brown-throated Sunbird	Anthreptes malacensis	5	5	LC
52	Javan Bulbul	Ixos virescens	5	5	LC
53	Orange-spotted Bulbul	Pycnonotus bimaculatus	4	5	NT
54	Eurasian Tree Sparrow	Passer montanus	3	5	LC
55	Chinese Hwamei	Garrulax canorus	2	5	LC
56			4	4	*
	Weaver sp.	Ploceus spp.	4	4	*
57	Quail sp.	Coturnix spp.			*
58	Bulbul or leafbird sp.	Pycnonotidae or <i>Chloropsis</i> spp.	3	4	
59	Plain Prinia	Prinia inornata	3	4	LC
60	Sunda Collared-dove	Streptopelia bitorquata	3	4	LC
61	Woodpecker sp.	Picidae spp.	2	4	*
62	Common Tailorbird	Orthotomus sutorius	3	3	LC
63	Grosbeak Starling	Scissirostrum dubium	3	3	LC
64	Laughingthrush sp.	<i>Garrulax</i> spp.	2	3	*
65	Mangrove Blue-flycatcher	Cyornis rufigastra	2	3	LC
66	Brown Prinia	Prinia polychroa	2	3	LC
67	Red Siskin	Spinus cucullatus	1	3	EN
68	Parrotfinch sp.	Erythrura spp.	1	3	*
69	Drongo sp.	Dicrurus spp.	2	2	*
70	Hanging-parrot sp.	Loriculus spp.	2	2	*
71	Lorikeet sp.	Psittacidae spp.	2	2	*
72	Purple-backed Starling	Agropsar sturninus	2	2	LC
73	Black-crested Bulbul	Pycnonotus flaviventris	2	2	LC
74	Chestnut-capped		0	0	NIT
74	Laughingthrush	Garrulax mitratus	2	2	NT
75	Ruby-throated Bulbul	Pycnonotus dispar	2	2	VU
76	Clamorous Reed-warbler	Acrocephalus stentoreus	1	2	LC
77	Paddyfield Pipit	, Anthus rufulus	1	2	LC
78	European Goldfinch	Carduelis carduelis	1	2	LC
79	Flowerpecker sp.	Dicaeum spp.	1	2	*
80	Green Junglefowl	Gallus varius	1	2	LC
81	Black-collared Starling	Gracupica nigricollis	1	2	LC
82	Brown Honeyeater	Lichmera indistincta	1	2	LC
83	Babbler sp.	Timaliidae spp.	1	2 1	*
84	•		1	1	*
04	Cockatoo sp.	Cacatua spp.	I	I	

85	Crow sp.	Corvus spp.	1	1	*
86	Emerald Dove sp.	Chalcophaps spp.	1	1	*
87	Fantail sp.	Rhipidura spp.	1	1	*
88	Prinia or tailorbird sp.	Prinia or Orthomus spp.	1	1	*
89	Yellow-crested Cockatoo	Cacatua sulphurea	1	1	CR
90	Nias Hill Myna	Gracula robusta	1	1	CR
91	Bali Myna	Leucopsar rothschildi	1	1	CR
92	Sun Parakeet	Aratinga solstitialis	1	1	EN
93	Crested Myna	Acridotheres cristatellus	1	1	LC
94	Red Avadavat	Amandava amandava	1	1	LC
95	Asian Glossy Starling	Aplonis panayensis	1	1	LC
96	Mountain Serin	Chrysocorythus estherae	1	1	LC
97	Hooded Butcherbird	Cracticus cassicus	1	1	LC
98	Racquet-tailed Treepie	Crypsirina temia	1	1	LC
99	Western Koel	Eudynamys scolopaceus	1	1	LC
100	Oriental Dollarbird	Eurystomus orientalis	1	1	LC
101	Black-capped Lory	Lorius lory	1	1	LC
102	Horsfield's Babbler	Malacocincla sepiaria	1	1	LC
103	Striated Grassbird	Megalurus palustris	1	1	LC
104	Helmeted Friarbird	Philemon buceroides	1	1	LC
105	Chestnut-capped Babbler	Timalia pileata	1	1	LC
106	Barred Buttonquail	Turnix suscitator	1	1	LC
107	Common Barn-owl	Tyto alba	1	1	LC
108		Kittacincla (malabarica)	1	1	NR
	White-crowned Shama	stricklandii	·		
109	Swallow sp.	Hirundinidae spp.	1	1	*
110	lora sp.	Aegithina spp.	1	1	*
111	Yellow-throated Hanging-		1	1	NT
	parrot	Loriculus pusillus	•	-	
112	Crested Jay	Platylophus galericulatus	1	1	NT

Taxa highlighted in grey are non-native to Indonesia.

\* indicates domesticated birds or those identified to genera or family, so IUCN status was not applicable.

0

# 3 CHARACTERISING BIRD-KEEPING USER-GROUPS ON JAVA REVEALS DISTINCT BEHAVIOURS, PROFILES AND POTENTIAL FOR CHANGE

[This is an edited version of an article published in People and Nature in August 2020 <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/pan3.10132</u>. A version of the publication has been submitted with PDF version of the thesis.]

#### Abstract

Over 70 million cage-birds are kept across 12 million households on the island of Java, Indonesia, fuelling serious concerns for the health of regional wild bird populations. Understanding the behaviours, preferences and demographic profiles of bird-keepers will guide attempts to reduce demand for wild birds and hence the impact of trade on wild populations and their host ecosystems. We profile three songbird-keeping user-groups based on interviews of nearly one thousand people across Java: hobbyists, who own birds primarily as pets; contestants, who own birds to enter in singing contests; and *breeders*, who own birds to breed and train for resale or as a pastime. User-groups diverged in their bird-keeping habits and preferences. Hobbyists tended to own small numbers of inexpensive and typically native birds, while contestants and breeders owned larger numbers of often valuable birds. Hobbyists were far less likely to consider origin when buying a bird, owned a larger proportion of both potentially wild-caught and globally threatened birds, but showed no preference for any taxon. By contrast, owning relatively large numbers of lovebirds (Agapornis spp.) and Zebra Doves (Geopelia striata) were key characteristics of contestants, while breeders owned the largest number of birds and species, in particular White-rumped Shamas (Kittacincla malabarica). Within a twoyear period, user-group membership was fluid, with much transitioning between non-bird ownership and hobbyists, recruitment of non-bird owners to contestants, and movement both in and out of the breeder group. Our study provides behavioural change efforts with demographic and geographic profiles to target bird-keepers, who tended to be more affluent, urban and live in the eastern provinces. Among birdkeepers, hobbyists tended to be middle-aged and live in the western provinces, contestants were younger urban bird-keepers employed in business, and breeders were commoner in the eastern provinces, reflecting the cultural importance of birdkeeping among the Javanese.

# 3.1 INTRODUCTION

Around 5,000 species of terrestrial birds, mammals, amphibians and reptiles are globally threatened with extinction due to overexploitation in the international wildlife trade, and this number may almost double in the near future (Ribeiro et al., 2019; Scheffers, Oliveira, Lamb, & Edwards, 2019). Bird species are far more widely represented in trade than mammals, and a disproportionate number of avian taxa are threatened by overexploitation (Alves, Lima, & Araújo, 2013; Bush, Baker, & Macdonald , 2014). This is particularly prevalent in Southeast Asia (Harris et al., 2016; Coleman et al., 2019), where intense demand has precipitated an 'Asian Songbird Crisis' (Lee, Chng, & Eaton, 2016; Sykes, 2017; Rentschlar et al., 2018). Halting the extraction of birds from the wild, or at least reducing it to sustainable levels, is thus a global conservation priority (Symes et al., 2018; Bezerra, Araújo, & Alves, 2019; Marshall et al., 2020) alongside addressing the problem of habitat loss, which in Asia threatens more bird species than anywhere except Amazonia (BirdLife International, 2020).

The trapping and trading of birds globally is driven principally by demand for pets, but also by the need for nutritional and medicinal resources, symbolic or cultural practices, and gambling-related contests (Jepson, 2008; Jepson 2010; Harris et al., 2017; Souto et al., 2017; Bezerra et al., 2019; de Oliveira, de Faria Lopes, & Alves, 2018). Domestic consumption of birds as pets in two large biodiverse countries, Brazil and Indonesia, may actually be larger than the total international market (Jepson & Ladle, 2005; Alves et al., 2013; Rentschlar et al., 2018). Regulating domestic trade to prevent significant impacts on wild bird populations is, however, problematic, as the size and variety of the networks involved can make enforcement logistically and politically difficult (Alves et al., 2013; Bezerra et al., 2019).

In Indonesia, where at least 26 bird species are globally threatened through over-exploitation (BirdLife International, 2020), most of the trade is domestic (Chng et al., 2015; Chng, Shepherd, & Eaton, 2018), but demand also drives the importation of birds from other countries in the region (Leupen et al., 2018). The legislation surrounding the trade in wild birds in Indonesia is comprehensive, and the list of protected species, which can only be traded if they are captive-bred, was recently updated to include newly recognised and recently red-listed species (Chng et al 2015; Miller et al., 2019). Even the harvest of unprotected wildlife is, in theory at least, regulated through a quota system set by a governmental body, the Indonesian Institute of Sciences (LIPI). Harvest quotas have, however, only been set for a few species, thereby rendering the capture or trade of any other species illegal (Chng et al., 2015). Nevertheless, the trade and ownership of wild-caught birds is ubiquitous across Indonesia (Chng et al., 2018; Marshall et al., 2020) and bird traders are often confused about, or unaware of the law (Rentschlar et al., 2018) making enforcement both difficult and unpopular (Janssen & Chng, 2018; Miller et al., 2019).

Initial research explored the underlying behaviours and motivations of birdkeepers from an anthropological or historical perspective, and proposed a marketbased way to reduce pressure on wild bird populations (Jepson & Ladle, 2005; 2009; Jepson, 2010; Jepson, Ladle and Sujatnika, 2011). This entailed substituting captive-bred birds under a certification scheme, promoting singing competitions between captive-bred birds only, and establishing ringing courses to help distinguish wild-caught from captive-bred individuals (Jepson & Ladle, 2009). Even so, recent evidence indicates that captive-breeding has not been able to meet the demand for songbirds (Eaton et al., 2015; Harris et al., 2015, 2017).

Interdisciplinary approaches combining techniques from social marketing (Veríssimo, 2019) and social psychology (Fairbrass, Nuno, Bunnefeld, & Milner-Gulland, 2016), in fields such as public health (Stead, Gordon, Angus, & McDermott, 2007), energy (Issock Issock, Mpinganjira, & Duh, 2017) and land conservation (Metcalf, Angle, Phelan, Muth, & Finley, 2019), have shown that positive behavioural change can be produced by targeting relevant consumer behaviours. Identifying and characterising consumers based on behaviours and preferences has allowed researchers to break seemingly homogeneous audiences into groups on which to target demand reduction efforts (Shairp, Veríssimo, Fraser, Challender, & Macmillan, 2016; Razavi & Gharipour, 2018; Williams, Gale, Hinsley, Gao, & St. John, 2018). Such techniques have helped to understand demand for various wildlife products including orchids (Hinsley, Veríssimo, & Roberts, 2015), rhino horn (Truong, Dang, & Hall, 2016; Dang Vu & Nielsen, 2018) and saiga horn (Doughty et al., 2019), and their potential value for finding ways to reduce demand for Asian songbirds requires urgent exploration.

In this study we seek to distinguish songbird-keeping user-groups on Java based on their behaviours and preferences, and to identify the demographic determinants of user-group membership. We also track differences in bird taxa owned across user-groups and the degree of movement between user-groups over a two-year period. Our profiles of user-groups aim to identify specific threats to wild bird populations by characterising for each group (a) species typically owned; (b) preferences for wild-caught or captive-bred birds; and (c) number of birds owned and turnover of individual birds. This exercise may then benefit conservation by segmenting audiences on behaviour and demographics in such a way as to allow demand-reduction interventions to be more appropriately and precisely targeted (Hinsley et al., 2015).

### 3.2 METHODS

#### 3.2.1 Study design

In 2018 we collected data on bird ownership characteristics during a survey of households on Java, Indonesia, using a stratified sampling technique to capture a spectrum of rural and urban districts within each of the island's six provinces (Marshall et al., 2020). Within communities and neighbourhoods of selected districts, households were systematically sampled (full details on sampling methodology can be found in the 3.6.1 Appendix A), and interviews carried out with the most senior member of the household available.

The motivations for bird-keeping in Java include the desire for success in contests, which drives preferences for birds with high-quality songs or colours (Jepson et al., 2011), and the desire for social status, which drives preferences for birds that are normally hard to acquire (Jepson, 2016). However, broad user-groups are primarily described in terms of recreational pursuits (Thomas-Walters et al., 2019). The heterogeneity of the bird-owning community (Jepson et al., 2011) allows us to characterise three potential user-groups: (a) *hobbyists*, who keep birds primarily as pets and rarely engage in competitions or captive breeding; (b) *contestants*, who keep birds primarily to enter them in singing contests, but may also breed birds; and (c) *breeders*, who breed and/or train birds for resale or as a hobby, but do not regularly enter birds in contests.

To assign bird-keepers to one of the three user-groups, respondents were asked to choose all motivations for keeping birds that were applicable to them: (a)

to keep as a hobby, (b) to enter singing contests, and (c) to breed or train birds. We also collected data on: species identity, abundance and origin (i.e. captive-bred or wild-caught) of all cage-birds in the household; the consumption behaviour and preferences of bird-keeping respondents (i.e. number and fate of birds owned previously; purchasing habits; time spent tending birds); and socio-economic and demographic profiles at both household and individual levels (see 3.6.2 Appendix B for list of survey questions).

To represent household socio-economic status objectively, we used a composite household asset index (HAI: Filmer & Pritchett, 2001). We adapted a checklist of household items and conditions (Schreiner, 2012) and summed the total number of such items to create a score to serve as a proxy for the economic status of the respondent, with higher score indicating greater affluence (Harttgen & Vollmer, 2013). To establish a household occupancy index, we asked respondents how many people lived in their household and how many bedrooms they had, and then calculated the number of people per bedroom. To estimate losses of birds, we calculated the proportion of them owned in 2016 that respondents reported to have subsequently died. As the owning of trafficked wildlife is not illegal under Indonesian legislation (Chng et al., 2018) our questions did not relate to perceived illegal behaviour; thus in common with previous research into songbird-keeping (Burivalova et al., 2017; Krishna et al., 2019) we assumed that respondents provided information about the origins of their birds truthfully.

We defined cage-birds as we did in Marshall et al. (2020)—birds (both native to Indonesia and exotic) kept, bought or sold as pets or used in singing contests, including passerines (Passeriformes), pigeons and doves (Columbiformes), owls (Strigiformes), woodpeckers (Piciformes) and cuckoos (Cuculiformes). When birds owned by respondents were actually seen by interviewers (>80% of survey events), they were, in the majority of cases, identified to species level. When birds were not seen, or the interviewer could not recognise them, identification was based on respondent use of market names for the birds, and almost always resulted in their being assigned only to genus level. For example, several species of leafbird (*Chloropsis* spp.) have one common market name, as do white-eyes (*Zosterops* spp.). Taxonomy follows del Hoyo and Collar (2014, 2016).

70
#### 3.2.2 Analysis

We profiled the three user-groups based on bird-keeping habits, focusing on the differences in prevalence of behaviours and preferences; where appropriate, differences were tested across groups using Kruskal-Wallis and chi-squared tests. We fitted binary logistic mixed effects regression models (GLMMs) to identify those socio-economic attributes associated with (a) ownership/non-ownership of cagebirds, and (b) user-group membership versus non-membership among bird-keepers (explored in three separate models). We excluded responses from households where the principal bird-keepers were not present, except for the initial analysis concerning presence or absence of cage-birds within a household. In all models, community was included as a random factor to account for pseudo-replication across the 92 communities. We used model selection and averaging, creating global models with all potential predictors (Table S1); prior to inclusion continuous variables were standardised and checked for collinearity, and predictors with high variance inflation factors (> 1.9) were excluded. The top models were defined as those within  $\Delta AICc < 2$  of the model with the lowest AIC value (Grueber, Nakagawa, Laws, & Jamieson, 2011). If no model proved better (i.e. Akaike weight < 0.6) from a top set of candidate models, model-averaging was performed, calculating full (zero) method-averaged parameter estimates and using measures of relative variable importance to determine the strength of a predictor's association with the response variable (Burnham & Anderson, 1998; Grueber et al., 2011).

Random forests, a non-parametric decision-tree-based technique that uses bootstrapped subsets of training data to generate an ensemble of models that are then aggregated into a final model (Breiman 2001), were used to identify characteristics of user-group membership based on numbers of bird species and individuals, and composition of taxa owned by households in 2018. We used repeated 10-fold cross-validation over a tuning grid of potential values to parameterise the model (i.e. the number of variable splits and trees generated) to achieve the highest predictive accuracy (Kuhn, 2008). The statistical and random forest analyses were carried out using the 'MuMIn' (v1.15.6, Barton, 2018), 'Ime4' (Bates et al., 2015), 'randomForest' (Liaw and Weiner, 2002), and 'caret' (v6.0-84, Kuhn 2008) packages in the R statistical environment (v3.6.1, R Core Team 2019). We then used the results of the 2018 model to back-predict user-group membership

for each household in 2016, based on the number of individuals, species and types of birds owned at that time. This provided an indication of the amount of movement between user-groups between 2016 and 2018.

#### 3.2.3 Ethics Statement

Research teams gained permission from, and agreed to stipulations set by, the heads of neighbourhood and relevant administrative authorities prior to data collection. Interviewers always received prior informed consent from respondents. Name of interviewer and time and date of survey were recorded before interviews; all data were subsequently anonymised. As the owning of trafficked wildlife is not illegal under Indonesian legislation (Chng et al., 2018) our questions did not relate to perceived illegal behaviour, thus in common with previous research into songbird-keeping (Burivalova et al., 2017; Krishna et al., 2019) we assume that respondents provided information about the origins of their birds truthfully. We obtained ethical approval for our work from the Academic Ethics Committee at Manchester Metropolitan University and the Ethical Review Committee at Chester Zoo. A research permit (427/.A/SIP/FRP/E5/Dit.KI/II/2018) was granted by the Indonesian research authority (RISTEKDIKTI) with Universitas Atma Jaya Yogyakarta as the named partner institution.

# 3.3 RESULTS

## 3.3.1 Household demographic data

With an interview response rate of ~60% (Marshall et al. 2020), we surveyed 3,040 households from all six provinces of Java. Based on Java's reported 2010 census population of 36,720,166 households, the estimates of bird ownership we present have an associated  $\pm 1.68\%$  margin of error at the 95% confidence level (Newing, 2010). A comparison of the demographic attributes of our sample and the 2010 census data is given in Table 3.C.1. Median age (lower quartile–upper quartile) of respondents was 42 (16–91). Most respondents had a high school education (60%), and the largest occupational category was manual labour (35%), yet a large minority were not in formal employment (29%; Table 3.C.2). The mean  $\pm$  SD household asset index score was 14.8  $\pm$  4.8 (range = 0–34), and the median (lower quartile–upper quartile–upper quartile) number of people per bedroom was 1.7, 1–2. Of households surveyed, 957

(31%) kept birds in 2018; of the remaining 2,083 (69%), 1,603 (77%) had never kept birds, while 161 (8%) kept birds in 2016.

**Table 3.1** Characteristics and preferences of the three songbird-keeping user groups (respondents self-reported membership of these groups). n varies according to numbers of disregarded responses for various questions, the lower number of people keeping birds in 2016, and reluctance to answer. n was particularly low for losses of birds: hobbyists n = 213, contestants n = 154 and breeders n = 103. Differences in numbers of birds owned and money and time spent on birds were tested using between-group post hoc differences from Kruskal-Wallis, the remainder with  $\chi^2$  tests (e.g. H<C indicates hobbyists showed a significantly lower response than contestants).

			Hobbyists	Contestants	Breeders	Post hoc differences
0	whership cr	naracteristics	n = 409–542	n = 181–249	n = 119–166	(significant)
Total	Species	All birds	2 (1–4) / 1 (1–2)	5 (3–10) / 2 (1– 4)	7 (3–13) / 2 (1–4)	H <c; <br="" c<b="" h<b;="">H<c; h<b<="" td=""></c;></c;>
	n (LQ–UQ)	Native birds	2 (1–3) / 1 (1–2)	3 (2–6) / 2 (1–3)	3 (2–7) / 2 (1–3)	H <c; <br="" h<b="">H<c; h<b<="" td=""></c;></c;>
Pro	oportion wild	-caught birds* owned	0.38	0.19	0.20	C <h; b<h<="" td=""></h;>
P	Proportion thr	eatened birds owned	0.04	0.01	0.02	
Propo	rtion birds di	ed since 2016	0.22	0.13	0.15	
		Prop	portion obtaining bi	rds from:		
		Gifts	0.19	0.12	0.14	C <h; b<h<="" td=""></h;>
		Trapping	0.11	0.08	0.11	
		Breeding	0.02	0.25	0.24	H <c; h<b<="" td=""></c;>
		Pr	oportion purchasing	g birds:		
		All sources	0.70	0.86	0.91	H <c; h<b<="" td=""></c;>
	Bird ma	arkets / shops	0.42	0.46	0.43	
	Frier	nds and family	0.35	0.53	0.51	H <c; h<b<="" td=""></c;>
		Breeders	0.22	0.45	0.42	H <c; h<b<="" td=""></c;>
		Online	0.12	0.21	0.17	H <c; h<b<="" td=""></c;>
Tra		ling salesmen	0.11	0.09	0.08	
Median (LQ-UQ)	USD spen	t on purchase bird	13 (6–21)	36 (18–84)	21 (11–43)	H <c; b<c<="" h<b;="" td=""></c;>
ledi Q-L	USD s	pent per week	0.7 (0.4–1.4)	1.4 (0.7–3.6)	1.4 (0.7–3.6)	H <c; b<c<="" h<b;="" td=""></c;>
27	Hours on b	oirds per week	3 (1–7)	7 (3–11)	4 (2–7)	H <c; b<c<="" h<b;="" td=""></c;>

\*Wild-caught and potentially wild-caught birds

## 3.3.2 Bird-keeping behaviours

Differences in numbers of birds owned, purchasing habits, and time spent tending birds per day were most marked between hobbyists and the two other user-groups (contestants and breeders; Table 3.1). Hobbyists (57% of bird-keepers) tended to keep only small numbers of individuals and species but high proportions of wildcaught birds. Hobbyists were the most likely to receive birds as gifts, although trapping birds themselves or buying them directly from trappers or travelling salesmen was equally prevalent across all user-groups. Contestants and breeders shared many characteristics, but contestants tended to buy more expensive birds and spend more time tending their birds than breeders. Mortality of birds since 2016 was highest in the hobbyist group (proportion of birds that died was 0.22 for hobbyists vs 0.13 in contestants and 0.15 in breeders), but the difference was not significant. While all user-groups owned threatened species, hobbyists owned a greater proportion of them than the others. Although there were only small differences in preferences concerning the song quality of wild-caught and captive-bred birds, hobbyists were the least likely prefer either or to take origin into account when purchasing birds (Table 3.2).

**Table 3.2** Preferences for captive-bred (CB) or wild-caught (WC) songbirds of songbird-keeping user groups (respondents self-reported membership of these groups). n varies according to numbers of disregarded responses for various questions. Differences between proportions of responses across user-groups were tested with chi-square. Significant differences further explored with post-hoc tests are presented: H<C indicates hobbyists showed a lower response to contestants, whereas C>B indicates contestants had a higher response than breeders.

		<b>Hobbyists</b> n = 470–542	<b>Contestants</b> n = 221–249	<b>Breeders</b> n = 161–166	Post hoc differences (significant)
Proportion	Captive-bred	0.58	0.61	0.58	
preferring	Wild-caught	0.26	0.31	0.30	
song of:	Neither	0.16	0.08	0.11	C <h; b<h<="" td=""></h;>
Proportion c	onsidering origin of bird important	0.36	0.70	0.57	H <c; h<b<="" td=""></c;>
	Captive-bred	0.62	0.50	0.49	
Origin	Wild-caught	0.20	0.15	0.22	
Preference	Specific location (e.g., Sumatra)	0.19	0.35	0.29	H <c; h<b<="" td=""></c;>

# 3.3.3 User-group classification

Our user-group classification had an overall accuracy of 84% (Table 3.C.3). The most important predictors of user-group membership were (in order of importance): total number of individual birds owned; numbers of lovebirds, White-rumped Shamas, and leafbirds owned; and total number of taxa owned (Figure 3.1). The most notable differences between user-groups were that: (1) hobbyists consistently owned fewer birds than either contestants or breeders, yet owned larger numbers of some native taxa (leafbirds and Oriental Magpie-robin); (2) lovebirds were owned in much larger numbers by contestants and breeders; and (3) contestants tended to

keep the largest numbers of Zebra Doves. Back-predicting user-group membership based on the above predictors revealed notable dynamism between user-groups in the period 2016–18 (Figure 3.2; Table 3.C.4). Overall, the biggest change between the two periods was an increase in proportions of hobbyists and contestants, both with relatively large recruitment from non-bird ownership in 2016.



**Figure 3.1.** Variation in a) total numbers of birds and species owned, and b) numbers of individual taxa owned across the three user-groups with highest importance (> 0.01) in the random forest analysis. **Bold indicates native species.** 

## 3.3.4 Socio-economic profiles

Our mixed effect models indicated the importance of seven demographic and geographic variables in characterising cage-bird ownership, and subsequently usergroup membership (Figure 3.3; full model outputs in Table 3.C.5). Compared to those who owned no birds ('non-bird-keepers'), bird-keepers were more likely to live in urban communities and in the eastern provinces. They were also more likely to be employed, and to have attained a high school education, while non-bird-keepers were more likely to have experienced either a higher or lower level of education (Figure 3.3). Bird-keeping households tended to have higher asset index scores, and lower occupancy index scores than non-bird-keeping households. Key characteristics of respondents in each user-group were: geographic location (bird-keepers were more likely to be breeders in the eastern provinces and hobbyists in the western provinces; Table 3.C.6), occupation (contestants were the most likely to be employed in business), and demography (hobbyists tended to be older than both breeders and contestants, who were the youngest user-group; Figure 3.3).



**Figure 3.2.** Percentages of respondents who kept birds in **either** 2016 or 2018 and the changes in user-group membership based on the results of the random forest predictions. Respondents who did not own birds in **either year** (80%) are excluded from this figure to increase interpretability. For example, the number of people keeping birds has increased with the majority of non bird-keepers (A) in 2016 becoming hobbyists (B) in 2018.



**Figure 3.3.** Effect sizes (with 95% CIs) of the a) geographic, b) occupational and c) demographic predictor variables with the highest relative variable importance (**> 0.6**) across models predicting bird-ownership (against non-bird ownership) and user-group membership (against other bird-keepers).

User-group profiles	Hobbyists	Contestants	Breeders
Behaviours & preferences	Own fewest birds & species, but often wild- caught and / or threatened No particular species targeted Buy inexpensive birds Origin of birds not important	Own large numbers of captive-bred birds Particularly lovebirds, Zebra Doves Breed and purchase birds Buy expensive birds Origin of birds important	Own most birds, often captive-bred but also wild-caught and threatened Particularly lovebirds & White-rumped Shama Breed and purchase birds Origin of birds important
Demography & dynamism	Western provinces Middle-aged High recruitment from non-bird-keepers Most likely to stop	Urban Employed (in business) Younger High recruitment from non-bird keepers	Eastern provinces Least likely to stop
Potential issues & solutions	Most numerous = biggest impact Highest bird mortality rates Reduce recruitment, move to ownership of commercially-bred birds	Preference for fashionable birds that could drive rapid declines Promote commercial breeding	Large numbers of often valuable birds Incentivize commercial breeding Tackle laundering of birds

**Figure 3.4.** Profiles for each user-group based on key behaviours and preferences, demography and dynamism, and the potential issues and solutions to reduce the pressure their behaviours have on wild bird populations.

# 3.4 DISCUSSION

The clearest and most significant threat to wild bird populations from bird keeping is the consumption behaviour of Java's most abundant user-group, hobbyists (Figure 3.4), which may represent up to seven million households (Marshall et al., 2020). The high volume of birds owned by this group, including the largest proportion of potentially wild-caught and threatened birds, is acquired primarily through convenience and availability, with little importance placed on origin or song quality (Burivalova et al., 2017). Furthermore, mortality of cage-birds was highest among hobbyists, and the sheer numbers of hobbyists keeping wild-caught birds across Java means that there is likely to be a huge throughflow of birds into the market (Eaton et al., 2015). Conversely, the abundance of highly sought-after taxa (e.g. White-rumped Shama, Oriental Magpie-robin, leafbirds) kept by contestants suggests that an anthropogenic Allee effect (Courchamp et al., 2006) is at work, drawing some species into an extinction vortex through their ever-increasing rarity in the wild, market value and status-giving properties (Eaton et al., 2015; Krishna et al., 2019). Although breeders show similar behaviours and preferences to contestants, they also favour profitable taxa (lovebirds, canaries Serinus spp., doves) that can be easily bred and resold for a much-elevated price. Indeed, the capacity for contestants and especially breeders to produce their own birds may offer a counter to trapping pressures on wild populations (Nijman, Langgeng, Birot, Imron, & Nekaris, 2018). Nevertheless, an unknown but potentially significant proportion of birds held by bird-keepers in Java may come from low-intensity recreational trapping in the wild. Moreover, the large numbers of birds kept, predictably high mortality of wild-caught birds during capture, transportation and marketing (Indraswari, et al., 2020) and low survival of many sensitive species in captivity, combine to suggest that the drain on wild populations is likely to be high.

## 3.4.1 Informing evidence-based behaviour change

Our study sought to profile songbird-keeping user-groups by characterising and identifying the behaviours that should underpin conservation efforts to increase the sustainability of bird-keeping. In combination with previous studies, we are closer to understanding the temporal dynamics of demand for songbirds and the implications these pose for future conservation efforts (Jepson & Ladle, 2009; Marshall et al., 2020). Bird-keeping has increased in prevalence in urban centres in Java, and the

abundance of captive-bred exotic birds, such as lovebirds and canaries, has grown dramatically (Marshall et al., 2020). Tracking changes in behaviours, and in particular those that have the largest impact on wildlife populations, is vital to determining the success of conservation interventions (Veríssimo & Wan, 2018). This study contributes to the body of evidence on Indonesian songbird-keeping practices by expanding the detail of how user-groups differentially effect bird populations, establishing a baseline against which interventions aimed at reducing the impact on wild birds can be measured (Reddy et al 2017). Previous efforts to increase the availability and popularity of captive-bred alternatives (Jepson & Ladle, 2009) have unfortunately been neutralised by a large increase in the prevalence of often wild-caught native birds (Marshall et al., 2020). Future efforts should focus on the 'demarketing' (Verissimo, Vieira, Monteiro, Hancock, & Nuno, 2020) of wildcaught birds in addition to redirecting demand (Moorhouse, Coals, D'Cruze, & Macdonald, 2020) towards captive-bred birds among all user-groups, but hobbyists in particular. Given that effective behaviour change usually requires considerable time (Greenfield & Veríssimo, 2019), movement between user-groups even over a very short (two-year) period could reduce the chances of targeted interventions having a lasting effect on their behaviours and preferences. On the other hand, this dynamism may reflect a responsiveness and flexibility among the population towards adopting more sustainable bird-keeping behaviours. Demand reduction campaigns certainly need to operate on this latter assumption.

A key intervention to reduce demand for wildlife products is the dissemination of information and targeting of campaigns (Veríssimo, Challender, & Nijman, 2012). The bird-keeping community in Java could represent as many as 12 million households (Marshall et al., 2020). By breaking down this vast audience into usergroups the possibility arises of tailoring and targeting messages for their maximum impact. Interestingly, bird-keepers tended to have moderate levels of education, with our result suggesting that there may be at least two separate non-bird-keeping groups based on educational attainment, those who have not achieved a high school education and those who have achieved higher levels of education. Slightly more affluent, hobbyist bird-keepers are typically middle-aged and from the western provinces, increasing the importance placed on the origin of birds, as well as the quality and longevity of captive-bred individuals (Burivalova, et al., 2017), may help stem the large inflow of wild-caught birds into hobbyist households. Aspects of birdkeeping have moved away from traditional practices (Jepson & Ladle, 2009) as evidenced by the younger, urban profile of contestants who, as a key consumer demographic in driving national business, suggest competitive bird-keeping will remain an important aspect of the Indonesian economy (Naafs, 2018). Consequently, the choice and source of taxa for competitive bird-keeping among Java's young urban men must be key targets in any campaign to achieve sustainability in the bird trade. Breeders, however, appeared to be the least likely to stop bird-keeping in the short term, more often becoming contestants and less often hobbyists. It may be that, as the most invested group, breeders frequently change the species they keep, both influencing and reacting to market trends; if so, they may be receptive to conservation programmes promoting the captive-breeding of threatened species.

The greater financial and temporal investments made by contestants and breeders in their birds, which acquire both status-earning and resale value, may help explain why bird origin was more important for them than for hobbyists. There is huge potential profit and status in breeding and training birds (Jepson et al., 2011), and initiatives could stress the value to be placed on origin (equivalent to 'pedigree'). Contestants and breeders both stressed the importance of sourcing birds from particular locations, and promoting a strong cultural attachment to place (Kristianto & Jepson, 2011) could provide another means of increasing the sustainability of bird-keeping. The prestige already attributed to birds and their breeders from regions renowned for their breeding capacity (i.e. Klaten in Central Java; Shepherd, Nijman, Krishnasamy, Eaton, & Chng 2016) could be harnessed to encourage others to focus on breeding non-threatened native taxa sustainably. Unfortunately, however, a legal sustainable supply of wildlife may provide cover for the laundering of wild-sourced animals and their products (e.g. Nijman & Shepherd, 2015). This issue has caused major debate among conservationists, reflecting that surrounding the trade in ivory and rhino horn (Bennett, 2015; Collins, Cox, & Pamment, 2017; Harris, Gore, & Mills, 2019). Nevertheless, successful conservation marketing campaigns and environmental education can shift social norms and increase compliance with local legislation (Veríssimo & Wan, 2018, Salazar, Mills, & Veríssimo, 2019). In view of the importance placed on community responsibility and legislation (Kristianto & Jepson, 2011) conservationists could borrow from such approaches to highlight the social undesirability, illegality, and risks associated with the laundering or trapping of birds.

#### 3.4.2 Limitations and caveats

We sought to obtain as representative a sample as possible of households across urban and rural districts from all six provinces of Java by combining a stratified sampling approach to district selection (Marshall et al., 2020) with the systematic sampling of households within selected districts. When comparing the demographic profile of our study sample with available data from the 2010 Indonesian Census (BPS 2010) for Java as a whole, there are some differences in a number of attributes (see Table S2 in appendix). Overall, our sample under-represented those aged 15-24 (14% less than the census), those who have achieved a degree or higher educational attainment (17% less), and those who live in smaller households (21% less), and over-represented those who have achieved high school education (15%) more; Table S2). These differences suggest our approach had some of the limitations of previous research (Jepson & Ladle, 2009). For example, there are difficulties in obtaining access and research permissions from certain gated communities that typically occur in more affluent urban areas. The potential bias the omission of such communities creates may be accentuated by their importance in driving trends in the consumption of rarer highly prized species among portions of the bird-keeping community (Jepson, 2016). Future work should address this issue, potentially using online survey techniques to reach such 'high end' consumers (Baltar & Brunet, 2012; Bornstein, Jager, & Putnick, 2013).

## 3.4.3 Conclusions

Although conservationists may justly view bird-keeping as inherently detrimental to wild bird populations (Sykes, 2017), within Indonesia the trade in birds is seen as far too economically important and culturally ingrained to be halted completely (Jepson, 2016). Moreover, despite the accumulating evidence of rolling local and even global extinctions (Eaton et al., 2015), the long tradition of breeding native species (such as Zebra Dove) means that commercial breeding is repeatedly identified as a viable solution to the extraction of wild birds (Nijman et al., 2018). Further research is required to define audiences more precisely, explore the attitudes and perceptions of bird-keepers and frame content aimed at changing

specific behaviours (Kidd et al., 2019), but our current breakdown into three usergroups offers an opportunity to begin programmes targeting each group.

# 3.5 LITERATURE CITED

- Badan Pusat Statistik (2010) Sensus Penduduk 2010 Indonesia. BPS. [Online] [Accessed on 5th June 2018] http://sp2010.bps.go.id/index.php/publikasi/index.
- Baltar, F. and Brunet, I. (2012) 'Social research 2.0: Virtual snowball sampling method using Facebook.' Internet Research. Emerald Group Publishing Limited, 22(1) pp. 57–74.
- Barton, K. (2018). MuMIn: Multi-Model Inference.
- Bates, D., Machler, M., Bolker, B., Walker, S. (2015). Fitting linear mixed-effects models using Ime4. *Journal of Statistical Software*, 67(1), 1-48.
- Bennett, E. L. (2015) 'Legal ivory trade in a corrupt world and its impact on African elephant populations.' Conservation Biology. Blackwell Publishing Inc., 29(1) pp. 54–60.
- Bezerra, D. M. M., de Araujo, H. F. P. and Alves, R. R. N. (2019) 'Understanding the use of wild birds in a priority conservation area of Caatinga, a Brazilian tropical dry forest.' Environment, Development and Sustainability.
- BirdLife International (2020) Birdlife Data Zone. BirdLife International. [Online] [Accessed on 28th September 2019] http://datazone.birdlife.org/country/indonesia.
- Bornstein, M. H., Jager, J. and Putnick, D. L. (2013) 'Sampling in developmental science: Situations, shortcomings, solutions, and standards.' Developmental Review. Academic Press pp. 357–370.
- Breiman, L. (2001). Random forests. *Machine Learning*, 45(1), 5-32.
- Burivalova, Z., Lee, T. M., Hua, F., Lee, J. S. H., Prawiradilaga, D. M. and Wilcove, D. S. (2017)
  'Understanding consumer preferences and demography in order to reduce the domestic trade in wild-caught birds.' Biological Conservation. Elsevier Ltd, 209 pp. 423–431.
- Burnham, K. and Anderson, D. (1998) 'Model selection and inference: a practical informationtheoretic approach.'
- Bush, E. R., Baker, S. E. and Macdonald, D. W. (2014) 'Global trade in exotic pets 2006-2012.' Conservation Biology, 28(3) pp. 663–676.
- Chng, S. C. L., Eaton, J. A., Krishnasamy, K., Shepherd, C. R. and Nijman, V. (2015) In the market for extinction: An inventory of Jakarta's bird markets.
- Chng, S. C. L., Shepherd, C. R. and Eaton, J. A. (2018) In the market for extinction: birds for sale at selected outlets in Sumatra. TRAFFIC Bulletin.
- Coleman, J. L., Ascher, J. S., Bickford, D., Buchori, D., Cabanban, A., Chisholm, R. A., Chong, K. Y., Christie, P., Clements, G. R., dela Cruz, T. E. E., Dressler, W., Edwards, D. P., Francis, C. M., Friess, D. A., Giam, X., Gibson, L., Huang, D., Hughes, A. C., Jaafar, Z., Jain, A., Koh, L. P., Kudavidanage, E. P., Lee, B. P. Y. H., Lee, J., Lee, T. M., Leggett, M., Leimona, B., Linkie, M., Luskin, M., Lynam, A., Meijaard, E., Nijman, V., Olsson, A., Page, S., Parolin, P., Peh, K. S. H., Posa, M. R., Prescott, G. W., Rahman, S. A., Ramchunder, S. J., Rao, M., Reed, J., Richards, D. R., Slade, E. M., Steinmetz, R., Tan, P. Y., Taylor, D., Todd, P. A., Vo, S. T., Webb, E. L., Ziegler, A. D. and Carrasco, L. R. (2019) 'Top 100 research questions for biodiversity conservation in Southeast Asia.' Biological Conservation, 234 pp. 211–220.

- Collins, A., Cox, C. and Pamment, N. (2017) 'Culture, Conservation and Crime: Regulating Ivory Markets for Antiques and Crafts.' Ecological Economics. Elsevier B.V., 135, May, pp. 186– 194.
- Courchamp, F., Angulo, E., Rivalan, P., Hall, R. J., Signoret, L., Bull, L. and Meinard, Y. (2006) 'Rarity value and species extinction: The anthropogenic allee effect.' PLoS Biology, 4(12) pp. 2405–2410.
- Dang Vu, H. N. and Nielsen, M. R. (2018) 'Understanding utilitarian and hedonic values determining the demand for rhino horn in Vietnam.' Human Dimensions of Wildlife, 23(5) pp. 417–432.
- Doughty, H., Veríssimo, D., Tan, R. C. Q., Lee, J. S. H., Carrasco, L. R., Oliver, K. and Milner-Gulland, E. J. (2019) 'Saiga horn user characteristics, motivations, and purchasing behaviour in Singapore.' PLoS ONE, 14(9).
- Eaton, J. A., Shepherd, C. R., Rheindt, F. E., Harris, J. B. C., van Balen, S., Wilcove, D. S. and Collar, N. J. (2015) 'Trade-driven extinctions and near-extinctions of avian taxa in Sundaic Indonesia.' Forktail, 31 pp. 1–12.
- Fairbrass, A., Nuno, A., Bunnefeld, N. and Milner-Gulland, E. J. (2016) 'Investigating determinants of compliance with wildlife protection laws: bird persecution in Portugal.' European Journal of Wildlife Research, 62(1) pp. 93–101.
- Filmer, D. and Pritchett, L. (2001) 'Estimating Wealth Effects Without Expenditure Data--Or Tears: An Application to Educational Enrollments in States of India.' Demography, 38(1) pp. 115– 132.
- Greenfield, S. and Veríssimo, D. (2019) 'To What Extent Is Social Marketing Used in Demand Reduction Campaigns for Illegal Wildlife Products? Insights From Elephant Ivory and Rhino Horn.' Social Marketing Quarterly, 25(1) pp. 40–54.
- Grueber, C. E., Nakagawa, S., Laws, R. J. and Jamieson, I. G. (2011) 'Multimodel inference in ecology and evolution: Challenges and solutions.' Journal of Evolutionary Biology. Wiley/Blackwell (10.1111) pp. 699–711.
- Harris, J. B. C., Green, J. M. H., Prawiradilaga, D. M., Giam, X., Giyanto, Hikmatullah, D., Putra, C.A. and Wilcove, D. S. (2015) 'Using market data and expert opinion to identify overexploited species in the wild bird trade.' Biological Conservation, 187 pp. 51–60.
- Harris, J. B. C., Tingley, M. W., Hua, F., Yong, D. L., Adeney, J. M., Lee, T. M., Marthy, W., Prawiradilaga, D. M., Sekercioglu, C. H., Suyadi, C. H., Winarni, N. and Wilcove, D. S. (2017) 'Measuring the impact of the pet trade on Indonesian birds.' Conservation Biology, 31(2) pp. 394–405.
- Harris, L., Gore, M. and Mills, M. (2019) 'Compliance with ivory trade regulations in the United Kingdom among traders.' Conservation Biology, 33(4) pp. 906–916.
- Harttgen, K. and Vollmer, S. (2013) 'Using an asset index to simulate household income.' Economics Letters. Elsevier B.V., 121(2) pp. 257–262.
- Hinsley, A., Verissimo, D., Roberts, D. L., Veríssimo, D. and Roberts, D. L. (2015) 'Heterogeneity in consumer preferences for orchids in international trade and the potential for the use of market research methods to study demand for wildlife.' Biological Conservation, 190 pp. 80–86.

- del Hoyo, J. and Collar, N. J. (2014) HBW and BirdLife International Illustrated Checklist of the Birds of the World: Non-passerines. Barcelona, Spain: Lynx Edicions.
- del Hoyo, J. and Collar, N. J. (2016) HBW and BirdLife International Illustrated Checklist of the Birds of the World: Passerines. Barcelona, Spain: Lynx Edicions.
- Indraswari, K., Noske, R. A., Friedman, R., Shepherd, C. R., Biggs, D., Susilawati, C. and Wilson, C. (2020) 'It's in the news: Analysis of indonesia's wild bird trade network from media-reported seizure incidents.' Biological Conservation, 243 p. 108431.
- Issock Issock, P. B., Mpinganjira, M. and Duh, H. (2017) 'Segmenting and Profiling South African Households' Electricity Conservation Behavior.' Social Marketing Quarterly, 23(3) pp. 249– 265.
- Janssen, J. and Chng, S. C. L. (2018) 'Biological parameters used in setting captive-breeding quotas for Indonesia's breeding facilities.' Conservation Biology, 32(1) pp. 18–25.
- Jepson, P. (2008) 'Orange-headed thrush Zoothera citrina and the avian X-factor.' Birding Asia, 9 pp. 60–61.
- Jepson, P. (2010) 'Towards an indonesian bird conservation ethos: Reflections from a study of birdkeeping in the cities of java and bali.' Ethno-Ornithology: Birds, Indigenous Peoples, Culture and Society, (January 2010) pp. 313–330.
- Jepson, P. (2016) 'Saving a species threatened by trade: a network study of Bali starling Leucopsar rothschildi conservation.' Oryx, 50(03) pp. 480–488.
- Jepson, P. and Ladle, R. J. (2005) 'Bird-keeping in Indonesia: conservation impacts and the potential for substitution-based conservation responses.' Oryx, 39(4) pp. 442–448.
- Jepson, P. and Ladle, R. J. (2009) 'Governing bird-keeping in Java and Bali: evidence from a household survey.' Oryx, 43(03) p. 364.
- Jepson, P., Ladle, R. J. and Sujatnika (2011) 'Assessing market-based conservation governance approaches: a socio-economic profile of Indonesian markets for wild birds.' Oryx, 45(04) pp. 482–491.
- Kidd, L. R., Garrard, G. E., Bekessy, S. A., Mills, M., Camilleri, A. R., Fidler, F., Fielding, K. S., Gordon, A., Gregg, E. A., Kusmanoff, A. M., Louis, W., Moon, K., Robinson, J. A., Selinske, M. J., Shanahan, D. and Adams, V. M. (2019) 'Messaging matters: A systematic review of the conservation messaging literature.' Biological Conservation, 236 pp. 92–99.
- Krishna, V. V., Darras, K., Grass, I., Mulyani, Y. A., Prawiradilaga, D. M., Tscharntke, T. and Qaim, M. (2019) 'Wildlife trade and consumer preference for species rarity: An examination of caged-bird markets in Sumatra.' Environment and Development Economics. Cambridge University Press, 24(4) pp. 339–360.
- Kristianto, I. and Jepson, P. (2011) 'Harvesting orange-headed thrush Zoothera citrina chicks in Bali, Indonesia: magnitude, practices and sustainability.' Oryx, 45(04) pp. 492–499.
- Kuhn, M., 2008. Building predictive models in R using the caret package. *Journal of Statistical Software*, 28(5), 1-26.
- Lee, J. G. H., Chng, S. C. L. and Eaton, J. A. (2016) 'Conservation Strategy for Southeast Asian Songbirds in Trade.' In Recommendations from the first Asian Songbird Trade Crisis Summit

2015 held in Jurong Bird Park, Singapore 27-29 September 2015. Wildlife Reserves Singapore/TRAFFIC, p. 32.

- Leupen, B. T. C., Krishnasamy, K., Shepherd, C. R., Chng, S. C. L., Bergin, D., Eaton, J. A., Yukin,
  D. A., Hue, S. K. P., Miller, A., Nekaris, K. A.-I., Nijman, V., Saaban, S. and Imron, M. A. (2018)
  'Trade in White-rumped Shamas Kittacincla malabarica demands strong national and international responses.' Forktail, 34 pp. 1–8.
- Liaw, A., & Wiener, M. (2002). Classification and regression by randomForest. R News, 2(3), 18-22.
- Marshall, H., Collar, N. J., Lees, A. C., Moss, A., Yuda, P. and Marsden, S. J. (2020) 'Spatio-temporal dynamics of consumer demand driving the Asian Songbird Crisis.' Biological Conservation. Elsevier, 242(1) p. 108237.
- Metcalf, A. L., Angle, J. W., Phelan, C. N., Muth, B. A. and Finley, J. C. (2019) 'More "Bank" for the Buck: Microtargeting and Normative Appeals to Increase Social Marketing Efficiency.' Social Marketing Quarterly, 25(1) pp. 26–39.
- Miller, A. E., Gary, D., Ansyah, J., Sagita, N., Muflihati, Kartikawati and Adirahmanta, S. N. (2019) 'Socioeconomic Characteristics of Songbird Shop Owners in West Kalimantan, Indonesia.' Tropical Conservation Science, 12.
- Moorhouse, T. P., Coals, P. G. R., D'Cruze, N. C. and Macdonald, D. W. (2020) 'Reduce or redirect?Which social marketing interventions could influence demand for traditional medicines?'Biological Conservation, 242, February, p. 108391.
- Naafs, S. (2018) 'Youth aspirations and employment in provincial Indonesia: a view from the lower middle classes.' Children's Geographies. Routledge, 16(1) pp. 53–65.
- Nijman, V., Langgeng, A., Birot, H., Imron, M. A. and Nekaris, K. A. I. (2018) 'Wildlife trade, captive breeding and the imminent extinction of a songbird.' Global Ecology and Conservation. Elsevier, 15, July, p. e00425.
- Nijman, V., Sari, S. L., Siriwat, P., Sigaud, M. and Nekaris, K. A. I. (2017) 'Records of four Critically Endangered songbirds in the markets of Java suggest domestic trade is a major impediment to their conservation.' BirdingASIA, 27 pp. 20–25.
- Nóbrega Alves, R. R., De Farias Lima, J. R. and Araujo, H. F. P. (2013) 'The live bird trade in Brazil and its conservation implications: An overview.' Bird Conservation International. Cambridge University Press pp. 53–65.
- de Oliveira, W. S. L., de Faria Lopes, S. and Alves, R. R. N. (2018) 'Understanding the motivations for keeping wild birds in the semi-arid region of Brazil.' Journal of Ethnobiology and Ethnomedicine. BioMed Central, 14(1) p. 41.
- Razavi, R. and Gharipour, A. (2018) 'Rethinking the privacy of the smart grid: What your smart meter data can reveal about your household in Ireland.' Energy Research & Social Science, 44 pp. 312–323.
- R Core Team (2019). *R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing*. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.

- Reddy, S. M. W., Montambault, J., Masuda, Y. J., Keenan, E., Butler, W., Fisher, J. R. B., Asah, S.
  T. and Gneezy, A. (2017) 'Advancing Conservation by Understanding and Influencing Human Behavior.' Conservation Letters, 10(2) pp. 248–256.
- Rentschlar, K. A., Miller, A. E., Lauck, K. S., Rodiansyah, M., Bobby, Muflihati and Kartikawati (2018)'A Silent Morning: The Songbird Trade in Kalimantan, Indonesia.' Tropical Conservation Science, 11, January.
- Ribeiro, J., Reino, L., Schindler, S., Strubbe, D., Vall-Ilosera, M., Araújo, M. B., Capinha, C., Carrete, M., Mazzoni, S., Monteiro, M., Moreira, F., Rocha, R., Tella, J. L., Vaz, A. S., Vicente, J. and Nuno, A. (2019) 'Trends in legal and illegal trade of wild birds: a global assessment based on expert knowledge.' Biodiversity and Conservation, 28(12) pp. 3343–3369.
- Salazar, G., Mills, M. and Veríssimo, D. (2019) 'Qualitative impact evaluation of a social marketing campaign for conservation.' Conservation Biology, 33(3) pp. 634–644.
- Scheffers, B. R., Oliveira, B. F., Lamb, I. and Edwards, D. P. (2019) 'Global wildlife trade across the tree of life.' Science. American Association for the Advancement of Science, 366(6461) pp. 71–76.
- Schreiner, M. (2012) 'Simple Poverty Scorecard TM India,' (December).
- Shairp, R., Veríssimo, D., Fraser, I., Challender, D. W. S. and Macmillan, D. (2016) 'Understanding urban demand for wild meat in Vietnam: Implications for conservation actions.' PLoS ONE, 11(1) pp. 1–14.
- Shepherd, C. R., Nijman, V., Krishnasamy, K., Eaton, J. A. and Chng, S. C. L. (2016) 'Illegal trade pushing the Critically Endangered Black-winged Myna Acridotheres melanopterus towards imminent extinction.' Bird Conservation International, 26(2) pp. 147–153.
- Souto, W. M. S., Torres, M. A. R., Sousa, B. F. C. F., Lima, K. G. G. C., Vieira, L. T. S., Pereira, G. A., Guzzi, A., Silva, M. V. and Pralon, B. G. N. (2017) 'Singing for Cages.' Tropical Conservation Science, 10, January, pp. 1–19.
- Stead, M., Gordon, R., Angus, K. and McDermott, L. (2007) 'A systematic review of social marketing effectiveness.' Health Education, 107(2) pp. 126–191.
- Sykes, B. (2017) 'The elephant in the room: addressing the Asian songbird crisis.' BirdingASIA, 27 pp. 35–41.
- Symes, W. S., Edwards, D. P., Miettinen, J., Rheindt, F. E. and Carrasco, L. R. (2018) 'Combined impacts of deforestation and wildlife trade on tropical biodiversity are severely underestimated.' Nature Communications, 9(1) p. 4052.
- Thomas-Walters, L., Hinsley, A., Bergin, D., Doughty, H., Eppel, S., MacFarlane, D., Meijer, W., Lee,T. M., Phelps, J., Smith, R., Wan, A. and Veríssimo, D. (2019) 'Motivations for the use and consumption of wildlife products.' SocArXiv. SocArXiv.
- Truong, V. D., Dang, N. V. H. and Hall, C. M. (2016) 'The marketplace management of illegal elixirs: illicit consumption of rhino horn.' Consumption Markets & Culture, 19(4) pp. 353–369.
- Veríssimo, D. (2019) 'The Past, Present, and Future of Using Social Marketing to Conserve Biodiversity.' Social Marketing Quarterly, 25(1) pp. 3–8.

- Veríssimo, D., Challender, D. W. S. and Nijman, V. (2012) 'Wildlife trade in Asia : start with the consumer.' Asian Journal of Conservation Biology, 1(2) pp. 49–50.
- Veríssimo, D., Vieira, S., Monteiro, D., Hancock, J. and Nuno, A. (2020) 'Audience research as a cornerstone of demand management interventions for illegal wildlife products: Demarketing sea turtle meat and eggs.' Conservation Science and Practice, 2(3) pp. 1–14.
- Veríssimo, D. and Wan, A. K. Y. (2019) 'Characterizing efforts to reduce consumer demand for wildlife products.' Conservation Biology, 33(3) pp. 623–633.
- Williams, S. J., Gale, S. W., Hinsley, A., Gao, J. and St. John, F. A. V. (2018) 'Using consumer preferences to characterize the trade of wild-collected ornamental orchids in China.' Conservation Letters, 11(5) p. e12569.

# 3.6 APPENDICES

## 3.6.1 Appendix A – Detailed account of methodology

We followed the Indonesian Statistics Authority's household typology, where a family unit constitutes an adult, spouse and all children below the age of 16 (further examples in BPS, 2010). Surveys were completed with the head of the household or the most senior family member available. We did not record the respondents' gender, in common with other studies on bird-keeping in Indonesia, as the overwhelming majority of bird-keepers are male (Jepson, Ladle, & Sujatnika, 2011; Burivalova et al., 2017). Bird-keeping households where the principal bird-owner was not present were included, but their absence was recorded and respondents were asked a reduced set of questions which could be directly verified by the interviewer (i.e. species identity and abundance).

The nested administrative levels of Indonesia are: 1. Province, 2. Regency, 3. District, 4. Community, 5. Neighbourhood. To survey households within selected urban or rural districts (administrative level 3; see Marshall et al., 2020 for further information), sampling locations were chosen by assigning and generating random numbers initially to select communities (administrative level 4) and subsequently neighbourhoods (administrative level 5). Research teams (2–4 interviewers) gained permission from, and agreed to stipulations set by, the leaders of neighbourhoods and relevant administrative authorities prior to data collection. Household selection followed Jepson & Ladle (2009): team members flipped a coin to decide whether to sample left or right of the neighbourhood leader's house, and subsequently sampled every second house on the street, turning either right or left (decided by coin-flip) at any junctions, until each member had completed five surveys within the selected neighbourhood. The process of selecting communities and sampling neighbourhoods continued until a predetermined number of surveys (based on the number of urban or rural households present in the population, 90–120) was met for each district, to ensure a representative sample with a 10% error margin at the 95% confidence level (Newing, 2010). Interviewers always received prior informed consent verbally from respondents. Name of interviewer and time and date of survey were recorded before interviews; all data were subsequently anonymised.

#### 3.6.1.1 Literature cited

Badan Pusat Statistik (2010). Sensus Penduduk 2010 – Indonesia. BPS, Jakarta.

http://sp2010.bps.go.id/index.php/publikasi/index (accessed January 2020).

- Burivalova, Z., Lee, T. M., Hua, F., Lee, J. S. H., Prawiradilaga, D. M., & Wilcove, D. S. (2017). Understanding consumer preferences and demography in order to reduce the domestic trade in wild-caught birds. *Biological Conservation*, 209, 423–431. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2017.03.005
- Jepson, P., & Ladle, R. J. (2005). Bird keeping in Indonesia: conservation impacts and the potential for substitution-based conservation responses. *Oryx*, 39(04), 442–448. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0030605305001110
- Jepson, P., & Ladle, R. J. (2009). Governing bird-keeping in Java and Bali: evidence from a household survey. *Oryx*, 43(3), 364-374. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0030605309990251
- Marshall, H., Collar, N. J., Lees, A. C., Moss, A., Yuda, P., & Marsden, S. J. (2020). Spatio-temporal dynamics of consumer demand driving the Asian Songbird Crisis. *Biological Conservation*, 241, 108237. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2019.108237
- Newing, H. (2010). Conducting research in conservation: social science methods and practice. Routledge, London.

# 3.6.2 Appendix B – Survey Questions

# Section 1 – Socio-economic profile

Q1.1 Where do you live now?

<ul> <li>District</li> <li>Regency</li> </ul>
---

Q1.2 What is your ethnicity?

- o Javanese
- o Sundanese
- o Betawi
- o Batak

Q1.3 What is your religion?

- o Islam
- o **Hinduism**
- $\circ$  Buddhism

• Catholic

o Balinese

ChineseMadurese

o Other

- ProtestantOther
- Q1.4 How old are you? (in years) \_\_\_\_\_

Q1.5 What was your last level of education?

	Original	Recoded for analysis
0	No formal education	
0	Did not finish E. School	Lower
0	Elementary School	LOwer
0	Junior High School	
0	High School	High School
0	Baccalaureate /	
	Academy	
0	Bachelor	Higher
0	Postgraduate	
0	Doctorate	
0	Prefer not to say	

## Q1.6 What is your primary source of income /occupation?

	Original	Recoded for analysis
0	Bird trader / breeder /	
	catcher	Business
0	Selling / Trading	Dusiness
0	Warung worker	
0	Entrepreneur	
0	Office worker	Clerical
0	Civil servant	Cierical
0	Local leader	
0	Driver / Transport	
0	Farming	Labour
0	Skilled professional	Labour
0	Unskilled labourer	
0	Unemployed	No Formal Employer
0	Landlord	No Formal Employer

0	Housewife Student		
0	Retired Other	Oth	ner
Q1.7 H	low many hours do you work a week?		
0	0 - 20 21 - 40	0 0	41 - 60 61+
Q1.8 [	Do you have a motorbike, bicycle or car?		
° Q1.9 V	Motorbike Car Vhat electronics do you have in your house?	0	Bicycle
。 。 Q1.10	M. Phone Tablet Do you have a TV?	0	Computer
0	Television	0	Cable TV
Q1.11	What utilities do you have?		
0 0 0	Flush toilet Gas cooker Air conditioner	0 0 0	Concrete floor Wood stove Fridge/freezer
Q1.12	Do you own land and / or property? (other th	an t	his one)
0	Land (fields etc.)	0	Property (landlord)
Q1.13	How many members are there in your house	eholo	J?
Q1.14	How many (bed) rooms do you have in your	hou	sehold?
Q1.15	Are you married?		
0	Yes	0	No
Sectio	on 2 – Bird-keeping behaviour		
Q2.1 [	Do you keep any animals at home as pets?		
0	Yes	0	No
Prefer	not to say		
Displa	y This Question: If Do you keep any animals	at h	ome as pets? = Yes
Q2.2 V	What types of animal do you keep as pets?		
0 0 0	Primate Bird Fish Reptile	0 0 0	Poultry Livestock Cat / Dog Other

Display This Question: If What types of animal do you keep as pets? = Bird

Q2.3 Are / were you the principal bird-keeper/owner in your household?

o Yes

o No

Q2.4 What birds do you keep?

Bird	Quantity	Source (wild caught / captive bred or
species		unknown)
Bird 1 - 10		
02 E What his		aan in 20162

Q2.5 What birds do you keep in 2016?

Bird species	Quantity	Source (wild caught / captive bred or	How many died?
		unknown)	
Bird 1 - 10			

Q2.6 How do you obtain your birds? (Choose as many as apply)

- o Receive as gifts
- Trap myself

- o Breed myself
- o Purchase

Q2.7 Where do you purchase your birds? (Choose as many as apply)

o Bird Markets / Shops

Online (inc. Social Media)
 Trapper / Travelling salesmen

- Friends and Family
- Breeders (Commercial / Hobby breeders)

Q2.8 Approximately how much did you spend on the last bird you bought?

Q2.9 Approximately how much do you spend on (i.e. food) your bird(s) per week?

Q2.10 Approximately how much time (hours) do you spend tending your bird(s) per week?

Q2.11 Which bird has a better quality song?

Captive-bred
 Wild-caught
 Neither

Q2.12 When buying / obtaining a bird, is the origin important?

o Yes o No

Q2.13 What do you prefer the origin of your bird to be?

- Captive-bred
   From a specific location
- Wild-caught

# Section 3 – Motivations for bird-keeping

Q3.1 Why do you keep birds? (Choose as many as apply)

- $\circ \quad \text{To breed birds} \quad$
- $\circ$  As a hobby
- To enter singing contests

Prov	vince	Banten	DKI	W. Java	C. Java	DIY	E. Java	Overall
		n = 452	n = 411	n = 434	n = 588	n = 586	n = 473	n = 2,944
Level of	Lower	39.6 (-0.4)	29.2 (-9.4)	44.9 (+2.7)	45.2 (+10.3)	39.9 (-0.4)	41.4 (+2.1)	40.4 (+1.6)
education	High School	51.8 (+19.8)	57.9 (+28.1)	43.8 (+14.6)	40.3 (+8.7)	42.2 (+15.3)	45.0 (+13.3)	46.2 (+15.4)
(%)	Higher	8.6 (-19.5)	12.9 (-18.6)	11.3 (-17.3)	14.5 (-19.1)	17.9 (-14.9)	13.5 (-15.6)	13.4 (-17.1)
	Business	26.8 (+14.2)	16.3 (-5.3)	22.1 (+9.8)	23.3 (+9.7)	17.7 (+2.3)	24.1 (+12)	21.7 (+8.4)
Occupation	Clerical	11.9 (-0.1)	15.6 (-4.4)	10.4 (+0.5)	15.3 (+5.4)	16.6 (+1.1)	15.2 (+4.6)	14.3 (+3.2)
al group	Labour	28.5 (-2.8)	26.0 (+8.5)	31.6 (-7.0)	40.5 (-2.6)	43.9 (+8.0)	33.2 (-9.2)	34.8 (-3.8)
(%)	No formal employer	32.7 (-11.4)	42.1 (+1.2)	35.9 (-3.3)	20.9 (-12.5)	21.8 (-11.5)	27.5 (-7.5)	29.2 (-7.8)
Number of	1-3	19.9 (-20.7)	24.8 (-22.8)	21.7 (-26.0)	28.2 (-18.7)	31.1 (-24.3)	29.4 (-21.5)	48.1 (-21.9)
members in	4	27.7(+2.9)	29.7 (+7.9)	30.2 (+5.3)	30.6 (+4.7)	31.7 (+9.2)	28.3 (+3.6)	24.8 (+5.0)
household	5	25.2 (+9.0)	22.6 (+8.5)	24.4 (+9.9)	20.6 (+5.5)	21.0 (+8.3)	24.3 (+10.5)	14.5 (+8.3)
(%)	6+	27.2 (+8.8)	22.9 (+6.4)	23.7 (+10.8)	20.6 (+8.6)	16.2 (+6.8)	18.0 (+7.4)	12.6 (+8.5)
	15 - 24	6.0 (-21.5)	10.2 (-14.8)	12.0 (-12.5)	9.5 (-11.7)	6.3 (-15.3)	5.7 (-14.8)	8.2 (-14.6)
Age group	25 - 34	25.9 (-1.7)	19.7 (-9.5)	19.8 (-5.1)	24.7 (+3.2)	22.2 (+2.0)	18.6 (-3.0)	22.0 (-1.6)
(%)	35 - 44	37.6 (+16.1)	31.1 (+10.2)	29.3 (+8.2)	26.7 (+6.4)	25.3 (+5.9)	26.6 (+5.6)	29.1 (+8.2)
	45+	30.5 (+7.1)	38.9 (+14.1)	38.9 (+9.4)	39.1 (+2.0)	46.2 (+7.4)	49.0 (+12.1)	40.8 (+7.9)

# 3.6.3 Appendix C – Supplementary Tables

Pre	ovince	<b>Banten</b> n = 452	<b>DKI</b> n = 411	<b>W. Java</b> n = 434	<b>C. Java</b> n = 588	<b>DIY</b> n = 586	<b>E. Java</b> n = 473	<b>Rural</b> n = 1,190	<b>Urban</b> n = 1,754	<b>Overall</b> n = 2,944
Bird-k	eepers (%)	16.4 (±3.4)	24.8 (±4.2)	23.5 (±3.9)	35.2 (±3.9)	38.9 (±3.9)	47.6 (±4.5)	29.5	33.5	31.9 (±1.8)
c	Lower	39.6	29.2	44.9	45.2	39.9	41.4	49.7	34.1	40.4
Level of Education (%)	High School	51.8	57.9	43.8	40.3	42.2	45.0	40.9	49.7	46.2
Lev Edu	Higher	8.6	12.9	11.3	14.5	17.9	13.5	9.3	16.2	13.4
le le	Business	26.8	16.3	22.1	23.3	17.7	24.1	16.9	25.0	21.7
ion: (%)	Clerical	11.9	15.6	10.4	15.3	16.6	15.2	12.5	15.6	14.3
ipati up (	Labour	28.5	26.0	31.6	40.5	43.9	33.2	45.5	27.5	34.8
Occupational group (%)	No Formal Employer	32.7	42.1	35.9	20.9	21.8	27.5	25.0	31.9	29.2
Household Asset Index	Median	13	13	13	14	14	15	13.0	14.0	14.0
House As: Ind	Range	29	31	29	31	28	33	32.0	32.0	34.0
shold ancy ex	Median	2.0	2.3	2.0	1.5	1.5	1.5	1.6	2.5	1.7
Household Occupancy Index	Range	8.3	11.6	9.5	4.7	20.7	8.0	6.7	20.7	20.7
Ago	Median	39	41	40	40	42	44	41.0	41.0	41.0
Age	Range	53	74	68	67	69	64	69.0	75.0	75.0

**Table 3.C.2** Demographic attributes for each province, urban and rural communities and overall. Margin of errors at the 95% confidence level (Newing, 2010) are provided for the estimates of the proportions of bird-keeping households across provinces and overall based on the total number of households observed in the 2010 Indonesian census (Badan Pusat Statistik, 2010).

			Reference		Total
		Hobbyists	Contestants	Breeders	Total
	Hobbyists	527	62	52	641
ted	Contestants	13	184	21	218
	Breeders	2	3	93	98
	Total	542	249	166	957
dic	User's	0.97	0.74	0.56	
Predicted	Producer's	0.82	0.84	0.95	
ā	Overall	0.84			
	Cohen's	0.74			
	Kappa	0.71			

**Table 3.C.3** Error matrix and derived accuracy for the random forest predictions of motivations.

**Table 3.C.4** Movement between user groups based on random forest predictions of user group

 membership.

Group membership in:			2018			
2016	No bird	Hobbyists	Contestants	Breeders		
No bird	1922 (80%)*	,				
	. ,	366 (15%)	84 (3%)	37 (2%)		
Hobbyists	120 (29%)	217 (53%)	48 (12%)	24 (6%)		
Contestants	29 (21%)	35 (25%)	60 (43%)	14 (10%)		
Breeders	12 (14%)	23 (27%)	26 (31%)	23 (27%)		
*In brackets is the % membership in 2016.						

 Table 3.C.5 Output from the Generalised Linear Mixed Effect Models with averaged model effect sizes, confidence intervals and relative variable importance for expressionse variable.

Predictor			Bird Ownership			Hobbyists			Contestants				Breeders				
		Effe	Effect Size (CI)		RVI	Effect Size (CI)		RVI	Effect Size (CI)			RVI		Effect Size (CI)		F	
Household Asse	et Index	0.22	0.12	0.31	1.00	-0.07	-0.23	0.09	0.20	0.16	-0.04	0.36	0.55	-0.09	-0.29	0.10	0
Region: West		-0.98	-1.19	-0.78	1.00	0.59	0.17	1.01	1.00	0.19	-0.34	0.71	0.15	-1.68	-2.36	-1.01	1
Community statu	us: Urban	0.36	0.16	0.56	1.00	-0.31	-0.71	0.09	0.62	0.74	0.21	1.27	1.00	-0.28	-0.74	0.19	0
Educational	Higher	-0.61	-0.89	-0.34	1.00	-0.04	-0.52	0.44	0.45	0.08	-0.48	0.64	0.73	-	-	-	
level	Lower	-0.26	-0.44	-0.07	-	0.34	0.00	0.69	-	-0.48	-0.90	-0.05	-	-	-	-	
Occurrentiened	Clerical	-0.01	-0.29	0.26	1.00	0.56	0.10	1.03	0.79	-0.67	-1.21	-0.14	1.00	-	-	-	
Occupational Group	Labour	-0.11	-0.34	0.11	-	0.42	0.03	0.80	-	-0.41	-0.86	0.04	-	-	-	-	
	No formal employer	-0.6	-0.84	-0.36	-	0.26	-0.24	0.75	-	-0.71	-1.32	-0.10	-	-	-	-	
Marital status: M		0.14	-0.07	0.36	0.47	0.19	-0.25	0.62	0.20	-0.36	-0.84	0.12	0.54	0.17	-0.36	0.71	0
Household Occu	Ipancy Index	0.06	-0.03	0.15	0.45	-	-	-	-	-0.09	-0.29	0.10	0.28	0.13	-0.07	0.33	0
Age		0.04	-0.05	0.13	0.27	0.36	0.20	0.52	1.00	-0.50	-0.71	-0.29	1.00	-	-	-	
Hours worked: >	41 per week	-0.08	-0.25	0.09	0.25	0.05	-0.27	0.36	0.04	-0.10	-0.47	0.28	0.07	-	-	-	

		<b>Hobbyist</b> n = 542	<b>Contest-</b> goer n = 249	<b>Breeders</b> n = 166
Province	Banten	62.3	33.8	3.9
	DKI	60.4	34.0	5.7
	West Java	66.3	27.9	5.8
	Central Java	58.5	20.3	21.2
	DIY	53.9	18.5	27.6
	East Java	49.6	31.9	18.6
Urban – Rural	Rural	59.8	18.1	22.1
Status	Urban	54.8	30.5	14.6

**Table 3.C.6** Geographic spread of the main types of songbird-keeping user groups (respondents self-reported membership of these groups).

# 4 EXPLORING PATHWAYS TO REDUCE DEMAND AMONG BIRD-KEEPERS FOR SONGBIRDS IN JAVA

#### Abstract

Cage-birds are kept across 12 million households on Java, Indonesia, fuelling deep concerns for the health of wild bird populations. Finding pathways to reduce this demand cannot ignore cultural context and thus requires understanding the various drivers of individual consumption behaviour as well as the attitudes of consumers and potential consumers to bird-keeping and its impacts on wild bird populations. This chapter explores the self-reported reasons why some people keep birds and others do not, why those that do sometimes stop, and the role age and other demographic characteristics play in these decisions. Further, it explores public attitudes and perceptions around bird-keeping in Java, alongside the potential psychographic drivers of intention to keep wild-caught as opposed to captive-bred birds. Few people (<8%) cited health, sanitary or welfare concerns as reasons for not keeping birds, whereas most people started keeping birds to enjoy their beauty or song (28%), or to keep up with peers (23%). Those who own birds primarily as pets (Hobbyists) were most likely to start keeping birds after receiving birds opportunistically, whereas those who own birds to enter singing contests (Contestants) or to breed and train for resale (Breeders) were more likely to be seeking financial returns. Overall, respondents held similar attitudes, but opinions on 1) the environmental importance of birds, 2) how long birds typically live in captivity and 3) whether keeping birds as pets endangers them in the wild, differed between bird-keepers and non-bird-keepers. Older respondents were less concerned that keeping birds endangers them, and few felt birds to be an important part of the environment. Hobbyists were least likely to consider wild bird population health a major concern. A low proportion of respondents admitted an intention to obtain wild-caught birds, but importantly different psychographic predictors were significantly associated with the intention of each user-group. Efforts to dissuade the large pool of potential bird-keepers should focus on the public's concern for the environment in Java and the threat bird-keeping poses to wild populations. The importance of peer pressure among bird-keepers presents an opportunity to promote sustainable bird-keeping among key groups.

# 4.1 INTRODUCTION

Human behaviour underpins almost all biodiversity loss (Schultz, 2011; Veríssimo, 2019), so to produce effective policies that seek to arrest this loss, conservation and environmental practitioners need to engage with the drivers of problematic human behaviours (Sandbrook et al., 2013; Bennett et al., 2017). The overexploitation of biodiversity for economic or cultural purposes is a highly prevalent driver of biodiversity loss (Symes, Edwards, et al., 2018), of which the illegal and unregulated trade in wildlife and plants is a globally pervasive and destructive component (Ribeiro et al., 2019). In situations where enforcement is ineffective or regulation lacking, which is often the case with trade in wildlife (Cooney and Jepson, 2006; Roe et al., 2020), interventions targeting consumer behaviour offer a potentially valuable avenue to reduce pressure from such behaviour (Rowcliffe et al., 2004; Chausson et al., 2019). By understanding public perceptions of issues, particularly the reasons people reportedly decide to engage or not in a particular behaviour, culturally appropriate interventions can be developed to generate the greatest conservation outcome (Kanagavel et al., 2014; Jefferson et al., 2015). Knowing how audiences (both consumers and potential consumers of wildlife) and stakeholders can be broken down or segmented into targetable groups through demographic (e.g., age, education) and/or psychographic (e.g., attitudes, intentions) attributes allows researchers and practitioners to define messages and select channels and influencers that effectively promote pro-conservation behaviour and attitudes (Veríssimo et al., 2020).

Researchers have used a variety of approaches to examine and understand the drivers of public perceptions in order to inform conservation management (Jefferson et al., 2015; Bennett et al., 2016). Indeed, mixed-method approaches including the collection of both qualitative and quantitative data—have been demonstrably useful in identifying solutions to particular problems causing biodiversity loss (Angula et al., 2018; Lecuyer et al., 2019; Mellish et al., 2019). Qualitative social research—gathering detailed information about respondents' values, perceptions and experiences (Drury, 2011; Chausson et al., 2019; Lecuyer et al., 2019)—can illuminate the social aspects of behaviours that lead to the overexploitation of wildlife. Quantitative methods—for example, the use of numeric scales to measure agreement with certain statements that focus on positive or

101

negative attitudes towards the environment or conservation issues—have been regularly used to inform conservation education and awareness-raising programmes (Moss et al., 2017). In seeking to understand decision-maker behaviour, social psychologists have sought to develop theories to model behavioural choices (Kidd, Garrard, et al., 2019). One, the Theory of Planned Behaviour (TPB: Ajzen, 1991), has proved to be a popular model in circumstances when it is hard to obtain reliable self-reporting on certain behaviours, and is predicated on the assumption that intention to carry out a behaviour typically predicts behaviours (Heath and Gifford, 2002). Researchers have demonstrated that certain psychographic factors, such as attitudes (Gifford and Nilsson, 2014), social and moral norms (Kaiser, 2006; Chen et al., 2009), 'self-efficacy' (personal judgement of one's competence; Janmaimool and Denpaiboon, 2016), and perceived behavioural control (Heath and Gifford, 2002), are often predictors of intention to carry out most behaviours (Hargreaves, 2011). The utility of TPB in informing interventions that seek to make behavioural change has been demonstrated in numerous contexts relating to environmental behaviours (Green et al., 2019), and the conservation of wildlife (Janmaimool and Denpaiboon, 2016; Amit and Jacobson, 2017; St. John et al., 2018). Thus, research combining in-depth qualitative methods exploring public perceptions alongside quantitative methods exploring behavioural intentions should provide practitioners with solid evidence for the formation of effective interventions.

The regulation and enforcement surrounding the illegal domestic cage-bird trade in Indonesia have been ineffective at reducing the impact on wild bird populations (Chng et al., 2015; Indraswari et al., 2020; Marshall et al., 2020b), with the trade threatening many native taxa (Eaton et al., 2015; Birdlife International, 2020), and involving imported birds from neighbouring countries (Leupen et al., 2018). The Indonesian wildlife trade is valued at up to US\$1 billion annually (Marthy and Farine, 2018), of which the cage-bird trade is worth at least US\$80 million annually (Jepson et al., 2011) and is part of a very long tradition of bird-keeping in Indonesia (Iskandar et al., 2019, 2020). This economic and cultural importance has often been seen as the principal reason why regulation and enforcement have failed to control the activity and thereby reduce impacts on wild bird populations (Jepson et al., 2011; Indraswari et al., 2020). Although efforts have been made to promote

and solidify demand for captive-bred alternatives (Jepson et al., 2011), concerns among the breeding community over the protected status of birds reducing financial feasibility demonstrate the complexity of the issue (Maizura, 2018). Research has so far predominantly focused on the spatiotemporal and demographic aspects of bird-keeping (Indraswari et al., 2020; Marshall et al., 2020b, 2020a), and as yet little attention has been paid to wider public attitudes to the trade and the effect it has on wild bird populations. Understanding the perceptions and attitudes surrounding wildlife products, can be invaluable to researchers seeking to change behaviours in culturally nuanced and sensitive ways (Davis et al., 2016; Davis, Glikman, et al., 2019).

In this chapter I seek to identify patterns in the attitudes, beliefs and intentions of bird-keepers and non-bird-keepers in Java that will help guide demand-reduction efforts. To do this, I provide a profile of suitable and effective conservation messages and pinpoint issues that could be the focus of conservation education and awareness-raising initiatives. Specifically, I explore the reasons and beliefs that underpin decisions to both start keeping birds, as well as to never keep them. These reasons and beliefs are further examined in terms of different age- and user-group membership. I identify differences in attitudes and beliefs, in terms of bird conservation and welfare, between bird-keepers and non-bird-keepers, across age-groups, and across bird-keeping user-groups. Finally, I explore the potential drivers of intentions to keep wild-caught birds among the general human population of Java.

# 4.2 METHODS

## 4.2.1 Study design

## 4.2.1.1 Sampling method

Between January and October 2018, I collected data on attitudes and perceptions towards bird-keeping and the wider environment during a household survey on Java, Indonesia, sampling a spectrum of both rural and urban districts across the island (Marshall et al., 2020a, 2020b). Within districts, communities were selected randomly, while households were sampled systematically. I followed the Indonesian Statistics Authority's household typology, where a family unit constitutes an adult, spouse and all children below the age of 16 (further examples in BPS, 2010). Surveys were completed with the most senior family member available, preferably

the head of the household. Where the principal bird-owner was not present, their absence was recorded, and respondents were asked a reduced set of questions which could be directly verified by the interviewer or were pertaining to their personal opinion.

Prior to data collection, interviewers (2–4 within one team) gained permission from, and agreed to stipulations set by, the relevant administrative authorities (neighbourhood or community leaders). To ensure a representative sample, a predetermined number of surveys (based on the number of urban or rural households present in the population, 90–120) was set for each district (Newing, 2010), which was used as a target for the selection and sampling of neighbourhoods. Prior informed consent was always received verbally from respondents, with all data anonymised after the name of the interviewer and the time and date of survey had been recorded.

#### 4.2.1.2 Survey design

We used a structured household survey divided into demographic characteristic and bird ownership sections (see Marshall et al., 2020a, 2020b for further information) and two further sections using a mixed-methods approach involving the collection of gualitative and guantitative data (Creswell and Clark, 2017; Lecuyer et al., 2018). These additional sections sought a) to gather qualitative data on reasons for not keeping birds, starting to keep birds, and giving up on the hobby, and b) to gather quantitative data on respondents' attitudes and perceptions towards bird-keeping, wild bird populations and the natural environment in general, and their intention to purchase wild-caught birds in the near future. Qualitative questions (i.e. open responses) were evaluated using a grounded theory approach (Olmedo et al., 2018), whereby responses were initially coded, with common categories (e.g., lack of time to tend pets) developed iteratively (Kelly et al., 2019). This approach allows common themes (categories) to emerge from responses without limiting respondents' original answers to a predefined set (Kelly et al., 2019); final categories are then obtained through reviewing, comparing and redefining the common categories regularly.

The quantitative questions focusing on respondent attitudes and intentions used five-point Likert items to measure self-reported levels of agreement with statements (St. John et al., 2018). Based on previous research in the region (Jepson, 2010), I developed a series of statements focused on the respondents' appreciation of wild birds, bird-keeping and the environment to explore what attitudes were shared across respondents and stakeholder groups (e.g. birdkeeping user-groups, age-groups; see Table 4.1). Additionally, I developed questions based on the TPB to cover various potential predictors (Heath and Gifford, 2002; Klöckner, 2013; St. John et al., 2018) of reported intention to obtain wildcaught birds, including: Individual Perception, Peer perception, Social norms, Selfefficacy, Perceived behavioural control and Intention to enact a behaviour (see Table 4.1). Adopting this mixed-methods approach allowed me to obtain a greater understanding than if I had used only either a qualitative or quantitative approach (Creswell and Clark, 2017; Kelly et al., 2019). The quality and appropriateness of the survey were evaluated through discussions involving social scientists with behaviour change expertise, and piloting and proofing in communities surrounding the local research institution before data collection began. Some aspects were based on previous research in the region (Jepson and Ladle, 2009; Burivalova et al., 2017) known to be effective at eliciting important and useful information. All surveys were conducted in Bahasa Indonesia (the national language), with occasional use of Javanese (regional language) when necessary.

**Table 4.1.** Attitudinal questions measuring agreement to statements regarding wild birds, bird-keeping and the environment and the psychographic questions based on the Theory of Planned Behaviour. Questions presented here all used five-point Likert items to measure

self-reported levels of agreement with presented statements from 'strongly agree' to 'strongly disagree'.

Statement	Topic / Variable
Attitudes to:	
There are fewer birds in the wild now than when I was young	
People should not disturb wild birds in their natural habitat	
Birds play an important role in the environment / ecosystem	Wild birds
Birds remind me of my hometown / village	
The state of wild bird populations is not a major concern to me	
Birds live longer in the cages than in the wild	Bird-keeping
Owning caged birds endangers birds in the wild	Did Keeping
The environment in Java is under threat (from pollution and climate change)	The environment
Potential predictors of behaviour:	
Keeping wild-caught birds is acceptable	Individual perception
Friends and family close to you think keeping wild-caught birds is acceptable	Peer perception
Friends and family close to you think you should keep wild-caught birds	Social norms
You are free to obtain wild-caught birds if you want to	Self-efficacy
I am able to access wild-caught birds easily	Perceived behavioural
	control
The next bird I obtain or ever obtain will be wild-caught	Intention to keep wild-
	caught birds

# 4.2.2 Statistical analysis

Demographic attributes and bird-ownership information, including whether any cage-birds were globally threatened according to IUCN (2020), were summarised and examined using descriptive statistics to assess the representativeness of our sample. As is typical of survey-based studies, there were questions that respondents were unable to answer, or to which their answers were uninterpretable, and because of this, sample sizes differed between analyses. After obtaining final categories for the open responses to questions about respondents' reasons for starting, stopping or never keeping birds, differences in reported responses across different groups (e.g. bird-keepers and non-bird-keepers) were examined using Pearson's chi-square tests. Although collected and synthesised using qualitative approaches, for final analyses these responses were treated as quantitative data to explore the frequency of themes and categories. Where statistically significant differences were found, post-hoc analyses were conducted to determine which groups contributed significantly to overall trends. For analyses exploring the differences across age-groups, two groupings of ages were used, one for the
respondents' age at interview, and one for the age when they began keeping birds; as respondents had to be over 18 at the time of the interview but could start keeping birds from any age, the distribution of ages in these categories could not follow the same pattern. As in the analyses focusing on reported reasons, I used Pearson's chi-square tests to examine differences across groups in levels of agreement to the attitudinal questions, and post-hoc analyses to determine which groups contributed to overall trends. All statistical analyses were performed in R version 3.6.1 and all figures were created using ggplot2.

I fitted binary logistic mixed-effects regression models (GLMMs) to identify important predictors of intention to obtain wild-caught birds incorporating aspects of the TPB, and age of interviewee at time of survey. I fitted four global models to explore the effects and their significance across different groups regarding birdownership status: one for those who had never kept birds, one for those who currently or previously kept birds; one for Hobbyists; and one for Specialists (Contestants and Breeders jointly). In all models, community was included as a random factor to account for the nested nature of data within the 92 communities (Bolker et al., 2009). Prior to inclusion in models, continuous variables were standardised and checked for collinearity, and predictors with high variance inflation factors (>2) excluded (Zuur et al., 2010).

## 4.3 RESULTS

#### 4.3.1 Description of sample population

Of 3,040 household representatives surveyed, 957 (31%) were keeping birds when interviewed. Of the remaining 2,083, the majority (1,646, 79%) had never kept birds, whereas 437 (21%) had stopped keeping birds before the interview took place (dating as far back as 1980). Of bird-keeping respondents, 56% were Hobbyists, 26% Contestants, and 17% Breeders. Typically, Hobbyists owned the fewest birds (Median, lower quartile–upper quartile; 2, 1–4) whereas Breeders owned the largest numbers (7, 3–13). Hobbyists, however, owned higher numbers of both wild-caught and threatened birds than the other groups, and were the least likely to consider the origin (wild-caught or captive-bred) as important when purchasing birds (for greater detail on user-group characteristics, behaviours and preferences see Chapter 3). Median age (LQ-UQ) of non-bird-keeping and bird-keeping respondents were 41 (32–50) and 41 (33–51) respectively. Compared to non-bird-keepers, bird-keepers

tended to have attained a high school education, and were more likely to have been employed in Business or Clerical work, while non-bird-keepers were more likely to have attained either a higher or lower level of education, and were more likely to be unemployed (for greater detail on the socioeconomic profiles of bird-keepers see Chapter 3).

#### 4.3.2 Primary reasons for never keeping birds

By far the most common reason for not keeping birds was a lack of interest, yet notable proportions of respondents also cited a lack of either skill, knowledge, or patience (22%) and time (19%) to keep birds (Table 4.2). Combined only 7% cited bird welfare or health/hygiene issues as disincentives, and even less (6%) cited lack of money. Proportions of reported reasons differed significantly across age-groups, with younger respondents more likely to cite lack of interest than other reasons, while middle-aged respondents most often cited lack of time as the chief constraint. Bird owners were more likely to own another non-avian pet than non-bird owners ( $\chi^2 = 34.2$ , df = 1, *n* = 3,040, p < 0.01). Respondents who came from households where birds had been kept previously were more likely (43% vs 28%) to keep birds currently than those who did not ( $\chi^2 = 69$ , df = 1, *n* = 2,864, p < 0.001).

#### 4.3.3 Primary reasons to start and stop keeping birds

The most common reasons to start keeping birds were to gain pleasure or entertainment from their song or appearance (28%), to keep up with peers or family members (23%), or simply to have a hobby (21%; Table 4.3). Proportions of reported reasons differed significantly across user-groups, with hobbyists more likely to have started after they obtained their birds opportunistically (as gifts or finding injured birds), and Contestants and Breeders more likely to have started in order to earn money or financial returns from their hobby. Reasons for starting to keep birds also differed significantly between age-groups: those who started as minors (< 16) were more likely to want a hobby and to keep up with peers; young adults (16–25) claimed they had not been able to keep birds before due to financial, temporal or space limitations; adults (25-40) were the only age-group to not state a particular reason; whereas older adults (> 40) obtained birds opportunistically (Table 3).

The most common reasons for ceasing to keep birds were: no longer being able to look after them (38%); giving up when the bird died (24%); having to sell or give away the bird (18%); bird(s) escaping or being stolen (14%); losing interest in the hobby (4%); and feeling sorry for the bird (2%). The majority of bird-keepers gave up within five years of starting, and under-30-year-olds were the most likely to stop within five years ( $\chi^2 = 26$ , df = 1, n = 104, p <0.001).

		% Age-groups							
Rank	Reason	<30	31–40	41–50	51–60	Over 60	Overall (%)		
		n=267	n=442	n=400	n=253	n=112			
1	Lack of interest	56*	45	44	40	43	677 (46)		
2	Lack of skill, knowledge or patience	20	22	18	25	30	317 (22)		
3	Lack of time	14	19	26*	20	9*	281 (19)		
4	Lack of money or space	5	7	6	6	8	93 (6)		
5	Health or sanitary concerns	2	4	4	4	4	57 (4)		
6	Welfare concerns	3	2	3	5	6	49 (3)		

**Table 4.2.** Categories of reasons given for not keeping birds. Reasons that were cited by significantly different proportions of age-groups are highlighted in **bold**, with significant differences between groups also highlighted in **bold** and marked with **asterisks**\*.

**Table 4.3.** Categories of reasons given for starting to keep birds. Reasons that were cited by significantly different proportions of user- or age-groups are highlighted in **bold**, with significant differences between groups also highlighted in **bold** and marked with **asterisks**\*.

		Q	% user-groups						
Rank	Reason	Hobbyist	Contestant	Breeder	Under 16	16–25	26–40	Over 40	
		n=361	n=220	n=131	n=224	n=263	n=306	n=147	(%)
1	To enjoy and appreciate bird-song or form	27	22	24	23	27	27	25	386 (28)
2	To keep up with peers/family	18	22	23	30*	17	22	20	318 (23)
3	To have a hobby	21	28	24	31*	20	19	19	293 (21)
4	Became able to do so [always interested] <sup>a</sup>	17	15	15	5*	22*	13	8*	141 (10)
5	Opportunistically obtained [gift/found]	13*	1	2	6*	5*	11	20*	139 (10)
6	To earn money	1	9*	11*	4	5	5	5	58 (4)
7	To add atmosphere	2	2	-	-	3	1	2	18 (1)
8	Impulse purchase	2	1	1	-	2	2	1	12 (1)
9	To protect from danger	1	-	-	-	-	-	1	3 (<1)

<sup>a</sup>Became able to afford to keep birds or space became available.

### 4.3.4 Attitudes towards wild birds, bird-keeping and the environment

Overall, non-bird-keepers and bird-keepers showed similar levels of agreement to the attitudinal statements, appreciating that people should not disturb birds in their natural habitat, enjoying seeing birds in the wild, and judging that there are fewer birds in the wild now than when they were young. However, bird-keepers were more likely than non-bird-keepers to agree with the statements that "birds live longer in cages than in the wild"; and disagree with the statements that "owning caged birds" endangers birds in the wild" and "the state of wild bird populations is not a major concern to me" (Figure 4.1A). Similarly, non-bird-keepers and bird-keepers had different levels of agreement in attitudes towards the keeping and acquisition of wildcaught birds (Figure 4.1B). There were few differences in beliefs and attitudes towards bird-keeping across age groups, although younger respondents tended to believe keeping birds endangers them in the wild; and the oldest and youngest respondents were more likely to think that birds are an important part of the environment (Figure 4.1C). Bird-owning user-groups held similar attitudes to wild birds and the keeping of wild-caught birds, but Hobbyists were the most likely to agree that "the state of wild bird populations is not a major concern to me" (Figure 4.1D).

## 4.3.5 Drivers of intention to keep wild-caught birds

**Table 4.4.** Percentages of groups that showed intention to obtain a wild-caught bird, with significance levels of psychographic and demographic predictors of said intention. All predictors showed a positive relationship with intention to obtain wild-caught birds; significance levels (P values) are coded as follows: \* <0.05; \*\* <0.01; \*\*\*<0.001.

	Non-bird- keepers	Bird- keepers <sup>a</sup>	Hobbyists	Specialists
Intention to obtain wild-caught birds	15.7%	22.7%	22.7%	19.4%
Predictor				
Individual perception	***	***	**	***
Peer perception	**	***	***	-
Social norms	-	**	-	**
Self-efficacy	***	***	***	***
Perceived behavioural control	***	*	-	-
Age	*	-	-	-

<sup>a</sup>Includes previous and current keepers of birds

Those who had never owned birds were unsurprisingly the least likely to state they might obtain or purchase a wild-caught bird themselves (15.7%), yet current and previous bird-keepers were only slightly more likely to show intention to obtain a wild-caught bird (22.7%; Table 4). Among user-groups, Breeders were the most likely to admit they might obtain a wild-caught bird (24.6%), followed by Hobbyists (22.7%), whilst Contestants were the least likely (15.6%). In GLMMs predicting intention to purchase wild-caught birds across the different groups (Table 4.4): individual perception, peer perception, self-efficacy, and perceived behavioural control were significantly associated with both non-bird-keepers' and bird-keepers' intention to obtain wild-caught birds; yet increasing age and social norms were significantly associated with only non-bird-keepers' and bird-keepers' intention respectively; individual perception, peer perception, whereas personal perception, social norms, and self-efficacy were significantly associated with Hobbyists' intention, whereas personal perception, social norms, and self-efficacy were significantly associated with Specialists' intention (Table 4.4).



**Figure 4.1** Attitudes of non-bird-keepers and bird-keepers towards A) wild birds, and B) the keeping of wild-caught birds; and attitudes of C) age-groups and D) bird-keeping use-groups towards wild birds. Significance at the \*\*5% and \*\*\*1% level.

## 4.4 DISCUSSION

The importance of considering the cultural and social context of consumer behaviour when attempting to find ways to change it is often overlooked, but evidence suggests this information can be crucial in determining success (Olmedo et al., 2018; Veríssimo and Wan, 2019; Dang Vu et al., 2020). This chapter contributes to such efforts by providing an understanding of why people start and stop keeping birds, or never do so, in addition to how various groups of respondents perceive bird-keeping, the environment and the keeping of wild-caught birds. The results suggest that the typical western concern for the welfare of traded wildlife (Dutton et al., 2011; Challender and MacMillan, 2014) is not shared by non-consumers in Indonesia, as bird welfare was very rarely cited as a reason for not keeping birds. Further, reasons for keeping birds differed across both age- and user-groups, with older people and Hobbyists more likely to obtain them opportunistically, Contestants and Breeders to earn money, and younger people simply to have a hobby, to keep up with peers, or because they became able to. Despite the variety of reasons for starting, stopping or never keeping birds, in general the different groups recognised that wild birds were an important part of the environment, that people should not disturb them in their natural habitat and that wild birds are declining. This general concern for the conservation of birds will be important to explore and build upon in defining interventions seeking to reduce the bird-keeping community's impact on wild bird populations. The information will help guide efforts to reduce demand and change bird-keeping behaviours towards a more sustainable form, as it highlights key points of contention and shared attitudes across heterogeneous stakeholder communities (Jefferson et al., 2015; Bennett et al., 2016). Additionally, this study supports the use of mixed-methods, combining the use of qualitative and quantitative approaches that explore social aspects of conservation issues, to uncover potentially important aspects to be considered in conservation efforts and interventions (Veríssimo et al., 2012; Dang Vu et al., 2020).

Worryingly a proportion of non-bird-keepers cited factors (lack of time or space) constraining their ability to keep birds, suggesting that they may be potential consumers of cage-birds if these factors were removed. Further, the low proportion of respondents citing cost as a barrier to entry into the hobby suggests bird-keeping may be perceived as a low-cost hobby, which would explain its ubiquity across Indonesia (Indraswari et al., 2020). Although not primarily concerned about wild bird populations, non-bird-keepers tended to view bird-keeping as detrimental to those populations and were more likely to view it as unacceptable to keep wild-caught birds. Amplifying the attitudes of non-bird-keepers is thus important if we want to slow recruitment into the bird-keeping community, perhaps playing on the fact that unsustainable bird-keeping threatens wild bird populations, raising awareness that

trapping pressure is having a notable effect on wild populations of species in high demand (Harris et al., 2017), and thereby reducing their efficacy in providing important ecosystem services (Iskandar et al., 2019). This approach may prove particularly successful with the oldest and youngest respondents who agreed that birds are an important part of the environment. Efforts that seek to reduce the recruitment of non-bird-keeping households into the Hobbyist user-group (Marshall et al., 2020a) could focus on reinforcing current beliefs surrounding the impact of bird-keeping on wild populations, and promote more sustainable practices such as the captive-breeding of particular species.

This chapter further reveals that bird-keeping user-groups not only differ in behaviours and preferences (Marshall et al., 2020a), but also in reasons for starting to keep birds and in their attitudes towards birds and the environment. Hobbyists often initially receive their birds opportunistically, commonly as gifts, and worryingly seem the least concerned about wild bird populations. The threat to wild bird populations from such a large group of non-specialists (Marshall et al., 2020a) who may not maintain their hobby long enough to develop the required skill and avicultural techniques to reduce mortality, and in turn consumption, is clear. In other examples of socially driven consumption of wildlife (e.g. wild meat in Vietnam: Shairp et al., 2016) it has been possible to change norms and customs through careful and thorough evidenced-based campaigns, even when behaviours that negatively impact on wild populations are culturally ingrained (Davis, Glikman, et al., 2019; Davis et al., 2020). In the context of songbird keeping in Indonesia, altering the social acceptability of gifting wild-caught birds could be a key tool in slowing recruitment into the Hobbyist user-group, as has been attempted, and in some cases successfully, for the consumption of other wildlife products (e.g. rhino horn use in Vietnam or saiga horn use in Singapore; Dang Vu et al., 2020; Doughty et al., 2019). In contrast, both Contestants and Breeders are more motivated by financial reward, which could also be a proxy for status, as observed in other examples of keeping rare and valuable exotic pets (Aloysius et al., 2020). Contestants tend to be younger, seeing the possibility for quick reward and opportunities for socialising via contests, whereas Breeders tend to be older, potentially starting after moving away from the family household, and no longer constrained by temporal, spatial or financial limitations (Marshall et al., 2020a). The

116

motivation of these two groups to seek financial reward for their hobby could be an important leverage point in future intervention efforts, perhaps focusing on the profitability of certain breeding practices, or the unsustainable nature of continued illegal behaviour if sanctions were more severe.

Overall there were low proportions of all groups admitting an intention to obtain wild-caught birds in the future. Nevertheless, given the ubiquity of birdownership across Java (Marshall et al., 2020b), this number probably represents a concerningly large number of households involved in the procurement of wild-caught birds. Interestingly, Breeders were the most likely to admit the next bird they obtained would be wild-caught, despite their apparent involvement in, and awareness of the importance of, the captive-breeding of songbirds. Additionally, age was a significant predictor of intention for non-bird keepers, with older respondents more likely to admit intent, raising the possibility that younger recruits to the birdkeeping fraternity may be less likely to seek out wild-caught birds, potentially due to higher awareness of legislation. Our results perhaps then mirror other studies where ownership of wild-caught birds was clustered among communities (Burivalova et al., 2017), as the importance of social norms among bird-owners suggests that peer pressure increases intention among particular communities. Further, the fear with such a result is that particular areas where the keeping of wild-caught birds is prevalent may be more resistant to demand-reduction efforts due to strong social norms among a community (Wallen and Daut, 2017; Chausson et al., 2019). Focusing efforts on reinforcing and establishing negative perceptions of obtaining wild-caught birds among younger bird-keepers will thus be vital to increasing the sustainability of the hobby.

By combining qualitative and quantitative approaches this study gives an in-depth profile of the motivations, attitudes and perceptions towards bird-keeping among the human population of Java, Indonesia. Through exploring the cultural context surrounding the consumption behaviour of songbird keepers and their attitudes to wild bird populations this study provides those who wish to change behaviours and reduce demand for songbirds with some key lessons. Many people who do not own birds currently are potential bird-keepers, and efforts will need to establish norms beyond the bird-keeping fraternity to be impactful. Additionally, both demographic and behavioural profiles are associated with differing reasons for

117

keeping birds and attitudes to the consumption of wild-caught birds and the environment, so conservation programmes and campaigns will need to tailor messages and activities to target particular groups. Our results suggest that a blanket approach will be less efficient in reducing the impact the songbird-keeping community has on wild bird populations, especially considering such a diverse appreciation of both bird-keeping and its impact on the environment. For example, based on the results of this study, recommendations for campaigns could include preventative approaches trying to reduce uptake among non-bird-keepers at a young age, focusing on establishing norms around the acceptability of keeping wildcaught birds. Another option could be to focus on promoting sustainably sourced captive-bred birds as suitable gifts for friends and family as opposed to cheaper wild-caught alternatives. Future research should look into the efficacy and persuasiveness of messages constructed through the understanding presented in this study, and importantly what are the best media and stakeholders to engage with in sharing these messages. Further, the format of these messages should be carefully considered to maximise the engagement of such communities, and thus the impact of future conservation campaigns focused on behaviour change, awareness-raising and education (Chapter 5).

## 4.5 LITERATURE CITED

- Ajzen, I. (1991) 'The Theory of Planned Behavior Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes.' Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes, 50(2) pp. 179– 211.
- Aloysius, S. L. M., Yong, D. L., Lee, J. G. and Jain, A. (2020) 'Flying into extinction: Understanding the role of Singapore's international parrot trade in growing domestic demand.' Bird Conservation International. Cambridge University Press, 30(1) pp. 139–155.
- Amit, R. and Jacobson, S. K. (2017) 'Understanding rancher coexistence with jaguars and pumas: a typology for conservation practice.' Biodiversity and Conservation. Springer Netherlands, 26(6) pp. 1353–1374.
- Angula, H. N., Stuart-Hill, G., Ward, D., Matongo, G., Diggle, R. W. and Naidoo, R. (2018) 'Local perceptions of trophy hunting on communal lands in Namibia.' Biological Conservation. Elsevier, 218, February, pp. 26–31.
- Bennett, N. J., Roth, R., Klain, S. C., Chan, K., Christie, P., Clark, D. A., Cullman, G., Curran, D.,
  Durbin, T. J., Epstein, G., Greenberg, A., Nelson, M. P., Sandlos, J., Stedman, R., Teel,
  T. L., Thomas, R., Veríssimo, D. and Wyborn, C. (2017) 'Conservation social science:
  Understanding and integrating human dimensions to improve conservation.' Biological
  Conservation pp. 93–108.
- Bennett, N. J., Roth, R., Klain, S. C., Chan, K. M. A., Clark, D. A., Cullman, G., Epstein, G., Nelson,
  M. P., Stedman, R., Teel, T. L., Thomas, R. E. W., Wyborn, C., Curran, D., Greenberg,
  A., Sandlos, J. and Veríssimo, D. (2016) 'Mainstreaming the social sciences in
  conservation.' Conservation Biology, 31(1) pp. 56–66.
- Bolker, B. M., Brooks, M. E., Clark, C. J., Geange, S. W., Poulsen, J. R., Stevens, M. H. H. and White, J. S. S. (2009) 'Generalized linear mixed models: a practical guide for ecology and evolution.' Trends in Ecology and Evolution. Elsevier Current Trends pp. 127–135.
- Burivalova, Z., Lee, T. M., Hua, F., Lee, J. S. H., Prawiradilaga, D. M. and Wilcove, D. S. (2017)
  'Understanding consumer preferences and demography in order to reduce the domestic trade in wild-caught birds.' Biological Conservation. Elsevier Ltd, 209 pp. 423–431.
- Challender, D. W. S. and MacMillan, D. C. (2014) 'Poaching is more than an enforcement problem.' Conservation Letters, 7(5) pp. 484–494.
- Chausson, A. M., Rowcliffe, J. M., Escouflaire, L., Wieland, M. and Wright, J. H. (2019)
  'Understanding the Sociocultural Drivers of Urban Bushmeat Consumption for Behavior Change Interventions in Pointe Noire, Republic of Congo.' Human Ecology, 47(2) pp. 179–191.
- Chen, X., Lupi, F., He, G. and Liu, J. (2009) 'Linking social norms to efficient conservation investment in payments for ecosystem services.' Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. National Academy of Sciences, 106(28) pp. 11812–11817.
- Chng, S. C. L., Eaton, J. A., Krishnasamy, K., Shepherd, C. R. and Nijman, V. (2015) In the market for extinction: An inventory of Jakarta's bird markets.

- Cooney, R. and Jepson, P. (2006) 'Forum The international wild bird trade: what's wrong with blanket bans?' Oryx, 40(401) pp. 1–6.
- Creswell, J. and Clark, V. (2017) 'Designing and conducting mixed methods research.'
- Dang Vu, H. N., Nielsen, M. R. and Jacobsen, J. B. (2020) 'Reference group influences and campaign exposure effects on rhino horn demand: Qualitative insights from Vietnam.' Crowley, S. (ed.) People and Nature. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, July, p. pan3.10121.
- Davis, E. O., Glikman, J. A., Crudge, B., Dang, V., Willemsen, M., Nguyen, T., O'Connor, D. and Bendixsen, T. (2019) 'Consumer demand and traditional medicine prescription of bear products in Vietnam.' Biological Conservation. Elsevier, 235, July, pp. 119–127.
- Davis, E. O., O'Connor, D., Crudge, B., Carignan, A., Glikman, J. A., Browne-Nuñez, C. and Hunt, M. (2016) 'Understanding public perceptions and motivations around bear part use: A study in northern Laos of attitudes of Chinese tourists and Lao PDR nationals.' Biological Conservation, 203 pp. 282–289.
- Davis, E. O., Willemsen, M., Dang, V., O'Connor, D. and Glikman, J. A. (2020) 'An updated analysis of the consumption of tiger products in urban Vietnam.' Global Ecology and Conservation, 22 p. e00960.
- Doughty, H., Veríssimo, D., Tan, R. C. Q., Lee, J. S. H., Carrasco, L. R., Oliver, K. and Milner-Gulland, E. J. (2019) 'Saiga horn user characteristics, motivations, and purchasing behaviour in Singapore.' PLoS ONE, 14(9).
- Drury, R. (2011) 'Hungry for success: Urban consumer demand for wild animal products in Vietnam.' Conservation and Society, 9(3) p. 247.
- Dutton, A. J., Hepburn, C. and Macdonald, D. W. (2011) 'A stated preference investigation into the chinese demand for farmed vs. Wild bear bile.' PLoS ONE, 6(7) p. 21243.
- Gifford, R. and Nilsson, A. (2014) 'Personal and social factors that influence pro-environmental concern and behaviour: A review.' International Journal of Psychology pp. 141–157.
- Green, K. M., Crawford, B. A., Williamson, K. A. and DeWan, A. A. (2019) 'A Meta-Analysis of Social Marketing Campaigns to Improve Global Conservation Outcomes.' Social Marketing Quarterly, 25(1) pp. 69–87.
- Hargreaves, T. (2011) 'Practice-ing behaviour change: Applying social practice theory to proenvironmental behaviour change.' Journal of Consumer Culture, 11(1) pp. 79–99.
- Harris, J. B. C., Tingley, M. W., Hua, F., Yong, D. L., Adeney, J. M., Lee, T. M., Marthy, W.,
  Prawiradilaga, D. M., Sekercioglu, C. H., Suyadi, C. H., Winarni, N. and Wilcove, D. S. (2017) 'Measuring the impact of the pet trade on Indonesian birds.' Conservation Biology, 31(2) pp. 394–405.
- Heath, Y. and Gifford, R. (2002) 'Extending the Theory of Planned Behavior: Predicting the Use of Public Transportation1.' Journal of Applied Social Psychology, 32(10) pp. 2154–2189.
- Indraswari, K., Noske, R. A., Friedman, R., Shepherd, C. R., Biggs, D., Susilawati, C. and Wilson,
   C. (2020) 'It's in the news: Analysis of indonesia's wild bird trade network from mediareported seizure incidents.' Biological Conservation, 243 p. 108431.

- Iskandar, B. S., Iskandar, J. and Partasasmita, R. (2019) 'Hobby and business on trading birds: Case study in bird market of Sukahaji, Bandung, West Java and Splendid, Malang, East Java (Indonesia).' Biodiversitas, 20(5) pp. 1316–1332.
- Iskandar, J., Iskandar, B. S., Mulyanto, D., Alfian, R. L. and Partasasmita, R. (2020) 'Traditional ecological knowledge of the bird traders on bird species bird naming, and bird market chain: A case study in bird market pasty Yogyakarta, Indonesia.' Biodiversitas, 21(6) pp. 2586–2602.
- Janmaimool, P. and Denpaiboon, C. (2016) 'Evaluating determinants of rural Villagers' engagement in conservation and waste management behaviors based on integrated conceptual framework of Pro-environmental behavior.' Life Sciences, Society and Policy, 12(1) p. 12.
- Jefferson, R., McKinley, E., Capstick, S., Fletcher, S., Griffin, H. and Milanese, M. (2015)
   'Understanding audiences: Making public perceptions research matter to marine conservation.' Ocean and Coastal Management, 115 pp. 61–70.
- Jepson, P. (2010) 'Towards an indonesian bird conservation ethos: Reflections from a study of bird-keeping in the cities of java and bali.' Ethno-Ornithology: Birds, Indigenous Peoples, Culture and Society, (January 2010) pp. 313–330.
- Jepson, P. and Ladle, R. J. (2009) 'Governing bird-keeping in Java and Bali: evidence from a household survey.' Oryx, 43(03) p. 364.
- Jepson, P., Ladle, R. J. and Sujatnika (2011) 'Assessing market-based conservation governance approaches: a socio-economic profile of Indonesian markets for wild birds.' Oryx, 45(04) pp. 482–491.
- St. John, F. A. V., Linkie, M., Martyr, D. J., Milliyanawati, B., McKay, J. E., Mangunjaya, F. M., Leader-Williams, N. and Struebig, M. J. (2018) 'Intention to kill: Tolerance and illegal persecution of Sumatran tigers and sympatric species.' Conservation Letters p. e12451.
- Kaiser, F. G. (2006) 'A moral extension of the theory of planned behavior: Norms and anticipated feelings of regret in conservationism.' Personality and Individual Differences, 41(1) pp. 71–81.
- Kanagavel, A., Raghavan, R. and Veríssimo, D. (2014) 'Beyond the "'general public'": Implications of audience characteristics for promoting species conservation in the Western Ghats Hotspot, India.' Ambio, 43(2) pp. 138–148.
- Kelly, R., Fleming, A. and Pecl, G. T. (2019) 'Citizen science and social licence: Improving perceptions and connecting marine user groups.' Ocean and Coastal Management. Elsevier Ltd, 178, August, p. 104855.
- Kidd, L. R., Garrard, G. E., Bekessy, S. A., Mills, M., Camilleri, A. R., Fidler, F., Fielding, K. S., Gordon, A., Gregg, E. A., Kusmanoff, A. M., Louis, W., Moon, K., Robinson, J. A., Selinske, M. J., Shanahan, D. and Adams, V. M. (2019) 'Messaging matters: A systematic review of the conservation messaging literature.' Biological Conservation, 236 pp. 92–99.

- Klöckner, C. a. (2013) 'A comprehensive model of the psychology of environmental behaviour A meta-analysis.' Global Environmental Change, 23(5) pp. 1028–1038.
- Lecuyer, L., Calmé, S., Blanchet, F. G., Schmook, B. and White, R. M. (2019) 'Factors affecting feelings of justice in biodiversity conflicts: Toward fairer jaguar management in Calakmul, Mexico.' Biological Conservation. Elsevier, 237(May 2018) pp. 133–144.
- Lecuyer, L., White, R. M., Schmook, B. and Calmé, S. (2018) 'Building on common ground to address biodiversity conflicts and foster collaboration in environmental management.' Journal of Environmental Management. Elsevier, 220(April) pp. 217–226.
- Leupen, B. T. C., Krishnasamy, K., Shepherd, C. R., Chng, S. C. L., Bergin, D., Eaton, J. A., Yukin, D. A., Hue, S. K. P., Miller, A., Nekaris, K. A.-I., Nijman, V., Saaban, S. and Imron, M. A. (2018) 'Trade in White-rumped Shamas Kittacincla malabarica demands strong national and international responses.' Forktail, 34 pp. 1–8.
- Marshall, H., Collar, N. J., Lees, A. C., Moss, A., Yuda, P. and Marsden, S. J. (2020a)
   'Characterizing bird-keeping user-groups on Java reveals distinct behaviours, profiles and potential for change.' People and Nature, August.
- Marshall, H., Collar, N. J., Lees, A. C., Moss, A., Yuda, P. and Marsden, S. J. (2020b) 'Spatiotemporal dynamics of consumer demand driving the Asian Songbird Crisis.' Biological Conservation. Elsevier, 242(1) p. 108237.
- Marthy, W. and Farine, D. R. (2018) 'The potential impacts of the songbird trade on mixed-species flocking.' Biological Conservation, 222(November 2017) pp. 222–231.
- Mellish, S., Ryan, J. C., Pearson, E. L. and Tuckey, M. R. (2019) 'Research methods and reporting practices in zoo and aquarium conservation-education evaluation.' Conservation Biology. Blackwell Publishing Inc., 33(1) pp. 40–52.
- Moss, A., Jensen, E. and Gusset, M. (2017) 'Impact of a global biodiversity education campaign on zoo and aquarium visitors.' Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment, 15(5) pp. 243– 247.
- Newing, H. (2010) Conducting Research in Conservation: Social Science Methods and Practice.
- Olmedo, A., Sharif, V. and Milner-Gulland, E. J. (2018) 'Evaluating the Design of Behavior Change Interventions: A Case Study of Rhino Horn in Vietnam.' Conservation Letters, 11(1) p. e12365.
- Ribeiro, J., Reino, L., Schindler, S., Strubbe, D., Vall-Ilosera, M., Araújo, M. B., Capinha, C.,
  Carrete, M., Mazzoni, S., Monteiro, M., Moreira, F., Rocha, R., Tella, J. L., Vaz, A. S.,
  Vicente, J. and Nuno, A. (2019) 'Trends in legal and illegal trade of wild birds: a global assessment based on expert knowledge.' Biodiversity and Conservation, 28(12) pp. 3343–3369.
- Roe, D., Dickman, A., Kock, R., Milner-Gulland, E. J., Rihoy, E. and 't Sas-Rolfes, M. (2020)
   'Beyond banning wildlife trade: COVID-19, conservation and development.' World Development, 136 p. 105121.
- Rowcliffe, J. M., de Merode, E. and Cowlishaw, G. (2004) 'Do wildlife laws work? Species protection and the application of a prey choice model to poaching decisions.'

Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series B: Biological Sciences, 271(1557) pp. 2631–2636.

- Sandbrook, C., Adams, W. M., Büscher, B. and Vira, B. (2013) 'Social Research and Biodiversity Conservation.' Conservation Biology, 27(6) pp. 1487–1490.
- Schultz, P. W. (2011) 'Conservation Means Behavior.' Conservation Biology, 25(6) pp. 1080–1083.
- Symes, W. S., Edwards, D. P., Miettinen, J., Rheindt, F. E. and Carrasco, L. R. (2018) 'Combined impacts of deforestation and wildlife trade on tropical biodiversity are severely underestimated.' Nature Communications, 9(1) p. 4052.
- Veríssimo, D. (2019) 'The Past, Present, and Future of Using Social Marketing to Conserve Biodiversity.' Social Marketing Quarterly, 25(1) pp. 3–8.
- Veríssimo, D., Challender, D. W. S. and Nijman, V. (2012) 'Wildlife trade in Asia : start with the consumer.' Asian Journal of Conservation Biology, 1(2) pp. 49–50.
- Veríssimo, D., Vieira, S., Monteiro, D., Hancock, J. and Nuno, A. (2020) 'Audience research as a cornerstone of demand management interventions for illegal wildlife products:
   Demarketing sea turtle meat and eggs.' Conservation Science and Practice, 2(3) pp. 1–14.
- Veríssimo, D. and Wan, A. K. Y. (2019) 'Characterizing efforts to reduce consumer demand for wildlife products.' Conservation Biology, 33(3) pp. 623–633.
- Wallen, K. E. and Daut, E. F. (2017) 'Exploring social influence and social marketing to reduce consumer demand for illegal wildlife.' Asian Journal of Conservation Biology, 6(1) pp. 3– 13.
- Zuur, A. F., Ieno, E. N. and Elphick, C. S. (2010) 'A protocol for data exploration to avoid common statistical problems.' Methods in Ecology and Evolution. Wiley, 1(1) pp. 3–14.

# 5 IDENTIFYING MESSAGES TO FACILITATE BEHAVIOUR CHANGE IN OVERCONSUMING SONGBIRD-KEEPING COMMUNITIES ON JAVA

#### Abstract

There is a pressing need to find effective and impactful campaign messages to change unsustainable consumption behaviour of bird-keepers in Indonesia. This chapter uses online surveys with a targeted sample of bird-keepers from across Java to explore the potential for success in terms of demand reduction and behaviour change among bird-keepers, and what campaign messages may be the most persuasive. Furthermore, it highlights areas for specific awareness-raising campaigns and the sources of information and media to use to undertake them. All participants were shown pairs of messages, based on the results from previous chapters (3 and 4), aimed at changing their consumption habits, and were asked to pick which messages they felt carried the most persuasive information or argument. The framing of the messages and behaviours promoted were explored to determine which might best persuade bird-keepers to change their behaviour. Most birdkeepers perceived keeping wild-caught birds as problematic, and a majority claimed they would attempt to breed birds in the future. Hobbyists were the least likely to consider breeding their own birds, and the most likely to admit they could be persuaded to stop keeping birds. Despite a majority of respondents understanding that both buying and catching wild birds is illegal, a similar majority thought birds in markets are often wild-caught, and that they can be entered into contests. Our results suggest that messages aimed at changing behaviours should focus on the negative impacts of over-exploitation on Indonesia's wildlife and/or cultural heritage, and on the positive aspects of sustainable alternatives rather than the negative aspects of the hobby in general. There was little variation across groups in terms of which messages they found most persuasive, yet both age- and user-groups diverged in most trusted sources of information and media used. Efforts to raise awareness of the detrimental impacts of the trade and change behaviours could maximise results by collaborating with local and religious leaders, and demand reduction campaigns should use divergent communication delivery to target the disparate demographics of bird-keeping groups.

124

## 5.1 INTRODUCTION

The overharvesting of wild populations of myriad species is considered one of the biggest drivers of biodiversity loss (Maxwell et al., 2016). Understanding and changing such consumptive behaviours is vital to halt further declines in biodiversity (Schultz, 2011; Kidd, Garrard, et al., 2019), and knowledge of spatio-temporal patterns in wildlife exploitation enables conservationists to pinpoint where interventions are most needed and likely to have greatest effect (Bush et al., 2014; Marshall et al., 2020b). Profiling the motivations and preferences of those who participate in behaviours associated with the over-exploitation of wildlife allows us to focus interventions on specific subsets of behaviour that are potentially the most impactful on wild populations (Thomas-Walters et al., 2019; Marshall et al., 2020a). Exploring the attitudes and intentions of consumers and potential consumers of wildlife further allows us to see how those involved perceive their behaviour and its impact, offering opportunities to generate possible pathways that could reduce their impact on wildlife (see Chapter 4). The next step is to explore the most suitable approaches to changing the unsustainable consumption of wildlife among audiences, such that conservation efforts can objectively demonstrate success (Reddy et al., 2017; Kidd, Bekessy, et al., 2019; Kusmanoff et al., 2020).

Having obtained a detailed understanding of demand, evaluating the effectiveness of message construction is a logical next step (Reddy et al., 2020). In order to determine the impact of messages on people's attitudes, behavioural research has incorporated aspects of experimental design such as Random Control Trials (RCTs) and Choice Experiments (Stead et al., 2007; Hanley et al., 2018; Shreedhar and Mourato, 2019; Subroy et al., 2019). Such approaches allow evaluation of the appropriateness of strategic message framing—the construction of message content to influence individual thoughts (Kusmanoff, 2017)—used to ensure future efforts can build on and improve messaging approaches (Kidd, Garrard, et al., 2019). Previous efforts have often attempted to emphasize shared environmental or economic benefits from the conservation of wildlife (Kusmanoff et al., 2016; Reddy et al., 2020), however, there is evidence that such approaches rarely yield increases in pro-conservation attitudes or behaviours (Krantz and Monroe, 2016; Reddy et al., 2020). Instead, gaining a strong understanding of audiences in order to identify groups to target messages towards can result in more

125

impactful and effective campaigns (Veríssimo et al., 2018; Kidd, Garrard, et al., 2019; Thomas-Walters et al., 2020).

Based on the assumption that those lacking knowledge of an issue are more likely to modify their behaviour if they learn of its impact, much effort has been directed towards addressing an apparent knowledge deficit, and raising awareness of the impact of people's behaviour on levels of biodiversity (Heberlein, 2013; Wallen and Daut, 2018). There is evidence however, that campaigns focused solely on raising awareness on issues do not necessarily translate into reduced impact (Olmedo et al., 2018; Green et al., 2019). The importance of regulation and legislation surrounding the consumption and exploitation of wildlife suggests efforts seeking to address illegal wildlife trade must address apparent knowledge deficits where possible (Salazar et al., 2019). Examining the ways in which individuals understand how particular behaviours negatively impact biodiversity allows the creation of multi-layered conservation efforts that seek to both raise awareness and change behaviours (Moss et al., 2017). The importance of effective use of media is clear to ensuring that audiences will accept both information and behaviour change campaigns surrounding biodiversity issues (Veríssimo et al., 2020). Indeed, it has been shown that audience's intention to act on messaging is heavily dependent on the trust invested in those communicating the information (Krantz and Monroe, 2016).

To change unsustainable consumption behaviour by bird-keepers in Indonesia and beyond, new solutions and interventions are required that transcend simple regulation and demands for enforcement, by appreciating the socioecological context of the issues and engaging constructively with the communities seen as responsible for the problem (Challender et al., 2015a; Larrosa et al., 2016). Typically efforts seeking to reduce the impact of trade on wildlife populations have sought to reduce demand in certain products by highlighting its detrimental impacts or making it undesirable socially (Doughty et al., 2020), referred to as demarketing by social marketing researchers (Veríssimo, 2019). Another common approach is to redirect demand for wildlife products to substitute alternatives that can perform the function of the original desired product (Moorhouse et al., 2020). Here I aim to identify the most persuasive campaign messages to improve the sustainability of songbird keeping behaviour in Java, both in terms of demarketing wild-caught birds and the redirection of such demand to captive-bred alternatives. Additionally, I seek to devise a methodology that can be replicated in other contexts where songbird species are threatened by overexploitation for the cage-bird trade. Conceptions surrounding the current sustainability of bird-keeping were examined to assess what issues are commonly understood or acknowledged. Finally, the potential mechanisms for communicating awareness-raising efforts and demand reduction campaigns are examined. This chapter has the following specific objectives:

Objective 1 – To explore the potential for success in terms of demand reduction and behaviour change among bird-keepers.

Objective 2 – To determine the persuasiveness of a suite of messages and to explore their construction, in terms of strategic framing and behaviour, to support future behaviour change message generation.

Objective 3 – To explore respondents' knowledge and conceptions regarding the sustainability of the cage-bird trade to uncover what barriers may be inhibiting more sustainable bird-keeping.

Objective 4 – To explore what sources of information and media should be used to disseminate awareness-raising and demand reduction campaigns

## 5.2 METHODS

#### 5.2.1 Survey design

A questionnaire survey was developed in the first quarter of 2020 based on previous data collected on the attitudes and perceptions of bird-keepers (see Chapter 4), and finalised after piloting in March 2020. The questions (see 5.6.1 Appendix A) fell into four categories those: (1) pertaining to the socio-economic and demographic profiles of respondents; (2) determining whether respondents owned birds and, if so, which user-group they belonged to; (3) assessing which potential messages for demand reduction or redirection campaigns respondents thought were most persuasive and likely to result in a change in consumptive behaviour; and (4) exploring the conceptions and misconceptions of respondents towards bird-keeping. Definitions of bird-keeping user-groups follows those used in Marshall et al., 2020b: *Hobbyists*, who keep birds primarily as pets and infrequently engage in song contests; but may

occasionally breed birds; and *Breeders*, who breed and/or train birds as a hobby or for resale, but do not often participate in contests.

## 5.2.1.1 Message generation and comparison

Based on the results of previous work, in particular those concerning attitudes and perceptions of current and potential bird-keepers (Chapter 4), I drafted and framed messages combining multiple aspects: theme (e.g. conservation), frame (e.g. positive or negative), and behaviour (e.g. buy captive-bred or do not buy wild-caught birds). This led to the creation of 20 statements, combining theme and frame, which were then further combined with a behaviour to create a total of 40 messages (see Table 5.1). These messages were then presented to the respondent, who was asked which they thought would be more persuasive to their friends and family. The subject of these questions were friends and family to avoid potential bias in responses regarding respondents' own potentially illegal behaviour (Nuno and St. John, 2014; Davis, Crudge, et al., 2019). To reduce the number of comparisons each respondent was asked to make, the messages were divided into two sets, such that half the statements were combined with each behaviour in each set. This enabled the respondent to make only 10 comparisons as opposed to 20. Through using survey software randomisation functions, I was able to ensure that each set was shown an equal number of times, to minimise sampling bias.

#### 5.2.1.2 Sources of information

A further set of responses from the previous survey (carried out in 2018, see Chapters 2-4) was included in this chapter to explore trusted sources of information and commonly used media vehicles.

## 5.2.2 Survey sampling

To promote the online survey, I created a Facebook page (www.Facebook.com) for my study and used a combination of *posts* and paid *adverts* to recruit participants. Adverts were created using Facebook's 'Ad manager' function (Facebook, 2016) to recruit participants. Facebook allows **basic targeting based** on the age, gender, and location information provided on an individual's Facebook profile page (Akers and Gordon, 2018). As our main demographic of interest were men who kept or showed interest in keeping birds as pets, I used Facebook targeting to direct our survey

towards men aged 18 and over from all six provinces of Java. I refined 75% of my targeting effort towards those who either listed birds as an interest or whom Facebook had recognised as an interest from their profile (Kapp et al., 2013). To ensure the study was transparent, I created a video (https://bit.ly/3mJbOGA) in which I explained in Indonesian the goals of the research and asked viewers to participate in the study through clicking a link provided and completing our survey. This post was then promoted using Facebook's 'Boost' function to reach our target demographic, operating in a similar way to the adverts.

After an initial pilot period (27/04/20–14/05/20) to determine the best approach, adverts and 'Boosted' posts were run continuously in the six weeks 15/05/20–28/06/20. Throughout this period adverts were closely monitored and adjusted if necessary to maximise the number of Facebook users reached (Kapp et al., 2013; Akers and Gordon, 2018). Once a respondent clicked on an advert they were redirected to the survey, which was hosted on Qualtrics (www.qualtrics.com).

## Table 5.1.

Framework used to generate messages to be compared by respondents in the online survey using the following question: "Which of these messages do you think would be more persuasive for your friends or family?".

	Frame	Positive	Negative			
	Conservation	Sustainable captive-bred birds do not affect wild-bird populations	Wild songbird populations are threatened due to over-extraction for trade			
	Cultural	Many young people prefer captive-bred birds over wild- caught ones	Bird-keeping is old fashioned			
	Ease of training	Captive-bred birds are easier to train	Wild-caught birds can be harder to train			
	Economic value	Some people say keeping birds is expensive and a lot of hassle	Many bird-keepers think captive-bred birds are a good investment			
me	Health/Cleanliness	Captive-bred birds are less likely to have wild diseases	Some people think birds are dirty and unhealthy			
Theme	Legality	It is perfectly legal to keep captive-bred birds	It is illegal to keep wild-caught birds			
	Patriotism	Breeding birds demonstrates Indonesian capacity at anima husbandry	al Over-exploitation of birds threatens future of bird-keeping in Indonesia			
	Personal vs. social good	Most people enjoy seeing birds in the wild, not in cages	Most people think there are fewer birds in the wild now than before			
	Social norm/perception	Many of bird-keepers prefer captive-bred birds to wild-cauge	Most people think keeping wild-caught birds is not a good thing			
	Bird condition	Captive-bred birds are easy to look after, they rarely die o escape	Wild-caught birds die or are in bad condition whilst in transit			
	Behaviour	Buy captive-bred birds Do not buy wild-caught bi	by captive-bred birds Do not buy wild-caught birds			

#### 5.2.3 Data analysis

Demographic attributes and bird-ownership information were summarised and examined using descriptive statistics to assess the sample representativeness. Online samples were compared with the sample of bird-keepers collected during the face-to-face survey in 2018 (Chapters 2-4). Proportions of reported responses (to all questions the except message comparison section) were calculated and differences examined using Pearson's chi-square tests. Where statistically significant differences were found, post-hoc analyses were conducted to determine which groups contributed significantly to overall trends.

In order to understand which messages respondents found most persuasive, the total frequency with which messages were chosen as the more persuasive (of the two presented together) was used to determine which messages won the most contests. These were then ranked by the proportion of the total number of comparisons carried out. The same process was repeated on two subsets based on the behavioural component of the message: a) Buy captive-bred birds and b) Do not buy wild-caught birds (see Table 5.1). This was carried out to determine whether the theme or frame of a statement would be more successful when combined with a different behaviour. Similarly, to explore whether bird-keeping user-groups or age-groups showed different rankings of messages, the rank of each message for each user-group and age-group was determined. Differences in rank were calculated to determine increases or decreases in success across groups. All statistical analyses were performed in R version 3.6.1 (R Core Team, 2018).

## 5.3 RESULTS

#### 5.3.1 Study sample

Over the data collection period (15/05/20–28/06/20), the adverts and boosted posts reached a total of 5.6M Indonesians on Facebook, resulting in a total of 92K (1.6%) different people clicking on the link to the survey. Of these, 1.9K proceeded past the introductory page, 1.7K provided information on presence or absence of birds, 1056 completed the message comparison section and 980 provided full socio-demographic data.

Of those respondents who provided demographic information (n = 980), only 2% came from outside of Java, with proportionally representative samples from

each of the six provinces of Java (see Table 5.B.1). The key demographic attributes of the sample were: largest age-group between 26–35 (n = 384, 39%); the majority had attained a high school education (n = 440, 47%) or higher (n = 422, 45%); and the most common occupational category was labour (n = 295, 31%) or business (n = 273, 28%), with 52 respondents (5%) employed in the trade of birds in some form (i.e. bird traders, professional breeders, contest organisers; Table 5.B.1). Overall 89% of respondents were bird-keepers, with each user-group represented in our sample at similar levels (~21-23%; see Table 5.B.1). Bird-keeping profiles of user-groups in this sample are provided in the Appendix (Tables 5.C.1 – 5.C.4).

#### 5.3.1.1 Representativeness of the sample

Comparing the study sample of bird-keepers collected online in 2020 to that collected in previous work (Chapters 2–4), the online sample of bird-keepers tended to be younger (30% more 18–45 year olds), educated to a high school level (32% more), with 20% less Hobbyists, 6% more Contestants and 14% more Breeders (Table 5.B.2). The differences in the results suggest that the online sample was better at obtaining data on specialist bird-keepers (higher proportion of Contestants and Breeders), and worse at collecting data on Hobbyists of an older generation, which would be in agreement with previous results (Chapter 3).

#### 5.3.2 Likelihood of changing behaviours

Slightly more than half (58%) of respondents (n = 680) admitted to thinking that the keeping of wild-caught birds is problematic, roughly a third (35%) responding 'maybe' and less than one in ten (7%) stating that it was not. The Indonesian government was most often cited (44%) as the party responsible for resolving this issue, followed by traders (16%), bird-keepers (15%), all parties (10%) and communities where birds are trapped (8%). The majority (88%) of bird-keeping respondents stated that they would breed birds at some point in the future (n = 590), with Contestants more likely to do so than Hobbyists. A majority (55%) of bird-keepers reported that they could probably be persuaded to stop keeping birds (Yes - 29%, Maybe – 26%), with the other 45% of bird-keepers reporting that they could not be persuaded to stop. Across user-groups, Hobbyists were the most likely to report they could be persuaded to stop compared to both Contestants and Breeders (41% vs 25/21% respectively).

**Table 5.2.** Most persuasive messages ranked by the total number of times respondents chose each statement. The theme of the message and frame (positive or negative) are presented alongside the percentage of times each message won when presented with each behavioural tagline (e.g. "*Wild songbird populations are threatened due to over-extraction for trade*" was chosen as the most persuasive message when paired with "*Buy captive-bred birds*" more often than when paired with "*Do not buy wild-caught birds*"). Statements which showed over 5% difference in success between behaviours are highlighted in **bold**. Differences in the rankings of messages between the overall ranking and across groups are presented using  $\downarrow$  to represent a lower ranking for the group in question and  $\uparrow$  to represent a higher ranking, with the number representing the difference in positions (e.g. "*Wild songbird populations are threatened due to over-extraction for trade*" was ranked one place lower for non-bird-keepers [NBK] than overall).

Statement	Theme	Frame	Buy Captive-	Do not Buy	Overall		Differences across groups			
Statement	Ineme	Fidilie	bred	Wild-caught	%	Rank	н	C	B	NBK
Wild songbird populations are threatened due to over-extraction for trade	Conservation	_	77	75	76	1	-	-	-	↓1
Over-exploitation of birds threatens the future of bird-keeping in Indonesia	Patriotism	-	70	76	73	2	-	-	-	<b>↑1</b>
Captive-bred birds are easier to train	Ease of training	+	69	67	68	3	-	-	-	↓1
Captive-bred birds are easy to look after, they rarely die or escape	Bird condition	+	67	66	67	4	-	-	-	↓2
Many bird-keepers think captive-bred birds are a good investment	Economic value	+	61	58	60	5	↓2	-	↓1	↓2
Most people think there are fewer birds in the wild now than before	Personal vs. social good	-	55	64	59	6	<b>↑1</b>	↓1	↓1	↓6
Many bird-keepers prefer captive-bred birds to wild-caught	Social perception	+	57	57	57	7	↓2	↓1	12	1↑
Breeding birds demonstrates Indonesian capacity at animal husbandry	Patriotism	+	53	54	54	8	↓6	11	-	15
Wild-caught birds can be harder to train	Ease of training	_	55	52	53	9	13	-	-	1↑
It is perfectly legal to keep captive-bred birds	Legality	+	52	51	52	10	12	↓1	-	↓5
Wild-caught birds die or are in bad condition whilst in transit	Bird condition	_	52	49	51	11	1↑	1↑	-	↓2
Most people think keeping wild-caught birds is not a good thing	Social perception	_	50	46	48	12	<b>↓1</b>	-	-	1↑
Many young people prefer captive-bred birds over wild-caught ones	Cultural	+	51	45	48	13	↓2	↓1	-	<b>↑</b> 4
Sustainable captive-bred birds do not affect wild-bird populations	Conservation	+	44	49	47	14	13	1↑	-	-
Most people enjoy seeing birds in the wild, not in cages	Personal vs. social good	+	46	45	45	15	<u></u> †3	-	-	↑5
It is illegal to keep wild-caught birds	Legality	_	37	40	38	16	-	↓1	-	-
Captive-bred birds are less likely to have wild diseases	Health / Cleanliness	+	33	33	33	17	-	1↑	-	↓1
Some people say keeping birds is expensive and a lot of hassle	Economic value	_	26	27	27	18	-	-	-	↓1
Bird-keeping is old fashioned	Cultural	_	28	24	26	19	-	-	-	∱ <b>2</b>
Some people think birds are dirty and unhealthy	Health / Cleanliness	-	16	22	19	20	-	-	-	-

#### 5.3.3 Optimal message for changing behaviours

A total of 1,061 respondents completed the persuasive message comparison section to obtain a total of 10,610 comparisons. The breakdown by group was as follows: 321 (30%) Hobbyists, 307 (29%) Breeders, 305 (29%) Contestants, and 98 (9%) non-bird-keepers. The statement that won the most comparisons was "Wild songbird populations are threatened due to over-extraction for trade" followed closely by "Over-exploitation of birds threatens the future of bird-keeping in Indonesia" (Table 5.2). The behaviour promoted in each message appeared to affect the chances of a message being picked, for example, "Most people think there are fewer birds in the wild now than before" won more often with the tag-line "Do not buy wild-caught birds" than "Buy captive-bred birds". Although there appeared to be no pattern in terms of which theme proved more popular, both messages for Cultural and Health / Cleanliness were in the bottom ten and five respectively in terms of popularity. Similarly, the frame of the message did not appear to determine its perceived persuasiveness. Instead the combination of theme and frame, and to some extent behaviour, appeared important in determining the perceived persuasiveness of messages. There were no notable differences across usergroups, yet there were differences between the perceived persuasiveness of messages between bird-keepers and non-bird-keepers, with the impact of overexploitation of birds on bird-keeping proving the most persuasive, and the similarly themed message on breeding birds as important cultural heritage, proving far more popular for non-bird-keepers. Similarly, across age-groups there was only one notable difference in the top five ranked messages, with the older group of respondents (over 46 years old) ranking the "Over-exploitation of birds threatens the future of bird-keeping in Indonesia" as the most persuasive message.

#### 5.3.4 Barriers to changing behaviours

#### 5.3.4.1 Awareness and misconceptions

In terms of potential barriers to changing bird-keeping behaviours, respondents largely agreed on which statements were true. However, the statement that captivebred birds sing better than wild-caught birds proved to divide opinion the most (Table 5.3). Across user-groups, Breeders were the most likely to state captive-bred birds had better songs, and the least likely to state that wild-caught birds are permitted to enter into singing contests. Non-bird-keepers were the least likely to be aware that captive-bred birds can be identified by rings on their legs, and more likely to think that birds in markets were captive-bred as opposed to wild-caught.

## 5.3.4.2 Trusted and commonly used sources of information

Overall the most trusted sources of information were religious leaders (35%), local leaders (26%), peers (16%) and scientists/experts (11%; Table 5.4). In terms of commonly used media, radio and TV (42%), local meetings, and social media and the internet (both 24%) appeared the most prevalent. There was important variation in trusted sources of information across both different bird-keeping and age groups: Non-bird-keepers were the most likely to cite religious leaders as their most trusted sources of information, and most likely to cite radio and TV as a source of information. Hobbyists were the least likely to use social media and the internet for information, and the most likely to use printed media. Contestants were the least likely to use radio and TV for information, and most likely to use social media and the internet. Breeders were the most likely to cite local leaders as their most trusted sources. Respondents under 30 years old were the most likely to cite peers and scientists/experts. Additionally, they were most likely to cite social media and the internet as preferred sources. Respondents aged between 31-40 years old were the second most likely to use social media and the internet, whereas those aged 41–50 years old were highly likely to use social media and the internet. Respondents aged 51–60 years old were the most likely to cite religious leaders, and least likely to cite peers and scientists / experts. Additionally, they were the most likely to use radio and TV and local meetings, whereas respondents aged over 60 years old were the most likely to use local meetings for information and printed media.

## Table 5.3.

Awareness and perceptions of the wild-caught and captive-bred birds in the cage-bird trade.

	% believing statement true								
Statement	Breeders	Contestants	Hobbyists	Non-bird- keepers	Overall	n			
Buying wild-caught birds is legal	28	31	29	27	28	1,103			
Captive-bred birds have a better song than wild caught birds	65	54	57	51	59	1,216			
Captive-bred birds can be identified by rings on their legs	91	91	86	77	89	923			
It is legal to capture birds from the wild	27	23	25	30	26	1,249			
The majority of birds for sale in markets are captive bred	32	33	30	43	34	1,214			
The majority of birds for sale in markets are wild caught	71	69	77	63	71	1,221			
Wild-caught birds are cheaper than captive bred birds	84	85	86	76	84	1,315			
Wild-caught birds are permitted to enter singing contests	64	76	74	66	69	1,203			

	s of user and age group	% non-bird-		% user-groups		<u> </u>		age-group			%
		keepers	Hobbyist	Contestant	Breeder	< 30	31–40	41–50	51–60	Over 60	0verall
	Religious leaders	37	34	30	27	25	34	38	41	42	35
usted ces	Local leaders	24	27	25	35	21	26	26	27	28	26
uste ces	Peers	15	16	22	19	24	17	14	12	13	16
는 다	Scientists/Experts	11	10	11	9	17	11	9	7	8	11
ost sol	Themselves	6	6	4	4	4	5	7	6	4	6
Ĕ	Teachers	6	6	8	4	8	6	5	6	3	6
	Politicians	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	1	0	1
	Radio/TV	43	42	36	37	38	40	42	47	47	42
nly idi	Local meetings	24	25	21	25	16	23	26	29	30	24
Most mmonly ed media	Social media/Internet	24	20	32	27	36	28	21	12	8	24
co	Newspapers/Maga zines/Books	10	13	12	11	10	9	11	11	15	11

**Table 5.4.** Trusted sources of information and most commonly used media to gather information. Sources and media that were cited by significantly different proportions of user- and age-groups are highlighted in bold, with significant differences between groups also highlighted in bold and marked with asterisks\*.

## 5.4 DISCUSSION

Through a novel experimental methodology, I was able to determine which two behaviour change messages were considered the most persuasive. Both of the most persuasive messages had negative frames, focusing on the impact of the trade on either Indonesian wildlife or cultural heritage. Although the two most persuasive messages could be ready for use by conservation efforts, the results also highlight how the framing of messages plays an important role in their potential effectiveness (Miller et al., 2018; Kusmanoff et al., 2020). Messages that focused on the positive aspects of keeping captive-bred birds were consistently popular among respondents, while those that focused on the negative aspects of bird-keeping in general were consistently unpopular. These results suggest that messages aimed at changing behaviours should focus on the negative impacts of overexploitation for the trade on Indonesian wildlife or cultural heritage, as well as the positive aspects of sustainable alternatives, but not on the negative aspects of the hobby in general. The lack of variation in perceived persuasiveness across bird-keeping user- and age-groups—particularly in the top and bottom five messages—suggests these aspects of the messages can be used to target bird-keepers as a single homogeneous audience, shifting the targeted behaviour where necessary (Thomas-Walters et al., 2020). Indeed, in line with other research (Moorhouse et al., 2020), the results of this online survey suggest that redirection of demand for wild-caught birds towards captive-bred birds may be a viable option. Simultaneously demarketing wild-caught birds may provide a way to reducing the impact of Hobbyist consumption behaviour (Veríssimo et al., 2020), considering that they were the most likely to admit that they could be persuaded to stop keeping birds.

The overexploitation of wild-caught birds to supply the cage-bird trade is a global conservation issue (Daut, Brightsmith, Mendoza, et al., 2015; Symes, McGrath, et al., 2018; Ribeiro et al., 2019), and my results suggest that many people in Java appreciate the severity of the issue, with more than 90% of respondents admitting that the keeping of wild-caught birds is problematic. In spite of this apparent consensus regarding the trade, in accordance with other research there were still worryingly low levels of awareness on the regulation and legality of the hobby (Miller et al., 2019). In my study, around a third of respondents were unaware that buying wild-caught birds is illegal, or that capturing of birds from the wild is also

138

prohibited, despite domestic legislation regarding the sale and capture of birds at the national level (Chng et al., 2015). The low levels of awareness surrounding this issue is concerning, as evidence suggests that even at relatively low levels of prevalence, shared perceptions can become ingrained within certain populations (Veríssimo et al., 2020). Despite concerns that respondents would be affected by social desirability bias (Davis, Crudge, et al., 2019), many thought that the majority of the birds in markets were wild-caught and cheaper than captive-bred alternatives. Consequently, in addition to redirecting demand and demarketing wild-caught birds, efforts need to address their availability in the markets (Chng et al., 2015). Furthermore, mirroring face-to-face survey results (Chapter 3) there was a large minority who considered the song of wild-caught birds better and most respondents believed wild-caught birds could be entered into singing contests.

Previous studies have proposed that conservation efforts should involve market-based approaches to the issue, working with the song contest community to promote captive-bred only events (Jepson and Ladle, 2009), but evidently the dialogue needs to be reopened with these communities about the continued use of illegally sourced birds in contests. The price of captive-bred birds may be a barrier to larger uptake among the less specialised bird-keepers who represent the majority (Marshall et al., 2020a), yet many bird-keepers showed an interest in breeding their own birds, particularly among Contestants, which could offer an alternative source if managed to sufficient capacity. Importantly, a large minority of respondents believed that the Indonesian government was responsible for managing the problem of over-exploitation of wild-caught birds. Although the manner in which government should manage the issue was not discussed in the study, this result suggests that bird-keepers would welcome state intervention to make the trade more sustainable. Perhaps removing barriers to ownership of captive-bred birds through subsidising local facilities would be a first step.

As this research was targeted specifically on a particular demographic (male bird-keepers from across Java) there are caveats to the representativeness of the sample obtained. It was therefore necessary to assess how the data collected in this chapter (online via targeted Facebook sampling) compared to the data collected during previous work (face-to-face household surveys; Chapters 2–4) in terms of demographic differences that will affect the ability to generalise from this data. The

139

approach used in the first part of this thesis sought to obtain a representative sample of the population of Java, whereas the online survey sought to obtain a representative sample of bird-keepers, which may go some way to explain the divergences between the two samples of bird-keepers. As highlighted in previous work (Chapter 3), not all bird-keepers obtain birds online, yet use of social media, including Facebook, is widespread and popular in Indonesia (Sujarwoto et al., 2019). Further, previous work struggled to obtain data on particular demographics (higher-income neighbourhoods), and the data collected here appears to have been more successful at capturing a broader selection of bird-keepers (but a reduced selection of Indonesians in general). Future work should look into carrying out both online and face-to-face surveys in parallel to assess the differences between the two more accurately (Szolnoki and Hoffmann, 2013). In spite of these caveats, the sample collected is still representative of a vast number of bird-keepers who are active online, and the insights obtained could be more useful to demand reduction and behaviour change campaigns online, rather than via more traditional media (Roberge, 2014; Moorhouse et al., 2017; Doughty et al., 2020).

Finally, one of the aims was to inform behaviour change and demand reduction campaigns. The impact of communication delivery on changing attitudes and behaviour has been demonstrated across disciplines (Krantz and Monroe, 2016; Thomas-Walters et al., 2020), thus despite my results showing little variation in the perceived persuasiveness of messages across groups, differences were apparent in the trusted sources and media used by respondents. As such, campaigns should focus on the negative impacts that overexploitation of birds has on both the cultural heritage of bird-keeping and breeding in Java, and the wild bird populations within Indonesia, but they should employ different media for each target audience. Campaigns focusing on demarketing wild-caught birds targeted at Hobbyists should focus on the western provinces of Java (Marshall et al., 2020a), working with religious leaders and engaging communities using the traditional media sources of television, radio and local meetings. For Contestants, campaigns should focus on urban areas and younger audiences (Marshall et al., 2020a), with an aim to increase the purchasing and breeding of captive-bred birds, and should highlight the illegality of wild-caught birds in contests, working with the contest communities and employing social media based communications. For Breeders in the eastern provinces of Java (Marshall et al., 2020a), campaigns should focus on demarketing wild-caught birds and increasing their breeding output, engaging with local leaders and the traditional media sources. To be effective, these efforts will require sufficient funding (Thomas-Walters et al., 2020) and thorough continued evaluation to ensure success is demonstrable (Burgess et al., 2018; Olmedo et al., 2018). The work of this and previous chapters (Marshall et al., 2020a, 2020b) provides conservationists with the targeted baseline data required to measure the future success of behaviour change efforts (Reddy et al., 2017).

## 5.5 LITERATURE CITED

- Akers, L. and Gordon, J. S. (2018) 'Using facebook for large-scale online randomized clinical trial recruitment: Effective advertising strategies.' Journal of Medical Internet Research. Journal of Medical Internet Research, 20(11) p. e290.
- Burgess, G., Zain, S., Milner-Gulland, E. J., Eisingerich, A. B., Sharif, V., Ibbett, H., Olmedo Castro,A. and Sohl, H. (2018) 'Reducing demand for illegal wildlife products. Research analysison strategies to change illegal wildlife product consumer behavious.,' (September).
- Bush, E. R., Baker, S. E. and Macdonald, D. W. (2014) 'Global trade in exotic pets 2006-2012.' Conservation Biology, 28(3) pp. 663–676.
- Challender, D. W. S., Harrop, S. R. and MacMillan, D. C. (2015) 'Towards informed and multi-faceted wildlife trade interventions.' Global Ecology and Conservation pp. 129–148.
- Chng, S. C. L., Eaton, J. A., Krishnasamy, K., Shepherd, C. R. and Nijman, V. (2015) In the market for extinction: An inventory of Jakarta's bird markets.
- Daut, E. F., Brightsmith, D. J., Mendoza, A. P., Puhakka, L. and Peterson, M. J. (2015) 'Illegal domestic bird trade and the role of export quotas in Peru.' Journal for Nature Conservation, 27 pp. 44–53.
- Davis, E. O., Crudge, B., Lim, T., O'Connor, D., Roth, V., Hunt, M. and Glikman, J. A. (2019) 'Understanding the prevalence of bear part consumption in Cambodia: A comparison of specialised questioning techniques.' PLoS ONE, 14(2).
- Doughty, H., Wright, J., Veríssimo, D., Lee, J. S. H., Oliver, K. and Milner-Gulland, E. J. (2020) 'Strategic advertising of online news articles as a novel intervention to influence wildlife product consumers.' Conservation Science and Practice. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, September, p. e272.
- Facebook (2016) Audience Targeting Options. Facebook Help Centre. [Online] [Accessed on 4th September 2020] https://www.facebook.com/business/ads/ad-targeting.
- Green, K. M., Crawford, B. A., Williamson, K. A. and DeWan, A. A. (2019) 'A Meta-Analysis of Social Marketing Campaigns to Improve Global Conservation Outcomes.' Social Marketing Quarterly, 25(1) pp. 69–87.
- Hanley, N., Sheremet, O., Bozzola, M. and MacMillan, D. C. (2018) 'The Allure of the Illegal: Choice Modeling of Rhino Horn Demand in Vietnam.' Conservation Letters. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd (10.1111) p. e12417.
- Heberlein, T. A. (2013) 'Navigating Environmental Attitudes.' Conservation Biology, 26(4) pp. 1–240.
- Jepson, P. and Ladle, R. J. (2009) 'Governing bird-keeping in Java and Bali: evidence from a household survey.' Oryx, 43(03) p. 364.
- Kapp, J. M., Peters, C. and Oliver, D. P. (2013) 'Research recruitment using facebook advertising:Big potential, big challenges.' Journal of Cancer Education. Springer, 28(1) pp. 134–137.
- Kidd, L. R., Bekessy, S. A. and Garrard, G. E. (2019) 'Neither Hope nor Fear: Empirical Evidence Should Drive Biodiversity Conservation Strategies.' Trends in Ecology & Evolution, 34(4) pp. 278–282.
- Kidd, L. R., Garrard, G. E., Bekessy, S. A., Mills, M., Camilleri, A. R., Fidler, F., Fielding, K. S., Gordon, A., Gregg, E. A., Kusmanoff, A. M., Louis, W., Moon, K., Robinson, J. A., Selinske, M. J., Shanahan, D. and Adams, V. M. (2019) 'Messaging matters: A systematic review of the conservation messaging literature.' Biological Conservation, 236 pp. 92–99.
- Krantz, S. A. and Monroe, M. C. (2016) 'Message framing matters: Communicating climate change with forest landowners.' Journal of Forestry, 114(2) pp. 108–115.
- Kusmanoff, A. (2017) Framing the conservation conversation: an investigation into framing techniques for communicating biodiversity conservation. RMIT University.
- Kusmanoff, A. M., Fidler, F., Gordon, A., Garrard, G. E. and Bekessy, S. A. (2020) 'Five lessons to guide more effective biodiversity conservation message framing.' Conservation Biology. Blackwell Publishing Inc., June, p. cobi.13482.
- Kusmanoff, A. M., Hardy, M. J., Fidler, F., Maffey, G., Raymond, C., Reed, M. S., Fitzsimons, J. A. and Bekessy, S. A. (2016) 'Framing the private land conservation conversation: Strategic framing of the benefits of conservation participation could increase landholder engagement.' Environmental Science & Policy, 61 pp. 124–128.
- Larrosa, C., Carrasco, L. R. and Milner-Gulland, E. J. (2016) 'Unintended Feedbacks: Challenges and Opportunities for Improving Conservation Effectiveness.' Conservation Letters pp. 316–326.
- Marshall, H., Collar, N. J., Lees, A. C., Moss, A., Yuda, P. and Marsden, S. J. (2020a) 'Characterizing bird-keeping user-groups on Java reveals distinct behaviours, profiles and potential for change.' People and Nature.
- Marshall, H., Collar, N. J., Lees, A. C., Moss, A., Yuda, P. and Marsden, S. J. (2020b) 'Spatiotemporal dynamics of consumer demand driving the Asian Songbird Crisis.' Biological Conservation. Elsevier, 242(1) p. 108237.
- Maxwell, S. L., Fuller, R. A., Brooks, T. M. and Watson, J. E. M. (2016) 'Biodiversity: The ravages of guns, nets and bulldozers.' Nature pp. 143–145.
- Miller, A. E., Gary, D., Ansyah, J., Sagita, N., Muflihati, Kartikawati and Adirahmanta, S. N. (2019)
   'Socioeconomic Characteristics of Songbird Shop Owners in West Kalimantan, Indonesia.' Tropical Conservation Science, 12.
- Miller, Z. D., Freimund, W., Metcalf, E. C. and Nickerson, N. (2018) 'Targeting your audience: wildlife value orientations and the relevance of messages about bear safety.' Human Dimensions of Wildlife. Routledge, 23(3) pp. 213–226.
- Moorhouse, T. P., Balaskas, M., D'Cruze, N. C. and Macdonald, D. W. (2017) 'Information Could Reduce Consumer Demand for Exotic Pets.' Conservation Letters pp. 337–345.
- Moorhouse, T. P., Coals, P. G. R., D'Cruze, N. C. and Macdonald, D. W. (2020) 'Reduce or redirect? Which social marketing interventions could influence demand for traditional medicines?' Biological Conservation, 242, February, p. 108391.
- Moss, A., Jensen, E. and Gusset, M. (2017) 'Impact of a global biodiversity education campaign on zoo and aquarium visitors.' Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment, 15(5) pp. 243–247.

- Nuno, A. and St. John, F. A. V (2014) 'How to ask sensitive questions in conservation: A review of specialized questioning techniques.' Biological Conservation, 189 pp. 5–15.
- Olmedo, A., Sharif, V. and Milner-Gulland, E. J. (2018) 'Evaluating the Design of Behavior Change Interventions: A Case Study of Rhino Horn in Vietnam.' Conservation Letters, 11(1) p. e12365.
- R Core Team (2018) 'R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing.' Vienna, Austria.
- Reddy, S. M. W., Montambault, J., Masuda, Y. J., Keenan, E., Butler, W., Fisher, J. R. B., Asah, S.
   T. and Gneezy, A. (2017) 'Advancing Conservation by Understanding and Influencing Human Behavior.' Conservation Letters, 10(2) pp. 248–256.
- Reddy, S. M. W., Wardropper, C., Weigel, C., Masuda, Y. J., Harden, S., Ranjan, P., Getson, J. M., Esman, L. A., Ferraro, P. and Prokopy, L. (2020) 'Conservation behavior and effects of economic and environmental message frames.' Conservation Letters.
- Ribeiro, J., Reino, L., Schindler, S., Strubbe, D., Vall-Ilosera, M., Araújo, M. B., Capinha, C., Carrete, M., Mazzoni, S., Monteiro, M., Moreira, F., Rocha, R., Tella, J. L., Vaz, A. S., Vicente, J. and Nuno, A. (2019) 'Trends in legal and illegal trade of wild birds: a global assessment based on expert knowledge.' Biodiversity and Conservation, 28(12) pp. 3343–3369.
- Roberge, J. M. (2014) 'Using data from online social networks in conservation science: Which species engage people the most on Twitter?' Biodiversity and Conservation, 23(3) pp. 715–726.
- Salazar, G., Mills, M. and Veríssimo, D. (2019) 'Qualitative impact evaluation of a social marketing campaign for conservation.' Conservation Biology, 33(3) pp. 634–644.
- Schultz, P. W. (2011) 'Conservation Means Behavior.' Conservation Biology, 25(6) pp. 1080–1083.
- Shreedhar, G. and Mourato, S. (2019) 'Experimental Evidence on the Impact of Biodiversity Conservation Videos on Charitable Donations.' Ecological Economics, 158 pp. 180–193.
- Stead, M., Gordon, R., Angus, K. and McDermott, L. (2007) 'A systematic review of social marketing effectiveness.' Health Education, 107(2) pp. 126–191.
- Subroy, V., Gunawardena, A., Polyakov, M., Pandit, R. and Pannell, D. J. (2019) 'The worth of wildlife: A meta-analysis of global non-market values of threatened species.' Ecological Economics, 164, October, p. 106374.
- Sujarwoto, S., Tampubolon, G. and Pierewan, A. C. (2019) 'A Tool to Help or Harm? Online Social Media Use and Adult Mental Health in Indonesia.' International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction, 17(4) pp. 1076–1093.
- Symes, W. S., McGrath, F. L., Rao, M. and Carrasco, L. R. (2018) 'The gravity of wildlife trade.' Biological Conservation, 218 pp. 268–276.
- Szolnoki, G. and Hoffmann, D. (2013) 'Online, face-to-face and telephone surveys Comparing different sampling methods in wine consumer research.' Wine Economics and Policy. Elsevier, 2(2) pp. 57–66.
- Thomas-Walters, L., Hinsley, A., Bergin, D., Doughty, H., Eppel, S., MacFarlane, D., Meijer, W., Lee,T. M., Phelps, J., Smith, R., Wan, A. and Veríssimo, D. (2019) 'Motivations for the use and consumption of wildlife products.' SocArXiv. SocArXiv.

- Thomas-Walters, L., Veríssimo, D., Gadsby, E., Roberts, D. and Smith, R. (2020) 'Taking a more nuanced look at behavior change for demand reduction in the illegal wildlife trade.' Conservation Science and Practice, 2(9).
- Veríssimo, D. (2019) 'The Past, Present, and Future of Using Social Marketing to Conserve Biodiversity.' Social Marketing Quarterly, 25(1) pp. 3–8.
- Veríssimo, D., Schmid, C., Kimario, F. F. and Eves, H. E. (2018) 'Measuring the impact of an entertainment-education intervention to reduce demand for bushmeat.' Animal Conservation, 21(4) pp. 324–331.
- Veríssimo, D., Vieira, S., Monteiro, D., Hancock, J. and Nuno, A. (2020) 'Audience research as a cornerstone of demand management interventions for illegal wildlife products:
   Demarketing sea turtle meat and eggs.' Conservation Science and Practice, 2(3) pp. 1–14.
- Wallen, K. E. and Daut, E. (2018) 'The challenge and opportunity of behaviour change methods and frameworks to reduce demand for illegal wildlife.' Nature Conservation, 26 pp. 55–75.

# 5.6 APPENDICES

# 5.6.1 Appendix A – Online Survey Questions

1 Where do you live?

	,					
0	Banten	0	Jawa E	Barat	0	DIY
0	DKI Jakarta	0	Jawa T	engah	0	Jawa Timur
2 Wh	ere do you live (cont.)?					
0	Regency					
0	District					
3 Ho	w old are you?					
0	18 - 25	0	36 - 45	5	0	55+
0	26 - 35	0	46 - 55	5		
4 WI	nat's your occupation?					
0	Bird trader / breeder /	catche	er	0	Farming	
0	Selling / Trading			0	Skilled prof	essional
0	Warung worker			0	Unskilled la	lbourer
0	Entrepreneur			0	Unemploye	d
0	Office worker			0	Landlord	
0	Civil servant			0	Housewife	
0	Local leader			0	Student	
0	Driver / Transport			0	Retired	
5 Wh	at is your highest level	of educ	cation?			
0	No formal education			0	Baccalaure	ate / Academy
0	Did not finish E. Scho	ol		0	Bachelor	
0	Elementary School			0	Postgradua	ite
0	Junior High School			0	Doctorate	
0	High School			0	Prefer not t	o say
6 Do	you keep birds? (exclu	iding D	omestic	Pigeon	s)	
0	Yes			0	No	

7 What types of birds do you keep? (Answer as many as apply)

	51 5 1 (		, II , ,
	Lovebirds or Canaries - Exotic		Sunbirds
birds			Bulbuls
	White-rumped Shama		Laughingthrushes
	Oriental Magpie-robin		Long-tailed Shrikes
	Leafbirds		White-eyes
	Zebra Doves		Other
	Prinias or Tailorbirds		
8 Hov	v many birds do you have in total?		
0	1	0	4 - 6
0	2 - 3	0	6+
9 Hov	v long have you kept birds continuous	ly? (wit	hout stopping)
0	Less than a year		
0	Between 1 - 2 years		
0	Between 2 - 5 years		
0	Between 5 - 10 years		
0	More than 10 years		
10 Se	elect the statements you consider to be	e true.	
	CB birds can be identified by rings or	n their	legs
	Buying WC birds is illegal		
	The majority of birds for sale in mark	ets are	captive-bred
	The majority of birds for sale in mark	ets are	wild-caught
	Wild-caught birds cannot be entered	into sc	ome singing contests
11 W	hat types of birds do you own? Wild-ca	aught, (	Captive-bred or do not know?
0	Only CB birds	0	Only WC birds
0	CB and WC birds	0	Do not know
12 W	hat percentage of your bird-keeping fri	iends o	wn wild-caught birds?
0	0% - None		
0	1 - 25% - a quarter		
0	25 - 50% - up to half		
0	50 - 75% - around 3 quarters		

o 75 - 100% - most of them

13 How often do you buy birds?

- o Once a month or more (1)
- o Once every 2 3 months (2)
- o Once every 4 6 months (3)
- o Once every 6 12 months (4)

14 Which of the following best describes you?

- o Hobbyist keep birds as hobby, do not breed birds or enter contests (often)
- o Contestant keep birds to enter contests, occasionally breed birds
- o Breeder keep birds as a hobby but also to sell and trade
- o None of the above

## Message Persuasiveness Comparison Section (see Table 5.1)

25 Which of these would you buy for yourself?

- o Wild-caught bird
- o Captive-bred bird
- o Any bird (origin not important)
- o None of the above

26 Which of these would you buy as gift for someone?

- o Yellow-vented Bulbul o Leafbird
- o Lovebird o Canary

27 How likely do you think it is that you will start breeding your own birds?

- o Definitely will
- o Probably will
- o May or may not
- o Probably will not
- o Definitely will not

28 Why not? (Choose as many as apply)

- Too expensive Too much effort
- $\Box$ Do not have the space  $\Box$ Other reason \_\_\_\_\_
- $\Box$ Not interested

29 How likely do you think it is that you could be persuaded to stop keeping birds?

- Definitely 0
- 0 Probably
- May or may not 0
- Probably not 0
- Definitely not 0

30 Whom do you consider your most trusted source of information?

- Local leaders **Religious leaders** 0 0
  - Peers Scientists 0
- Other \_\_\_\_ Politicians 0 0
- Teachers 0

0

- 31 What media do you use for information?
- $\Box$ Social media
- Newspapers / Magazines
- Radio / TV
- Local meetings
- $\Box$ Other \_\_\_\_\_

32 We are interested to hear what you think about the bird-keeping and the sustainability of the trade surrounding bird-keeping. Would you be able to spend another couple of minutes talking to us about this issue?

0 Yes 0 No

33 Do you think keeping wild-caught birds is problematic?

- 0 Yes
- Maybe 0
- No 0
- Do not know 0

34 Why not?\_\_\_\_\_

35 Who do you think is responsible for this issue?

- o The government
- o Bird-keepers
- o Villages where people trap birds
- o Traders
- o Other (please specify) \_\_\_\_\_

36 What do you think is the solution to this issue?\_\_\_\_\_

	<b>D</b> revines	Denten	DKI	West	Central		East	Outside	Ove	rall
	Province	Banten	DKI	Java	Java	DIY	Java	Java	n	%
Overall	n	62	76	239	244	108	228	23	980	
responses	% total sample	6	8	24	25	11	23	2	900	-
Regencies	n	8	5	27	35	5	36	21	137	
sampled	% sampled	100	83	100	100	100	95	5	137	-
	No Bird	10	9	9	7	9	8	22	191	11
Bird-keeping	Hobbyist	32	33	30	31	29	28	43	387	23
group (%)	Contestant	23	25	30	30	34	27	22	366	22
	Breeder	31	26	30	31	25	33	13	356	21
	18 - 25	2	9	15	21	17	17	22	159	16
	26 - 35	53	39	34	39	44	38	57	384	39
Age group (%)	36 - 45	19	36	33	29	28	31	9	291	30
	46 - 55	18	14	13	9	8	11	9	110	11
	55+	8	1	3	2	4	3	4	32	3
Educational level	Higher	47	41	43	43	43	49	43	422	45
	High School	52	51	44	45	52	45	43	440	47
(%)	Lower	2	8	13	12	5	5	14	84	9
	Bird trade	2	4	4	6	8	6	0	52	5
	Business	18	32	28	29	26	32	22	273	28
Occupational	Clerical	25	15	23	21	19	25	39	214	22
group (%)	Labour	39	32	34	30	33	25	26	295	31
	No formal employer	15	13	8	12	11	10	9	103	11
	Other	2	4	2	3	3	1	4	22	2

# 5.6.2 Appendix B - Demographic characteristics

**Table 5.B.2.** Demographic characteristics of bird-keepers in the study sample, compared with those from the 2018 random household survey. Differences between percentages (or n) of respondent characteristics between 2018 and 2020 are presented in brackets (e.g. in the current study there are 20% less Hobbyists than in the 2018 sample).

· · · · ·		D	anten		DKI	Was	st Java	Ce	entral		DIY	Eac	t Java		Over	all	
		D	anten	I		wes	a Java	J	ava	Į		Eas	l Java		n		%
	Hobbyist	38	(-18)	39	(-22)	34	(-33)	33	(-23)	33	(-21)	32	(-16)	387	(-66)	35	(-20)
User-group	Contestant	26	(-13)	30	(-3)	33	(+5)	32	(+11)	38	(+19)	30	(-4)	366	(+145)	33	(+6)
(%)	Breeder	36	(+31)	31	(+25)	33	(+27)	34	(+11)	29	(+2)	38	(+20)	356	(+210)	32	(+14)
	18 - 25	0	(-4)	10	(+1)	14	(+5)	21	(+13)	18	(+10)	17	(+11)	141	(+78)	16	(+8)
	26 - 35	57	(+22)	42	(+16)	34	(+16)	41	(+18)	46	(+26)	37	(+20)	361	(+186)	40	(+19)
Age group	36 - 45	20	(-13)	35	(+6)	36	(-1)	29	(0)	26	(+7)	32	(+7)	271	(+52)	30	(+3)
(%)	46 - 55	16	(-5)	13	(-1)	13	(-8)	8	(-15)	7	(-24)	11	(-14)	95	(-104)	11	(-13)
	55+	7	(0)	0	(-21)	4	(-12)	1	(-15)	3	(-19)	3	(-24)	24	(-140)	3	(-17)
Educational	Higher	43	(-24)	40	(-25)	44	(+3)	43	(-5)	39	(-8)	51	(-2)	385	(-34)	45	(-7)
level (%)	High School	56	(+43)	51	(+34)	43	(+34)	45	(+31)	56	(+37)	43	(+32)	402	(+286)	47	(+32)
	Lower	2	(-19)	9	(-9)	13	(-37)	12	(-26)	5	(-30)	6	(-30)	78	(-207)	9	(-26)
	Business	20	(-19)	36	(+12)	34	(+2)	37	(7)	35	(+11)	41	(+7)	304	(+60)	35	(+5)
Occupational	Clerical	26	(+9)	15	(-12)	25	(+17)	21	(1)	19	(-1)	25	(+5)	198	(+39)	23	(+4)
group (%)	Labour	43	(+4)	35	(+9)	33	(-19)	31	(-14)	36	(-11)	25	(-9)	272	(-65)	32	(-9)
gi oup ( //)	No formal employer	11	(+6)	14	(-9)	8	(0)	11	(+6)	11	(+2)	9	(-3)	86	(+6)	10	(0)

## 5.6.3 Appendix C - User-group bird-keeping profiles

The most prevalent birds owned were exotic (primarily lovebirds, canaries and cockatiels), Hobbyists were the most likely to own bulbuls, Contestants the most likely to own shamas, and Breeders Exotic birds (Table 5.C.1). Only around one third of bird-keepers owned three birds or fewer, with Hobbyists most likely to own the fewest birds, and Breeders most likely to own over ten birds (Table 5.C.2). Over half of bird-keepers bought birds once or twice a year, Hobbyists being the most likely to buy birds less often, and Breeders the most likely to buy birds very regularly (Table 5.C.2). More than half of bird-keepers owned at least one wild-caught bird, with Hobbyists the least likely to own solely captive-bred birds, and the most likely to not know the origin of their birds (Table 5.C.2). Similarly, over half of all respondents reported that less than half of their bird-keeping friends and acquaintances kept wild-caught birds, with Contestants the most likely to report that more than half kept wild-caught birds, and non-bird-keepers the most likely to report less than half.

Table	5.C.1 Top 20 owned species ac	ross user-group	s and overall			
Rank	Таха		% User-g	groups		Overall
Ralik	Ιαχά	Hobbyist	Contestant	Breeder	Unknown*	%
1	Exotic Birds	60.5	70	73.5	61	66.3
2	White rumped Shama	29.1	54.1	40.5	41.9	41.1
3	Leafbird sp	20	31.7	19.9	23.5	23.7
4	Oriental Magpie robin	24.2	27.7	21.1	20.3	23.4
5	Small native birds	22.1	23.2	26.8	15.5	22.1
6	White eye sp	16.4	11.5	17.1	11.6	14.3
7	Zebra Dove	15.8	7.8	15.7	11.3	12.8
8	Bulbuls ( <i>Pyconotus</i> &	17.9	7.8	12.3	10.3	12.3
0	Alophoixus spp)	17.9	7.0	12.5	10.5	12.5
9	Sunbird sp	6.8	9.2	7.1	4.2	6.9
10	Long tailed Shrike	5.2	5.9	4	4.2	4.8
11	Laughingthrush sp	4.2	1.4	2	3.5	2.8
12	Java Pied Starling	3.6	1.4	2.8	1.3	2.4
13	Orange headed Thrush	2.6	2	2.3	1.3	2.1
14	Horsfield's Bushlark	1.6	1.7	2.6	1	1.7
15	Flycatcher sp	2.3	1.4	2	1	1.7
16	Yellow vented Bulbul	2.6	0.3	1.7	1.6	1.6
17	Chestnut capped Thrush	1	1.7	2.3	1	1.5
18	Medium sized native birds	2.1	0.6	0.9	0.6	1.1
19	Collared Dove	1.3	0.3	0.9	0.3	0.7
20	Spotted Dove	0.5	0	1.1	0.6	0.6
21	Black winged Myna	1	0	0.9	0	0.5
22	Straw headed Bulbul	0.5	0	1.1	0	0.4
23	Raptors	0.5	0	0.6	0.3	0.4
24	Pied Bushchat	0.8	0.3	0	0.3	0.4

			User-g	roup		No Dird	Ove	rall
		Hobbyist	Contestant	Breeder	Unknown*	No Bird	n	%
	One to three	54	26	16	45	-	496	35
Number of birds	Four to six	24	26	20	23	-	325	23
owned (%)	Seven to nine	14	15	13	10	-	184	13
	Over ten	9	32	51	23	-	398	28
_	X Twelve+ a year	13	16	21	16	-	191	17
Frequency of buying birds (%)	X Two to six a year	28	38	29	16	-	361	31
	Once or twice a year	58	46	50	69	-	601	52
	Only CB birds	34	44	48	46	-	506	42
Origin of birds owned (%)	At least one WC bird	58	54	50	40	-	638	53
	Do not know	8	2	2	14	-	58	5
Amount of bird-	Less than half	52	49	52	62	65	656	52
keeping that friends own WC	Half	24	22	22	18	15	270	22
birds (%)	More than half	25	29	26	20	20	325	26

# **6 GENERAL CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS**

# 6.1 INTRODUCTION

The overall aim of this PhD thesis was to quantify, characterise, and explore demand for songbirds in Java to inform a portfolio of potential interventions that could reduce the impact the cage-bird trade has on wild populations of songbirds in Indonesia and beyond. The first objective was to assess the spatial and temporal patterns of songbird ownership across Java. The second objective was to profile the behaviour, preferences and motivations of songbird-keeping consumers, and explore potential for change. The third objective was to explore people's perceptions and attitudes towards bird-keeping and wild birds, and profile the reasons for stopping, starting and never owning birds. The final objective was to develop a methodology to determine effective behaviour change message content.

This chapter summarises the key results from the thesis, and evaluates how the findings can inform potential behaviour change interventions. This chapter also highlights how future research could build on this body of work, and identifies priorities for future studies. Finally, I provide suggestions for behaviour change interventions and pathways to reducing the impact keeping songbirds as pets has on wild populations.

# 6.2 SUMMARY OF KEY CHAPTER RESULTS

Chapter 2: Spatio-temporal dynamics of consumer demand driving the Asian Songbird Crisis

By examining differences in the prevalence of bird-keeping in urban and rural communities, I was able to determine what broad-scale demographic factors influenced demand for cage-birds, and assess the scale and scope of demand across Java. Ownership levels were significantly higher in urban than rural areas, and were particularly high in the eastern provinces of the island. Further, I estimated that one-third of Java's households keep a huge number of cage-birds, and, through comparisons with data from household surveys undertaken over a decade ago, I found that overall levels of bird ownership have increased. The majority of birds currently kept are non-native species, predominantly lovebirds (*Agapornis* spp.), which have also shown a seven-fold increase in popularity since previous work.

Given that much of Java's remaining suitable habitat for songbirds is no longer viable for a range of reasons, this suggests that the number of birds held in cages might approach or exceed the number of birds left in the wild on the island. Ownership of native taxa is still high, and some genera, including groups with globally threatened species, saw sharp increases in ownership over the last decade. The huge increase in the numbers of non-native birds relative to a still remarkable increase in native birds suggests that trade in captive-bred non-native species may simply be supplementing rather than supplanting demand for native songbirds. A clear next step was to go deeper than broad-scale understandings, and begin profiling consumer behaviour, preferences, and the socio-economic circumstance of bird-keepers, to obtain a finer scale data set on songbird demand.

# Chapter 3: Characterising bird-keeping user-groups on Java reveals distinct behaviours, profiles and potential for change

By profiling three songbird-keeping user-groups (Hobbyists, Contestants and Breeders), I uncovered that user-groups diverged in their bird-keeping habits and preferences. User-group membership also appeared fluid over a two-year period, with much transitioning between non-bird ownership and Hobbyists, recruitment of non-bird owners to Contestants, and movement both in and out of the Breeder group by bird-keepers. My findings are useful at informing behavioural change efforts with demographic and geographic profiles to target bird-keepers, who tended to live in the eastern provinces and be more affluent and urban than non-bird-keepers. The findings of this chapter suggest that bird-keepers have on wild bird populations, and that measures to reduce these impacts should treat each group differently. It was then logical to move towards understanding how these groups differed in their attitudes to the environment and their hobby, to understand pathways to communicating and delivering behavioural change.

# Chapter 4: Exploring pathways to reduce demand among bird-keepers for songbirds in Java

Through exploring the self-reported reasons people keep birds, I found that most people started keeping birds to enjoy their beauty or song, or to keep up with peers, whereas few people cited health, sanitary or welfare concerns as reasons for not keeping birds. Examining differences across user-groups revealed that Hobbyists were most likely to start keeping birds after receiving birds opportunistically, whereas Contestants and Breeders were more likely to be seeking financial returns. By exploring public attitudes and perceptions around bird-keeping in Java, I found that respondents across groups held similar views, but opinions on the environmental importance of birds, how long birds typically live in captivity, and whether keeping birds as pets endangers them in the wild, differed between birdkeepers and non-bird-keepers. Overall, there were low proportions of all groups admitting an intention to obtain wild-caught birds in the future. Nevertheless, given the ubiquity of bird-ownership across Java, this number probably represents a concerningly large number of households involved in the procurement of wild-caught birds. My findings suggest the importance of peer pressure and social norms among bird-keepers could provide both an opportunity and a barrier to addressing the threat bird-keeping has on wild bird populations. Based on these understandings, the next step was to create, explore and identify messages that would be able to either reduce demand and change consumption behaviours.

# Chapter 5: Identifying messages to facilitate behaviour change in overconsuming songbird-keeping communities on Java

Using online surveys with a targeted sample of bird-keepers, I uncovered that birdkeepers perceived keeping wild-caught birds as problematic. Subsequently, a majority of respondents claimed they would attempt to breed birds in the future, with Hobbyists the least likely to do so, but the most likely to admit they could be persuaded to stop keeping birds. Further, by utilising a novel methodology to explore what campaign messages may be the most persuasive, I uncovered that messages focussed on the negative impacts of over-exploitation on Indonesia's wildlife or cultural heritage of bird-keeping were the most persuasive. Additionally, messages framed to emphasise the positive aspects of sustainable alternatives were considered more persuasive than those that highlighted the negative aspects of the hobby in general (e.g. welfare issues, health concerns, old-fashioned hobby). Furthermore, my results highlight issues that could become the focus for specific awareness-raising campaigns. My results also revealed another potential barrier to more sustainable bird-keeping: that captive-bred birds are more expensive than wild-caught birds, which may be inhibiting increased uptake. Efforts to increase the

157

sustainability of the trade could maximise results by collaborating with local and religious leaders, and demand reduction campaigns should use divergent communication delivery to target the wide-variety of bird-keeping demographics.

# 6.3 LIMITATIONS AND OPPORTUNITIES FOR FUTURE RESEARCH

Whilst this thesis has uncovered important insights on demand for songbirds as pets in Java, and how using this information can inform conservation management approaches, there are some limitations to this research that could be improved upon in future studies.

Data for chapters two to four were collected during two field seasons across 2018, through face-to-face household surveys. The data were collected by the author and a team of Indonesian volunteers and students using questionnaire surveys carried out in Bahasa Indonesia, the national language of Indonesia. In spite of our best efforts, some responses were difficult to verify due to a reliance on self-reported responses, which introduces some doubt on the reliability of the data (Thomas et al., 2014; Nilsson et al., 2019). For example, when asking bird-keepers about the source of their birds (wild-caught or captive-bred), there is currently no definitive method to verify this information. Additionally, many respondents did not know the sources of their bird, stating they bought their birds in the market. Whether respondents were being deceptive and/or affected by social desirability bias (Nuno and St. John, 2014; Davis et al., 2019) was also possible, although the abundance of seemingly wild-caught birds in markets (Chapter 5), and the fact that owning wildcaught birds is not illegal (Chng et al., 2015), may nullify these issues. Two other similar limitations were also acknowledged: 1) there was some variability in the local names used for birds across Java; and 2) we did not verify whether the local names given for previously owned birds (Chapter 3) were accurate. These limitations could have resulted in some of the calculations for certain species being inaccurate. To rectify this uncertainty in future research, interviewers could bring photo cards or utilise a mobile phone application with images for each species and commonly used market names, as has been done in other strands of research where species identification can be affected by a local diversity of names (Bezerra et al., 2019). Recording of such information (variability of local names) would prove particularly

useful for future research and conservation efforts. If the results and approach of this thesis are to be carried out in the future to perform longitudinal research, efforts should be made to improve the reliability of the responses.

The approach used in Chapter 2 to extrapolate the numbers of birds kept in households was robust, yet through the use of sophisticated statistical methods, the estimation approach could be improved (Chao et al., 2014). However, the estimations given, and the associated confidence intervals are still worthwhile and give insight into the scale and scope of bird-keeping in Java. Additionally, the representativeness of the sample collected was examined in Chapter 3, and despite some caveats appeared to have been successful at capturing a broad sample of households. If future research is to use the results of this thesis as a baseline to measure the impact and effectiveness of interventions (Reddy et al., 2017; Sung and Fong, 2018), efforts should be made to provide detailed information regarding the generation of estimations, sampling approach, and any reproducibility issues. One limitation apparent in both my data collection, and seemingly that of Jepson (2009), is that collecting data on higher status households (Jepson and Ladle, 2009), who may be able to afford species prized for their rarity or cost, such as Javan Green Magpie (Cissa thalassina) or Bali Myna (Leucopsar rothschildi; Jepson, 2016). For example, the sampling methodology I used was far better at collecting data in middle- or lower-income neighbourhoods, as higher-income neighbourhoods in Indonesia are often gated and/or privately secured. Further, gated and private communities are not under the same administrative boundaries and jurisdiction as other neighbourhoods, and as such would require further bureaucracy to gain access. Due to the limited timeframe associated with PhD data collection, it was not possible to include such areas on a large scale. Future studies could account for this earlier in the planning process or seek alternative data collection strategies for such hard to reach communities (Faugier and Sargeant, 1997; Baltar and Brunet, 2012).

The fourth chapter of this thesis looked at the perceptions and attitudes of bird-keepers towards wild-caught birds and the impact their hobby has on wild populations. Following on from previous research (Paul et al., 2016; Amit and Jacobson, 2017; Miller, 2017; St. John et al., 2018) that supports the use of behavioural psychology approaches to explore the drivers of intention to carry out

behaviours, I used the Theory of Planned Behaviour (TPB Ajzen, 1991) to inform the creation of a set of questions surrounding obtaining f wild-caught birds. Although my results are informative and have provided insight into the psychographic factors behind such intention, a more rigorous approach to question design could have proved more reliable. Often in research employing TPB, researchers use multiple questions to measure each factor (e.g. social norms; Kaiser, 2006; Abrahamse et al., 2009; St. John et al., 2018), yet in my study I chose to only use one question for each factor to reduce survey time and increase the number of responses. Future studies that choose to use TPB should use multiple questions to measure each psychographic factor, as this will improve the reliability of the measures (Hogberg et al., 2015).

The final analysis chapter (Chapter 5) was originally intended to be carried out both face-to-face and online, to allow an assessment of the reliability of each method at collecting data on this topic. The global public health crisis caused by Covid-19 meant that face-to-face data collection had to be cancelled and I had to return to the UK. Unfortunately, this meant that an assessment on the reliability of the two methodological approaches was not possible. Future studies should seek to incorporate both online and face-to-face elements to allow an examination of their reliability, both in terms of response rates and sampling bias. I only used one website to facilitate online data collection (Facebook), yet there is evidence that other websites (e.g. Google) may also prove to be useful at providing data collection for studies interested in the consumption of wildlife or their products (Doughty et al., 2020). Future studies could incorporate a number of different online sampling approaches to assess which proves the most robust for songbird-keeping communities (Doughty et al., 2020).

#### 6.3.1 Priorities for future research

This thesis sought to further knowledge on the various facets of demand for songbirds as pets within Java, and achieved the objective of identifying the scale and scope of such demand. Much effort is made to survey markets to assess demand (Nijman et al., 2013; Su et al., 2014; Chng et al., 2015; Daut et al., 2015), and this thesis supplements and enriches such research by adding detail about consumption (which birds end up in households) of bird-owning households. A synthesis of both data streams to explore whether there is accordance among

households and markets would be extremely useful for those seeking to monitor the flow of trade. In addition to these data sets, there is already work exploring the utility of seizure data to map networks of the trade in birds (Indraswari et al., 2020), and others exploring the online trade (Iqbal, 2015). Future research could attempt to link up these data sets to allow analyses of how inter-related physical, online and peerto-peer markets are, and most importantly enable, the measurement of intervention impact on both temporal and spatial scales. For example, a case study could focus in on one region, province, or city for a set period of time, monitor what birds are available in markets, (both physical and online), assess what birds are in households (through targeted face-to-face and online surveys), and work in unison with governmental bodies and local NGOs to carry out random inspections in ports (land, air and sea) identified to be at high risk of bird smuggling (Indraswari et al., 2020). Such an approach would enable an assessment of the flow of birds through ports, markets and households, and through targeted interventions based in Random Control Trial (RCT) methodology (Stead et al., 2007; Yom-Tov et al., 2018), measure which interventions work best at a local scale. Approaches based on applying mark-recapture and other prevalence estimating methods (Lebreton et al., 1992; Bernard et al., 2010; Thomas et al., 2010) on a combined data set from these various aspects of the trade could provide rigorous and robust measures of the throughflow of birds.

Similarly, the importance of bird-keeping user-group membership in influencing differential impact on wild bird populations implies further research on the dynamics of these groups will enable even more specific interventions that target key areas and audiences. The suitability of machine learning approaches at categorising and classifying consumers based on birds kept was demonstrated in this thesis (Chapter 3), but with more reliable data on behaviours and preferences, such approaches could be vastly more powerful (Al-Jarrah et al., 2015; Obermeyer and Emanuel, 2016). Similar to many Asian countries, social media use is particularly prevalent in Indonesia (Nijman and Nekaris, 2017; Sujarwoto et al., 2019), and the singing contest community is highly active online (Karokaro, 2020), which is supported by the results in this thesis (Chapters 4 & 5). Much advertising and promotion of singing contests are facilitated by social media, representing an opportunity for novel approaches combining web-scraping–the automated collection

of data from websites (Batrinca and Treleaven, 2015)–and machine learning to assess the prevalence of singing contests across spatial and temporal scales. Further, such an approach could assess the popularity of species for contests, in terms of the number of contests in which they are present, and whether there is any geographic variation in species present. With such data it would be possible to measure whether interventions targeting contests in certain regions were successful and their consequences, for example whether the prohibition of wild-caught birds in certain administrative areas shifts the species composition or simply substitutes the same species but sourced alternatively.

Another major area of research that requires investigation is the sustainability of the captive-bred supply of birds in Java. This thesis explored the prevalence of species in households (Chapter 2), the preferences of bird-keepers regarding the source of birds owned (Chapter 3), and how much they knew or were concerned about the illegality of the cage-bird trade (Chapters 4 & 5). Yet, the suitability of particular species to more sustainable sourcing was not explored. Within the songbird conservation community, much attention has focussed on the speed at which species with particular qualities or attributes are substituted like-for-like when supply cannot meet demand (Eaton et al., 2015; Bergin et al., 2018), but little focus has yet been given to the suitability of species for captive-breeding. There is evidence that the unreliability of reported sources enables the laundering of birds and animals (Nijman and Shepherd, 2015b, 2015a; Janssen and Chng, 2018), and my findings that captive-bred birds are typically more expensive than wild-caught ones would support this, as there is an apparent financial incentive for traders to deceive consumers (Tensen, 2016). Without investigations into the financial reality of captive-breeding and the suitability of species to such endeavours, those seeking to promote the 'sustainable' substitution of captive-bred birds will be basing much on faith. Future research could work with breeders and traders to explore the economic aspects to breeding and trading captive-bred birds, and explore what aspects determine species' suitability for captive-breeding. Further, an important avenue yet to be explored is how the longevity of birds in households affects the impact of the trade on wild songbird populations. Collection of data on the longevity of birds in households, how often these birds are replaced, and the manner in which they do so, would enable analyses similar to those used to assess long term population viability (Boyce, 1992; Beissinger and Westphal, 1998). This could incorporate data from market, household and online surveys to assess the likelihood of trade driving extinctions of species. Such analyses would also be invaluable to informing conservation management strategies to maximise the breeding capacity of Indonesia in line with those species most at risk from trade. Indeed, as much focus has already been placed on markets, households and the online trade, conservation researchers and practitioners should now aim to engage with the supply side of the trade, to create lasting and effective solutions (Challender et al., 2015b, 2015a).

# 6.4 APPLICATIONS TO CONSERVATION AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

Beyond research interest, this thesis provides a deep understanding of demand for songbirds and the actors involved, which can inform behaviour change and demand reduction efforts in multiple ways. Firstly, I have identified areas where bird-keeping is most prevalent in Java, and where demand has increased over a decade, providing geographic focal points for interventions. Secondly, going beyond geographic targets, this thesis provides opportunities to home in on particular demographic groups whose consumption behaviours have the greatest impact on wild bird populations, by identifying those who are most likely to be a member of a particular user-group. Thirdly, through gaining an understanding of why birdkeepers started their hobby, what they think of it, and what drives their intention to own wild-caught birds, this thesis identified potential points of agreement or disagreement to focus discussions and engagement with both bird-keepers and non-bird-keepers alike. Finally, this thesis combined these findings to create and find messages and framing considered to be persuasive, which can form the basis of future demand reduction and behaviour change campaigns. Thus, these findings provide comprehensive profiles to target groups of consumers (and to a lesser extent non-consumers) and their behaviours, which represents a toolkit for those seeking to improve the sustainability of the hobby. The output from this thesis will not solve the Asian Songbird Crisis, but substantially contributes to current efforts by providing a much-needed further data set on demand for songbirds, which was previously lacking. Future efforts will need measures of efficacy and effectiveness,

and this thesis provides a baseline data set with which to measure such interventions.

Next steps would be to fund intervention delivery, and to collaborate with both Indonesian based NGOs seeking to reduce impact and governmental counterparts tasked with regulating trade and monitoring wildlife. Through collaboration with organisations on the ground in Indonesia and beyond to other countries where demand for songbirds or wildlife as pets is high, we could achieve positive conservation outcomes. Previous efforts to improve the sustainability of the trade in songbirds may have failed to measure their impact, but it is imperative this does not happen again. Through combining the expertise and knowledge of conservationists (e.g. the IUCN Asian Songbird Specialist group), and including the participation of Indonesian conservation groups (e.g. BirdPacker; https://www.birdpacker.com/), campaigns could use the toolkit presented in this thesis and apply it to specific regions or locations to test its efficacy at reducing demand and changing consumption behaviours. The most pressing focus of such campaigns could be the consumption behaviour of Hobbyists bird-keepers, who do not appear as engaged in the online community to the same extent as the specialist user-groups. The campaign could focus on both raising awareness of the impact of the trade, but also redirecting demand towards more sustainable captive-bred alternatives, both of which are demonstratively persuasive as evidenced in Chapter 5. These campaigns would need to engage traditional media (local radio, TV, posters etc.) and perhaps focus on targeting high-risk areas of Java identified in Chapter 2. Prior to, and after such campaigns, surveys (both online and face-to-face) sampling the scale of demand for a region should be carried out to allow effective impact assessment of the interventions. The potential interventions that could be developed from the results and findings of this thesis are numerous, and the next steps will be to continue collaborating with the organisations and individuals who made this work possible, to create a number of campaigns that have demonstrable success at reducing the impact of the songbird trade on wild bird populations.

### 6.5 LITERATURE CITED

- Abrahamse, W., Steg, L., Gifford, R. and Vlek, C. (2009) 'Factors influencing car use for commuting and the intention to reduce it: A question of self-interest or morality?' Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour. Elsevier Ltd, 12(4) pp. 317–324.
- Ajzen, I. (1991) 'The Theory of Planned Behavior Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes.' Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes, 50(2) pp. 179–211.
- Al-Jarrah, O. Y., Yoo, P. D., Muhaidat, S., Karagiannidis, G. K. and Taha, K. (2015) 'Efficient Machine Learning for Big Data: A Review.' Big Data Research, 2(3) pp. 87–93.
- Amit, R. and Jacobson, S. K. (2017) 'Understanding rancher coexistence with jaguars and pumas: a typology for conservation practice.' Biodiversity and Conservation. Springer Netherlands, 26(6) pp. 1353–1374.
- Baltar, F. and Brunet, I. (2012) 'Social research 2.0: Virtual snowball sampling method using Facebook.' Internet Research. Emerald Group Publishing Limited, 22(1) pp. 57–74.
- Batrinca, B. and Treleaven, P. C. (2015) 'Social media analytics: a survey of techniques, tools and platforms.' AI & Society, 30(1) pp. 89–116.
- Beissinger, S. R. and Westphal, M. I. (1998) 'On the Use of Demographic Models of Population Viability in Endangered Species Management.' The Journal of Wildlife Management, 62(3) p. 821.
- Bergin, D., Chng, S. C. L., Eaton, J. A. and Shepherd, C. R. (2018) 'The final straw? An overview of Straw-headed Bulbul Pycnonotus zeylanicus trade in Indonesia.' Bird Conservation International, 28(1) pp. 126–132.
- Bernard, H. R., Hallett, T., Iovita, A., Johnsen, E. C., Lyerla, R., McCarty, C., Mahy, M., Salganik, M.
  J., Saliuk, T., Scutelniciuc, O., Shelley, G. A., Sirinirund, P., Weir, S. and Stroup, D. F. (2010)
  'Counting hard-to-count populations: the network scale-up method for public health.'
  Sexually transmitted infections, 86 Suppl 2.
- Bezerra, D. M. M., de Araujo, H. F. P. and Alves, R. R. N. (2019) 'Understanding the use of wild birds in a priority conservation area of Caatinga, a Brazilian tropical dry forest.' Environment, Development and Sustainability.
- Boyce, M. S. (1992) 'Population Viability Analysis.' Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics, 23(1) pp. 481–497.
- Challender, D. W. S., Harrop, S. R. and MacMillan, D. C. (2015a) 'Towards informed and multifaceted wildlife trade interventions.' Global Ecology and Conservation pp. 129–148.
- Challender, D. W. S., Harrop, S. R. and MacMillan, D. C. (2015b) 'Understanding markets to conserve trade-threatened species in CITES.' Biological Conservation, 187 pp. 249–259.
- Chao, A., Gotelli, N. J., Hsieh, T. C., Sander, E. L., Ma, K. H., Colwell, R. K. and Ellison, A. M. (2014)
   'Rarefaction and extrapolation with Hill numbers: A framework for sampling and estimation in species diversity studies.' Ecological Monographs, 84(1) pp. 45–67.
- Chng, S. C. L., Eaton, J. A., Krishnasamy, K., Shepherd, C. R. and Nijman, V. (2015) In the market for extinction: An inventory of Jakarta's bird markets.

- Daut, E. F., Brightsmith, D. J., Mendoza, A. P., Puhakka, L. and Peterson, M. J. (2015) 'Illegal domestic bird trade and the role of export quotas in Peru.' Journal for Nature Conservation, 27 pp. 44–53.
- Davis, E. O., Crudge, B., Lim, T., O'Connor, D., Roth, V., Hunt, M. and Glikman, J. A. (2019) 'Understanding the prevalence of bear part consumption in Cambodia: A comparison of specialised questioning techniques.' PLoS ONE, 14(2).
- Doughty, H., Wright, J., Veríssimo, D., Lee, J. S. H., Oliver, K. and Milner-Gulland, E. J. (2020) 'Strategic advertising of online news articles as a novel intervention to influence wildlife product consumers.' Conservation Science and Practice. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, September, p. e272.
- Eaton, J. A., Shepherd, C. R., Rheindt, F. E., Harris, J. B. C., van Balen, S., Wilcove, D. S. and Collar, N. J. (2015) 'Trade-driven extinctions and near-extinctions of avian taxa in Sundaic Indonesia.' Forktail, 31 pp. 1–12.
- Faugier, J. and Sargeant, M. (1997) 'Sampling hard to reach populations.' Journal of Advanced Nursing, 26(4) pp. 790–797.
- Hogberg, J., Treves, A., Shaw, B. and Naughton-Treves, L. (2015) 'Changes in attidues towads wolves before and after an inaugural public hunting and trapping season early evidence from Wisconsin's wolf range Hogberg et al. 2015.' Environmental Conservation, 43(2016) pp. 1–11.
- Indraswari, K., Noske, R. A., Friedman, R., Shepherd, C. R., Biggs, D., Susilawati, C. and Wilson, C. (2020) 'It's in the news: Analysis of indonesia's wild bird trade network from media-reported seizure incidents.' Biological Conservation, 243 p. 108431.
- Iqbal, M. (2015) 'Looking at online bird trading in Indonesia; a case study from South Sumatra,' 24(November) pp. 132–135.
- Janssen, J. and Chng, S. C. L. (2018) 'Biological parameters used in setting captive-breeding quotas for Indonesia's breeding facilities.' Conservation Biology, 32(1) pp. 18–25.
- Jepson, P. (2016) 'Saving a species threatened by trade: a network study of Bali starling Leucopsar rothschildi conservation.' Oryx, 50(03) pp. 480–488.
- Jepson, P. and Ladle, R. J. (2009) 'Governing bird-keeping in Java and Bali: evidence from a household survey.' Oryx, 43(03) p. 364.
- St. John, F. A. V., Linkie, M., Martyr, D. J., Milliyanawati, B., McKay, J. E., Mangunjaya, F. M., Leader-Williams, N. and Struebig, M. J. (2018) 'Intention to kill: Tolerance and illegal persecution of Sumatran tigers and sympatric species.' Conservation Letters p. e12451.
- Kaiser, F. G. (2006) 'A moral extension of the theory of planned behavior: Norms and anticipated feelings of regret in conservationism.' Personality and Individual Differences, 41(1) pp. 71– 81.
- Karokaro, A. S. (2020) Trafficking of thousands of songbirds highlights rampant trade in Indonesia. Mongabay. [Online] [Accessed on 25th August 2020] https://news.mongabay.com/2020/07/trafficking-of-thousands-of-songbirds-highlightsrampant-trade-in-indonesia/.

- Lebreton, J. D., Burnham, K. P., Clobert, J. and Anderson, D. R. (1992) 'Modeling survival and testing biological hypotheses using marked animals: a unified approach with case studies.' Ecological Monographs, 62(1) pp. 67–118.
- Miller, Z. D. (2017) 'The Enduring Use of the Theory of Planned Behavior.' Human Dimensions of Wildlife. Routledge, 22(6) pp. 583–590.
- Nijman, V. and Nekaris, K. A. I. (2017) 'The Harry Potter effect: The rise in trade of owls as pets in Java and Bali, Indonesia.' Global Ecology and Conservation. Elsevier, 11, July, pp. 84–94.
- Nijman, V. and Shepherd, C. R. (2015a) Adding up the numbers : an investigation into commercial breeding of Tokay Geckos in Tokay Geckos in Indonesia. Traffic Report.
- Nijman, V. and Shepherd, C. R. (2015b) 'Trade of "captive-bred" birds from the Solomon Islands: a closer look at the global trade in hornbills.' Malayan Nature Journal, 67(2) pp. 258–264.
- Nijman, V., Shepherd, C. R. and Nekaris, K. A. I. (2013) 'Trade in Bengal Slow Lorises in Mong La, Myanmar, on the China Border.' Primate Conservation, (28) pp. 1–4.
- Nilsson, D., Fielding, K. and Dean, A. (2019) 'Achieving conservation impact by shifting focus from human attitudes to behaviors.' Conservation Biology. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd (10.1111), June, p. cobi.13363.
- Nuno, A. and St. John, F. A. V (2014) 'How to ask sensitive questions in conservation: A review of specialized questioning techniques.' Biological Conservation, 189 pp. 5–15.
- Obermeyer, Z. and Emanuel, E. J. (2016) 'Predicting the Future Big Data, Machine Learning, and Clinical Medicine.' New England Journal of Medicine, 375(13) pp. 1216–1219.
- Paul, J., Modi, A. and Patel, J. (2016) 'Predicting green product consumption using theory of planned behavior and reasoned action.' Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services, 29 pp. 123– 134.
- Reddy, S. M. W., Montambault, J., Masuda, Y. J., Keenan, E., Butler, W., Fisher, J. R. B., Asah, S.
  T. and Gneezy, A. (2017) 'Advancing Conservation by Understanding and Influencing Human Behavior.' Conservation Letters, 10(2) pp. 248–256.
- Stead, M., Gordon, R., Angus, K. and McDermott, L. (2007) 'A systematic review of social marketing effectiveness.' Health Education, 107(2) pp. 126–191.
- Su, S., Cassey, P. and Blackburn, T. M. (2014) 'Patterns of non-randomness in the composition and characteristics of the Taiwanese bird trade.' Biological Invasions, 16(12) pp. 2563–2575.
- Sujarwoto, S., Tampubolon, G. and Pierewan, A. C. (2019) 'A Tool to Help or Harm? Online Social Media Use and Adult Mental Health in Indonesia.' International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction, 17(4) pp. 1076–1093.
- Sung, Y. H. and Fong, J. J. (2018) 'Assessing consumer trends and illegal activity by monitoring the online wildlife trade.' Biological Conservation, 227, November, pp. 219–225.
- Tensen, L. (2016) 'Under what circumstances can wildlife farming benefit species conservation?' Global Ecology and Conservation pp. 286–298.
- Thomas, A. S., Gavin, M. C. and Milfont, T. L. (2014) 'Estimating non-compliance among recreational fishers: Insights into factors affecting the usefulness of the randomized response and item count techniques.' Biological Conservation, 189 pp. 24–32.

- Thomas, L., Buckland, S. T., Rexstad, E. A., Laake, J. L., Strindberg, S., Hedley, S. L., Bishop, J. R.
  B., Marques, T. A. and Burnham, K. P. (2010) 'Distance software: Design and analysis of distance sampling surveys for estimating population size.' Journal of Applied Ecology pp. 5–14.
- Yom-Tov, E., Shembekar, J., Barclay, S. and Muennig, P. (2018) 'The effectiveness of public health advertisements to promote health: a randomized-controlled trial on 794,000 participants.' npj Digital Medicine. Nature Publishing Group, 1(1) p. 24.

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect





**Biological Conservation** 

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/biocon

# Spatio-temporal dynamics of consumer demand driving the Asian Songbird Crisis



Harry Marshall<sup>a,\*</sup>, Nigel J. Collar<sup>b</sup>, Alexander C. Lees<sup>a,e</sup>, Andrew Moss<sup>c</sup>, Pramana Yuda<sup>d</sup>, Stuart J. Marsden<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup> School of Science & the Environment, Manchester Metropolitan University, Manchester M1 5GD, UK

<sup>b</sup> BirdLife International, The David Attenborough Building, Pembroke St, Cambridge CB2 3QZ, UK

<sup>2</sup> Chester Zoo, Upton-by-Chester, Chester CH2 1LH, UK

<sup>d</sup> Fakultas Teknobiologi, Kampus II Gedung Thomas Aquinas, Universitas Atma Jaya Yogyakarta, Jalan Babarsari 44, Yogyakarta 55281, Indonesia

e Cornell Lab of Ornithology, Cornell University, Ithaca, USA

#### A B T I C L E I N F O

Keywords: Cage-bird Wildlife trade Threatened species Java Indonesia Behavioural change Ownership patterns

#### ABSTRACT

Many South-East Asian bird species are in rapid decline due to offtake for the cage-bird trade, a phenomenon driven largely by consumption in Indonesia and labelled the 'Asian Songbird Crisis'. Interventions aimed at reducing this offtake require an understanding of the spatial and temporal dynamics of the trade. We surveyed the bird-keeping habits of over 3000 households from 92 urban and rural communities across six provinces on Java, Indonesia, and compared prevalence and patterns of bird-keeping with those from surveys undertaken a decade ago. We estimate that one-third of Java's 36 million households keep 66-84 million cage-birds. Despite over half of all birds owned being non-native species, predominantly lovebirds (Agapornis spp.), the majority of bird-keepers (76%) owned native species. Ownership levels were significantly higher in urban than rural areas, and were particularly high in the eastern provinces of the island. Overall levels of bird ownership have increased over the past decade, and species composition has changed. Notably, lovebirds showed a seven-fold increase in popularity while ownership of genera including groups with globally threatened species such as leafbirds (Chloropsis spp.) and white-eyes (Zosterops spp.) also rose sharply. The volume of some locally threatened birds estimated to be in ownership (e.g., > 3 million White-rumped Shama Kittacincla malabarica) cannot have been supplied from Java's forests and research on supply from other islands and Java's growing commercial breeding industry is a priority. Determining temporal and spatial patterns of ownership is a crucial first step towards finding solutions to this persistent, pervasive and adaptive threat to the regional avifauna.

#### 1. Introduction

Trade in wildlife is a multi-billion-dollar international industry increasingly driven by demand in certain countries for wildlife products from an emerging middle class (Drury, 2009; Davis et al., 2016; Veríssimo and Wan, 2018). Birds are a major component of this trade, identified as a threat to over 3000 wild species, approaching a third of the global avifauna (Butchart, 2008). Impacts of this trade are especially acute in South-East Asia, where > 1000 species of wild birds are traded for various reasons, a level of extraction that has precipitated an 'Asian Songbird Crisis' (Nijman, 2010; Su et al., 2014; Lee et al., 2016; Harris et al., 2017). Indonesia in particular represents a major regional market for cage-birds (Nash, 1993; Nijman, 2010; Chng et al., 2015),

with trade significantly affecting at least 26 globally threatened bird species in Indonesia (BirdLife International, 2019).

Indonesia's most densely populated island, Java, with a population of over 140 million people, is considered the biggest source of demand for cage-birds within the region (Jepson and Ladle, 2005; Eaton et al., 2015). Keeping and breeding songbirds is a common pastime in Indonesia, with deep cultural roots (Jepson and Ladle, 2005). The potential of the trade to affect wild populations is significant: decade-old estimates indicated that across six cities in Java and Bali alone over two million native songbirds were kept as pets, almost a million of which were likely wild-caught (Jepson and Ladle, 2005, 2009). Moreover, in the last three decades keeping birds to enter them in singing contests has become increasingly popular in Indonesia (Jepson, 2008). Market

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2019.108237

Received 22 May 2019; Received in revised form 28 August 2019; Accepted 30 August 2019 Available online 20 September 2019

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author at: Office E401, John Dalton Building, School of Science & the Environment, Manchester Metropolitan University, Manchester M1 5GD, UK. E-mail addresses: harry.marshall@stu.mmu.ac.uk (H. Marshall), Nigel.Collar@birdlife.org (N.J. Collar), Alexander.Lees@mmu.ac.uk (A.C. Lees), a.moss@chesterzoo.org (A. Moss), pramana.yuda@uajy.ac.id (P. Yuda), S.Marsden@mmu.ac.uk (S.J. Marsden).

<sup>0006-3207/ © 2019</sup> Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

surveys across Java have found over one hundred native Indonesian species for sale (Profauna, 2009; Chng et al., 2015) and revealed that the supply is now being met from Sumatra, Borneo and Peninsular Malaysia (Harris et al., 2017; Rentschlar et al., 2018). Expansion of the already strong bird-breeding industry in Java has previously been recommended to reduce pressure on wild bird populations (Jepson, 2010; Jepson et al., 2011), yet in recent years the breeding industry has lobbied for the removal of nationally protected status from widespread household species such as White-rumped Shama (*Kittacincla malabarica*) (ASEAN Post, 2018), highlighting the complexities faced in attempting to address the unsustainable offtake of wild birds. Accordingly, despite efforts from one national singing contest accreditation authority to reduce the number of wild-caught birds in their contests (Jepson et al., 2011), wild populations continue to suffer declines due largely to trapping pressure (Harris et al., 2017; Marthy and Farine, 2018; BirdLife International, 2019).

Here we seek to examine the extent and species composition of the cage-bird trade and identify patterns of consumption in all six provinces of Java to assess the scale of the threat trade poses to the regional avifauna. Demand for cage-birds is high across urban areas in Indonesia (Jepson and Ladle, 2009), but there has been little research into birdkeeping in rural communities, which are home to around 50% of the human population (Badan Pusat Statistik, 2010). We therefore investigate differences in the prevalence of bird-keeping in urban and rural communities across Java to determine what broad-scale demographic factors might influence demand for cage-birds. We extrapolate the numbers of households keeping cage-birds and the numbers of birds owned to assess the volume, composition, and patterns in ownership of species kept across the six provinces of Java. Finally, we reveal temporal trends in the extent and composition of the trade by comparing our results with those of surveys conducted a decade ago. The results of this study will both highlight the scale of the threat bird-keeping in Java poses to the regional avifauna and form an evidence base to inform and support future interventions aimed at demand reduction as a mechanism to increase the sustainability of songbird-keeping across South-East Asia.

#### 2. Methods

#### 2.1. Study design

We define a cage-bird as a bird kept or sold as a pet in either households or markets (Su et al., 2014; Chng et al., 2015). This definition encompasses passerine songbirds and other birds that can be entered in singing contests such as lovebirds (*Agapornis* spp.), various doves (Columbiformes) although not feral pigeons (Jepson and Ladle, 2005), owls (Strigiformes) (Nijman and Nekaris, 2017), woodpeckers (Piciformes), and cuckoos (Cuculiformes) (Chng et al., 2015). Taxonomy follows del Hoyo and Collar (2014) and del Hoyo and Collar (2016).

We conducted structured household surveys across six provinces on the island of Java, Indonesia (Banten, Daerah Khusus Ibukota [DKI] Jakarta, West Java, Central Java, Daerah Istimewa Yogyakarta [DIY] and East Java; Fig. 1). Study locations were chosen using a stratified sampling technique to ensure a representative sample for each province (Newing, 2010). The nested administrative levels of Indonesia are as follows: 1. Province, 2. Regency, 3. District, 4. Community (either a rural village or an urban community), 5. Neighbourhood. The national Indonesian statistics authority (Badan Pusat Statistik, BPS) uses a composite score across a number of factors to define urban and rural areas based on population density, number of households working in agriculture, and the availability of key infrastructure (Badan Pusat Statistik, 2010); we used the 2010 census data on the number and proportion of people living in BPS-defined rural and urban districts (i.e. administrative level 3). Districts were then ranked by the size of their rural populations to create quartiles for each province along a rurality

gradient. Owing to the unavailability of recent data, the population density of urban districts we use (based on 2010 census data) is likely conservative as the values may now be higher due to migration from neighbouring rural communities (UNESCO, 2017), although the broad-scale differences between rural and urban districts will remain relatively constant.

Within each province, two districts were selected randomly from each quartile; within each district two communities were again selected randomly (see Fig. A.1.). In each community, a target number of surveys to be completed proportional to the population size was established (20–40 surveys per community). Communities were divided between teams (2–4 interviewers) by neighbourhoods, which were selected randomly. Research was conducted over two four-month periods between January and October 2018. Over each period research teams, comprising 6–10 trained Indonesian students and the principal investigator (HM), systematically searched assigned neighbourhoods for potential respondents in the first ten homes encountered. Once a neighbourhood had been fully searched or when at least five surveys were completed, another random number was used to find the next neighbourhood within the community until the target number of surveys was met.

Following the Indonesian statistical authority, a 'household' was defined as generally a family unit constituting an adult, spouse, and any children below the age of 18 (further examples in BPS, 2010). We aimed to complete surveys with the head of the household (male or female) if present, or else the most senior family member available. The survey was developed in the final quarter of 2017 and finalized after piloting in early 2018. The questions (see Appendix B) asked by the interviewers fell into three categories: (1) to collect data for household socio-economic and demographic profiles; (2) to determine whether respondents owned birds and, if so, which species, how many of each, and whether they were captive-bred or wild-caught; and (3) to establish their motivations for bird-keeping. Motivations explored in this paper are (a) to enter birds into singing contests and (b) to breed birds on a relatively small scale commercially or as a hobby. Owned birds were shown, or at least visible, to interviewers on > 80% of occasions, and were identified to species level. When birds were not seen, identification was made to genus level based on respondents' use of market names for their birds. Although the majority of songbird species are not protected by Indonesian legislation, the capture, transportation and sale of wildlife across provinces without permits are considered illegal offences, while the keeping of wildlife is not (Chng et al., 2018). Consequently, our questions do not directly relate to perceived illegal behaviour, and we therefore assumed respondents were answering questions about the origins of their birds truthfully, as in other research on songbird keeping in Indonesia (Jepson and Ladle, 2009; Burivalova et al., 2017)

#### 2.2. Ethics statement

Research ethical approval was obtained from the Academic Ethics Committee at Manchester Metropolitan University and the Ethical Review Committee at Chester Zoo. A research permit (427/.A/SIP/ FRP/E5/Dit.KI/II/2018) was obtained for Indonesia from the Indonesian research authority (RISTEKDIKTI) with the named research partner institution being Universitas Atma Jaya Yogyakarta. Prior to data collection, teams gained permission from the head of the neighbourhood, and agreed on stipulations laid out by the local higher administrative level (i.e. community, district or regency). Interviewers obtained prior informed consent from household members. Interview rejection rates were high (around 40%), more so in urban than rural areas and for the team's non-Javanese interviewers. Commonest reasons for rejection were lack of time or suspicion of a burglary plot. The time and date of the survey were recorded before data were collected, along with the name of interviewer; all data were subsequently anonymized.



Fig. 1. Panel a: Study sites (communities) across the six provinces where households were surveyed between January and October 2018; highlighted in purple are densely populated areas and in green are areas of native forest. Panel b: Mean prevalence of households owning at least one native bird species for rural and urban communities across the six provinces of Java. (For interpretation of the references to colour in this figure legend, the reader is referred to the web version of this article.)

#### 2.3. Data analysis

To investigate the role of rurality in determining the prevalence of bird-keeping across Java, the top two quartiles for rurality were grouped together, as were the bottom two, to create a binary category of rural and urban communities. Mean proportions (  $\pm$  SE) of surveyed households keeping native and non-native birds were calculated for each urban and rural community within each province. The provinces of Java are commonly divided into two halves based on socio-economic differences between populations: the western provinces of Banten, DKI and West Java have a more ethnically mixed population with a relatively small Sundanese majority, while the eastern provinces of DIY, Central and East Java are overwhelmingly ethnically Javanese (Table A.1.; Na'im and Syaputra, 2010). To examine the broad-scale correlates of bird-keeping households, we fitted two Poisson generalized linear models (GLMs), using R statistical software (R Core Team, 2018), with the proportion of households keeping 1. native, and, 2. non-native birds, within communities as the continuous dependent variables in separate models. The predictor variables included in both models were binomial factors: whether the community was classed as rural or urban; and whether the community was in the eastern or western half of the island.

Overall cage-bird ownership and that of individual taxa (e.g. Whiterumped Shama) were extrapolated to the whole of Java by calculating (a) the mean proportion ( $\pm$  SE) of households keeping each taxon across communities for each province, and (b) the mean number ( $\pm$  SE) of cage-birds owned per household, and then multiplying (a) by the number of households in each province, and (b) by the estimated number of households keeping those taxa. Taxa were then ranked by the estimated number of birds in households. We summarized the number of individuals of each bird species owned, along with the number of households keeping each species. All data on the number of households were obtained from the 2010 Indonesian Census (Badan Pusat Statistik, 2010). To identify the most common origin for each species, we calculated the proportion of that taxon reported as 'wildcaught' or 'captive-bred', excluding "unknown", summarized by the origin that represented the majority. A similar method to that above, without extrapolation, was also used to calculate the mean percentages of bird-owning respondents citing breeding and contest-going as motivations, and the prevalence of keeping the twelve most abundant taxa. Observed species richness and Chao 1 estimation of richness (Souto et al., 2017) were calculated for communities in each province and for urban or rural areas. As the majority of non-native species observed in this study and others (Burivalova et al., 2017) were bred and sourced in captivity, whereas native species found in markets are often sourced from the wild (Chng et al., 2015, 2018), our diversity measures included only species native to Indonesia so as to understand better how bird-keeping affects wild bird populations.

Data on cage-bird ownership and taxa recorded from households in Jepson and Ladle (2009) were obtained via Oxford University Research Archive (ORA) to examine changes in the prevalence of bird-keeping and the composition of bird taxa owned between 2007 and 2018. The methods employed to collect data in both studies were broadly comparable, but there were some differences regarding sampling strategy

and survey methodology: the data collected in 2007 were restricted to urban locations; and their survey was 'piggybacked' onto other consumer research (see Jepson and Ladle, 2009). As data collected in 2007 were obtained only from a sample of cities in Java and Bali, we used a subset of our data from the same or adjacent urban communities to make the comparison. For the purposes of this study, only data from Jepson and Ladle's (2009) random sample were used. We examined the difference in total proportion of songbird ownership levels between 2007 and 2018, and calculated the projected population size of native and non-native songbirds using the same method and same number of households as reported in Jepson and Ladle (2009). We also compared the percentage of people owning different taxa across the two datasets. In this analysis, to ensure congruency between the taxonomy in both studies, we grouped certain species together from our dataset (e.g. tailorbirds Orthotomus spp., prinias Prinia spp., Alophoixus bulbul spp., tits Parus spp./Java Sparrow Lonchura oryzivora, flycatchers Cyornis spp., and laughingthrushes Garrulax spp.).

#### 3. Results

#### 3.1. Prevalence of bird-keeping

Of 3042 households surveyed in 92 communities across all six provinces (Fig. 1), 958 (31.5%) kept 5967 individual birds belonging to 112 species or species groups (55% non-native and 45% native). Of bird-keeping households, 726 (76%) owned at least one native bird, and 545 (56%) owned a non-native bird. Communities in the eastern provinces of the island (Central Java, DIY, East Java) had significantly higher proportions of households keeping both native (32% vs 15%; p < 0.001) and non-native (23% vs 12%; p = 0.003) birds than those in the western provinces (Banten, DKI, West Java; Fig. 1 and Fig. A.2. for non-native bird ownership). Urban communities had significantly higher proportions of households keeping both native (25% vs 23%; p = 0.034) and especially non-native birds (21% vs 14%; p < 0.001) than rural ones (for the full GLM outputs see Table A.2.).

#### 3.2. Species composition, total volume and extrapolations of ownership

We estimate that  $11,973,000 \pm 994,000$  (SE) households kept  $74,321,000 \pm 8,490,000$  cage-birds across Java in 2018. This equates to roughly one cage-bird for every two people on the island, or two per household. We estimate that over 30 million lovebirds and around 10 million Island Canaries (Serinus canaria var. domestica) were being kept on Java in 2018, but that there were also huge numbers of some native songbirds, including > 3 million White-rumped Shamas (Kittacincla malabarica) and > 2 million Oriental Magpie-robins (Copsychus saularis; Table 1). Three species and two genera had higher proportions of individuals reported to be wild-caught than captive-bred, and had estimated ownership levels exceeding one million birds (Table 1). Of all (112) species and genera kept, > 12% are listed as threatened or Near Threatened (Appendix C); of taxa with estimated ownership levels exceeding one million birds, Javan Pied Starling (Gracupica jalla) is listed as Critically Endangered and two genera (leafbirds Chloropsis spp. & white-eves Zosterops spp.) include species listed as threatened or Near Threatened (Table 1) on the IUCN (International Union for Conservation of Nature) Red List of Threatened Species (IUCN, 2019).

#### 3.3. Patterns of bird ownership across Java

We found considerable spatial variation across provinces and gradients of rurality in species composition and abundance, overall taxonomic diversity and motivations for keeping birds (Table 2). The nine most abundant taxa, including eleven species, were doves (Sunda Collared Streptopelia bitorquata, Zebra and Eastern Spotted Dove Spilopelia chinensis), White-rumped Shama, Oriental Magpie-robin, white-eyes, Yellow-vented Bulbul (Pycnonotus goiavier), leafbirds, Javan Pied

Rank	Species: English name	Species: Scientific name	IUCN status <sup>a</sup>	Number of keepers	Number of birds	Primary source <sup>b</sup>	Estimated number of birds in households (SE)	in households (SE)
1	Lovebirds	Agapornis spp.	I	386	2293	NN <sup>c</sup>	33,479,000	(5,957,000)
2	Island Canary	Serinus canaria	I	253	675	NNd	9,702,000	(2,467,000)
ю	Dove spp.	Streptopelia / Spilopelia / Geopelia spp.	LC	223	824	CB	8,045,000	(1, 272, 000)
4	White-rumped Shama	Kittacincla malabarica	LC	133	294	CB	3,386,000	(202,000)
ß	Budgerigar	Melopsittacus undulatus	I	34	209	NN	1,694,000	(788,000)
9	Oriental Magpie-robin	Copsychus saularis	LC	116	186	CB	2,457,000	(371,000)
7	White-eyes	Zosterops spp.	Ŷ	83	174	WC	1,859,000	(427,000)
8	Yellow-vented Bulbul	Pycnonotus goiavier	LC	120	208	WC	1,644,000	(206,000)
6	Leafbirds	Chloropsis spp.	Ψ	92	123	WC	1,596,000	(211,000)
10	Javan Pied Starling	Gracupica jalla	CR	85	125	CB	1,144,000	(143,000)
11	Sooty-headed Bulbul	Pycnonotus aurigaster	LC	55	75	WC	1,028,000	(170,000)
12	Long-tailed Shrike	Lanius schach	LC	73	81	WC	1,011,000	(54,000)

Primary source represents that most often reported other than 'unknown' for each species; NN: non-native, CB: captive-bred, WC: wild-caught Å

White-eye species: Zosterops patpebrosus (LC), Zosterops montanus (LC), Zosterops atricapilla (LC), Heleia javanica (LC), Zosterops flavus (VU).

Leafbird species: Chloropsis venusta (NT), Chloropsis sonnerati (VU), Chloropsis moluccensis (LC), Chloropsis cyanopogon (NT)

**Table 1** 

Province / Urban				% bird-ke	% bird-keepers owning:	3:	Speci	Species richness	SS				% bi	% bird-keepers owning:	wning:			
status	Total biı (% resp	Total bird-keepers (% respondents)	Native birds	Non- native	To breed	To enter singing	Observed	Expe Chao1	Expected Chao1 (SE)	Dove spp. <sup>a</sup>	White- rumped	Oriental Magpie-	White- eyes <sup>b</sup>	Yellow- vented	Leafbirds <sup>c</sup>	Javan Pied Starling	Sooty- headed	Long- tailed
	ц	%		DITUS		contests					Snama	LIODI		Inding			Inding	SULIKE
Banten	77	16.7	67.6	47.9	14.7	29.6	24	31	(6.6)	22.5	13.4	11.6	9.4	0.0	4.1	3.9	3.9	0.9
DKI Jakarta	106	24.3	69.8	68.5	22.5	31.1	37	88	(35.2)	16.9	22.5	14.8	7.5	13.1	12.6	10.6	3.0	2.9
West Java	104	23.2	73.9	50.3	17.3	30.0	29	43	(11.2)	14.3	14.2	12.2	7.3	4.2	4.7	8.3	12.5	1.9
Central Java	212	34.6	79.1	53.8	37.1	21.0	51	53	(2.4)	20.7	12.4	16.9	7.5	17.6	12.2	12.2	7.5	12.3
DI Yogyakarta	232	39.0	82.9	51.0	40.2	19.8	76	66	(12.2)	29.3	12.4	10.7	9.7	20.6	7.3	8.3	4.8	8.0
East Java	227	47.5	75.3	59.7	40.6	29.1	51	99	(10.0)	27.7	13.2	10.0	7.2	6.8	11.1	3.4	3.2	8.4
Urban	602	33.2	73.9	60.1	29.6	30.1	86	102	(8.7)	21.2	15.9	12.6	8.4	12.4	9.1	8.4	4.7	5.3
Rural	356	29.2	77.3	47.6	30.5	20.4	65	93	(15.8)	24.6	12.3	12.9	7.7	8.8	8.6	6.7	6.9	7.5
Overall	958	31.6	75.2	55.3	30.0	26.3	100	127	(13.5)	22.5	14.5	12.7	8.1	11.0	8.9	7.8	5.6	6.2

H. Marshall, et al.

**Fable 2** 

Biological Conservation 241 (2020) 108237

Starling, Sooty-headed Bulbul (*Pycnonotus aurigaster*) and Long-tailed Shrike (*Lanius schach*) (Table 2). Captive breeding of birds was more common in the eastern provinces, while ownership associated with singing contests was more common in the western provinces, and lower in rural areas than in urban areas across all provinces. Estimated total species richness of birds kept was highest in Yogyakarta and Jakarta. Jakarta had the highest levels of non-native bird ownership, but the locally threatened White-rumped Shama, a highly prized favourite of singing competitions, was also especially common (Table 2).

#### 3.4. Decadal changes in ownership

Songbird ownership levels have risen markedly over the last decade in each of the five urban areas sampled in both studies (Table 3), with songbird ownership from our survey being double or treble (in Surabaya) that reported by Jepson and Ladle (2009). Accordingly, there has also been a sharp rise in the projected number of songbirds across all locations, most notably in non-native species such as lovebirds, canaries, and Budgerigars (*Melopsittacus undulatus*). The composition of songbird taxa owned has also changed (Fig. 2): lovebirds have become seven times more prevalent, and white-eyes, Javan Pied Starlings and leafbirds are now far more common. In contrast, Orange-headed Thrush (*Geokichla citrina*), Long-tailed Shrike, and several bulbul species (*Pycnonotus* and *Alophoixus* spp.) have seen dramatic drops in ownership.

#### 4. Discussion

Investigating the broad-scale patterns of the trade is crucial to understand the impact on species and the ecological services they provide, and to inform interventions to reduce this impact either through demand reduction (Olmedo et al., 2018; Veríssimo and Wan, 2018) or supply management (Jepson and Ladle, 2009; Nijman et al., 2018). This study examined the spatial variability and temporal dynamics of consumer demand in Java both to highlight the scale of the threat it poses to the regional avifauna and as an evidence base that can inform future interventions aimed at increasing the sustainability of songbird-keeping in Java.

We estimate that some 66-83 million cage-birds are now kept in captivity on Java-one bird for every two of the island's human population. While the majority of these birds are captive-bred non-native species, the projected number of native songbirds kept in some of Java's largest urban centres has more than trebled over the last decade. Given that < 12,000 km<sup>2</sup> of Java's forest remains (Prasetyo et al., 2011) and that little of Java's non-forested land remains suitable for many bird species due to both intense land-use management (Higginbottom et al., 2019) and bird-trapping (Ng et al., 2017; Nijman et al., 2018), we suggest that the number of birds held in cages might approach or actually exceed the number of birds left in the wild on the island. The scale of demand for cage-birds has pushed more than a dozen species to the brink of extinction on Java and beyond (BirdLife International, 2019), and many species affected by trade which were once common and widespread, such as Java Sparrow and White-rumped Shama, have now become increasingly difficult to find (Eaton et al., 2015). Even so, despite significant drops in wild bird populations (Harris et al., 2017; Sykes, 2017), bird ownership levels have increased over the past decade.

There was significant variation in multiple bird ownership metrics both across provinces and between urban and rural communities. Overall ownership was higher in Javanese-dominated eastern Java, where both bird-breeding and the keeping of ornamental species such as Yellow-vented Bulbul were much more common. In western Java, bird-keeping was more associated with singing contests, with taxa such as White-rumped Shama and leafbirds more commonly kept. Even more striking were differences between Java's rural populations and its urban centres. Urban communities were more likely to keep birds, and kept a

White-eye species include Zosterops palpebrosus, Z. montanus, Z. atricapilla, Z. flavus, Heleia javanica

Leafbird species include Chloropsis venusta, C. sonnerati, C. moluccensis, C. cyanopogon.

#### Table 3

The percentage of households in each study location that kept songbird species (including lovebirds and canaries) and the projected number of songbirds kept (both native and non-native species) in 2007 and 2018.

City/province			2007				2018	
	n	% Keeping songbirds	Projected nu	mber of songbirds	n	% Keeping songbirds	Projected nur	nber of songbirds
			Native	Non-native			Native	Non-native
Jakarta / DKI	293	8.9	260,812	94,908	371	22.6	124,621	154,573
Bandung / W. Java	299	8.4	90,718	61,495	194	25.8	980,290	2,074,973
Yogyakarta / DIY	300	14.7	34,124	9177	143	34.3	257,857	705,230
Semarang / C. Java	299	19.1	144,703	61,075	150	35.3	374,494	1,216,178
Surabaya / E. Java	290	20.0	312,974	126,931	125	62.4	912,774	1,899,143
Overall	1481	14.2	843,330	353,586	983	31.9	2,650,036	6,050,098



Fig. 2. Comparison of species/taxon composition between 2007 and 2018, ranked by percent ownership of species/taxon in 2018. Changes in rank across surveys is shown in brackets beside percentage ownership in 2018. Non-native taxa are highlighted in bold. \* indicates species that have been matched despite different taxonomic classification between the two datasets. Scientific names of species are in Appendix C.

wider range of species, perhaps reflecting availability of species from Java and other Indonesian islands in their large markets (Chng et al., 2015) and higher disposable incomes (UNESCO, 2017). They also kept a higher proportion of non-native birds such as lovebirds and canaries, and were much more likely to enter singing contests, which may be associated with the larger proportion of rural populations employed in low-wage labour-intensive work than urban ones. Conservation interventions aimed at demand reduction or other behavioural change will need to start with an appreciation of these differences (Challender et al., 2014; Olmedo et al., 2018), focusing on the habits of hobby breeders in the eastern half of the island, and the preferences of singing contest enthusiasts in urban centres in the western half.

A major conservation concern is the decline in ownership of species such as Orange-headed Thrush, Long-tailed Shrike, and some *Pycnonotus* and *Alophoixus* bulbuls. Whether ownership of these taxa has dropped more due to a reduction in availability through declines in wild populations, or something more benign like simple trends in what is fashionable, requires investigation. Previous work found an increase in ownership of *Geokichla* thrush species (including Orange-headed Thrush) between 1999 and 2006 (Jepson and Ladle, 2009) due to their popularity in singing contests, and during the same period they appear to have been trapped to local extinction across Java (Jepson, 2008). Regional trends in ownership of some of these taxa raise the possibility that availability in the wild may be a key factor in predicting presence in captivity, and that demand shifts to more highly abundant taxa when one source dries up (Eaton et al., 2015). These trends highlight how understanding the popularity of species with individual bird-keepers will be key to predicting which species may be targeted as substitutes in future.

Another major concern is the growth over the last decade in ownership of taxa such as leafbirds and white-eyes, both of which, despite growing fears for wild populations of these taxa (Lee et al., 2016), are yet to become staples of the captive-breeding industry (Nijman et al., 2018). The large numbers of these taxa entering the market reflects the ability of the songbird trade in Java to switch to previously unexploited sources. Recent research on bird-keeping in Sumatra and Kalimantan demonstrates how leafbirds and white-eves have become popular outside Java and how wild-caught individuals are often more desirable than captive-bred alternatives (Burivalova et al., 2017; Rentschlar et al., 2018). Notable are within-country regional trends in consumer demand for cage-birds, for example the large numbers of munias found in markets in Medan to supply merit releases by the large ethnically Chinese population (Chng et al., 2018), or significant levels of trapping (primarily parrots) observed in Maluku to supply local demand for pets (Cottee-Jones et al., 2014; Tamalane et al., 2019). The importance of Java as the biggest regional source of demand however is demonstrated by the large number of birds from higher-value species supplied by other islands within Indonesia, notably Sumatra (Bušina et al., 2018) and Kalimantan (Rentschlar et al., 2018).

The huge numbers of White-rumped Shamas in households, a species of great commercial value now virtually extirpated from Javan forests, must be supplied through importation of wild birds from outside of Java (Rentschlar et al., 2018), and commercial breeding (Nijman et al., 2018). We know from seizures that thousands of shamas arrive in Java from Indonesia's other Sundaic islands, Malaysia and Thailand (Leupen et al., 2018), and the further spread of Java's pervasive demand for songbirds to adjacent areas of Asja must now be regarded as a real and serious danger to wild populations. The degree to which demand for White-rumped Shamas is being or might be met by commercial breeding is unclear, as it is for other species such as Javan Pied Starling, Bali Myna (Leucopsar rothschildi), and Oriental Magpie-robin. The numbers of these high-value species kept and reportedly sourced from commercial breeders indicates that the avicultural community in Indonesia has considerable capacity (Jepson et al., 2011). At present, however, legitimate concerns exist that breeding facilities possess the potential to 'launder' wild birds (Eaton et al., 2015; Rentschlar et al., 2018; Nijman et al., 2018) and even that successful commercial breeding may simply stimulate rather than satisfy demand. It is therefore a matter of urgency to establish whether and how commercial captive breeding of popular native or once-native species could be developed and regulated to replace, rather than add to, Java's current consumption of wild-caught birds.

The great increase in ownership of easy-to-breed non-native species, especially lovebirds, also raises the possibility that higher-volume production of these and other birds could meet indiscriminate demand for cage-birds and song competitors. However, the huge increase in the numbers of non-native birds relative to a still remarkable increase in native birds, suggests that trade in captive-bred non-native species may simply be supplementing rather than supplanting demand for native songbirds. Again, it is critical to investigate the scale and scope of the industry to determine the commercial viability of expanding businesses sustainably to meet the increasing demand. It is particularly important to explore whether sustainably breeding highly sought-after taxa such as leafbirds and white-eyes, which have thus far proved difficult to breed at commercial scales, could realistically reduce pressure on wild populations. Evidence is also urgently needed, through an intensive profiling of consumer behaviour, preferences, and socio-economic circumstance (Drury, 2009; Offord-Woolley, 2017), to inform a conservation response that can induce a genuine and lasting behavioural change in consumption habits and thereby prevent further exacerbation of the Asian Songbird Crisis.

#### Acknowledgements

The authors are greatly appreciative of the time given to us by all the respondents who agreed to be interviewed for this research, including those who participated in the pilot study, and we thank V. de Liedekerke and D. Verrisimo for reviewing draft versions of the survey questionnaire. We thank the Indonesian research authority (RISTEKDIKTI) for giving permission to carry out our research under permit 427/.A/SIP/FRP/E5/Dit.KI/II/2018. We thank Panji Gusti Akbar, Gracia A Glorizky, Melany Putri Ariawan, Fajriansyah and all the students & graduates who assisted with data collection, and also all the local government employees who facilitated our research by granting permission to carry out research across the diverse communities of Java. We thank Paul Jepson and Richad Ladle for making their data available. Thanks are also owed to the two anonymous reviewers for their helpful suggestions and comments. This research was funded by Chester Zoo, Manchester Metropolitan University and a research grant from Oriental Bird Club (OBC).

#### Appendices. Supplementary data

Supporting material can be found in three appendices: Appendix A - supporting tables and figures; Appendix B – survey questions; Appendix C - full list of bird taxa reportedly owned. Supplementary data to this article can be found online at https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2019. 108237.

#### References

- ASEAN Post, 2018. Indonesia's sacrificial songbirds. (available at). https://theaseanpost. com/article/indonesias-sacrificial-songbirds, Accessed date: 21 August 2019.
- Badan Pusat Statistik, 2010. Sensus Penduduk 2010 Indonesia. BPS, Jakarta. http:// sp2010.bps.go.id/index.php/publikasi/index.
- BirdLife International, 2019. Country profile: Indonesia. Cambridge, UK. http://www. birdlife.org/datazone/country/indonesia.
- Burivalova, Z., Lee, T.M., Hua, F., Lee, J.S.H., Prawiradilaga, D.M., Wilcove, D.S., 2017. Understanding consumer preferences and demography in order to reduce the domestic trade in wild-caught birds. Biol. Conserv. 209, 423–431. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.biocon.2017.03.005.
- Bušina, T., Pasaribu, N., Kouba, M., 2018. Ongoing illicit trade of Sumatran Laughingthrush Garrulax bicolor: one-year market monitoring in Medan, North Sumatra, Kukila 21, 27–34.
- Butchart, S.H.M., 2008. Red List Indices to measure the sustainability of species use and impacts of invasive alien species. Bird Conserv. Int. 18, S245–S262. https://doi.org/ 10.1017/S095927090800035X.
- Challender, D.W.S., Wu, S.B., Nijman, V., MacMillan, D.C., 2014. Changing behavior to tackle the wildlife trade. Front. Ecol. Environ. https://doi.org/10.1890/1540-9295-12.4.203.
- Chng, S.C.L., Eaton, J.A., Krishnasamy, K., Shepherd, C.R., Nijman, V., 2015. In the Market for Extinction: An Inventory of Jakarta's Bird Markets. TRAFFIC, Petaling Jaya, Selangor, Malaysia.
- Chng, S.C.L., Shepherd, C.R., Eaton, J.A., 2018. In the market for extinction: birds for sale at selected outlets in Sumatra. TRAFFIC Bulletin 30, 15–22.
- Cottee-Jones, H.E.W., Mittermeier, J.C., Purba, E.C., Ashuri, N.M., Hesdianti, E., 2014. An assessment of the parrot trade on Obi Island (North Moluccas) reveals heavy exploitation of the Vulnerable Chattering Lory Lorius garrulus. Kukila 18, 1–9.
- Davis, E.O., O'Connor, D., Crudge, B., Carignan, A., Glikman, J.A., Browne-Nuñez, C., Hunt, M., 2016. Understanding public perceptions and motivations around bear part use: a study in northern Laos of attitudes of Chinese tourists and Lao PDR nationals. Biol. Conserv. 203, 282–289. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2016.09.009.
- del Hoyo, J., Collar, N., 2014. HBW and BirdLife International Illustrated Checklist of the Birds of the World: Non-passerines. Lynx Edicions, Barcelona.
- del Hoyo, J., Collar, N., 2016. HBW and BirdLife International Illustrated Checklist of the Birds of the World: Passerines. Lynx Edicions, Barcelona.
- Drury, R., 2009. Reducing urban demand for wild animals in Vietnam: examining the potential of wildlife farming as a conservation tool. Conserv. Lett. 2, 263–270. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1755-263X.2009.00078.x.
- Eaton, J.A., Shepherd, C.R., Rheindt, F.E., Harris, J.B.C., van Balen, S., Wilcove, D.S., Collar, N.J., 2015. Trade-driven extinctions and near-extinctions of avian taxa in Sundaic Indonesia. Forktail 31, 1–12.
- Harris, J.B.C., Tingley, M.W., Hua, F., Yong, D.L., Adeney, J.M., Lee, T.M., Marthy, W., Prawiradilaga, D.M., Sekercioglu, C.H., Suyadi, Winarni, 2017. Measuring the impact of the pet trade on Indonesian birds. Conserv. Biol. 31, 394–405. https://doi.org/10. 1111/cobi.12729.

- Higginbottom, T.P., Collar, N.J., Symeonakis, E., Marsden, S.J., 2019. Deforestation dynamics in an endemic-rich mountain system: conservation successes and challenges in West Java 1990–2015. Biol. Conserv. 229, 152–159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. biocon.2018.11.017.
- IUCN, 2019. IUCN red list of threatened species (Version 2019-2, available at). http:// www.iucnredlist.org, Accessed date: 21 August 2019.
- Jepson, P., 2008. Orange-headed thrush Zoothera citrina and the avian X-factor. Bird. Asia 9, 60–61.
- Jepson, P., 2010. Towards an indonesian bird conservation ethos: Reflections from a study of bird-keeping in the cities of java and bali. In: Tidemann, S., Golser, A. (Eds.), Ethno-Ornithology: Birds, Indigenous Peoples, Culture and Society. Earthscan, pp. 313–330.
- Jepson, P., Ladle, R.J., 2005. Bird-keeping in Indonesia: conservation impacts and the potential for substitution-based conservation responses. Oryx 39, 442–448. https:// doi.org/10.1017/S0030605305001110.
- Jepson, P., Ladle, R.J., 2009. Governing bird-keeping in Java and Bali: evidence from a household survey. Oryx 43, 364. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0030605309990251.
- Jepson, P., Ladle, R.J., Sujatnika, 2011. Assessing market-based conservation governance approaches: a socio-economic profile of Indonesian markets for wild birds. Oryx 45, 482–491. https://doi.org/10.1017/S003060531100038X.
- Lee, J.G.H., Chng, S.C.L., Eaton, J.A., 2016. Conservation strategy for Southeast Asian songbirds in trade. In: Recommendations from the First Asian Songbird Trade Crisis Summit 2015 Held in Jurong Bird Park, Singapore 27–29 September 2015. Wildlife Reserves Singapore/TRAFFIC. pp. 32. https://doi.org/10.13140/RG.2.2.12805. 96483.
- Leupen, B.T.C., Krishnasamy, K., Shepherd, C.R., Chng, S.C.L., Bergin, D., Eaton, J.A., Yukin, D.A., Hue, S.K.P., Miller, A., Nekaris, K.A.-I., Nijman, V., Saaban, S., Imron, M.A., 2018. Trade in White-rumped Shamas Kittacincla malabarica demands strong national and international responses. Forktail 34, 1–8.
- Marthy, W., Farine, D.R., 2018. The potential impacts of the songbird trade on mixedspecies flocking. Biol. Conserv. 222, 222–231.
- Na'in, A., Syaputra, H., 2010. Nationality, Ethnicity, Religion, and Daily Language of Indonesian Population. BPS, Jakarta.
- Nash, S.V., 1993. The Trade in Southeast Asian Non-CITES Birds. TRAFFIC Southeast Asia, Cambridge, United Kingdom.
- Newing, H., 2010. Conducting Research in Conservation: Social Science Methods and Practice.
- Ng, E.Y.X., Garg, K.M., Low, G.W., Chattopadhyay, B., Oh, R.R.Y., Lee, J.G.H., Rheindt,

 F.E., 2017. Conservation genomics identifies impact of trade in a threatened songbird. Biol. Conserv. 214, 101–108. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2017.08.007.
 Nijman, V., 2010. An overview of international wildlife trade from Southeast Asia.

- Biodivers. Conserv. 19, 1101–1114. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10531-009-9758-4.
  Nijman, V., Nekaris, K.A.I., 2017. The Harry Potter effect: the rise in trade of owls as pets in Java and Bali, Indonesia. Glob. Ecol. Conserv. 11, 84–94. https://doi.org/10.1016/ i.gecco.2017.04.004.
- Nijman, V., Langgeng, A., Birot, H., Imron, M.A., Nekaris, K.A.I., 2018. Wildlife trade, captive breeding and the imminent extinction of a songbird. Glob. Ecol. Conserv. 15, e00425. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gecco.2018.e00425.
- Offord-Woolley, S., 2017. The Chi initiative: a behaviour change initiative to reduce the demand for rhino horn in Viet Nam. Pachyderm 2017, 144–147.
- Olmedo, A., Sharif, V., Milner-Gulland, E.J., 2018. Evaluating the design of behavior change interventions: a case study of rhino horn in Vietnam. Conserv. Lett. https:// doi.org/10.1111/conl.12365.
- Prasetyo, L.B., Wijaya, C.I., Setiawan, Y., 2011. Spatial model approach for deforestation. Land Use, Climate Change and Biodiversity Modeling 376–387. https://doi.org/10. 4018/978-1-60960-619-0.ch018.

Profauna, 2009. Wildlife Trade Surveys on the Bird Market of Java. Profauna, Malang.

R Core Team, 2018. R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing.

- Rentschlar, K.A., Miller, A.E., Lauck, K.S., Rodiansyah, M., Bobby, Muflihati, 2018. A silent morning: the songbird trade in Kalimantan, Indonesia. Trop. Conserv. Sci. 11, 194008291775390. https://doi.org/10.1177/1940082917753909.
- Souto, W.M.S., Torres, M.A.R., Sousa, B.F.C.F., Lima, K.G.G.C., Vieira, L.T.S., Pereira, G.A., Guzzi, A., Silva, M.V., Pralon, B.G.N., 2017. Singing for cages. Trop. Conserv. Sci. 10https://doi.org/10.1177/1940082917689898. 1940082917689899.
- Su, S., Cassey, P., Blackburn, T.M., 2014. Patterns of non-randomness in the composition and characteristics of the Taiwanese bird trade. Biol. Invasions 16, 2563–2575. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10530-014-0686-1.
- Sykes, B., 2017. The elephant in the room: addressing the Asian songbird crisis. BirdingASIA 27, 35–41.
- Tamalane, M.N., Hasan, S., Kartika, 2019. Local knowledge and community behavior in the exploitation of parrot in surrounding area of aketajawe lolobata national park. Biosf. J. Pendidik. Biol. 12, 24–33. https://doi.org/10.21009/biosferjpb.v12n1. 24-33.

UNESCO, 2017. Overview of Internal Migration in Indonesia. Unesco.

Veríssimo, D., Wan, A.K.Y., 2018. Characterising the efforts to reduce consumer demand for wildlife products. Conserv. Biol. https://doi.org/10.17605/OSF.IO/642PB. DOI: 10.1002/pan3.10132

#### CONSUMING WILDLIFE - MANAGING DEMAND FOR PRODUCTS IN THE WILDLIFE TRADE

**Research Article** 

# Characterizing bird-keeping user-groups on Java reveals distinct behaviours, profiles and potential for change

Harry Marshall<sup>1</sup> | Nigel J. Collar<sup>2</sup> | Alexander C. Lees<sup>1,3</sup> | Andrew Moss<sup>4</sup> | Pramana Yuda<sup>5</sup> | Stuart J. Marsden<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Natural Sciences, Manchester Metropolitan University, Manchester, UK

<sup>2</sup>BirdLife International, Cambridge, UK

<sup>3</sup>Cornell Lab of Ornithology, Cornell University, Ithaca, NY, USA

<sup>4</sup>Cedar House, Chester Zoo, Upton-by-Chester, Chester, UK

<sup>5</sup>Fakultas Teknobiologi, Kampus II Gedung Thomas Aquinas, Universitas Atma Jaya Yogyakarta, Yogyakarta, Indonesia

Correspondence

Harry Marshall Email: harry.marshall@stu.mmu.ac.uk

**Funding information** Chester Zoo; Manchester Metropolitan

University; Oriental Bird Club

Handling Editor: Sarah Crowley

#### Abstract

- Over 70 million cage-birds are kept across 12 million households on the island of Java, Indonesia, fuelling serious concerns for the health of regional wild bird populations. Understanding the behaviours, preferences and demographic profiles of bird-keepers will guide attempts to reduce demand for wild birds and hence the impact of trade on wild populations and their host ecosystems.
- 2. We profile three songbird-keeping user-groups based on interviews of nearly one thousand people across Java: *hobbyists*, who own birds primarily as pets; *contest-ants*, who own birds to enter in singing contests; and *breeders*, who own birds to breed and train for resale or as a pastime.
- 3. User-groups diverged in their bird-keeping habits and preferences. Hobbyists tended to own small numbers of inexpensive and typically native birds, while contestants and breeders owned larger numbers of often valuable birds. Hobbyists were far less likely to consider origin when buying a bird, owned a larger proportion of both potentially wild-caught and globally threatened birds, but showed no preference for any taxon. By contrast, owning relatively large numbers of lovebirds *Agapornis* spp. and Zebra Doves *Geopelia striata* were key characteristics of contestants, while breeders owned the largest number of birds and species, in particular White-rumped Shamas *Kittacincla malabarica*. Within a 2-year period, user-group membership was fluid, with much transitioning between non-bird ownership and hobbyists, recruitment of non-bird owners to contestants and movement both in and out of the breeder group.
- 4. Our study provides behavioural change efforts with demographic and geographic profiles to target bird-keepers, who tended to be more affluent and urban and to live in the eastern provinces. Among bird-keepers, hobbyists tended to be middle-aged and lived in the western provinces, contestants were younger urban bird-keepers employed in business and breeders were commoner in the eastern provinces, reflecting the cultural importance of bird-keeping among the Javanese.

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

© 2020 The Authors. People and Nature published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of British Ecological Society





5. Efforts to increase the sustainability of bird-keeping in Java should focus on emphasizing the importance of captive-bred birds, in particular to hobbyists, the largest user-group, whose bird-keeping behaviour poses the biggest threat to wild bird populations, whilst also incentivizing legitimate breeding enterprises among contestants and breeders.

#### KEYWORDS

cage-bird, conservation marketing, consumer demand, sustainable use, wildlife trade

#### 1 | INTRODUCTION

Around 5,000 species of terrestrial birds, mammals, amphibians and reptiles are globally threatened with extinction due to overexploitation in the international wildlife trade, and this number may almost double in the near future (Ribeiro et al., 2019; Scheffers, Oliveira, Lamb, & Edwards, 2019). Bird species are far more widely represented in trade than mammals, and a disproportionate number of avian taxa are threatened by overexploitation (Alves, Lima, & Araújo, 2013; Bush, Baker, & Macdonald, 2014). This is particularly prevalent in Southeast Asia (Coleman et al., 2019; Harris et al., 2017), where intense demand has precipitated an 'Asian Songbird Crisis' (Lee, Chng, & Eaton, 2016; Rentschlar et al., 2018; Sykes, 2017). Halting the extraction of birds from the wild, or at least reducing it to sustainable levels, is thus a global conservation priority (Bezerra, Araújo, & Alves, 2019; Marshall et al., 2020a; Symes, Edwards, Miettinen, Rheindt, & Carrasco, 2018) alongside addressing the problem of habitat loss, which in Asia threatens more bird species than anywhere except Amazonia (BirdLife International, 2020).

The trapping and trading of birds globally is driven principally by demand for pets, but also by the need for nutritional and medicinal resources, symbolic or cultural practices and gambling-related contests (Bezerra et al., 2019; de Oliveira, de Faria Lopes, & Alves, 2018; Jepson, 2010; Harris et al., 2017; Souto et al., 2017). Domestic consumption of birds as pets in two large biodiverse countries, Brazil and Indonesia, may actually be larger than the total international market (Alves et al., 2013; Jepson & Ladle, 2005; Rentschlar et al., 2018). Regulating domestic trade to prevent significant impacts on wild bird populations is, however, problematic, as the size and variety of the networks involved can make enforcement logistically and politically difficult (Alves et al., 2013; Bezerra et al., 2019).

In Indonesia, where at least 26 bird species are globally threatened through overexploitation (BirdLife International, 2020), most of the trade is domestic (Chng, Eaton, Krishnasamy, Shepherd, & Nijman, 2015; Chng, Shepherd, & Eaton, 2018), but demand also drives the importation of birds from other countries in the region (Leupen et al., 2018). The legislation surrounding the trade in wild birds in Indonesia is comprehensive, and the list of protected species, which can only be traded if they are captive-bred, was recently updated to include newly recognized and recently Red-Listed species (Chng et al., 2015; Miller, Gary, ansyah, Sagita, & Adirahmanta, 2019). Even the harvest of unprotected wildlife is, in theory at least, regulated through a quota system set by a governmental body, the Indonesian Institute of Sciences (LIPI). Harvest quotas have, however, only been set for a few species, thereby rendering the capture or trade of any other species illegal (Chng et al., 2015). Nevertheless, the trade and ownership of wild-caught birds is ubiquitous across Indonesia (Chng et al., 2018; Marshall et al., 2020a) and bird traders are often confused about or unaware of the law (Rentschlar et al., 2018) making enforcement both difficult and unpopular (Janssen & Chng, 2018; Miller et al., 2019).

Initial research explored the underlying behaviours and motivations of bird-keepers from an anthropological or historical perspective, and proposed a market-based way to reduce pressure on wild bird populations (Jepson, 2010; Jepson & Ladle, 2005, 2009; Jepson, Ladle, & Sujatnika, 2011). This entailed substituting captive-bred birds under a certification scheme, promoting singing competitions between captive-bred birds only and establishing ringing courses to help distinguish wild-caught from captive-bred individuals (Jepson & Ladle, 2009). Even so, recent evidence indicates that captivebreeding has not been able to meet the demand for songbirds (Eaton et al., 2015; Harris et al., 2015, 2017).

Interdisciplinary approaches combining techniques from social marketing (Veríssimo, 2019) and social psychology (Fairbrass, Nuno, Bunnefeld, & Milner-Gulland, 2016), in fields such as public health (Stead, Gordon, Angus, & McDermott, 2007), energy (Issock Issock, Mpinganjira, & Duh, 2017) and land conservation (Metcalf, Angle, Phelan, Muth, & Finley, 2019), have shown that positive behavioural change can be produced by targeting relevant consumer behaviours. Identifying and characterizing consumers based on behaviours and preferences has allowed researchers to break seemingly homogeneous audiences into groups on which to target demand reduction efforts (Razavi & Gharipour, 2018; Shairp, Veríssimo, Fraser, Challender, & Macmillan, 2016; Williams, Gale, Hinsley, Gao, & St. John, 2018). Such techniques have helped to understand demand for various wildlife products including orchids (Hinsley, Veríssimo, & Roberts, 2015), rhino horn (Dang Vu & Nielsen, 2018; Truong, Dang, & Hall, 2016) and saiga horn (Doughty et al., 2019), and their potential value for finding ways to reduce demand for Asian songbirds requires urgent exploration.

In this study we seek to distinguish songbird-keeping usergroups on Java based on their behaviours and preferences, and to identify the demographic determinants of user-group membership. We also track differences in bird taxa owned across user-groups and the degree of movement between user-groups over a 2-year period. Our profiles of user-groups aim to identify specific threats to wild bird populations by characterizing for each group (a) species typically owned; (b) preferences for wild-caught or captive-bred birds and (c) number of birds owned and turnover of individual birds. This exercise may then benefit conservation by segmenting audiences on behaviour and demographics in such a way as to allow demand reduction interventions to be more appropriately and precisely targeted (Hinsley et al., 2015).

#### 2 | METHODS

#### 2.1 | Study design

In 2018 we collected data on bird ownership characteristics during a survey of households on Java, Indonesia, using a stratified sampling technique to capture a spectrum of rural and urban districts within each of the island's six provinces (Marshall et al., 2020a). Within communities and neighbourhoods of selected districts, households were systematically sampled (full details on sampling methodology can be found in Appendix A), and interviews carried out with the most senior member of the household available.

The motivations for bird-keeping in Java include the desire for success in contests, which drives preferences for birds with high-quality songs or colours (Jepson et al., 2011), and the desire for social status, which drives preferences for birds that are normally hard to acquire (Jepson, 2016). However, broad user-groups are primarily described in terms of recreational pursuits (Thomas-Walters et al., 2019). The heterogeneity of the bird-owning community (Jepson et al., 2011) allows us to characterize three potential user-groups: (a) *hobbyists*, who keep birds primarily as pets and rarely engage in competitions or captive-breeding; (b) *contestants*, who keep birds primarily to enter them in singing contests, but may also breed birds; and (c) *breeders*, who breed and/or train birds for resale or as a hobby, but do not regularly enter birds in contests.

To assign bird-keepers to one of the three user-groups, respondents were asked to choose all motivations for keeping birds that were applicable to them: (a) to keep as a hobby, (b) to enter singing contests and (c) to breed or train birds. We also collected data on: species identity, abundance and origin (i.e. captive-bred or wildcaught) of all cage-birds in the household; the consumption behaviour and preferences of bird-keeping respondents (i.e. number and fate of birds owned previously; purchasing habits; time spent tending birds); and socio-economic and demographic profiles at both household and individual levels (see Appendix B for list of survey questions).

To represent household socio-economic status objectively, we used a composite household asset index (HAI: Filmer & Pritchett, 2001). We adopted a checklist of household items and conditions (Schreiner, 2012) and summed the total number of such items to create a score to serve as a proxy for the economic status of the respondent, with higher score indicating greater affluence (Harttgen & Vollmer, 2013). To establish a household occupancy index, we asked respondents how many people lived in their household and how many bedrooms they had, and then calculated the number of people per bedroom. To estimate losses of birds, we calculated the proportion of them owned in 2016 that respondents reported to have subsequently died. As the owning of trafficked wildlife is not illegal under Indonesian legislation (Chng et al., 2018) our questions did not relate to perceived illegal behaviour; thus in common with previous research into songbird-keeping (Burivalova et al., 2017; Krishna et al., 2019) we assumed that respondents provided information about the origins of their birds truthfully.

We defined cage-birds as we did in Marshall et al. (2020a)—birds (both native to Indonesia and exotic) kept, bought or sold as pets or used in singing contests, including passerines (Passeriformes), pigeons and doves (Columbiformes), owls (Strigiformes), woodpeckers (Piciformes) and cuckoos (Cuculiformes). When birds owned by respondents were actually seen by interviewers (>80% of survey events), they were, in the majority of cases, identified to species level. When birds were not seen, or the interviewer could not recognize them, identification was based on respondent use of market names for the birds, and almost always resulted in their being assigned only to genus level. For example, several species of leafbird *Chloropsis* spp. have one common market name, as do white-eyes *Zosterops* spp. Taxonomy follows del Hoyo and Collar (2014, 2016).

#### 2.2 | Analysis

We profiled the three user-groups based on bird-keeping habits, focusing on the differences in prevalence of behaviours and preferences; where appropriate, differences were tested across groups using Kruskal-Wallis and chi-squared tests. We fitted binary logistic mixed effects regression models (GLMMs) to identify those socioeconomic attributes associated with (a) ownership/non-ownership of cage-birds and (b) user-group membership versus non-membership among bird-keepers (explored in three separate models). We excluded responses from households where the principal bird-keepers were not present, except for the initial analysis concerning presence or absence of cage-birds within a household. In all models, community was included as a random factor to account for pseudoreplication across the 92 communities. We used model selection and averaging based on the Akaike information criterion (AIC), creating global models with all potential predictors (Table S1); prior to inclusion continuous variables were standardized and checked for collinearity, and predictors with high variance inflation factors (>1.9) were excluded. The top models were defined as those within  $\Delta AICc < 2$  of the model with the lowest AIC value (Grueber, Nakagawa, Laws, & Jamieson, 2011). If no model proved better (i.e. Akaike weight < 0.6) from a top set of candidate models, model-averaging was performed, calculating full (zero) method-averaged parameter estimates and using measures of relative variable importance to determine the strength of a predictor's association with the response variable (Burnham & Anderson, 2002; Grueber et al., 2011).

Random forests, a nonparametric decision-tree-based technique that uses bootstrapped subsets of training data to generate an ensemble of models that are then aggregated into a final model (Breiman, 2001), were used to identify characteristics of user-group membership based on numbers of bird species and individuals and on composition of taxa owned by households in 2018. We used repeated 10-fold cross-validation over a tuning grid of potential values to parameterize the model (i.e. the number of variable splits and trees generated) to achieve the highest predictive accuracy (Kuhn, 2008). The statistical and random forest analyses were carried out using the MUMIN (v1.15.6, Bartoń, 2018), LME4 (Bates, Machler, Bolker, & Walker, 2015), RANDOMFOREST (Liaw & Wiener, 2002) and CARET (v6.0-84, Kuhn, 2008) packages in the R statistical environment (v3.6.1, R Core Team, 2019). We then used the results of the 2018 model to back-predict user-group membership for each household in 2016, based on the number of individuals. species and types of birds owned at that time. This provided an indication of the amount of movement between user-groups between 2016 and 2018.

#### 2.3 | Ethics statement

Research teams gained permission from, and agreed to stipulations set by, the heads of neighbourhood and relevant administrative authorities prior to data collection. Interviewers always received prior informed consent from respondents. Name of interviewer and time and date of survey were recorded before interviews; all data were subsequently anonymized. As the owning of trafficked wildlife is not illegal under Indonesian legislation (Chng et al., 2018) our questions did not relate to perceived illegal behaviour; thus in common with previous research into songbird-keeping (Burivalova et al., 2017; Krishna et al., 2019) we assume that respondents provided information about the origins of their birds truthfully. We obtained ethics approval for our work from the Academic Ethics Committee at Manchester Metropolitan University and the Ethical Review Committee at Chester Zoo. A research permit (427/.A/SIP/FRP/E5/ Dit.KI/II/2018) was granted by the Indonesian research authority (RISTEKDIKTI) with Universitas Atma Jaya Yogyakarta as the named partner institution.

#### 3 | RESULTS

#### 3.1 | Household demographic data

With an interview response rate of ~60% (Marshall et al., 2020a), we surveyed 3,040 households from all six provinces of Java. Based on Java's reported 2010 census population of 36,720,166 households, the estimates of bird ownership we present have an associated  $\pm$  1.68% margin of error at the 95% confidence level (Newing, 2010). A comparison of the demographic attributes of our sample and the 2010 census data is given in Table S2. Median age (lower quartile-upper quartile) of respondents was 42 (16–91). Most respondents had a high school education (60%), and the largest occupational category was manual labour (35%), yet a large minority were not in formal employment (29%; Table S1). The mean  $\pm$  *SD* HAI score was 14.8  $\pm$  4.8 (range = 0–34), and the median (lower quartile-upper quartile) number of people per bedroom was 1.7, 1–2. Of households surveyed, 957 (31%) kept birds in 2018; of the remaining 2,083 (69%), 1,603 (77%) had never kept birds, while 161 (8%) kept birds in 2016.

#### 3.2 | Bird-keeping behaviours

Differences in numbers of birds owned, purchasing habits and time spent tending birds per day were most marked between hobbyists and the two other user-groups (contestants and breeders; Table 1). Hobbyists (57% of bird-keepers) tended to keep only small numbers of individuals and species but high proportions of wildcaught birds. Hobbyists were the most likely to receive birds as gifts, although trapping birds themselves or buying them directly from trappers or travelling salesmen was equally prevalent across all user-groups. Contestants and breeders shared many characteristics, but contestants tended to buy more expensive birds and spend more time tending their birds than breeders. Mortality of birds since 2016 was highest in the hobbyist group (proportion of birds that died was 0.22 for hobbyists vs. 0.13 in contestants and 0.15 in breeders), but the difference was not significant. While all user-groups owned threatened species, hobbyists owned a greater proportion of them than the others. Although there were only small differences in preferences concerning the song quality of wild-caught and captive-bred birds, hobbyists were the least likely to express a preference or to take origin into account when purchasing birds (Table 2).

#### 3.3 | User-group classification

Our user-group classification had an overall accuracy of 84% (Table S3). The most important predictors of user-group membership were (in order of importance): total number of individual birds owned; numbers of lovebirds, White-rumped Shamas and leafbirds owned; and total number of taxa owned (Figure 1). The most notable differences between user-groups were that: (a) hobbyists consistently owned fewer birds than either contestants or breeders, yet owned large numbers of some native taxa (leafbirds and Oriental Magpie-robin); (b) lovebirds were owned in much larger numbers by contestants and breeders; and (c) contestants tended to keep the largest numbers of Zebra Doves. Back-predicting user-group membership based on the above predictors revealed notable dynamism between user-groups in the 2 years 2016 and 2018 (Figure 2; Table S4). Overall, the biggest change between the 2 years was an increase in proportions of hobbyists and contestants, both with relatively large recruitment from non-bird ownership in 2016.

**TABLE 1** Characteristics and preferences of the three songbird-keeping user-groups (respondents self-reported membership of these groups). *n* varies according to numbers of disregarded responses for various questions, the lower number of people keeping birds in 2016 and reluctance to answer. *n* was particularly low for losses of birds: hobbyists *n* = 213, contestants *n* = 154 and breeders *n* = 103. Differences in numbers of birds owned and money and time spent on birds were tested using between-group post hoc differences from Kruskal–Wallis, the remainder with  $\chi^2$  tests (e.g. H < C indicates hobbyists showed a significantly lower response than contestants)

Ownership characteristics	Hobbyists (n = 409-542)	Contestants (n = 181–249)	Breeders (n = 119-166)	Post hoc differences (significant)
Total birds/species median (LQ-UQ)				
All birds	2 (1-4)/1 (1-2)	5 (3-10)/2 (1-4)	7 (3-13)/2 (1-4)	H < C;  H < B;  C < B/H < C;  H < B
Native birds	2 (1-3)/1 (1-2)	3 (2-6)/2 (1-3)	3 (2-7)/2 (1-3)	H < C; H < B/H < C; H < B
Proportion wild-caught birds <sup>a</sup> owned	0.38	0.19	0.20	C < H; B < H
Proportion threatened birds owned	0.04	0.01	0.02	
Proportion birds died since 2016	0.22	0.13	0.15	
Proportion obtaining birds from:				
Gifts	0.19	0.12	0.14	C < H; B < H
Trapping	0.11	0.08	0.11	
Breeding	0.02	0.25	0.24	H < C; H < B
Proportion purchasing birds:				
All sources	0.70	0.86	0.91	H < C; H < B
Bird markets/shops	0.42	0.46	0.43	
Friends and family	0.35	0.53	0.51	H < C; H < B
Breeders	0.22	0.45	0.42	H < C; H < B
Online	0.12	0.21	0.17	H < C; H < B
Trapper/travelling salesmen	0.11	0.09	0.08	
Money and time spent median (LQ-UQ)				
USD spent on purchase bird	13 (6-21)	36 (18-84)	21 (11-43)	H < C; H < B; B < C
USD spent per week	0.7 (0.4-1.4)	1.4 (0.7–3.6)	1.4 (0.7–3.6)	H < C; H < B; B < C
Hours on birds per week	3 (1–7)	7 (3-11)	4 (2-7)	H < C; H < B; B < C

<sup>a</sup>Wild-caught and potentially wild-caught birds.

**TABLE 2**Preferences for captive-<br/>bred (CB) or wild-caught (WC) songbirds<br/>of songbird-keeping user-groups<br/>(respondents self-reported membership<br/>of these groups). *n* varies according to<br/>numbers of disregarded responses for<br/>various questions. Differences between<br/>proportions of responses across user-<br/>groups were tested with chi-square.<br/>Significant differences further explored<br/>with post hoc tests are presented: H < C<br/>indicates hobbyists showed a lower<br/>response to contestants, whereas C > B<br/>indicates contestants had a higher<br/>response than breeders

	Hobbyists (n = 470-542)	Contestants (n = 221-249)	Breeders (n = 161-166)	Post hoc differences (significant)
Proportion preferring song	g of:			
Captive-bred	0.58	0.61	0.58	
Wild-caught	0.26	0.31	0.30	
Neither	0.16	0.08	0.11	C < H; B < H
Proportion considering origin of bird important	0.36	0.70	0.57	H < C; H < B
Origin preference				
Captive-bred	0.62	0.50	0.49	
Wild-caught	0.20	0.15	0.22	
Specific location (e.g. Sumatra)	0.19	0.35	0.29	H < C; H < B

#### 3.4 | Socio-economic profiles

Our mixed effect models indicated the importance of seven demographic and geographic variables in characterizing cage-bird ownership, and subsequently user-group membership (Figure 3; full model outputs in Table S5). Compared to those who owned no birds ('non-bird-keepers'), bird-keepers were more likely to live in urban communities and in the eastern provinces. They were also more likely to be employed, and to have attained a high school education, while non-bird-keepers were more likely to have experienced



**FIGURE 2** Percentages of respondents who kept birds in either 2016 or 2018 and the changes in user-group membership based on the results of the random forest predictions. Respondents who did not own birds in either year (80%) are excluded from this figure to increase interpretability. For example, the number of people keeping birds increased with the majority of non-bird-keepers (A) in 2016 becoming hobbyists (B) in 2018



**FIGURE 3** Effect sizes (with 95% CIs) of the (a) geographic, (b) occupational and (c) demographic predictor variables with the highest relative variable importance (>0.6) across models predicting bird ownership (against non-bird ownership) and user-group membership (against other bird-keepers)

either a higher or lower level of education (Figure 3). Bird-keeping households tended to have higher asset index scores, and lower occupancy index scores than non-bird-keeping households. Key characteristics of respondents in each user-group were: geographic location (bird-keepers were more likely to be breeders in the eastern provinces and hobbyists in the western provinces; Table S6), occupation (contestants were the most likely to be employed in business); and demography (hobbyists tended to be older than both breeders and contestants, who were the youngest user-group; Figure 3).

#### 4 | DISCUSSION

The clearest and most significant threat to wild bird populations from bird-keeping is the consumption behaviour of Java's most abundant user-group, hobbyists, which may represent up to seven million households (Marshall et al., 2020a). The high volume of birds owned by this group, including the largest proportion of potentially wild-caught and threatened birds, is acquired primarily through convenience and availability, with little importance placed on origin or song quality (Burivalova et al., 2017). Furthermore, mortality of cage-birds was highest among hobbyists, and the sheer numbers of hobbyists keeping wild-caught birds across Java means that there is likely to be a huge throughflow of birds into the market (Eaton et al., 2015). Conversely, the prevalence (Marshall et al., 2020a) and abundance of highly sought-after taxa (e.g. White-rumped Shama, Oriental Magpie-robin, leafbirds) kept by contestants suggests that an anthropogenic Allee effect (Courchamp et al., 2006) is at work, drawing some species into an extinction vortex through their ever-increasing rarity in the wild, market value and status-giving properties (Eaton et al., 2015; Krishna et al., 2019). Although breeders show similar behaviours and preferences to contestants, they also favour profitable taxa (lovebirds, canaries Serinus spp., doves) that can be easily bred and resold for a much-elevated price. Indeed, the capacity for contestants and especially breeders to produce their own birds may offer a counter to trapping pressures on wild populations (Nijman, Langgeng, Birot, Imron, & Nekaris, 2018). Nevertheless, an unknown but potentially significant proportion of birds held by bird-keepers in Java may come from low-intensity recreational trapping in the wild. Moreover, the large numbers of birds kept, predictably high mortality of wild-caught birds during capture, transportation and marketing (Indraswari et al., 2020) and low survival of many sensitive species in captivity, combine to suggest that the drain on wild populations is likely to be high.

#### 4.1 | Informing evidence-based behaviour change

Our study sought to profile songbird-keeping user-groups by characterizing and identifying the behaviours that should underpin conservation efforts to increase the sustainability of birdkeeping. In combination with previous studies, we are closer to understanding the temporal dynamics of demand for songbirds and the implications these pose for future conservation efforts (Jepson & Ladle, 2009; Marshall et al., 2020a). Bird-keeping has increased in prevalence in urban centres in Java, and the abundance of captive-bred exotic birds, such as lovebirds and canaries, has grown dramatically (Marshall et al., 2020a). Tracking changes in behaviours, and in particular those that have the largest impact on wildlife populations, is vital to determining the success of conservation interventions (Veríssimo & Wan, 2018). This study contributes to the body of evidence on Indonesian songbird-keeping practices by expanding the detail of how usergroups differentially effect bird populations, establishing a baseline against which interventions aimed at reducing the impact on wild birds can be measured (Reddy et al., 2017). Previous efforts to increase the availability and popularity of captive-bred alternatives (Jepson & Ladle, 2009) have unfortunately been neutralized by a large increase in the prevalence of often wild-caught native birds (Marshall et al., 2020a). Future efforts should focus on the 'demarketing' (Veríssimo, Vieira, Monteiro, Hancock, & Nuno, 2020) of wild-caught birds in addition to redirecting demand (Moorhouse, Coals, D'Cruze, & Macdonald, 2020) towards captive-bred birds among all user-groups, but hobbyists in particular. Given that effective behaviour change usually requires considerable time (Greenfield & Veríssimo, 2019), movement between user-groups even over a very short (2-year) period could reduce the chances of targeted interventions having a lasting effect on their behaviours and preferences. On the other hand, this dynamism may reflect a responsiveness and flexibility among the population towards adopting more sustainable birdkeeping behaviours. Demand reduction campaigns certainly need to operate on this latter assumption.

A key intervention to reduce demand for wildlife products is the dissemination of information and targeting of campaigns (Veríssimo, Challender, & Nijman, 2012). The bird-keeping community in Java could represent as many as 12 million households (Marshall et al., 2020a). By breaking down this vast audience into user-groups the possibility arises of tailoring and targeting messages for their maximum impact. Interestingly, bird-keepers tended to have moderate levels of education, with our result suggesting that there may be at least two separate non-bird-keeping groups based on educational attainment, those who have not achieved a high school education and those who have achieved higher levels of education. Slightly more affluent, hobbyist bird-keepers are typically middle-aged and from the western provinces, so increasing the importance placed on the origin of birds, as well as on the quality and longevity of captive-bred individuals (Burivalova et al., 2017), may help stem the large inflow of wild-caught birds into hobbyist households. Aspects of bird-keeping have moved away from traditional practices (Jepson & Ladle, 2009) as evidenced by the younger, urban profile of contestants which, as a key consumer demographic in driving national business, suggests competitive bird-keeping will remain an important aspect of the Indonesian economy (Naafs, 2018). Consequently, the choice and source of taxa for competitive bird-keeping among Java's young urban men must be key targets in any campaign to achieve sustainability in the bird trade. Breeders, however, appeared to be the least likely to stop bird-keeping in the short term, more often becoming contestants and less often hobbyists. It may be that, as the most invested group, breeders frequently change the species they keep, both influencing and reacting to market trends; if so, they may be receptive to conservation programmes promoting the captive-breeding of threatened species.

The greater financial and temporal investments made by contestants and breeders in their birds, which acquire both status-earning and resale value, may help explain why bird origin was more important for them than for hobbyists. There is huge potential profit and status in breeding and training birds (Jepson et al., 2011), and initiatives could stress the value to be placed on origin (equivalent to 'pedigree'). Contestants and breeders both stressed the importance of sourcing birds from particular locations, and promoting a strong cultural attachment to place (Kristianto & Jepson, 2011) could provide another means of increasing the sustainability of bird-keeping. The prestige already attributed to birds and their breeders from regions renowned for their breeding capacity (i.e. Klaten in Central Java; Shepherd, Nijman, Krishnasamy, Eaton, & Chng, 2016) could be harnessed to encourage others to focus on breeding non-threatened native taxa sustainably. Unfortunately, however, a legal sustainable supply of wildlife may provide cover for the laundering of wild-sourced animals and their products (e.g. Nijman & Shepherd, 2015). This issue has caused major debate among conservationists, reflecting that surrounding the trade in ivory and rhino horn (Bennett, 2015; Collins, Cox, & Pamment, 2017; Harris, Gore, & Mills, 2019). Nevertheless, successful conservation marketing campaigns and environmental education can shift social norms and increase compliance with local legislation (Salazar, Mills, & Veríssimo, 2019; Veríssimo & Wan, 2018). In view of the importance placed on community responsibility and legislation (Kristianto & Jepson, 2011) conservationists could borrow from such approaches to highlight



**FIGURE 4** Profiles for each user-group based on key behaviours and preferences, demography and dynamism, and the potential issues and solutions to reduce the pressure their behaviours place on wild bird populations

the social undesirability, illegality and risks associated with the laundering or trapping of birds.

#### 4.2 | Limitations and caveats

We sought to obtain as representative a sample as possible of households across urban and rural districts from all six provinces of Java by combining a stratified sampling approach to district selection (Marshall et al., 2020a) with the systematic sampling of households within selected districts. When comparing the demographic profile of our study sample with available data from the 2010 Indonesian Census (Badan Pusat Statistik, 2010) for Java as a whole, there are some differences in a number of attributes (see Table S2 in Appendix B). Overall, our sample under-represented those aged 15-24 (14% less than the census), those who have achieved a degree or higher educational attainment (17% less) and those who live in smaller households (21% less), and over-represented those who have achieved high school education (15% more; Table S2). These differences suggest our approach had some of the limitations of previous research (Jepson & Ladle, 2009). For example, there are difficulties in obtaining access and research permissions from certain gated communities that typically occur in more affluent urban areas. The potential bias the omission of such communities creates may be accentuated by their importance in driving trends in the consumption of rarer highly prized species among portions of the bird-keeping community (Jepson, 2016). Future work should address this issue, potentially using online survey techniques to reach such 'high end' consumers (Baltar & Brunet, 2012; Bornstein, Jager, & Putnick, 2013).

#### 4.3 | Conclusions

Although conservationists may justly view bird-keeping as inherently detrimental to wild bird populations (Sykes, 2017), within Indonesia the trade in birds is seen as far too economically important and

culturally ingrained to be halted completely (Jepson, 2016). Moreover, despite the accumulating evidence of rolling local and even global extinctions (Eaton et al., 2015), the long tradition of breeding native species (such as Zebra Dove) means that commercial breeding is repeatedly identified as a viable solution to the extraction of wild birds (Nijman et al., 2018). Further research is required to define audiences more precisely, explore the attitudes and perceptions of bird-keepers and frame content aimed at changing specific behaviours (Kidd et al., 2019), but our current breakdown into three user-groups offers an opportunity to begin programmes targeting each group.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We greatly appreciate the generosity of all the respondents who agreed to be interviewed for this research, including those who participated in the pilot study, and we thank V. de Liedekerke and D. Veríssimo for reviewing draft versions of the survey questionnaire. A research permit (427/.A/SIP/FRP/E5/Dit.KI/II/2018) was granted by the Indonesian research authority (RISTEKDIKTI) with Universitas Atma Jaya Yogyakarta as the named partner institution. We thank all the students and graduates who assisted with data collection, and also all the local government employees who granted permission to carry out research across the diverse communities of Java. Thanks are also owed to Paul Jepson and two anonymous reviewers for their helpful suggestions and comments that greatly improved the paper. This research was funded by Chester Zoo, Manchester Metropolitan University and Oriental Bird Club (OBC). Icons used for Figure 4 were originally made by Freepik, Good Ware and DinosoftLabs from www.flaticon.com.

#### CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Nothing to declare.

#### AUTHORS' CONTRIBUTIONS

S.J.M. and H.M. conceived the ideas with all authors designing the methodology together; P.Y. facilitated data collection and H.M. collected and analysed the data; H.M. and S.J.M. led the writing of the

manuscript. All authors contributed critically to the drafts and gave final approval for publication.

#### DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

Due to the personal nature of the demographic information collected for this study, fully anonymized data are available from the Dryad Digital Repository: https://doi.org/10.5061/dryad.msbcc2fvz (Marshall et al., 2020b).

#### ORCID

Harry Marshall b https://orcid.org/0000-0002-7277-4684 Nigel J. Collar b https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9677-3611 Alexander C. Lees b https://orcid.org/0000-0001-7603-9081 Andrew Moss b https://orcid.org/0000-0003-4488-3936 Pramana Yuda b https://orcid.org/0000-0002-4934-5814

#### REFERENCES

- Alves, R. R. N., Lima, J. R. F., & Araújo, H. F. (2013). The live bird trade in Brazil and its conservation implications: An overview. *Bird Conservation International*, 23, 53–65. https://doi.org/10.1017/ S095927091200010X
- Badan Pusat Statistik. (2010). Sensus Penduduk 2010 Indonesia. Jakarta: BPS. Retrieved from http://sp2010.bps.go.id/index.php/publikasi/ index
- Baltar, F., & Brunet, I. (2012). Social research 2.0: Virtual snowball sampling method using Facebook. *Internet Research*, 22(1), 57–74. https:// doi.org/10.1108/10662241211199960
- Bartoń, K. (2018). MuMIn: Multi-model inference. R package (Version 1.15.6). Retrieved from https://cran.r-project.org/web/packages/ MuMIn/index.html
- Bates, D., Machler, M., Bolker, B., & Walker, S. (2015). Fitting linear mixed-effects models using Ime4. *Journal of Statistical Software*, 67(1), 1–48.
- Bennett, E. L. (2015). Legal ivory trade in a corrupt world and its impact on African elephant populations. *Conservation Biology*, 29, 54–60. https://doi.org/10.1111/cobi.12377
- Bezerra, D. M. M., Araújo, H. F., & Alves, R. R. N. (2019). Understanding the use of wild birds in a priority conservation area of Caatinga, a Brazilian tropical dry forest. Environment, Development and Sustainability, 22(6), 5297–5316. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10668-019-00425-1
- BirdLife International. (2020). Country profile: Indonesia. Cambridge, UK. Retrieved from http://www.birdlife.org/datazone/country/indonesia
- Bornstein, M., Jager, J., & Putnick, D. (2013). Sampling in developmental science: Situations, shortcomings, solutions, and standards. *Developmental Review*, 33(4), 357–370. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.dr.2013.08.003
- Breiman, L. (2001). Random forests. Machine Learning, 45(1), 5-32.
- Burivalova, Z., Lee, T. M., Hua, F., Lee, J. S. H., Prawiradilaga, D. M., & Wilcove, D. S. (2017). Understanding consumer preferences and demography in order to reduce the domestic trade in wild-caught birds. *Biological Conservation*, 209, 423–431. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.biocon.2017.03.005
- Burnham, K. P., & Anderson, D. R. (2002). Model selection and multi-model inference: A practical information-theoretic approach. New York, NY: Springer.
- Bush, E. R., Baker, S. E., & Macdonald, D. W. (2014). Global trade in exotic pets 2006–2012. *Conservation Biology*, 28, 663–676. https://doi. org/10.1111/cobi.12240
- Chng, S. C. L., Eaton, J. A., Krishnasamy, K., Shepherd, C. R., & Nijman, V. (2015). In the market for extinction: An inventory of Jakarta's bird markets. Petaling Jaya, Malaysia: TRAFFIC.

- Chng, S. C. L., Shepherd, C. R., & Eaton, J. A. (2018). In the market for extinction: Birds for sale at selected outlets in Sumatra. TRAFFIC Bulletin, 30(1), 15–22.
- Coleman, J. L., Ascher, J. S., Bickford, D., Buchori, D., Cabanban, A., Chisholm, R. A., ... Carrasco, L. R. (2019). Top 100 research questions for biodiversity conservation in Southeast Asia. *Biological Conservation*, 234, 211-220. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. biocon.2019.03.028
- Collins, A., Cox, C., & Pamment, N. (2017). Culture, conservation and crime: Regulating ivory markets for antiques and crafts. *Ecological Economics*, 135, 186–194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecole con.2017.01.018
- Courchamp, F., Angulo, E., Rivalan, P., Hall, R. J., Signoret, L., Bull, L., & Meinard, Y. (2006). Rarity value and species extinction: The anthropogenic Allee effect. *PLoS Biology*, 4(12), e415. https://doi. org/10.1371/journal.pbio.0040415
- Dang Vu, H. N., & Nielsen, M. R. (2018). Understanding utilitarian and hedonic values determining the demand for rhino horn in Vietnam. *Human Dimensions of Wildlife*, 23(5), 417–432. https://doi. org/10.1080/10871209.2018.1449038
- de Oliveira, W. S. L., de Faria Lopes, S., & Alves, R. R. N. (2018). Understanding the motivations for keeping wild birds in the semiarid region of Brazil. *Journal of Ethnobiology and Ethnomedicine*, 14, 41. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13002-018-0243-6
- del Hoyo, J., & Collar, N. J. (2014). HBW and BirdLife International illustrated checklist of the birds of the world: Non-passerines. Barcelona, Spain: Lynx Edicions.
- del Hoyo, J., & Collar, N. J. (2016). HBW and BirdLife international illustrated checklist of the birds of the world: Passerines. Barcelona, Spain: Lynx Edicions.
- Doughty, H., Veríssimo, D., Tan, R. C. Q., Lee, J. S. H., Carrasco, L. R., Oliver, K., & Milner-Gulland, E. J. (2019). Saiga horn user characteristics, motivations, and purchasing behaviour in Singapore. *PLoS ONE*, 14(9), e0222038. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0222038
- Eaton, J. A., Shepherd, C. R., Rheindt, F. E., Harris, J. B. C., van Balen, S., Wilcove, D. S., & Collar, N. J. (2015). Trade-driven extinctions and near-extinctions of avian taxa in Sundaic Indonesia. *Forktail*, 31, 1–12.
- Fairbrass, A., Nuno, A., Bunnefeld, N., & Milner-Gulland, E. J. (2016). Investigating determinants of compliance with wildlife protection laws: Bird persecution in Portugal. *European Journal of Wildlife Research*, 62(1), 93–101. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10344-015-0977-6
- Filmer, D., & Pritchett, L. (2001). Estimating wealth effects without expenditure data—or tears: An application to educational enrollments in states of India. *Demography*, 38(1), 115–132. https://doi. org/10.2307/3088292
- Greenfield, S., & Veríssimo, D. (2019). To what extent is social marketing used in demand reduction campaigns for illegal wildlife products? Insights from elephant ivory and rhino horn. Social Marketing Quarterly, 25, 40–54. https://doi.org/10.1177/1524500418813543
- Grueber, C. E., Nakagawa, S., Laws, R. J., & Jamieson, I. G. (2011). Multimodel inference in ecology and evolution: Challenges and solutions. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology*, 24, 699–711. https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1420-9101.2010.02210.x
- Harris, J. B. C., Green, J. M. H., Prawiradilaga, D. M., Giam, X., Giyanto, Hikmatullah, D., ... Wilcove, D. S. (2015). Using market data and expert opinion to identify overexploited species in the wild bird trade. *Biological Conservation*, 187, 51–60. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.biocon.2015.04.009
- Harris, J. B. C., Tingley, M. W., Hua, F., Yong, D. L., Adeney, J. M., Lee, T. M., ... Wilcove, D. S. (2017). Measuring the impact of the pet trade on Indonesian birds. *Conservation Biology*, 31(2), 394–405. https://doi. org/10.1111/cobi.12729
- Harris, L., Gore, M., & Mills, M. (2019). Compliance with ivory trade regulations in the United Kingdom among traders. *Conservation Biology*, 33(4), 906–916. https://doi.org/10.1111/cobi.13277

- Harttgen, K., & Vollmer, S. (2013). Using an asset index to simulate household income. *Economics Letters*, 121(2), 257–262. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.econlet.2013.08.014
- Hinsley, A., Veríssimo, D., & Roberts, D. L. (2015). Heterogeneity in consumer preferences for orchids in international trade and the potential for the use of market research methods to study demand for wildlife. *Biological Conservation*, 190, 80–86. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.biocon.2015.05.010
- Indraswari, K., Friedman, R. S., Noske, R., Shepherd, C. R., Biggs, D., Susilawati, C., & Wilson, C. (2020). It's in the news: Characterising Indonesia's wild bird trade network from media-reported seizure incidents. *Biological Conservation*, 243, 108431. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.biocon.2020.108431
- Issock Issock, P. B., Mpinganjira, M., & Duh, H. (2017). Segmenting and profiling South African households' electricity conservation behavior. Social Marketing Quarterly, 23(3), 249–265. https://doi. org/10.1177/1524500417712188
- Janssen, J., & Chng, S. C. L. (2018). Biological parameters used in setting captive-breeding quotas for Indonesia's breeding facilities. *Conservation Biology*, 32(1), 18–25. https://doi.org/10.1111/cobi.12978
- Jepson, P. (2010). Towards an Indonesian bird conservation ethos: Reflections from a study of bird-keeping in the cites of Java and Bali. In S. Tidemann & A. Gosler (Eds.), *Ethno-ornithology: Birds, indigenous peoples, culture and society* (pp. 313–330). London, UK: Earthscan.
- Jepson, P. (2016). Saving a species threatened by trade: A network study of Bali starling *Leucopsar rothschildi* conservation. *Oryx*, 50(3), 480– 488. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0030605314001148
- Jepson, P., & Ladle, R. J. (2005). Bird keeping in Indonesia: Conservation impacts and the potential for substitution-based conservation responses. Oryx, 39(4), 442–448. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0030 605305001110
- Jepson, P., & Ladle, R. J. (2009). Governing bird-keeping in Java and Bali: Evidence from a household survey. *Oryx*, *43*(3), 364–374. https://doi. org/10.1017/S0030605309990251
- Jepson, P., Ladle, R. J., & Sujatnika. (2011). Assessing market-based conservation governance approaches: A socio-economic profile of Indonesian markets for wild birds. Oryx, 45(4), 482–491. https://doi. org/10.1017/S003060531100038X
- Kidd, L. R., Garrard, G. E., Bekessy, S. A., Mills, M., Camilleri, A. R., Fidler, F., ... Adams, V. M. (2019). Messaging matters: A systematic review of the conservation messaging literature. *Biological Conservation*, 236, 92–99. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2019.05.020
- Krishna, V. V., Darras, K., Grass, I., Mulyani, Y. A., Prawiradilaga, D. M., Tscharntke, T., & Qaim, M. (2019). Wildlife trade and consumer preference for species rarity: An examination of caged-bird markets in Sumatra. Environment and Development Economics, 24(4), 339–360. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1355770X19000081
- Kristianto, I., & Jepson, P. (2011). Harvesting orange-headed thrush Zoothera citrina chicks in Bali, Indonesia: Magnitude, practices and sustainability. Oryx, 45, 492–499. https://doi.org/10.1017/S003060531 0001481
- Kuhn, M. (2008). Building predictive models in R using the caret package. Journal of Statistical Software, 28(5), 1–26.
- Lee, J. G. H., Chng, S. C. L., & Eaton, J. A. (2016). Conservation strategy for Southeast Asian songbirds in trade: Recommendations from the first Asian Songbird Trade Crisis Summit 2015 held in Jurong Bird Park, Singapore 27-29 September 2015. Wildlife Reserves Singapore/ TRAFFIC. https://doi.org/10.13140/RG.2.2.12805.96483
- Leupen, B. T. C., Krishnasamy, K., Shepherd, C. R., Chng, S. C. L., Bergin, D., Eaton, J. A., ... Imron, M. A. (2018). Trade in White-rumped Shamas Kittacincla malabarica demands strong national and international responses. Forktail, 34, 1–8.
- Liaw, A., & Wiener, M. (2002). Classification and regression by random-Forest. *R News*, 2(3), 18–22.

- Marshall, H., Collar, N. J., Lees, A. C., Moss, A., Yuda, P., & Marsden, S. J. (2020a). Spatio-temporal dynamics of consumer demand driving the Asian Songbird Crisis. *Biological Conservation*, 241, 108237. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2019.108237
- Marshall, H., Collar, N. J., Lees, A. C., Moss, A., Yuda, P., & Marsden, S. J. (2020b). Data from: Characterising bird-keeping user-groups on Java reveals distinct behaviours, profiles and potential for change. Dryad Digital Repository, https://doi.org/10.5061/dryad.msbcc2fvz
- Metcalf, A. L., Angle, J. W., Phelan, C. N., Muth, B. A., & Finley, J. C. (2019). More 'bank' for the buck: Microtargeting and normative appeals to increase social marketing efficiency. *Social Marketing Quarterly*, 25(1), 26–39. https://doi.org/10.1177/1524500418818063
- Miller, A. E., Gary, D., Juhardiansyah, Sagita, N., & Adirahmanta, S. N. (2019). Socioeconomic characteristics of songbird shop owners in West Kalimantan, Indonesia. *Tropical Conservation Science*, 12, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1177/1940082919889510
- Moorhouse, T. P., Coals, P. G. R., D'Cruze, N. C., & Macdonald, D. W. (2020). Reduce or redirect? Which social marketing interventions could influence demand for traditional medicines? *Biological Conservation*, 242, 108391. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2019.108391
- Naafs, N. (2018). Youth aspirations and employment in provincial Indonesia: A view from the lower middle classes. *Children's Geographies*, *16*(1), 53–65. https://doi.org/10.1080/14733285.2017.1350634
- Newing, H. (2010). Conducting research in conservation: Social science methods and practice. London, UK: Routledge.
- Nijman, V., Langgeng, A., Birot, H., Imron, M. A., & Nekaris, K. A. I. (2018). Wildlife trade, captive breeding and the imminent extinction of a songbird. *Global Ecology & Conservation*, 15, e00425. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.gecco.2018.e00425
- Nijman, V., & Shepherd, C. R. (2015). Trade of 'captive-bred' birds from the Solomon Islands: A closer look at the global trade in hornbills. *Malayan Nature Journal*, 67(2), 260–266.
- R Core Team. (2019). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. Vienna, Austria: R Foundation for Statistical Computing.
- Razavi, R., & Gharipour, A. (2018). Rethinking the privacy of the smart grid: What your smart meter data can reveal about your household in Ireland. *Energy Research & Social Science*, 44, 312–323. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.erss.2018.06.005
- Reddy, S. M. W., Montambault, J., Masuda, Y. J., Keenan, E., Butler, W., Fisher, J. R. B., ... Gneezy, A. (2017). Advancing conservation by understanding and influencing human behavior. *Conservation Letters*, 10(2), 248–256. https://doi.org/10.1111/conl.12252
- Rentschlar, K. A., Miller, A. E., Lauck, K. S., Rodiansyah, M., Bobby, Muflihati, & Kartikawati. (2018). A silent morning: The songbird trade in Kalimantan, Indonesia. *Tropical Conservation Science*, 11, 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1177/1940082917753909
- Ribeiro, J., Reino, L., Schindler, S., Strubbe, D., Vall-Ilosera, M., Araújo, M. B., ... Nuno, A. (2019). Trends in legal and illegal trade of wild birds: A global assessment based on expert knowledge. *Biodiversity and Conservation*, 28(12), 3343–3369. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10531-019-01825-5
- Salazar, G., Mills, M., & Veríssimo, D. (2019). Qualitative impact evaluation of a social marketing campaign for conservation. *Conservation Biology*, 33, 634–644. https://doi.org/10.1111/cobi.13218
- Scheffers, B. R., Oliveira, B. F., Lamb, I., & Edwards, D. P. (2019). Global wildlife trade across the tree of life. *Science*, 366(6461), 71–76. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aav5327
- Schreiner, M. (2012). Scorocs simple poverty scorecard tool: Indonesia. Retrieved from http://simplepovertyscorecard.com/IDN\_2010\_ ENG.pdf
- Shairp, R., Veríssimo, D., Fraser, I., Challender, D., & Macmillan, D. (2016). Understanding urban demand for wild meat in Vietnam: Implications for conservation actions. *PLoS ONE*, 11(1), 1–14. https:// doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0134787
- Shepherd, C. R., Nijman, V., Krishnasamy, K., Eaton, J. A., & Chng, S. C. L. (2016). Illegal trade pushing the critically endangered black-winged

MARSHALL FT AL.

Myna Acridotheres melanopterus towards imminent extinction. Bird Conservation International, 26(2), 147-153. https://doi.org/10.1017/ S0959270915000106

- Souto, W. M. S., Torres, M. A. R., Sousa, B. F. C. F., Lima, K. G. G. C., Vieira, L. T. S., Pereira, G. A., ... Pralon, B. G. N. (2017). Singing for cages: The use and trade of Passeriformes as wild pets in an economic center of the Amazon-NE Brazil route. Tropical Conservation Science, 10, 1-19. https://doi.org/10.1177/1940082917689898
- Stead, M., Gordon, R., Angus, K., & McDermott, L. (2007). A systematic review of social marketing effectiveness. Health Education, 107(2), 126-191. https://doi.org/10.1108/09654280710731548
- Sykes, B. (2017). The elephant in the room: Addressing the Asian songbird crisis. BirdingASIA, 27, 35-41.
- Symes, W. S., Edwards, D. P., Miettinen, J., Rheindt, F. E., & Carrasco, L. R. (2018). Combined impacts of deforestation and wildlife trade on tropical biodiversity are severely underestimated. Nature Communications, 9, 4052. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-06579-2
- Thomas-Walters, L., Hinsley, A., Bergin, D., Doughty, H., Eppel, S., MacFarlane, D., ... Veríssimo, D. (2019). Motivations for the use and consumption of wildlife products. SocArXiv. https://doi. org/10.31235/OSF.IO/7VJRG
- Truong, V. D., Dang, N. V. H., & Hall, C. M. (2016). The marketplace management of illegal elixirs: Illicit consumption of rhino horn. Consumption Markets and Culture, 19(4), 353-369. https://doi. org/10.1080/10253866.2015.1108915
- Veríssimo, D. (2019). The past, present, and future of using social marketing to conserve biodiversity. Social Marketing Quarterly, 25(1), 3-8. https://doi.org/10.1177/1524500419825545

- Veríssimo, D., Challender, D. W. S., & Nijman, V. (2012). Wildlife trade in Asia: Start with the consumer. Asian Journal of Conservation Biology, 1(2), 49-50.
- Veríssimo, D., Vieira, S., Monteiro, D., Hancock, J., & Nuno, A. (2020). Audience research as a cornerstone of demand management interventions for illegal wildlife products: Demarketing sea turtle meat and eggs. Conservation Science and Practice, 2(3). https://doi.org/10.1111/csp2.164
- Veríssimo, D., & Wan, A. K. Y. (2018). Characterising the efforts to reduce consumer demand for wildlife products. Conservation Biology, 33(3). https://doi.org/10.1111/cobi.13227
- Williams, S. J., Gale, S. W., Hinsley, A., Gao, J., & St. John, F. A. V. (2018). Using consumer preferences to characterize the trade of wild-collected ornamental orchids in China. Conservation Letters, 11(5), 1-8. https://doi.org/10.1111/conl.12569

#### SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information may be found online in the Supporting Information section.

How to cite this article: Marshall H, Collar NJ, Lees AC, Moss A, Yuda P, Marsden SJ. Characterizing bird-keeping user-groups on Java reveals distinct behaviours, profiles and potential for change. People Nat. 2020;00:1-12. https://doi.

org/10.1002/pan3.10132